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LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

50 years later - wathint' abafazi. .. ! 

This year, 9 August, National Women's Day, will assume special significance 
because it will mark the 50th anniversary of the 1956 Women's March that 
inscribed this date in our historical annals. Fifty years ago the women of 
our country marched to the Union Buildings as part of the struggle to 
liberate our country. 

This year, again on 9 August, the women of South Africa (with men among 
them), will take to the streets of our capital city in a symbolic march to 
the Union Buildings, to commemorate 9 August 1956 and celebrate the freedom 
we achieved in 1994, as well as continue the struggle for gender equality 
and the true emancipation of women. 

Throughout the decades of struggle under the leadership of the national 
movement, the African National Congress, the women of our country took their 
place among the invincible forces that ultimately triumphed in 1994, when, 
through our first democratic elections, power passed into the hands of the 
people as a whole. 

That victory created the conditions such that a new march to the Union 
Buildings should take place this year with no threat that the marchers would 
be met with state repression, or that the state would treat their demands as 
hostile to the objectives the nation has set itself. 

Today's generations of the women of South Africa, including some of those 
who marched in 1956, therefore have every reason to celebrate the victory of 
1994 as a product of their sacrifices and their determination to ensure the 
liberation of our people, whatever the cost to themselves. 

They engaged in that struggle organised in women's organisations, such as 
the ANC Women's League and the Federation of South African Women, as members 
of the ANC, the ANC Youth League, Umkhonto we Sizwe, the progressive trade 
union movement, religious organisations, and formations of civil society. 

It was because of their steadfastness in the face of an unrelenting tyranny 
and merciless repression that the nation accepted as obviously true, the 
slogan - wathint' abafazi, wathint' imbokodo: uzakufa! (strike the women, 
you strike a rock: you will perish!) 
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As early as 1913, the women of our country demonstrated the courage that was 
to play such an important part in the victory of the democratic revolution. 
In that year, the African and Coloured women in the then Orange Free State 
petitioned the white minority government of the day to repeal the pass laws 
for women. When the government ignored their demand, the women resolved 
never to carry passes and launched a defiance campaign, saying, "We are done 
with pleading; we now demand!" 

Many women were arrested during the course of this struggle. Having visited 
them in Kroonstad prison, the first Secretary General of the ANC, Sol 
Plaatje, wrote: "They don't care, even if they die in jail. They swear they 
will cure that madness (of women's passes); they will stop their protest 
only when the law prevents policemen from stopping and demanding passes from 
other men's wives". Faced with this determined opposition, in 1914 the 
government stopped enforcing its policies obliging black women to carry 
passes. The government of Louis Botha had struck a rock and had to retreat! 

During the course of its evolution, our movement came clearly to define the 
emancipation of women as an inherent, inalienable and defining feature of 
our struggle for national liberation. Thus we arrived at the firm 
determination that our freedom could never be complete unless it involves 
the emancipation of the women of our country. 

We stated this firmly that the oppressive and exploitative tyranny in our 
country meant that our women suffered from triple-oppression - based on 
race, gender and class. Necessarily, therefore, the struggle for the 
emancipation of women had to focus on all these three. 

Given that, even 12 years after our liberation, our continuing struggle is 
still centred on the task to eradicate the legacy of centuries of 
colonialism and apartheid, we have a similarly continuing responsibility to 
confront the triple-oppression we defined as characterising the condition of 
the women of our country. 

As we engage this struggle, we still need to draw on an historic document 
adopted in 1954, at the Founding Conference of the Federation of South 
African Women - The Women's Charter. 

What was to come out of this Conference was heralded by the opening speech 
delivered by the ANC Women's League President, Ida Mntwana, who said: "Gone 
are the days when the place of women was in the kitchen and looking after 
the children. Today, they are marching side by side with men on the road to 
freedom." 

Much of what the Charter said 52 years ago must continue to guide us today 
as we work further to promote the goals of the national democratic 
revolution, which include the emancipation of women. In part, The Women's 
Charter says: 

"We women do not form a society separate from the men. There is only one 
society, and it is made up of both women and men. As women we share the 
problems and anxieties of our men, and join hands with them to remove social 
evils and obstacles to progress. 

"The level of civilisation which any society has reached can be measured by 
the degree of freedom that its members enjoy. The status of women is a test 
of civilisation. Measured by that standard, South Africa must be considered 
low in the scale of civilised nations ... 

"As members of the National Liberatory movements and Trade Unions, in and 
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through our various organisations, we march forward with our men in the 
struggle for liberation and the defence of the working people. We pledge 
ourselves to keep high the banner of equality, fraternity and liberty. As 
women there rests upon us also the burden of removing from our society all 
the social differences developed in past times between men and women, which 
have the effect of keeping our sex in a position of inferiority and 
subordination ... 

"We recognise that the women are treated as minors by ... marriage and 
property laws because of ancient and revered traditions and customs which 
had their origin in the antiquity of the people and no doubt served purposes 
of great value in bygone times ... Those conditions have gone ... 

"The law has lagged behind the development of society; it no longer 
corresponds to the actual social and economic position of women. The law has 
become an obstacle to progress of the women, and therefore a brake on the 
whole of society. 

"This intolerable condition would not be allowed to continue were it not for 
the refusal of a large section of our men-folk to concede to us women the 
rights and privileges which they demand for themselves. 

"We shall teach the men that they cannot hope to liberate themselves from 
the evils of discrimination and prejudice as long as they fail to extend to 
women complete and unqualified equality in law and in practice. 

"We also recognise that large numbers of our womenfolk continue to be bound 
by traditional practices and conventions, and fail to realise that these 
have become obsolete and a brake on progress. It is our duty and privilege 
to enlist all women in our struggle for emancipation and to bring to them 
all realisation of the intimate relationship that exists between their 
status of inferiority as women and the inferior status to which their people 
are subjected by discriminatory laws and colour prejudices. 

"It is our intention to carry out a nation-wide programme of education that 
will bring home to the men and women of all national groups the realisation 
that freedom cannot be won for any one section or for the people as a whole 
as long as we women are kept in bondage." 

This year we have been celebrating the 10th anniversary of the adoption of 
our National Constitution. That Constitution contains the specific 
injunction that we must build a non-sexist society. It therefore represents 
acceptance by our society of what The Women's Charter said, that, "freedom 
cannot be won for any one section or for the people as a whole as long as we 
women are kept in bondage." 

Perhaps more than anybody else, our movement must strive fully to understand 
the great advance represented by today's reality, that gender equality and 
the emancipation of women constitute fundamental national objectives that 
have also become a constitutional imperative. 

I say this because, in its earlier history, our movement, despite its 
otherwise pioneering role, also perpetuated the inferiority of women within 
its own ranks, having accepted the validity of what The Women's Charter 
described as "ancient and revered traditions and customs which had their 
origin in the antiquity of the people and no doubt served purposes of great 
value in bygone times". 

At its foundation, the ANC did not accept women as full members. Its 1919 
Constitution only provided that women could be auxiliary members, with no 
voting rights, and no possibility to be elected to any of the organs of the 
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movement. 

This was only changed at the 1943 National Conference, which resolved to 
grant women full membership of the ANC, and called for the establishment of 
the ANC Women's League. It was only at the 1955 National Conference that the 
first woman was elected into the National Executive Committee of the ANC, 
this being that great heroine of our struggle, Lilian Ngoyi. 

The fact of the matter therefore is that it took our movement more than 40 
years fully to give expression within its own ranks to the principle and 
practice of gender equality. In this regard, The Women's Charter had said: 
"The status of women is a test of civilisation. Measured by that standard, 
South Africa must be considered low in the scale of civilised nations." Our 
movement has an obligation to ensure that it does not, through its own 
conduct, define itself as barbaric. 

It also has a responsibility to work hard, consciously and consistently to 
accelerate the advance towards the realisation of the goal of the creation 
of a non-sexist society, understanding from its own history that this will 
not come about of its own. 

We can and should be proud of the fact that during the first 12 years of our 
liberation, we have made some progress towards the achievement of this goal. 
That progress ranges from the passage of legislation prohibiting gender 
discrimination, through improving the lot of women by providing clean water 
and electricity, addressing them in our poverty relief programmes, 
instituting affirmative action programmes in favour of women, opening the 
doors for women to take their place in the decision making bodies of our 
system of governance, including the legislatures, the executive and the 
judiciary, consistently addressing the crimes of gender violence, and so on. 

However, all of us know very well that we have as yet not achieved gender 
equality and are still some distance away from realising the goal of a 
non-sexist society. It is therefore important that constantly we must make 
the nation aware of our scorecard in this regard, and thus place the 
objective of the emancipation of women constantly at the centre of our work 
as we strive to effect the reconstruction and development of our country. 

Of great importance also, is the mobilisation of women themselves to 
contribute to the attainment of the central goal of a non-sexist society, 
building on the many decades of the involvement of women in the struggle to 
create a new South Africa. Those decades confirm that Ida Mntwana was right 
when she said, "Gone are the days when the place of women was in the kitchen 
and looking after the children." 

We hope that the Progressive Women's Movement of South Africa that will be 
launched in Bloemfontein in the next few days, ahead of the 50th Anniversary 
of the 1956 Women's March, will contribute to the further strengthening of 
the role of the heroic women of our country as an agent of progressive 
change. 

In this regard, we cannot but agree with the ANC Women's League that, "the 
Progressive Women's Movement must be progressive and diverse. It should be 
shaped by local struggles and has to acknowledge that women are not a 
homogeneous group. Similarly the movement should advocate the ethos of 
transforming South Africa into a non-sexist, non-racial, democratic, united 
and prosperous South Africa, as well as promote an understanding of social 
relationships of class, race, ethnicity, age, religion etc. 

"(Further), the movement should respond to specific conditions of gender 
inequality through a minimum platform for action. The formation of the 



progressive women's movement should enable women to resolve fundamental 
disagreements or differences through dialogue so that they can sharpen their 
understanding of the challenges facing them." 

It is surely one of the imperatives of the day that, as the Progressive 
Women's Movement intends, "The women of South Africa should unite and march 
together for equality, peace and development"! 

Thabo Mbeki 

WOMEN'S MOVEMENT <Viewpoint - Thenjiwe Mtintso> 

Now is the time, our age of hope 

Fifty years ago, on 9 August 1956, the women of South Africa were galvanised 
into that great tide that saw a male racist chauvinist flee in front of 
their anger. We owe it to them to recognise, learn from and pay tribute to 
their historic actions that laid the foundation for the democracy we have 
achieved and the strides we have made on our determined march to gender 
equality. 

However the best tribute we can pay to these heroines and the heroes is to 
defend the gains made and also in action, to change the lives of those who 
have yet to taste this freedom in real terms, the majority of whom are the 
black, poor, rural and working class women existing on the periphery of 
society. All of us should unite with them in action to make sure that in 
reality "today is better than yesterday and tomorrow will be better than 
today". 

The people and the government of South Africa have put in place many 
policies, laws and institutions to ensure that women not only regain their 
dignity but are "mistresses" of their own destinies. Papers have been 
written in praise of the achievements made in South Africa and in particular 
in the inclusion of women in decision-making spheres. Tempting as it is to 
analyse the gains and the gaps, this contribution is directed only at the 
current debate on the 'formation' of a 'South African women's movement'. 

The story of 'forming' a Women's Movement in the current period dates back 
to the Malibongwe Conference in Amsterdam in 1989. In the glorious, long and 
arduous road to freedom, there have always been women's movements. If by a 
'women's movement' we mean all women who recognise the need to mobilise and 
organise themselves at any level and engage in any form of struggle to 
better their lot, or fight against any form of discrimination against women, 
or engage in any form of struggle for the achievement of women's 
emancipation and gender equality, then there has been not one women's 
movement, but many. 

The debate about forming a woman's movement should therefore not be taken to 
mean that there has never been one or that none currently exists. The debate 
should in fact be informed by these, their experiences, victories and 
challenges. 

The launch of the South African Women's Movement should be used to dialogue 
and strategise for further onslaughts against patriarchy, that abominable 
system, ideology and practice of domination of women by men that permeates 
all spheres of our lives. 

Democracy is crucial for, and has contributed to, the road to gender 
equality in our country, including the improvement of the status and quality 
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of life of women. It has also very importantly created the opportunity and a 
healthy environment for furthering the gender struggles. However it is not 
sufficient for dislodging patriarchy. We still have to do much more for the 
complete eradication and transformation of all power relations in society, 
across which runs the gender inequality thread. The whole society has to be 
mobilised into a strong and vibrant movement for transformation, at the 
centre of which should be a women's movement driven by women, particularly 
the most marginalised poor, black, rural and working class women. 

Patriarchy cannot be eradicated only by government, or one group or 
organisation. It needs all forces within society. Particularly because it 
coexists with, and survives even under, the most progressive political 
systems; because it is articulated in many diverse subtle and hidden or open 
and crude forms; because it is explained away in many logical-sounding ways 
ranging from the natural, biological to religious and cultural arguments; 
because one of its strongest bases is the family, the home, and among loved 
ones; and because it is the most complex and entrenched system embedded in, 
and permeating through, all spheres of life, it needs all forms of 
struggle - persuasion, contestation, compromise, pressure and confrontation. 
The struggle against patriarchy is a "struggle within the struggle". The 
different forms and levels of engagement, organised or not, formal or 
otherwise, constitute the women's movements. 

Women's struggles take different forms and occur in different localities 
determined by diverse interests and needs. Some women, especially poor and 
black women, are mobilised in their communities and localities on needs that 
are so basic they are taken for granted (like access to clean water). They 
thus struggle for elementary rights. Their needs are classified by some 
scholars as the practical gender needs (PGNs). Significantly, these women 
and their organisations do not link their situation to that of patriarchy. 
They may even accept the biological, religious or cultural explanations of 
their place and role in society. 

If women's struggles and organisations were to be presented in a continuum, 
the basic needs group, sometimes called the popular women's movement, would 
be at the one end. Towards the other end would be the strategic gender needs 
groups (SGNs). These include, but are not limited to, feminists (of many 
kinds) mainly concerned with the complete eradication of unequal power 
relations between men and women. Some of these look down on the practical 
gender needs and struggles maintaining that these wittingly or unwittingly 
reinforce the socially defined but not natural role of women as being in the 
domestic sphere. Of significance with these is that they have many different 
and diverse theories to explain the root of and path to the eradication of 
patriarchy and how to change it. 

At the other end of the continuum would be what some of us call the 
transformative group that is committed to a transformative agenda. These 
acknowledge and are directly and indirectly involved in the whole range of 
the struggles, from the practical through to the strategic needs, seeing 
each as a necessary building block for women's emancipation, gender equality 
and a competently transformed society that has eradicated all forms of 
inequality, oppression and discrimination. They use different strategies, 
tactics and participate in all kinds of organisations and struggles. They 
fight for access to water and access to decision-making bodies, use power to 
transform power and its instruments, and transform society and social 
relations. 

There are no borders between these groups and struggles. There is mobility, 
support and solidarity, and sometimes overlaps, among them. All of these 
strands have gone through highs and lows at different times and for 
different reasons. 
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One of the lessons that will have to be learnt is the challenge of politics 
of access, inclusion and participation. When some of us moved into the state 
and its machinery we had to shift the sites to other battles. While this was 
very good, the unintended consequence was a temporary demobilisation and 
expectations of delivery from a state that has so many women. In some cases 
the politics and advantages of access and inclusion prevailed with many 
acting as if the mere act of inclusion was transformation, and not a step 
towards transformation. 

As we prepare for the formation of this movement, the lessons have to be 
brought to the fore for us to emerge stronger. This becomes critical as it 
determines how in this complex epoch we unite in action for the bigger goal 
of equal gender relations. 

The strength of any movement lies in its ability to link with others. The 
women's movement should therefore include, but not be limited to, these 
networks and organisations. It should be the much-needed coordination, 
cooperation and collaboration point for solidarity and united action. 

One of the weaknesses we have had as the Alliance has been the poverty of 
gender theory. This makes us lurch from side to side as a rudderless ship on 
the seas of gender engagement. Some kind of theory emanating from our and 
other experiences would help us to have markers and pointers in our 
struggle. A women's movement does not necessarily evolve around a theory, 
but it needs a basic reference point beyond the slogans of engendering, 
mainstreaming, integrating gender, etc. South Africa as a whole is poorer 
for the limitation of the intellectual debate especially on these matters. 
Many women in South Africa have the practice, but that is not sufficient for 
the transformation agenda. Practice and experience needs to be continuously 
fortified by theory, while in turn enriching theory. 

These are the pieces of the jigsaw that have to be put together to form the 
tapestry of one women's blanket - with identifiable and distinct colours and 
yet forming part of the whole. The thread knitting us together would be our 
action plan, unity in action and commitment to completely overthrow 
patriarchy and all its manifestations. We are ready, able and willing. Now 
is the time, our age of hope. 

** Thenjiwe Mtintso is a member of the ANC National Executive Committee. 
This is an edited version of an article that appears in the forthcoming 
edition of the ANC political discussion journal, Umrabulo. 

This issue of ANC Today is available from the ANC web site at: 
http://www. anc. org .za/ancdocs/anctoday/2006/at30. htm 

To receive ANC Today free of charge by e-mail each week go to: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/subscribe.html 

To unsubscribe yourself from the ANC Today mailing list go to: 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 
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LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

A dream no longer deferred! 

Earlier this year we celebrated the 12th anniversary of our liberation from 
apartheid. In terms of measuring the progress we have made towards the 
creation of the non-racial, non-sexist, equitable and prosperous society to 
which we are committed, some in our country said the glass is half-full, and 
others that it is half-empty. 

Given the important challenges we continue to face, it is natural that all 
of us should continue to be driven by a sense of urgency in everything we 
do, inspired by the need further to accelerate our advance towards meeting 
the goal of a better life for all our people. 

At the same time we must recognise some realities that will continue to 
impact on everything we do. One of these is that we are still a young 
democracy. Twelve years in the life of a nation as new as ours is very short 
indeed. Another of these realities is that we face the task to eradicate a 
deeply entrenched legacy of poverty, inequality and underdevelopment that 
was nearly 350 years old at the time we won our freedom in 1994. 

Despite this objective reality, many a time one gets the feeling that some 
in our country express views and act in a manner that is based on the 
entirely unrealistic expectation that the legacy of the catastrophic damage 
visited on our country and people over centuries can be eradicated in a very 
short time. 

Various moments this year have served to remind the nation that in reality 
we are not that far removed from the challenging period of the apartheid 
years, which marked both the apogee and the end of colonialism in our 
country and continent. 

I refer here specifically to the commemoration of the 50th Anniversary of 
the Women's March and the 30th Anniversary of the Soweto Uprising. I refer 
also to the passing away a short time ago, on 31 October, of one of the 
titans of the apartheid system, PW Botha. 

Inevitably, the matters to which I have just referred would have given many 
in our country the possibility to make a comparison between the situation 
then, and the situation now, which should in any case always be part of the 
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armoury of measures we use to estimate whether the glass is half-full or 
half empty. 

Twenty years ago, on 17 June 1986, one decade after the beginning of the 
Soweto Uprising, and a mere four years before the apartheid regime was 
obliged to negotiate with the ANG, the then Minister of Finance, Barend du 
Plessis, addressed the apartheid House of Assembly during the Third Reading 
of the Appropriation Bill. Among other things he said: 

"Any Minister of Finance would probably have preferred to rise to his feet 
in this House under easier circumstances, to review the state of the economy 
and to announce what the government can do to boost the economy and at the 
same time help to improve the living conditions of the people. 

"The situation in which the country finds itself at present is serious 
enough to justify the proclamation of a state of emergency ... 

"Besides the state of emergency, we are also dealing with the debt 
standstill, the threat of economic sanctions and boycotts, and a period of 
low or even negative economic growth. Apparently there is a lack of 
confidence among businessmen, industrialists and even consumers. 

"Obviously this is not a situation that can be changed overnight by means of 
magic formulas or a few announcements, but it is no use our wearing the 
sackcloth and ashes like Job. 

"Our present problems can only be counteracted and successfully overcome by 
a country and its people that do not lose hope because of such setbacks, but 
roll up their sleeves and get down to the job; people in fact, who do not 
allow themselves to be misled by false rumours and malicious and depressing 
gossip ... We are determined to achieve success ... 

"It is not only our actions as such but also our demonstrated will to govern 
ourselves and to develop according to our nature, that must cause our 
opponents to abandon their plans. This will must, in the midst of all the 
storms that are about to be unleashed on us, characterise every action on 
our part ... 

"The statistics for the first quarter of 1986 have become available, 
according to which the (economic) upswing has seemingly lost momentum ... 

"The gross domestic product...declined in real terms by 1,5% during the 
first quarter of 1986 ... ln respect of private consumer spending the real 
decrease was 2,5%, in respect of private fixed investment it was 3,5%, and 
in respect of fixed investment by the public sector it was 40% ... 

"The annual inflation rate rose in January 1986 to a peak of more than 20%, 
but has since levelled off and stood at 18,6% in April. .. Gross fixed 
investment has shown a sustained decline since 1981 ... 

"Having outlined those elements of the (budget) package that address the 
first leg of (our) strategy - the promotion of a soundly based economic 
growth ... ! now turn to the second leg, which embraces a programme of social 
and economic upliftment by way of work creation and the upgrading of skills 
on the one hand and the provision of the physical and other infrastructure 
making for a better quality of life on the other hand ... 

"These twin, people-oriented programmes, aimed at employment on the one hand 
and upliftment on the other, have brought comfort and hope to many hundreds 
of thousands of people ... The need is of such proportions that further 
expenditure is urgently called for ... 

J:age]J 
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"It is our wish to respond positively and adequately to the challenges of 
our time ... We can do no better than to invest in the betterment of the life 
circumstances of all the people of our country. We are for growth but 
balanced growth that is both an input into and an outcome of our best 
national endeavours. We seek to invest in our greatest asset - the people of 
this great country." 

Twenty years later, on 25 October 2006, our Minister of Finance, Trevor 
Manuel, presented the Government's 2006 Medium Term Budget Policy Statement 
to the now democratically elected and non-racial National Assembly. Among 
other things this Statement says: 

"South Africa is experiencing a sustained period of economic growth. Sound 
macroeconomic policy, an expansionary fiscal stance and a supportive 
international environment have seen growth average 4.2 % over the past four 
years. Rising consumption expenditure and strong increases in investment in 
productive capacity have resulted in expanded employment, with the creation 
of more than one million jobs over the past three years. 

"The economic challenges facing the country are to sustain this growth, 
broaden participation and extend opportunities to all, strengthen industrial 
development and trade performance, and accelerate the pace of job creation. 
These challenges will be met..." 

In his Address to the National Assembly to table the Budget Policy 
Statement, he quoted a short soliloquy by Styles, one of the characters in 
the Athol Fugard play, 'Sizwe Banzi is Dead'. Contemplating a family 
photograph and praying for a life of freedom and prosperity for ordinary 
working people like himself, Styles says: 

"This is a strongroom of dreams. The dreamers? My people. The simple people, 
who you never find mentioned in the history books, who never get statues 
erected to them, or monuments commemorating their great deeds. People who 
would be forgotten, and their dreams with them, if it wasn't for Styles. 
That's what I do, friends. Put down, in any way, on paper, the dreams and 
hopes of my people so that even their children's children will remember ... " 

Trevor Manuel then spoke of the effort in which our movement and government 
are engaged to transform the strongroom of dreams of those you never find 
mentioned in the history books, into a strongroom of dreams in the process 
of fulfilment. He said: 

"South Africa is in the midst of its longest sustained economic expansion. 
Robust economic growth, supported by strong consumer spending and rising 
investor confidence, has created over one million jobs in the past three 
years. While unemployment remains our most pressing social and economic 
challenge, for the first time in a generation, the economy is creating jobs 
faster than new entrants are joining the labour force ... 

"The expansion of the social security system has contributed to poverty 
reduction and reduced the vulnerability of many households. At the same 
time, real income tax relief for low and middle-income earners has raised 
disposable income. People have purchased more durable goods such as 
televisions, fridges, furniture and cars ... 

"At the same time, many companies have taken advantage of the low interest 
rate environment and relatively strong currency to retool - to invest in new 
machinery and technology to expand their businesses. Boosted also by rising 
public sector infrastructure spending, the construction sector has boomed, 
growing by 10.7% a year in the past three years. The pace of fixed 
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investment has surprised many of the upstream input sectors. As a result, we 
are now experiencing periodic shortages of cement, steel and refined 
fuel. .. Gross fixed capital formation has risen from 15% of GDP in 2002, to 
18.4 % in the first half of 2006 ... 

"Fiscal space provides government with an array of options: to spend more, 
to provide tax relief, to invest in infrastructure or to improve savings. 
More importantly, it provides a firm platform upon which we can reform our 
economy to ensure that we broaden opportunities to those still 
marginalised ... 

"The budget framework makes provision for increased salaries for certain 
categories of professions, especially in the health and social welfare 
sectors. It also makes provision for higher staffing levels in health, 
police, justice and social welfare ... 

"The solid performance of the economy, in particular the creation of job 
opportunities and rising household incomes, allows us to turn the dreams of 
ordinary people into new realities. The expansion of infrastructure 
investment and the management of our public finances provide us with the 
capacity and resources to improve the services we provide to our people, to 
build hope, and expand opportunities." 

The Medium Term Budget Policy Statement itself says: "Research confirms that 
a marked decline in poverty has taken place since 2000, due largely to the 
expansion of social grants and rising employment. Access to services such as 
electricity, piped water, sanitation and telecommunications improved 
substantially between 1995 and 2004, and the largest benefits are evident 
among the poorest households. 

"Severe social and development challenges remain to be addressed, however. 
Investment in people needs to be accelerated, health and social development 
services improved, crime prevention reinforced, job creation and community 
development bolstered." 

When the South African Minister of Finance addressed the House of Assembly 
in June 1986, he was obliged to say, "Any Minister of Finance would probably 
have preferred to rise to his feet in this House under easier 
circumstances ... The situation in which the country finds itself at present 
is serious enough to justify the proclamation of a state of emergency." 

When the South African Minister of Finance addressed the National Assembly 
in October 2006, he could say: "The solid performance of the economy, in 
particular the creation of job opportunities and rising household incomes, 
allows us to turn the dreams of ordinary people into new realities .. .The 
Medium Term Budget Policy Framework invites this House, and all South 
Africans, to embrace the challenges ahead as we prepare for 201 O and as we 
progressively broaden participation in a growing economy, with confidence in 
these shared commitments." 

The radical divergence between these two pronouncements makes the firm 
statement that we have made a qualitative break with our past, sufficient 
for us proudly to affirm that we have left our Age of Despair behind us, and 
entered our Age of Hope. What remains for all of us to do, together, is to 
embrace the challenges ahead with confidence. 

In the poem by WB Yeats, 'Fergus and the Druid', King Fergus speaks of his 
disillusionment with his kingly powers, despite the attendant glory, pomp 
and circumstance, and says: 

A wild and foolish labourer is a king, To do and do and do, and never dream. 
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To which the Druid responds: 

Take, if you must, this little bag of dreams; Unloose the cord, and they 
will wrap you round. 

Thabo Mbeki 

HIV AND AIDS <Viewpoint - Manto Tshabalala-Msimang> 

Towards a new era of partnership and progress 

As we build up to World AIDS Day on 1 December, we would like to express our 
gratitude to the thousands of health workers and all partners of the 
Department of Health who are working tirelessly to intensify the 
implementation of the Comprehensive Plan for Management, Care and Treatment 
of HIV and AIDS. 

Ranging from managers at different levels, various health professional 
categories to those working in the field reaching out to our people in need 
of care, these health workers have not been distracted by those who continue 
to falsely accuse some of us in government of being HIV and AIDS denialists. 
They have rather focused on what matters most: 

* recruitment and training of the necessary personnel to support the 
implementation of the programmes; 
* assisting patients to access prevention, care and treatment services; 
* ensuring that the supply of medicines and other consumables runs as 
smoothly as possible; 
* building infrastructural capacity to provide quality health services; 
* expanding laboratory services; 
* increasing the number of facilities where people can access quality care. 

They are driven by a common goal of the Department of Health to provide 
quality treatment, care and support to all qualifying HIV positive patients 
in an equitable manner. 

In the process of pursuing this goal, they have achieved what no other 
country in the world has been able to attain in terms of significantly 
increasing the accumulative number of people initiated on antiretroviral 
treatment. This has risen above an average of 10,000 patients being enrolled 
in the programme a month, particularly during the period June - September 
2006. 

This was same period when their government was under a sustained attack 
within the area of HIV and AIDS. A group of fellow South Africans had teamed 
up with their partners at the occasion of the International AIDS Conference 
in Toronto, Canada to portray our government as uncaring and indifferent to 
the plight of its own electorate - the very people who reaffirmed their 
confidence in the ANC by giving it a close to 70% majority in the general 
elections two years ago. 

Those given the responsibility to implement the government programme on HIV 
and AIDS were vilified and millions of rands were raised to fund an 
unsuccessful campaign to oust them from the office in which they are 
currently deployed by our movement. 

The incident of my illness was portrayed as an opportunity to turn others 
into champions of a campaign to rid our government of the so-called "HIV and 
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AIDS denial at the highest level". 

Our government and the ANC have faced severe attacks in their effort to 
ensure that the global response to HIV and AIDS takes into consideration the 
peculiar challenges facing the African continent. 

We were all expected to follow the route taken by developed countries of the 
North in responding to HIV and AIDS. For them, the challenge of HIV and AIDS 
has been perceived as a problem affecting marginalised communities such as 
immigrants, men who have sex with men and injecting drug users. 

With much more resources at their disposal and more sophisticated social and 
health systems, antiretroviral drugs -- which were introduced into the 
market at a very high price - became the main element of the response of the 
developed world. 

The under-developed Africa on the other hand is faced with a challenge of 
HIV and AIDS that is affecting the general population. The continent has 
very weak health and social systems and very limited resources to meet the 
many needs of its populations. 

These populations face many social challenges including unemployment and 
lack of access to basic services such as water and sanitation, education and 
housing. Even before HIV infection, their health is already compromised by 
poor nutritional status and a lack of access to basic health services. 

These circumstances meant that we had to fight for the reduction of the 
prices of medicine and improvement of health systems and the general living 
conditions of our people. The court case by pharmaceutical companies against 
our government over drug prices, international engagement over recruitment 
of health workers from our continent and other struggles against global 
injustices bears testimony to the efforts of government to create a better 
life for all including people living with HIV and AIDS. 

For the first time in history, the World Health Organisation (WHO) held a 
global meeting looking at the role of nutrition in the response to HIV and 
AIDS and acknowledged the role of South Africa in highlighting this element 
of the HIV and AIDS response by holding this meeting in Durban. 

Nutrition is critical in prolonging progression from HIV infection to 
development of AIDS defining conditions. It is also critical in enhancing 
the effectiveness of medical treatment. Unfortunately, others chose to 
interpret this simple and straight-forward statement as suggesting that 
nutrition might be an alternative to treatment. It is not. 

Again understanding our peculiar conditions as Africans, we highlighted the 
need for research and development of traditional medicine which, according 
to the WHO, is used by almost 80% of people on our continent. In August this 
year, the WHO Afro regional director, Dr Louis Sambo, advised that: 
"Countries should embrace traditional health practitioners as partners in 
the health system. The proximity of these practitioners to the community 
makes them a reliable resource to support families and individuals." 

As a result of the progress made in reducing the prices of drugs, the 
increase in social budget allocation and the improvement in the capacity of 
the health system through a number of strategic policy interventions, 
government added antiretroviral therapy to a series of interventions that 
now constitute the Comprehensive Plan. 

As we implement all these programmes, we remain conscious of the fact that 
there is still no cure for HIV and AIDS. Therefore, prevention should remain 
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the mainstay of our response. 

In this regard, we are encouraged by the outcomes of the first South African 
HIV and AIDS Communication Survey for 2006, released last week. The survey 
indicated that various HIV communication campaigns, including that of 
government - Khomanani - are having a significant impact in modifying sexual 
behaviour. 

The outcomes of this survey came at an opportune time as the Department of 
Health is in the process of finalising the revised Strategic Plan for HIV 
and AIDS and STI for the period 2007 to 2011. The revised Strategic Plan 
will guide the country's response to HIV, AIDS and STI in a manner that 
ensures continuity of the current strategies while introducing additional 
interventions required to keep up with recent advances in knowledge. 

The need for the strengthening of partnerships in the response to HIV and 
AIDS cannot be overemphasised. The process of reviewing the South African 
National AIDS Council (SANAC) as the expression of our multi-sectoral 
response to HIV and AIDS is being capably coordinated by Deputy President 
Phumzile Mlambo-Ngcuka. 

The magnitude of our social challenges and the scarcity of resources 
available to us as a developing nation require that we rise above sectarian 
interests and complement each other in improving the lives of the people of 
South Africa. Let us use the occasion of the World AIDS Day to join hands 
and reaffirm our collective commitment to curbing the spread of HIV 
infection and reducing the impact of AIDS. 

** Manto Tshabalala-Msimang is a member of the ANC National Executive 
Committee and Minister of Health. 

----------------------

This issue of ANC Today is available from the ANC web site at: 
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To receive ANC Today free of charge by e-mail each week go to: 
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To unsubscribe yourself from the ANC Today mailing list go to: 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 

---------------------------------------------
anctoday mailing list 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 

. Page7I 



From: 
To: 
Date: 
Subject: 

ANC Today 

anctoday-admin@lists.anc.org.za 
"ANC Today" <anctoday@lists.anc.org.za> 
2006/03/17 05:34:18 PM 
ANC Today 17 March 2006 

Volume 6, No. 10 . 17-23 March 2006 

THIS WEEK: 

* Letter from the President: ANC Mayors and councillors - the new cadres! 
* Women's Movement: A progressive voice for South African women 
* Government programme update #3: Building a better public service 

LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

ANC Mayors and councillors - the new cadres! 

As this edition of ANC TODAY went to print, the country was about to 
conclude the process of the establishment of our municipal governments, 
following the 1 March local government elections. To contribute to this 
process, senior national and provincial structures of the ANC, joined by 
representatives of our allies, met from 12 March to choose our mayoral 
candidates, who would subsequently be elected by the municipal councils. 

We must take advantage of this Letter to congratulate all our councillors 
who have now been deployed by our movement to lead the various 
municipalities as Mayors. All of us must surely be greatly inspired by the 
important advance we have made, as represented by the increased numbers of 
woman Mayors. 

The mayoral appointments made by our movement constitute an expression of 
our confidence that the comrades concerned, regardless of gender and age, 
will properly discharge their responsibilities as the leaders of government 
in their municipal areas. 

Among other things, this means that these ANC Mayors must make it a point to 
study and understand our 2006 Local Government Election Manifesto, so that 
they are fully aware of the commitments our movement made to the people as 
we asked them to vote for ANC municipal councils and governments. 

Together with the other ANC councillors and the local structures of our 
movement, our Mayors must work to translate the vision and plan contained in 
the National Manifesto into specific visions and plans for the Metro, 
District and Local municipalities, to ensure that the undertakings we made 
nationally find full expression at the local places where our people live 
and work. 

Our Mayors should also immediately familiarise themselves with the 
Integrated Development Plans (IDPs) adopted by the outgoing municipal 
councils, the critical assessments of these I DPs made by teams deployed by 
the Department of Provincial and Local Government, and the Project 
Consolidate reports relating to their areas. 
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They should then assess all this against the commitments we made in our 
Local Government Manifesto. All this will help our Mayors, councillors and 
the local structures of our movement to make proper preparations for the 
popular and inclusive Growth and Development Summits (GDSs) they must hold 
in their areas by the beginning of June 2006. 

Our Mayors must ensure that these Summits truly involve the people in their 
areas, so that from the very beginning of their terms, our councils get used 
to the critical importance of regular interaction between themselves and the 
masses of the people, and the implementation of the People's Contract. The 
Mayors must therefore ensure that our councils learn to work properly with 
both the local structures of the movement and the Ward Committees that will 
be elected. 

In some areas of our country, the process of the selection of our candidate 
councillors brought us face to face with an ugly reality of hunger for power 
by some people within our ranks. On many occasions before, our movement has 
drawn attention to the danger that our political victory, which created the 
possibility for us to exercise state power, would draw people into our ranks 
intent to use this power for their selfish ends, including their personal 
enrichment. 

During our candidate selection processes we experienced a number of 
unacceptable incidents, when some people resorted to foul means to secure 
selection by our branches and other structures as candidate councillors. To 
stamp out this criminal behaviour alien to the values of our movement, 
disciplinary action will be instituted against any of our members known to 
have engaged in activities that are at variance with our constitution, 
regulations and values. 

In his Organisational Report to the June 2005 National General Council 
(NGC), our Secretary General, Kgalema Motlanthe, drew our attention to the 
need for us to maintain and continue to nurture the revolutionary morality 
that must continue to guide the actions of all our members during the 
current phase of the national democratic revolution. Among other things he 
said: 

"Our review of the functioning of branch, provincial and national structures 
of the ANC has identified a number of problems that need to be addressed. 
These problems point to an erosion of the revolutionary morality that has 
characterised our movement for decades, and which infused the volunteers of 
the Congress of the People campaign with a burning need to serve the people. 
The reasons for such erosion are not hard to fathom ... 

"In many of our branches there are no sustainable political programmes and 
community campaigns. They are conflict-ridden and unstable and in many 
instances fraught with fights over leadership positions, selection and 
deployment of councillors, tendering and control of projects and recruitment 
of membership in order to serve factional or selfish interests. 

"In many cases, the reasons for division and the resulting lack of coherent 
and consistent branch organisation are not rooted in ideological 
differences. Rather, these problems rest primarily on the preoccupation on 
the part of public representatives with securing access to and control over 
public resources. This in turn leads to tensions between cadres deployed in 
ANC structures and those in government and undermines the effectiveness of 
our public representatives ... 

"The central challenge facing the ANC is to address the problems that arise 
from our cadres' susceptibility to moral decay occasioned by the struggle 
for the control of and access to resources. All the paralysis in our 
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programmes, all the divisions in our structures, are in one way or another, 
a consequence of this cancer in our midst. .. 

"The problem lies in the fact that, in our efforts to make up for the 
debilitating weight of apartheid, many of us appear only too quick to 
sacrifice the moral and ethical standards that have characterised our 
movement. Moral degeneration, linked to the accumulation and control over 
resources, is not a consequence we can accept, since it threatens to 
extinguish the torch of freedom that our people have carried for so long. 
Because of their hopes and aspirations we are duty bound to act, as the ANC, 
in the vanguard of the struggle against moral decay and corruption. 

"These problems are not confined to a particular sphere of government or 
geographic area. Their pernicious influence and unacceptable consequences 
are apparent at local, provincial and national level." 

We are confident that the candidate Mayors we selected, who have been or 
will be elected by the municipal councils, are comrades who are inspired by 
the "revolutionary morality that has characterised our movement for decades, 
and which infused the volunteers of the Congress of the People campaign with 
a burning need to serve the people", of which our Secretary General spoke. 

They will therefore occupy their positions as servants of the people, 
committed to advance the agenda of the national democratic revolution at the 
local level. But as we have also made clear, our movement will, within the 
context of the law, take action to withdraw any of our Mayors and 
councillors who betray this commitment or otherwise consistently violate the 
Oath which all our councillors pledged to honour. 

Beyond this, our Mayors will have to take the lead as the kind of "new 
cadre" that the 2000 NGC directed us to develop. When we opened this NGC we 
spoke about "the need for us to develop new cadres to meet the demands 
imposed on us by the victories we have scored as we have pursued the 
objectives of the democratic revolution" ... and therefore "the need for us 
to implement a programme focused, among other things, on the development of 
cadres who are truly politically committed to the all-round success of the 
new democratic South Africa, and properly prepared with regard to the skills 
our country needs to achieve that success." 

In this context, the NGC resolved that we should "expand our political 
school and (implement) a human resource programme, that ensures the 
continual reproduction of cadres in terms of political, ideological, 
cultural and moral training; academic and skills development to take on the 
diverse tasks of transformation (including expanding economic literacy) in a 
range of spheres of society and adapt the methodology and content of our 
political education to meet the challenges of the current phase." 

The NGC said: "Within the ANC we need to build a corps of cadres capable of 
implementing required programmes and carrying forth the traditions of the 
movement. Our deployment structures must be able to draw on cadres who are 
committed, capable and innovative; cadres who are rooted among our people, 
and are dedicated to working with them to realise their aspirations." It 
went on to say: "At the centre of our programme is the urgent need to 
entrench the ethos of a transformative morality, discipline and caring among 
our members, our people and our country as a whole." 

What all this means is that we expect our Mayors and councillors to: 

* study and fully understand our movement's vision of fundamental social 
transformation focused on accelerating the advance towards the achievement 
of the objective of a better life for all; 



* put in place practical and realistic programmes to transform this vision 
into reality; 
* honour and respect the value system and morality of our movement and its 
unwavering commitment to serve the people of South Africa; 
* maintain constant contact with the people to give expression to our 
commitment to a people-driven process of change; 
* improve their understanding of the managerial, professional and technical 
requirements necessary for the effective delivery of goods and services by 
our system of local government; and, 
* constantly review, monitor and evaluate their work so that they are able 
to correct any mistakes quickly and use their successes further to 
accelerate service delivery and development at the local level. 

The results of the 1 March local government elections have once again 
confirmed the confidence of the masses of our people in our movement as the 
best representative of their hopes and aspirations. They expect that the new 
municipal authorities will build on the progress made since 1994 further to 
accelerate the advance towards the achievement of the central objective of a 
better life for all. 

Our cadres deployed at the national and provincial spheres of government 
must also understand that they have an obligation to work with, and assist 
the municipalities to meet the expectations of the people. We should 
therefore not only make demands on our Mayors and councillors, but should 
also assist them to access the human and material resources that will enable 
them to discharge their responsibilities to the people. 

Thus the new cadres we require for the current phase of the national 
democratic revolution must not only be good politicians. They must also be 
good developmental activists, ready to lift pick and shovel side by side 
with the people to end the blight of poverty and underdevelopment that 
continue to afflict many of our communities and millions of our people. 

Thabo Mbeki 

WOMEN'S MOVEMENT 

A progressive voice for South African women 

The road towards the establishment of a South African women's movement has 
become a lot shorter with the formation on 8 March, International Women's 
Day, of a steering committee to lead the process towards the establishment 
of a Progressive Women's Movement (PWM). 

At a consultative meeting of women from different sectors of society it was 
decided to work towards the formation of a non-governmental organisation 
that seeks to ensure that all progressive women structures and individuals 
have a platform through which they can actively participate in the broader 
development agenda of the country. 

The meeting was attended by representatives from faith-based organisations, 
non-governmental organisations, professional women, business women, rural 
women, workers, political parties and young women. 

The steering committee will be convened by ANG Women's League Deputy 
President Mavivi Myakayaka-Manzini and includes representatives from most 
sectors who attended the meeting. The committee has been tasked with further 
consultation among women's organisations to seek an endorsement of the 
concept of a women's movement and finalise a founding document. It also 
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needs to draw up a minimum platform of action. The committee will convene a 
consultative workshop before the launch of the movement, which is set to 
take place in August 2006. 

This initiative takes place during the year of the 50th anniversary of the 
1956 women's anti-pass march to the Union Buildings. The formation of a 
progressive women's movement is an event of great significance, echoing the 
watershed moment fifty years ago when the women of South Africa spoke with 
one voice against discrimination and oppression. The progressive women's 
movement will need to take up the same struggle, uniting the largest 
possible cross-section of South African women in this effort. 

The effort to establish a women's movement in South Africa began a number of 
years ago. A decision to begin discussions about the formation of a national 
women's structure was taken at the Malibongwe Conference in Amsterdam in the 
Netherlands in January 1990. 

During the political negotiations around the transition to democracy a 
coalition was formed of women with different political backgrounds and from 
different political affiliations. Through the Women's National Coalition 
women were able to articulate their demands through representation in the 
negotiations process and through the Women's Charter for Effective Equality. 
This charter was presented by women to the first democratic government under 
the leadership of the then President Nelson Mandela. Many aspects of the 
charter are now reflected in the present constitution. 

The Women's National Coalition disintegrated after the adoption of 
constitution. However, the idea of a women's movement outlasted the 
coalition, and has remained on the agenda. The ANC and the ANC Women's 
League (ANCWL) have held the view that there is a need for some kind of 
organic structure that will take up broader issues of women in South African 
society. 

The ANC and its Alliance partners have discussed a women's movement whose 
key objective would be to ensure that it promotes transformation of South 
African society into one that is truly non-racial and non-sexist. Over the 
years various discussion papers and resolutions have been developed and 
adopted on the purpose, character and proposed programme of such a movement. 

The ANCWL National Executive Committee decided at its meeting in October 
2005 that it was an opportune moment for South African women to formalise 
the women's movement. The idea is that this movement be a broad front of 
women's organisations, grassroots organisations, feminist groups, 
researchers, and women involved in policy formulation. 

This women's movement should be progressive, diverse, shaped by local 
struggles and it should acknowledge that women in South Africa are not 
homogeneous. It should seek the transformation of South Africa into a 
non-sexist, non-racial, democratic, united and prosperous society. It should 
have an understanding of social relationships of class, race, ethnicity, age 
and religion. It should respond to specific conditions of gender inequality 
through a minimum platform for action. 

Among the principles that guide the women's movement should be the fight for 
women's emancipation and gender equality; it should fight patriarchy; 
develop a minimum and single platform for action; and work towards common 
policy positions. Members of the movement should agree to differ where 
necessary, and maintain the independence of member organisations while 
working towards unity of purpose. 

The women's movement should target women from different sectors to ensure 
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representivity. These should include women from rural areas, the business 
and professional sectors, faith-based organisations, workers, young women, 
women with disabilities, elderly women, unemployed women, and women from 
political parties. 

Among its areas of focus, the movement would need to address issues of 
economic transformation as it impacts on the lives of women. This would 
include questions of access to economic resources, job creation, 
self-employment, access to credit, and access to technology. 

It should address issues of social transformation, particularly as they 
affect the lives of women living in poverty. It should work to improve 
access to housing, health care, land, basic infrastructure, social grants 
and social services, and education and skills. 

The movement should also work towards the achievement of 50% representation 
in all governance and decision-making bodies. It should play an advocacy 
role in promoting progressive laws that help to empower women. 

The movement would need to build relations beyond South Africa and monitor 
the implementation of international instruments for women's development and 
empowerment. This would include establishing relations with the Pan African 
Women's Organisation and other international bodies. 

GOVERNMENT PROGRAMME UPDATE #3 

Building a better public service 

Following the state of the nation address in February, cabinet ministers 
addressed a number of briefings on progress in the implementation of 
government's programme of action. This week we publish an edited extract of 
the briefing on governance and administration: 

In his State of the Nation address President Thabo Mbeki indicated that "the 
audit of a number of national departments has been completed". This referred 
to an audit undertaken by the governance and administration cluster of 
departments in collaboration with the departments of Health, Education, 
Justice and Trade and Industry, which conducted assessments of key delivery 
programmes in those departments. 

In the health sector the focus of the study was on hospital management. The 
study found that public hospitals are highly stressed institutions due to 
staff shortages, unmanageable workloads and management failures. The 
situation with nurses is particularly acute. Limited devolution of 
decision-making power and organisational control has led to a number of 
problems. 

Wide-ranging recommendations were adopted to speed up the devolution of 
decision-making to institutional level where capacity has been demonstrated. 
A focus on hospital managers in the next six months includes a review of the 
grading of posts and the development of a tailored training programme for 
CEOs. The numbers of less-skilled staff will be increased to ensure that 
health professionals do not do menial work but are able to focus on their 
healthcare duties. An investigation into the re-establishment of nurses 
training colleges will be completed by July. 

A quantitative analysis showed that education departments in some provinces 
were allocated more than 50% of the provincial budget. Across the board 
there are too few administrative support staff at district level in relation 
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to educators. There is only one senior manager for every 1,069 employees. 
The vacancy rate among financial and human resource professionals is high. 

Cabinet agreed that the Department of Education, with assistance from the 
Indian Government, conduct an assessment of the role and responsibilities of 
district/circuit offices and managers and that the establishment of a 
distinct management echelon for principals be investigated by July. The 
department will also develop staffing norms to ensure appropriate ratios of 
teaching staff to support staff and will take steps to ensure funds are 
available to give effect to the norms by July. A further evaluation of 
skills gaps in management will be undertaken. 

The study found that vacancies for judges and magistrates were higher than 
average. The Department of Justice has a very high proportion of staff 
employed on contract. Accountability of the courts and the need for improved 
coordination between the justice system role-players emerged as challenges. 
A shortage of management skills was identified. 

The study found that vacancy rates in middle management and among trade and 
industry advisers were high. Skills shortages exist in key policy areas. The 
Department of Trade and Industry (DTI) is structured in such a way that 
there are 21 separate agencies reporting to it. The qualitative review 
identified the need for greater alignment of objectives, outputs and 
outcomes among these institutions. Coordination across the cluster and 
alignment of planning across the spheres of government needs to be 
strengthened. 

Developing capacity in the public sector 

In the coming year, the governance and administration cluster will focus on 
addressing those factors that are militating against successful skills 
formation and the elimination of skills shortages in the public sector. 
Training is very often of doubtful relevance, rarely focused on 
carry-through impact, rarely accompanied by post-course support and 
implementation; and often facilitated or taught by people who have a very 
limited understanding of the public sector. 

In support of government's efforts to address these challenges, the South 
African Management Development Institute (SAMDI) has recently commenced 
implementation of a new approach to teaching and learning in the public 
sector, aimed at improving internal effectiveness and external impact. In 
addition, a comprehensive strategy to improve the quality, 
cost-effectiveness and impact of training on improving service delivery will 
be implemented in the coming year. This will aim to ensure a better quality 
of entrant into the public service, accelerate the development of basic 
skills and support enhanced performance of existing public servants. The 
organisational and operational base for the delivery of these programmes 
will be a Public Sector College geared to excellent support for the 
unfolding developmental state. 

Fighting corruption 

The implementation of the three-year National Anti-corruption Programme, 
agreed upon by the public, business and civil society sectors, will be 
speeded up from April 2006 when the allocated budget becomes available. The 
projects of this programme will focus on ensuring implementation of the 
anti-corruption legislation in all sectors; advocating the obligations, 
rights, protection and sanctions of the anti-corruption legislation; 
ensuring ethical behaviour and standards form an integral part of all 
dealings in all sectors; and providing all communities at all spheres 
sufficient platforms to engage on issues of corruption. 
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The second National Anti-corruption Summit, held last year, provided an 
opportunity to reflect on our national and broad anti-corruption gains, and 
this year the Department of Public Service and Administration is focusing on 
monitoring detailed implementation of the Public Service Anti-corruption 
Strategy and appraising the impact of the national anti-corruption 
framework. This appraisal will continue until the end of 2007. 

This work, coupled with other projects, will inform the development of a 
revised set of norms and standards for the whole of the public sector. By 
2008, a broad governance strategy for the whole of the public sector will be 
in place. 

The revised guidelines on the implementation of minimum anti-corruption 
capacity in departments at national and provincial levels were issued in 
January and will be supplemented by over 20 implementation training sessions 
commencing in April 2007 and concluding by July 2007. This initiative will 
establish a cadre of over 400 anti-corruption practitioners for these 
departments. 

At local government level, a local government anti-corruption strategy and 
implementation plan have been developed. For some time now, the 136 local 
authorities within Project Consolidate have received direct anti-corruption 
assistance through support to put appropriate management policies and 
systems in place. This work will continue and be broadened with the 
implementation of the local government anti-corruption strategy. 

Single public service 

In his address President Mbeki said that "we will continue the work towards 
the creation of one public service covering all spheres of government, fully 
conscious of the complexity of this matter and the need to secure the 
agreement of all the relevant stakeholders". 

As part of the implementation of the single public service work is 
proceeding under the following three work streams: the integration of the 
front office (points of service delivery); the integration of the back 
office (information systems); and institutional integration covering 
harmonisation of systems, conditions of service and norms within 
institutions and departments across the three spheres of government that 
deliver services to the people. 

The objective of 'front office integration' is to present a single face of 
government that covers the three spheres of government and selected public 
entities that provide services directly to the people. Ground-breaking work 
has already been done in the establishment of multi-purpose community 
centres, the Batho Pele Gateway portal, the installation of public 
information terminals in selected post offices, and the deployment of 
Community Development Workers. 

Having released the initial e-Government Policy for consultation in 2001, 
the department continued with the implementation of the Batho Pele Gateway 
portal, which was launched in 2004. Several important enhancements to the 
policy will be completed in the course of this year. The information content 
of the portal will be expanded to include provincial and local spheres of 
government. The Gateway information content is being translated into all 11 
official languages. 

By July 2006, government will adopt a comprehensive e-Government programme, 
which covers a governance model, strategy, architecture, and implementation 
plan for the single public service. The focus is on e-Government and 
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information and communications technology (ICT), which will create a 
platform for services to be delivered through a single point of contact. 

By November 2006, draft legislation to create an enabling environment for 
the single public service will be developed. The draft legislation will be 
the basis for further consultation within government. The draft enabling 
legislation will focus on human resource management and development; 
organisational and institutional matters; and ICT and e-Government across 
the public service. 

MORE INFORMATION: 

Government Programme of Action 
http://www.info.gov.za/aboutgovt/poa/index.html 

This issue of ANC Today is available from the ANC web site at: 
http://www. anc. org .za/ancdocs/anctoday/2006/at10. htm 

To receive ANC Today free of charge by e-mail each week go to: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/subscribe.html 

To unsubscribe yourself from the ANC Today mailing list go to: 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 

anctoday mailing list 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 
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* What the media says: Gloomy commentators still try to prove the people 
wrong 

LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

ANC women councillors at the command post! 

On 8 March, two days before the publication of this edition of ANC TODAY, 
the women and peoples of the world, including our own, celebrated 
International Women's Day. 

In this context, we are pleased to recall the 2006 January 8th Statement of 
our National Executive Committee, in which it urged our nation to do 
everything possible to commemorate the 50th Anniversary of the 9 August 1956 
Women's March on Pretoria in an appropriate manner. 

Our movement must respond to this call, working genuinely to advance the 
cause of the emancipation of the women of our country, of Africa and the 
world. 

At the same time, we must take great pride in, and celebrate what we have 
already done during the very beginning of the year of this important 
Anniversary, to confirm our determination to ensure the further advance of 
the cause of genuine gender equality. 

I refer here to the implementation of the decision taken at our 2005 
National General Council to present 50/50 gender lists during our 2006 local 
government elections, which we did. 

Like all our organisational and government electoral candidate lists, our 
local government candidate slates originated from our most basic foundation 
structures, the ANC branches. I would therefore like to take this 
opportunity to thank and salute the hundreds of thousands of ANC members 
throughout the country who made it their responsibility to ensure that we 
succeeded to present our electorate with the possibility to take a giant 
step forward of placing many more women in decision-making positions in the 
critically important sphere of local government. 

Because of this historic intervention by the ANC, the results of the 2006 
local government elections mean that our country has moved further forward 
towards the achievement of our movement's goal of gender equality and the 
emancipation of women. This, surely, must be one of the highlights of this 
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important year of the 50th Anniversary of the 1956 Women's March on 
Pretoria. 

Many among our readers will not be familiar with an important conference of 
South African women that took place in Luanda, Angola, 25 years ago. This 
was a Conference of the then ANC Women's Section, which stood in the place 
and acted as the legitimate representative of the ANC Women's League during 
the years of extreme repression and the illegality of our movement. 

Understanding the importance of both the Women's Section and the challenge 
of the emancipation of women, the then President of the ANC, Oliver Tambo, 
addressed both the Opening and the Closing Sessions of the 1981 Luanda 
Conference of the ANC Women's Section. In his address at the Closing Session 
of the Conference on 14 September, he said: 

"Women in the ANC should stop behaving as if there was no place for them 
above the level of certain categories of involvement. They have a duty to 
liberate us men from antique concepts and attitudes about the place and role 
of women in society and in the development and direction of our 
revolutionary struggle. 

"In fear of being a failure, Comrade Lindiwe Mabuza cried, sobbed and 
ultimately collapsed on top of herself when she learnt she had been 
appointed ANC Chief Representative to the Scandinavian countries. But, 
looking at the record, could any man have done better or even as well? 

"The oppressor has, at best, a lesser duty to liberate the oppressed than 
the oppressed himself. The struggle to conquer oppression in our country is 
the weaker for the traditionalist, conservative and primitive restraints 
imposed on women by man-dominated structures within our movement, as also 
because of equally traditionalist attitudes of surrender and submission on 
the part of women. 

"We need to move from revolutionary declarations to revolutionary practice. 
We invite the ANC Women's Section, and the black women of South Africa, more 
oppressed and more exploited than any section of the population, to take up 
this challenge and assume their proper role, outside the kitchen, among the 
fighting ranks of our movement and at its command posts. 

"The Women's Section is not an end in itself. It is a weapon of struggle, to 
be correctly used, against all forms and levels of oppression and 
inequality, in the interests of a victorious struggle of the people. 

"If I have perchance overstated the case for a more balanced distribution of 
tasks and responsibilities within our movement, it remains true that the 
burden that women carry is seldom recognised. Their silent fortitude as they 
toil under the weight of man-made hardships often passes unnoticed and 
unsung." 

All those among us who identify themselves as true cadres of the ANC must 
respond practically to the directives to the women and men members of our 
movement that Oliver Tambo so clearly spelt out in Luanda, 25 years ago. It 
is what we do in this regard, in actual practice, that will define whether 
we are the democrats and revolutionaries we claim to be. 

In this regard, the question we must answer in action is - are we, as a 
movement and a nation, ready to take all necessary action to ensure that: 

* we defeat traditionalist, conservative and primitive restraints imposed on 
women by man-dominated structures and practices within our own movement; 
* the women of South Africa no longer act as if there was no place for them 
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above the level of certain categories of involvement in the struggle to 
achieve the objectives of the democratic revolution; 
* we defeat traditionalist attitudes of surrender and submission on the part 
of women; 
* the women help to liberate all men in our country from antique concepts 
and attitudes about the place and role of women in society and in the 
development and direction of our national struggle for social 
transformation; 
* our society recognises and acknowledges the silent fortitude of the women 
of our country as they toil under the weight of man-made hardships, which 
often passes unnoticed and unsung; 
* because they are more disadvantaged and exploited than any section of our 
population, the women take up the challenge of leadership and assume their 
proper role, outside the kitchen, among the fighting ranks of the movement 
for fundamental social change and at its command posts; and, 
* we move from declarations about women's emancipation to measurable 
practice and results, which must reflect actual progress in this regard. 

The critically important step we took to achieve gender equality in our 
local government election lists and the ANC councillors who actually got 
elected, demonstrated our determination to refuse to be satisfied merely 
with declarations about the emancipation of women. 

The results of the 1 March elections make an important statement about the 
success we achieved to increase the numbers of women in our system of local 
government. 

The best performing provinces in this regard, which have between 54% and 
50.5% women of the elected ANC councillors are, in descending order, the 
Northern Cape, Gauteng and the North West, led by the Northern Cape. 

The next best group of provinces, with between 48.8% and 45% women in terms 
of the elected ANC councillors, are, again in descending order, Limpopo, 
Mpumalanga, the Eastern Cape and Free State, led by Limpopo. 

The Western Cape and KwaZulu Natal are our worst performing provinces, with 
the former registering 39.7%, and the latter 35% with regard to women's 
representation among the elected ANC councillors. 

Nationally, 46.08% of the ANC councillors are women. Significantly, only 
just over 40% of these are Ward Councillors. 

Nationally, women will constitute about 40% of all councillors. Of these, 
78. 7% are ANC women councillors. Even in our worst performing provinces, the 
Western Cape and KwaZulu-Natal, we still made an important contribution to 
the total number of women elected in these provinces. The relevant figures 
in this regard are 49.4% and 52.6% respectively. 

These figures confirm the national impact of the ANC decision to increase 
women's representation and the countervailing effect inflicted on the 
country by the other parties, which made little effort to strive for gender 
equality. 

The outstanding results we achieved in the Northern Cape, Gauteng and the 
North West demonstrate that given the will, it is indeed possible for us to 
achieve the objectives we set ourselves with regard to advancing the cause 
of gender equality, which is a fundamental component part of our movement's 
outlook and programme. 

We must also acknowledge the fact that, obviously, the ANC in Limpopo, 
Mpumalanga, the Eastern Cape and Free State did make a serious effort to 
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meet the target of gender equality set by our movement. However, the votes 
we obtained in these provinces fell slightly below our expectations, 
resulting in these provinces suffering shortfalls of between 1.2% and 5% 
below the targeted number for elected women ANC councillors. 

None of us, including our leadership in the Western Cape and KwaZulu Natal, 
can express satisfaction with the results we achieved in these two 
provinces. It is true that ever since our liberation in 1994, to date, these 
provinces have presented us with the most serious challenge in our political 
struggle to secure the support and allegiance of the masses of the people. 

Our poor performance with regard to achieving gender equality in these two 
provinces in terms of our elected councillors, unfortunately communicates 
the clear message that we have continued to treat the matter of women's 
emancipation as a hindrance or an 'add-on' to our struggle to emerge as the 
majority political formation in these provinces. 

This is also reflected in the proportion of women Ward Councillors. The 
figures for the Northern Cape and the North West are 55.6% and 49% 
respectively: those for the Western Cape and KwaZulu-Natal are 31.4% and 
21.4%. The outcomes in the latter two provinces represent our continued 
acceptance of the societal prejudices against women, which Oliver Tambo 
spoke against in 1981, which led us to present many more males than females 
as our Ward candidates. 

We must therefore openly recognise the fact that the majority of our women 
councillors have been elected on the basis of our proportional 
representation (PR) lists. Thus, in good measure, their strong presence in 
the new municipal councils reflects the confidence of the masses of our 
people in the ANC. 

None of this subtracts from the great blow our movement struck for women's 
emancipation and genuine democracy in our country, reflected in the large 
number of women that will now sit as leaders of their communities in the 
critically important sphere of local government. 

Nevertheless, precisely because of our seriousness and unwavering commitment 
to the cause of the emancipation of women, we must carefully study the 
entirety of our experience as we acted boldly to achieve gender equality in 
local government. 

The lessons we will draw will help us to improve our performance in this and 
the other spheres of government, as well as all structures and levels of our 
movement. This must also help us to determine the steps we must take to 
ensure that, immediately, our women councillors live up to the expectations 
of our movement and people. 

We must do everything possible to empower the ANC women councillors so that, 
as Oliver Tambo said, they assume their proper role, outside the kitchen, 
among the fighting ranks of the movement for fundamental social 
transformation, and at its command posts. 

The Platform of Action adopted at the Beijing UN Fourth World Conference on 
Women in 1995 said: "Achieving the goal of equal participation of women and 
men in decision-making will provide a balance that more accurately reflects 
the composition of society and is needed in order to strengthen democracy 
and promote its proper functioning. 

"Equality in political decision-making performs a leverage function without 
which it is highly unlikely that a real integration of the equality 
dimension in government policy-making is feasible. In this respect, women's 
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equal participation in political life plays a pivotal role in the general 
process of the advancement of women. 

"Women's equal participation in decision-making is not only a demand for 
simple justice or democracy but can also be seen as a necessary condition 
for women's interests to be taken into account Without the active 
participation of women and the incorporation of women's perspective at all 
levels of decision-making, the goals of equality, development and peace 
cannot be achieved." 

The ANC is proud of its sustained, positive and practical response to this 
clear call issued one year after our liberation by the women and peoples of 
the world. We are especially proud that during this year of the 50th 
Anniversary of August 9th, we radically improved the participation of the 
heroic women of our country in the decision-making structures of the vitally 
important sphere of local government, the echelon of government that is 
closest to the people. 

We congratulate all the women councillors elected on 1 March, including 
those who do not belong to the ANC. Our movement is committed to ensure that 
at least those who are our members, and are therefore deployees of the ANC 
in local government, receive all necessary support to ensure that they 
succeed in their important tasks. 

Thus will these women cadres of the democratic revolution, as Oliver Tambe 
said, help to "liberate us men from antique concepts and attitudes about the 
place and role of women in society and in the development and direction of 
our revolutionary struggle". 

Thabo Mbeki 

ELECTION 2006 RESULTS 

'We will not take growing support for granted' 

Over a million more voters placed their crosses next to the ANC on the 
ballot paper in last week's local government elections than in the 2000 
local elections, reaffirming the continued support of the South African 
people for the ANC as the leading force for meaningful change. 

Not only did the ANC significantly improve its percentage support, and 
increase the number of councils it controls, but it did so in the context of 
a much higher turnout of the actual number of voters than in 2000. 

Nearly 1.3 million more people voted for the ANC in 2006 compared with 2000. 
The ANC controls more councils than in 2000. In five provinces the ANC 
controls all councils outright. The exceptions are Gauteng, where one 
council - Midvaal - was won by the Democratic Alliance (DA), the Eastern 
Cape (where two councils are hung) and the Western Cape and KwaZulu Natal. 

Of the 303 municipal structures in the country, the ANC has outright control 
of 228. This includes 5 metro councils, 174 local councils, 34 district 
councils and 15 District Management Areas (DMAs). The lnkatha Freedom Party 
(IFP) controls 4 district councils and 23 local municipalities. The DA 
controls 4 local councils. A further 40 structures are 'hung', in that no 
single party achieved more than 50% of the vote. 

Comparing overall council control with 2000 reveals the extent of the DA's 
decline and the ANC's gain. Out of the 237 local councils (including the 

Pages! 



[logavinogarie Reddy-ANG Today 10 March 2006 

metros), the DA controlled 12 outright in 2000, including 8 in the Western 
Cape, 3 in the Northern Cape and 1 in the Eastern Cape. In 2000 it was 
reduced to only 8, losing control of all its councils in the Northern Cape 
and controlling only 2 councils in the Western Cape outright, with the rest 
being hung. The IFP also took a significant hit, being reduced from control 
of 33 councils in KwaZulu Natal in 2000 to only 23 in 2006. The ANC was the 
beneficiary of all of these shifts, increasing its control of local councils 
from 162 in 2000 to 179 in 2006. 

Turnout 

As a percentage of registered voters, turnout was slightly higher in 2006 
(48.4%) than in 2000 (47.6%). But the number of citizens who voted was 
significantly higher than in 2000. More than 10 million South Africans cast 
their ballot in 2006, up from 8.8 million in 2000 - this amounts to a growth 
in participation of more than 16%. 

The growth in turnout was across all provinces, with Limpopo, North West, 
KwaZulu Natal and Eastern Cape recording the largest increases. The Eastern 
Cape had the highest percentage turnout (56%}, while Gauteng had the lowest 
participation of registered voters (43%). 

Aside from the Eastern Cape, the provinces with the largest turnout were 
those in which there was significant contestation for power among parties: 
KwaZulu Natal, Western Cape and Northern Cape. This pattern is reflected at 
the municipal level, where the areas with the highest turnout are largely in 
these four provinces. 

The lowest turnout in the country was Merafong. Aside from the unique 
situation there, municipalities with the lowest turnout tended to be the 
large urban areas (including Johannesburg, Tshwane, Ekurhuleni and Durban). 
Rusten burg, which had the lowest turnout in 2000, had the lowest turnout in 
the country after Merafong. 

Performance of parties 

In terms of proportional representation (PR) votes, the ANC attracted 1.3 
million additional ballots in 2006 compared to 2000. The ANC's overall 
percentage of the vote was 66% in 2006, with the Eastern Cape, Mpumalanga 
and Limpopo all giving the ANC in excess of 80% of ballots cast. The ANC is 
the largest party in every province. 

In general the ANC's vote increased in almost all municipalities. Some of 
the largest increases were in KwaZulu Natal, where the ANC's vote increased 
significantly in every council. In Ethekwini the ANC's vote increased by 
115,000. Large increases in votes for the ANC can also be seen across the 
Eastern Cape. 

Compared with 2000, the Democratic Alliance got fewer votes in most 
municipalities and lost 330,000 votes overall. The largest absolute declines 
in DA support were in the metros, where 171,000 fewer people cast their 
ballot for the party. The largest decline was in Cape Town, taking the DA 
from higher than 50% of the vote in 2000, to only 42% in 2006. Outside the 
Metros, the DA's decline in votes was most apparent in the Western Cape and 
Northern Cape. The DA remains the largest opposition party in all provinces 
with the exception of KwaZulu Natal 

The Independent Democrats (ID) emerged as the third largest party in both 
the Northern Cape and Western Cape with 8.4% and 10.5% of the votes cast 
respectively. In Gauteng the ID scored 1.3% of the vote and everywhere else 
less than 1%. In the Eastern Cape, the ID managed to secure more than 5% of 
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the vote in Kou-Kamma and Baviaans. It did not achieve this in any 
municipality outside the Western, Eastern and Northern Cape. 

The decline of the lnkatha Freedom Party (IFP) accelerated with the 2006 
election. While the party gained additional votes in much of its rural 
heartland, this was more than offset by huge declines in support in the 
small towns and urban areas. At the same time the ANC significantly 
increased its votes across the province, in both rural and urban areas, 
taking control of a number of councils formerly run by the IFP. 

The National Democratic Convention (NADECO) does not appear to have made 
much of an impact, despite the decline in the IFP's support. It failed to 
get 10% of the PR vote in any municipality, and only scored more than 5% in 
Mtubatuba, lmbabazane, Newcastle and Dannhauser. The party won 24 of the 
1,651 seats in KwaZulu Natal and one in Gauteng. 

The Vryheidsfront Plus (VF+) did not stand in most areas in the 2000 
election, but gave support to the 'Alliance 2000+'. Compared with the 
combined performance of the two in 2000, the VF+ made significant gains in 
2006. It has emerged as the third largest party in Gauteng and the Free 
State in terms of seats won, and has a presence in all the other provinces 
except Northern Cape. The VF+ also achieved more than 10% of the vote in 
three municipalities in Limpopo (Mookgopong, Modimolle and Thabazimbi). 

The African Christian Democratic Party (ACDP) experienced moderate growth in 
votes cast for it. However, the party failed to make more than 1 % of the 
vote nationally. The party managed to win a number of seats in Western Cape, 
Gauteng, North West and Limpopo. 

The United Democratic Movement (UDM) lost control of the King Sabata 
Dalindyebo municipality, but still managed to poll 25% of the PR votes in 
that municipality. Other municipalities where the party got more than 10% of 
the vote were Mbhashe, Mnquma, Mhlontlo and Engcobo in the Eastern Cape and 
Richmond in KwaZulu Natal. 

Interestingly, the United Independent Front (UIF), which split away from the 
UDM prior to the election made an insignificant impact in the Eastern Cape, 
but won the majority of UDM seats in Limpopo, getting 14 seats in that 
province against the UDM's eight. This may indicate a further narrowing of 
the UDM's base towards its ethnic heartland. 

Former Bantustan parties, such as United Christian Democratic Party (UCDP), 
Dikwankwetla and Ximoko all remain players on the local government scene 
with pockets of support, but with reduced representation. 

Independents did not emerge as a significant force in this election. Only 
2.68% of the ward votes cast in 2006 was cast for independent candidates. 
However, independents organised into political parties did achieve some 
successes. Notable among these is the Independent Civic Organisation of 
South Africa (ICOSA), which became a force in the Western Cape outside the 
Metro. 

In its comment on the ANC's improved results, the ANC National Working 
Committee this week said that: "The ANC cannot and will not take this 
growing support for granted. We understand that it is based not only on the 
achievements of the organisation to date, but also on the expectation that 
the ANC will effectively unite all South Africans to tackle the challenges 
our people continue to face. The ANC will not disappoint the people." 



WHAT THE MEDIA SAYS 

Gloomy commentators still try to prove the people wrong 

On many occasions in the past our movement has drawn attention to the fact 
that we have to wage an unrelenting political and ideological struggle as 
part of our offensive for the promotion of our democratic revolution. This 
necessary condition for our progress has been confirmed by the recent 
sustained onslaught against us, focused on issues related to the 1 March 
2006 local government elections. 

In the run-up to these elections, there was much domestic and international 
media speculation and elaboration of intended self-fulfilling prophecies 
that our movement, the ANC, would fare very badly. It was said that 
especially our core constituency was so enraged by "lack of delivery", 
"corruption" and other failures, that it would punish us by denying us its 
votes. 

To give strength to this projected gloomy outcome, the pundits pointed to 
demonstrations that had taken place in some municipalities. They said that 
at least 900 of these had taken place since the 2000 local government 
elections. The disturbances at Khutsong served as grist to their mill, 
providing them with a news story they enjoyed reporting because they were 
happy and satisfied that it represented the fulfilment of their prophecy, 
and bad news for our movement. 

However, as we predicted throughout the election campaign, the masses of our 
people proved the doomsayers wrong. We garnered more votes than we did in 
the 2000 local government elections. We increased the number of 
municipalities governed by ANC councils. We increased our majorities in the 
very localities where demonstrations had taken place. 

We had pointed out that the masses of our people were very familiar with and 
fully appreciated the enormous strides we had made in the 12 years of our 
democracy, towards the achievement of the goal of a better life for all. We 
had also said that even when a minority among these masses took to the 
streets, these were calling on their movement to improve its performance. 

Their demonstrations did not represent a rejection of a movement they 
consider their only political home. They constituted an appeal to their 
movement to act on their concerns, knowing that only this movement has the 
will and capacity to address those concerns. We therefore said that when the 
time came, during the local government elections, even those areas where 
demonstrations had taken place would come out without hesitation to express 
their confidence in the ANC. 

The results of the 1 March elections have proved that we were right and that 
the doomsayers were wrong. We had expected that the honest ones among the 
prophets of doom would have the decency and courage to tell their readers, 
viewers and listeners that they had been wrong in their predictions, and 
that we had been right. 

However, it seems that this time we are the ones who were wrong. Those 
committed to the objective to present our movement in a negative light were 
and are not about to allow facts and the will of our people to stand in the 
way of their mission. They are clearly determined to sustain their offensive 
to project us as a traitor to the people's interests. 

To our surprise, we have seen that even the Middle East broadcaster, Al 
Jazeera, seems ready to lend its weight to this partisan offensive against 
the ANC. On 4 March, when the outcome of our local government elections was 



clear, Al Jazeera said: "The African National Congress victory in local 
elections was less a reflection of widespread popularity than of the South 
African opposition's inability to take advantage of the government's shoddy 
record and in-house feuds." 

Thus, according to Al Jazeera, regardless of how our people voted, and 
indeed contrary to the outcome of the free and democratic expression of the 
will of our people, the opposition parties are more popular than the ANC. 
Obviously, therefore, as they voted, the masses of our people were not 
intelligent enough to realise this on their own, and the opposition parties 
did themselves a grave disservice by failing to tell the people that they 
were more popular than the ANC. 

In our election manifesto we said that, among other things, as a result of 
what the ANC, the government and our people as a whole had done since 1994: 

* More people than ever have access to clean water and have electricity in 
their homes. 
* More people have opportunities to improve their lives, to become educated 
and acquire skills, and to help build a better South Africa. 
* The economy is growing and is creating more jobs, enabling us to reduce 
poverty. 
* More South Africans have gained access to housing, land and education, and 
services in clinics are improving. 

Whereas no reasonable South African would contest any of this, especially 
the millions of poor people who voted for the ANC on 1 March, Al Jazeera 
boldly came to the conclusion that all these achievements amounted to 
nothing more than a "shoddy record". 

To emphasise how shoddy this record is, triumphantly it said: "The ANC 
trumpets the fact that more than 1.5 million households have moved from 
shacks to subsidised brick homes with a bathroom since the end of apartheid, 
but more than 5.6 million families still live in abysmal conditions." 

As we would expect, Al Jazeera said absolutely nothing about the very simple 
and obvious fact that our democracy is only 12 years old, and that we face 
the enormous challenge to eradicate the legacy of 350 years of colonialism 
and apartheid. Clearly, as part of the strategy to discredit our liberation 
movement and government, this broadcaster is happy to blame this historic 
legacy on the very same movement that led our people in the struggle to 
defeat colonialism and apartheid, a phenomenon described in social science 
as "blaming the victim". 

The reference by Al Jazeera to supposed ANC "in-house feuds" betrayed the 
fact that our opponents had entertained the hope that the controversial 
matters relating to our Deputy President would alienate the masses of our 
people from the ANC. Their hope blinded them to the simple reality that the 
principal preoccupation of these masses is the challenge of improving the 
quality of their lives, and not so-called "in-house feuds". 

In any case, drawing on experience that extends over more than nine decades, 
these masses know that our movement will solve any "in-house feuds" that may 
erupt from time to time. Regardless of the hopes of our successive opponents 
over these decades, such "feuds", whether real or imagined, have never 
succeeded to divert the masses of our people away from their strategic 
goals, and will not do so now. 

Supposedly to give authenticity to its views, Al Jazeera cited a number of 
South African sources. These included: 
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* Adam Habib, whom it said comes from "the respected Human Sciences Research 
Council"; 
* "analyst" Paul Graham from the Institute for Democracy in South Africa, 
whom it said "also interpreted the results as a victory by default"; 
* Steven Motale, it described as the "political editor of The Citizen 
daily - which has an overwhelmingly black readership"; and, 
* The Sowetan, it said is "another prominent black daily". 

As South Africans we would of course understand why, deliberately to 
communicate a false image of "objective and balanced media reporting", it 
was absolutely necessary to attach such descriptions to Al Jazeera's Oracles 
of Delphi as "respected", "analyst", "overwhelmingly black", and "prominent 
black". 

Anybody familiar with the international media would be amazed that the 
hatchet job we have sought to describe, which is clearly informed by a 
particular political agenda, is the work of Al Jazeera. 

For the sake of fairness we must inform our readers that Al Jazeera merely, 
and perhaps carelessly, carried a report prepared and distributed 
internationally by Agence France Presse (AFP), the French news agency. 
Responding to this, many of those among us who have followed AFP reporting 
about our movement and country during our years of democracy will 
undoubtedly say - but of course: we are not surprised. 

The historic French Revolution took place 205 years before our own 
democratic revolution. It would be very interesting to hear from the AFP, 
the French news agency, whether 217 years after its democratic revolution, 
France has solved the problems of unemployment and poverty, homelessness, 
pervasive mass social alienation, and human misery, which the French news 
agency clearly believes South Africa should have solved in 12 years. 

This issue of ANC Today is available from the ANC web site at 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/2006/at09.htm 

To receive ANC Today free of charge by e-mail each week go to: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/subscribe.html 

To unsubscribe yourself from the ANC Today mailing list go to: 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 

anctoday mailing list 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 
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LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

Committed to build a new nation! 

On 29 May 2006, one of our newspapers carried on its front page an article 
on the future of the ANC under the dramatic headline, 'Rudderless ANC at sea 
over next step on Zuma'. 

In this article, the newspaper sought to speculate on the outcome of a 
regular meeting of the National Executive Committee (NEC) of the ANC held on 
26-28 May 2006. It decided that it was better not to wait for the ANC to 
inform the nation about the decisions taken by our NEC. 

Informed by its political agenda, it decreed that, necessarily in its view, 
the most important issue that would have confronted the NEC would be the 
future of our Deputy President, Jacob Zuma. It was in this context that the 
newspaper made the determination that the ANC is "rudderless" and "at sea". 

The article in question also said: "The (ANC) succession battle has also 
raised the question: can the party survive intact over the next 18 months to 
the conference in December next year when Mbeki's successor is due to be 
elected. The party needs to reassert its authority urgently to avoid being 
torn to shreds." 

As confirmed by the 1 March 2006 local government elections, the ANC 
remains, by far, the most trusted political representative of the 
overwhelming majority of the people of South Africa. This means that, only 
three months ago, this majority reasserted its confidence that the ANC will 
continue to sustain and improve its capacity effectively to respond to the 
aspirations of the people, within the context of available resources. 

These masses will therefore be deeply concerned to discover that so soon 
after they made their view very clear in free and fair democratic elections, 
and contrary to what they know, their trusted political representative, the 
ANC, is "rudderless", "at sea", may over the next 18 months not "survive 
intact", and may be "torn to shreds". 

Logically, all this will confront these masses with the challenge to decide 
whether to continue to rely on their knowledge, experience and instincts 
about the state of health of the ANC, or believe the doomsday scenarios 
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according to which their movement might be "torn to shreds". 

I have no doubt whatsoever about what the masses of our people would and 
will decide in this regard. Even if they are not fully knowledgeable about 
our history of 94 years, during which, at various times, our successive 
opponents predicted that the ANC would be "torn to shreds", they would know, 
even instinctively, that such predictions about the ANC are nothing more 
than an expression of the desires of their authors. 

They will know that the assertions made about the ANC being "rudderless" and 
"at sea", threatened with the possibility not to "survive intact", are 
nothing more than a manifestation of the phenomenon of wishes being father 
to the thought, signifying an intention to transform such wishes into 
reality! 

As reflected in the newspaper article to which we have referred, there are 
some in our country who seem to have come to fundamentally wrong conclusions 
about what constitutes the most important challenges facing our movement. 

These people have convinced themselves that these challenges centre on such 
issues as the political future of our Deputy President, Jacob Zuma, and the 
seemingly related matters of who, in future, will constitute the leadership 
of the ANC and the Government of the Republic. 

Accordingly, these punters and speculators about the futures of particular 
political personalities in our movement, including the ANC President and 
Deputy President, seem to have concluded that their views, asserting the 
centrality of this matter, also constitute the principal preoccupations of 
our movement. 

On the same day that the newspaper in question invented a "rudderless" ANC, 
our Secretary General, Kgalema Motlanthe, issued the Statement of the May 
ANC NEC meeting, about which this newspaper had decided to initiate a 
negative and pre-emptive speculative process. 

This important ANC NEC Statement closes with the long-standing and supremely 
confident slogan of our movement - The ANC lives! The ANC leads! 

By this means, our movement, which is more than 90 years old, affirms, 
without qualification, that it is not a paper tiger! It is not a colossus 
with feet of clay! 

Within this context, the ANC NEC Statement makes the firm assertion that 
there is no danger that our movement is about to be "torn to shreds". It 
communicates the unequivocal message that our movement is neither 
"rudderless" nor "at sea" about anything of importance to the further 
advance of the national democratic revolution, and the achievement of the 
goal of a better life for all. 

Correctly, the ANC NEC Statement says: "The challenges of the moment require 
unflinching commitment on the part of every member of the movement to 
building and strengthening the ANC as a people's movement at the forefront 
of the struggle for a united, non-racial, non-sexist and democratic South 
Africa. 

"The challenges of the moment dare not distract us from our historic mission 
and responsibility to unite the people of South Africa in this struggle. 
(These) dare not distract us from implementing the mandate given to us in 
successive elections to build a better life for all." 

The ANC NEC Statement also refers to the decisions taken at the November 
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2005 meeting of the ANC NEC. In part, these decisions were informed by a 
Joint Report presented to this NEC meeting by the President and Deputy 
President of the ANC, Thabo Mbeki and Jacob Zuma respectively. 

In turn, these decisions built on conclusions arrived at during the 
September 2005 meeting of the ANC NEC. Again, I, as ANC President, and 
Deputy President Jacob Zuma, had presented a Joint Report to this meeting. 

Among other things, our September 2005 Joint Statement as President and 
Deputy President of the ANC said: 

"We do appreciate the genuine sense of solidarity among cadres within the 
movement with the Deputy President. However, we need to be vigilant against 
unhealthy forces (which) seek to attach themselves to this campaign. Some of 
these forces would be driven by opportunism, others by a 
counter-revolutionary agenda to weaken the ANC and undermine transformation, 
and yet others by attempts to hide behind the campaign to pursue illegal and 
corrupt activities. 

"We wish to assert that there is one ANC, and therefore reject the notion 
that individuals should be required to choose sides, on the basis of the 
absolutely false assertion that we lead two contending factions within the 
movement... We therefore urge, in the strongest terms possible, that no one 
should use the name of the President or the Deputy President to mobilise for 
or against either, and for or against any other leader of the movement." 

In the Joint Statement of the ANC President and Deputy President tabled at 
the November 2005 meeting of the ANC NEC, we said: 

"Fundamentally false assertions have repeatedly been made that the Deputy 
President is engaged in a campaign to mobilise support to enable him to be 
elected President of the ANC in 2007 and President of the Republic in 2009. 
The Deputy President has never campaigned for these or any other positions. 

"Throughout the decades he has been engaged in struggle as a cadre of our 
movement, he has proceeded from the position that he would loyally serve our 
movement, our revolution and people in any sector and position decided by 
the movement. We take this opportunity to reaffirm this principled position 
and practice, which must continue to inform the outlook of all genuine 
members of our movement." 

As we have seen in the recent past, despite our voluntary, explicit, 
unequivocal and published observations, as contained in our Joint Statements 
to the ANC NEC, there are some in our country who find it in their 
fundamental interest to propagate the false message that the current, and 
very strange, public controversy that relates to our movement centres on a 
supposed life and death conflict between the President and the Deputy 
President of the ANC! 

These go on to claim that this is the single most important and decisive 
issue that will determine the medium-term future both of the ANC and 
democratic South Africa. In this regard, the newspaper to which we have 
referred goes so far as to claim that, during the next 18 months, the ANC 
may not "survive intact", and may be "torn to shreds", because of 'the Zuma 
affair'. 

In this context, among other things, the May 2006 ANC NEC meeting also said, 
"The NEC once again rejects as without foundation perceived notions of a 
division among the senior leaders of the organisation.". 

Without doubt, actual reality over the next 18 months, rather than the 
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wishes of some forces in our country and elsewhere in the world, will prove 
that the speculative prediction that the ANC may not "survive intact", is 
nothing more than an expression of the vain wishes of its inventors. 

Principled and decisive action by members of the ANC, the broad democratic 
movement and the masses of our people will, once again, confirm the 
determination of our people to defend the integrity and unity of their 
historic movement, the ANC, confident that it remains the true repository 
and defender of their interests. 

Above, I have cited joint comments that I, as President of the ANC, made 
with our Deputy President, Jacob Zuma, towards the end of 2005. We made 
these statements together, fully conscious of our shared commitment to 
respect and sustain the noble traditions that have characterised the ANC for 
more than nine decades. 

Together with our Deputy President, Jacob Zuma, I take advantage of this 
Letter to reaffirm that: 

* above everything else, we, and our movement, the ANC, remain firmly 
committed to the objective to build a united, non-racial, non-sexist, 
democratic and prosperous South Africa; 
* we, together with other leaders and members of the ANC, will continue 
honestly to honour the commitments which our movement has made to the masses 
of our people, as a result of which it obtained their overwhelming mandate 
to govern, encompassing all spheres of government; 
* as loyal cadres of the ANC, of long-standing, we will continue to subject 
ourselves to the discipline, Constitution and traditions of the ANC, ready 
to carry out any responsibilities delegated to us by our movement; 
* accordingly, we oppose and reject all initiatives, regardless of their 
origin, that, in any way, suggest that either one of us is involved or 
interested in self-promotion campaigns intended to guarantee us any position 
of leadership both in the ANC and in Government; 
* we declare that we will oppose all attempts to drive a wedge between us, 
and among other leaders of the ANC, which we know would only serve to weaken 
and defeat the eminent people's movement we are privileged to lead, by 
virtue of our unanimous election to our positions at the 51 st ANC National 
Conference; 
* we will honour our responsibilities, as defined in the ANC Constitution, 
and embedded in our history, to fight for the principled unity of our 
movement, as defined by our agreed policy positions, our traditions and 
conventions, and the value system that has defined our movement for many 
decades; 
* we will persist in our efforts further to entrench the practices of 
collective leadership, of open democratic debate and decision making within 
the ANC and the rest of the democratic movement, and respect for all 
decisions of our movement that emanate from democratic and rules-based 
processes conducted within the constitutional structures of the ANC; 
* we will continue to act in a manner that truly respects the principle and 
practice of the accountability of the ANC to the masses of our people, our 
nation as a whole, the African continental masses, and the world progressive 
movement; and, 
* we will spare no effort to ensure that the ANC continues to live and to 
lead, creating the possibility for all our people, and our friends in Africa 
and the rest of the world, meaningfully to celebrate the historic Centenary 
of the ANC, a short six years from now, in 2012. 

The 29 May 2006 ANC NEC Statement also said: 

"The NEC is guided by the need to maintain the unity and cohesion of the 
African National Congress and its leadership collectives. This matter is of 
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paramount importance, as it lies at the heart of the ANC's ability to 
provide leadership to the process of fundamental social transformation. 

"The NEC is guided also by its understanding of the role and 
responsibilities of leadership within the ANC and the broader democratic 
movement. This includes its responsibility to provide direction on the 
critical political issues of the moment, to be exemplary in its conduct and 
statements, to observe and uphold the organisational discipline of the ANC, 
and to safeguard the values and principles of the liberation movement. 

"In exercising this leadership, the NEC agrees on the need to clarify and 
reiterate key policy positions of the ANC on some of the matters that have 
arisen in the public arena as a consequence of the coverage of the (rape) 
trial (of the ANC Deputy President). The NEC further agrees on the need for 
the ANC to intensify its efforts to build a new nation founded on democratic 
principles and progressive values." 

These decisions of the ANC NEC mean that all members of our movement, 
regardless of rank and position, have an obligation to: 

* strive to maintain and reinforce the unity and cohesion of the African 
National Congress and its leadership collectives; 
* help ensure that the ANC provides leadership to the national process of 
fundamental social transformation; 
* empower the elected ANC leadership to discharge its responsibilities of 
leadership within the ANC and the broader democratic movement; 
* ensure that the ANC, from the branches upwards, behaves in an exemplary 
manner in its conduct and statements; 
* observe and uphold the organisational discipline of the ANC; 
* safeguard the values and principles of our liberation movement; and, 
* work such that, at all times, the ANC has the ability, and actually 
continuously intensifies its efforts to build a new nation founded on 
democratic principles and progressive values. 

All the foregoing constitutes the Order of the Day for all genuine members 
of the ANC, the Progressive Alliance, and the rest of the democratic 
movement. We must and will mobilise the masses of our people, black and 
white, and all social strata, to convince them to affirm, in action, that 
they uphold the vision of our continuing democratic revolution, which the 
ANC has outlined through its constitutional structures. 

At the same time, we reaffirm our commitment vigorously to promote the right 
of the masses of our people to determine their destiny, by further 
entrenching the practice of participatory democracy, as regulated by the 
outstanding progressive national constitutional and statutory framework that 
democratic South Africa has put in place. 

The people themselves must, and will, make the loud and clear statement that 
what will decide the question whether anyone in our movement, government and 
society is a genuine actor for progressive change or not, is whether, in 
their national, provincial or localised actions, their deeds honestly convey 
the message, that rather than personal or partisan interests - they truly 
serve the people of South Africa and Africa! 

Thabo Mbeki 

YOUTH MONTH 

A fitting tribute to the fighting youth of 1976 
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In 1944, the youth of the ANC resolved that "The formation of the African 
National Congress Youth League is an answer and assurance to the critics of 
the national movement that African Youth will not allow the struggles and 
sacrifices of their fathers to have been in vain. Our fathers fought so that 
we, better equipped when our time came, should start and continue from where 
they stopped." 

More than six decades later, the statement remains just as relevant to the 
youth of today as we mark the 30th anniversary of the 1976 uprisings 
throughout youth month, which began this week. During this month the youth 
of our country and the entire progressive world will be saluting and 
celebrating the lives of those unselfish young women and men who took the 
apartheid bull by its horns. 

As commonly accepted, the South African Students Movement, inspired by the 
sacrifices of leaders like Walter Sisulu, Anton Lembede, Mxolisi Majombozi, 
Oliver Tambo and many others, took the youth activism to greater heights. 

Following that fateful day, as a result of the actions of an oppressive 
regime, the youth of our country swelled the ranks of the ANC's armed wing, 
Umkhonto we Sizwe (MK), to speed up the process of bringing apartheid to its 
knees. 

When these masses of impatient yet disciplined young people joined MK, the 
face of the people's revolutionary army changed forever. The armed struggle 
intensified, with many young people prominent among its heroes. Many of 
those who gave their lives in this fight, like Solomon Mahlangu, were young 
people. 

With the unbanning of the liberation movement, the youth of our country were 
presented with a new task - that of walking long distances to educate people 
about elections. Credit is always given to the youth, especially in the ANC, 
for ensuring that the masses of our people could go out in their millions to 
cast their ballots for the first time in the history of this country. 

As we celebrate the youth struggles of the past, we are facing an even more 
brutal monster in the form of poverty. Correctly, the entire country expects 
the youth to play a leading role in mobilising the people to overcome 
poverty. This is because young people are the primary beneficiaries of 
changes taking place in our country. The ANC's Strategy and Tactics document 
describes youth as an important sector of the motive forces for change, 
which bears an important responsibility for implementing the programme of 
national transformation. 

In recent years, our young people have been labelled as being less 
revolutionary than their predecessors. Some of those propagating this 
unfounded myth have even claimed that the youth of the ANC in particular are 
too passive or unwilling to challenge the positions of the mother body. They 
fail to understand that youth activism does not necessarily mean that the 
role of the youth today is to throw missiles at the government or ANC. Youth 
activism, by contrast, involves disciplined and critical engagement with all 
sectors of society, from politics to education, arts and culture, science 
and sport, among others. 

It is not necessarily wrong, however, for society to continue interrogating 
young people's level of participation in the society. As a dynamic sector of 
society, youth are expected not only to safeguard our democratic gains but 
further serve to champion the way forward. 

For the youth to ensure they achieve their twin task of mobilising young 
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people behind the programme of transformation and championing the interests 
of young people requires that they demonstrate the highest level of 
discipline and love for their people. 

This same principle of discipline and love for their people is what guided 
the youth of 1976 as they took to the streets of Orlando to pledge 
solidarity with the Standard Seven class of Orlando East Secondary School. 
Quite clearly, youth will not succeed if they do not adhere to this 
principle. 

Like the youth of 1976, who helped rejuvenate the liberation movement of the 
late 1970s and usher in an age of hope, the youth of today have a 
responsibility to inspire our people to be active agents in the programme of 
poverty eradication. 

The ANC National Executive Committee, in its January 8th 2006 Statement, 
declared the focus of this part of the year to be "youth mobilisation for 
transformation, in which ANC branches lead a sustained programme to mobilise 
youth in support of local development and transformation". 

It further said: "During this period, an assessment should be undertaken to 
determine the extent to which issues affecting youth have successfully been 
integrated into the work of government". 

Accordingly, the ANC in parliament has been working to assess the work done 
by the National Youth Commission and Umsobomvu Youth Fund. To further 
demonstrate its commitment to youth development, the ANC-led government has 
established the Joint Initiative for Priority Skills Acquisition (JIPSA) 
which seeks to ensure that our youth are skilled properly to respond to the 
needs of a growing economy. 

These developments, among the many others of our first 12 years of 
democracy, would not have been possible had the youth never risked their 
lives in standing up to injustice and oppression. 

The occasion of the 30th anniversary of the 1976 student uprising presents 
us with an opportunity to evaluate the tasks, achievements and role of the 
youth today. We have to honestly ask if indeed the youth is making a 
necessary contribution to change. This should not be a reflection for its 
own sake but should lead to a comprehensive programme of action that 
reflects a broader agenda for the transformation of society. 

The most appropriate way of honouring the sacrifices of the youth of 1976 is 
to ensure that the youth of South Africa remain committed to their 
revolutionary role of leading the fight against poverty and for the 
fundamental transformation of society. 

CHILD PROTECTION WEEK 

Caring communities protect children 

Child Protection Week, which began on 29 May, gives us an opportunity to 
reflect on our achievements as a nation. Such reflection will also afford us 
an opportunity to recommit ourselves to working even harder to protect and 
develop our children, as government, communities and all stakeholders, 
including non-governmental organisations and the religious sector. 

In 1994, South Africa ratified the United Nations Convention on the Rights 
of the Child. In so doing, the country committed itself to implement the 
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principle of putting children first. We also have the Constitution, 
legislation, policies, the African Charter as well as UN Conventions to 
guide us in meeting this important development objective. 

Since 1994, government has introduced a host of policies and programmes to 
protect children from vulnerability. As a result of these, more than seven 
million children now receive the child support grant, while more than 
330,000 children receive foster care grants. We will accelerate delivery in 
all areas aimed at child protection, as directed by significant pieces of 
legislation such as the Children and Sexual Offences Bills. 

In the past, one of the key challenges had been government's limited 
knowledge of which children have been abused or neglected by which caregiver 
or community member. Through the Child Protection Register we anticipate 
that we will have all this information at our finger tips. This will ensure 
that policy makers and implementers are enabled to ensure improved service 
standards, financial planning and human resources allocations. Our ultimate 
aim is to close gaps in service delivery. To effectively do so, families and 
communities must take responsibility. In recognition of this fact we have 
selected "Caring Communities Protect Children", as the theme for this year's 
Child Protection Week. We therefore encourage increased usage of the 
register to report incidents of abuse. 

To facilitate for the taking up of such responsibilities by communities, an 
army of community and social workers will be required. Thus we have 
finalised the Retention Strategy for Social Workers and will soon finalise a 
similar one for all social service professionals. These steps are aimed at 
improving the material and working conditions for our social workers and 
social service professionals. We will also in the coming years begin to 
encourage young graduates and matriculants to take up opportunities in this 
field. 

Early childhood development 

We will also ensure, as we have already done with the Umsobomvu Fund, that 
our contribution to the Accelerated and Shared Growth Initiative (ASGISA) 
and the Expanded Public Works Programme (EPWP) benefits unemployed young 
people. 

Through the EPWP we have already identified such opportunities in the early 
childhood development and home and community based care sectors. We will 
ensure that the numbers of early childhood development (ECO) professionals 
are increased. These efforts will be complemented by the increase of 
government-subsidised ECO facilities. The ECO programme ensures that 
children are better prepared for formal schooling, and builds their 
confidence and self-esteem. 

Over the past few years we have witnessed an increase in the numbers of 
vulnerable children. The ultimate result, in some instances, has been the 
phenomenon of child-headed households. 

Since we, as a continent, have intertwined destinies, we must develop 
collective actions to impact positively on our own regional and global 
development. It is with this in mind that South Africa, in July this year, 
will host a SAOC conference on orphans and vulnerable children. 

The conference will provide a discussion forum and facilitate for action to 
substantially improve the lives of orphaned and vulnerable children in our 
region. This phenomenon cannot be addressed unless each and every one of us 
commits to caring for at least one vulnerable child, within or outside our 
families. Since April last year, we have registered 2,256 domestic adoptions 
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and 251 inter-country adoptions. We trust that many more will come forward 
to take the opportunity to give needy children a solid foundation in life. 

Our country continues to experience increased levels of substance abuse and 
child criminality. A worrying trend is that first time substance and drug 
users are now between the ages of nine and ten. Even more worrying are that 
criminal offenders are also getting younger. 

These signal that we ought to take radical steps which must return us back 
to the basics and ethos of our African culture. We must, on one hand, take 
collective responsibility for raising children and, on the other hand, 
strengthen our legislative environment. It is with the latter in mind that 
we will present the first draft of the legislation in substance abuse 
prevention and treatment. The new legislation will promote greater community 
involvement and community- based services, while placing greater emphasis on 
preventative services. It will also be more sensitive towards the needs of 
children who are often the victims of unscrupulous drug dealers and pushers. 

We will also strengthen our diversion programmes which ensure that, instead 
of processing children through the normal justice system, they are placed 
under specialised diversion programmes. In the last year, approximately 
30,000 children have been diverted from the criminal justice system, through 
agreements with the National Prosecuting Authority, provincial departments 
of social development and NGOs. 

In marking Child Protection Week this year, we should recommit ourselves to 
the undertaking made by former President Nelson Mandela on the occasion of 
our first celebration of International Children's Day on 1 June 1994: "I 
wish to take this opportunity to reiterate the commitment of the South 
African government to a comprehensive programme to ensure that children of 
our country grow up secure in family life, enjoying all the rights and 
privileges they deserve. On this day, we also extend our solidarity with 
children throughout the world whose lives are ravaged by the scourges of 
hunger, war and ignorance. We commit ourselves to contribute, to the best of 
our ability, to the international efforts aimed at resolving these 
problems." 

** Zola Skweyiya is a member of the ANC National Executive Committee and 
Minister of Social Development. This is an edited version of an address at 
the launch of Child Protection Week in Alexandra, Johannesburg, 29 May 2006. 
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LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

Farewell Oom Ray! 

That great hero and leader of our people, and outstanding barrister, the 
late Braam Fischer, led the legal team that defended the Rivonia Trialists, 
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CLASS No 

among whom was Oom Ray, Raymond Mhlaba, whom we lost only a few days ago, on 
20 February. Not long after these trialists were sentenced to life 
imprisonment, Braam was also arrested and charged under the Suppression of 
Communism Act. 

During the same year, 1964, he was however given bail to enable him to argue 
a case before the Privy Council in London. A highly principled patriot, he 
had given his word to his apartheid jailers that he would return from the 
United Kingdom to stand trial, which he did. 

During his trial, after which he was sentenced to life imprisonment in 1966, 
he said, "Had I wanted to save myself, I could have done so by leaving the 
country or simply by remaining in England in 1964 ... 1 regarded it as my duty 
to remain in this country and to continue with my work as long as I was 
physically able to do so." 

As young cadres of our movement, then living in the UK, we felt very 
privileged and inspired to be given the opportunity to meet Braam Fischer 
while he was in London. Many of us felt that Braam had no obligation to 
return to South Africa as we were certain that he too would be imprisoned 
for a long period of time, as had happened to his comrades, the Rivonia 
Trialists he had defended with great brilliance. 

However, he flatly ruled out any possibility that he would remain in the UK. 
He insisted that he was duty bound to honour the commitment he had made, 
even though this had been made to the apartheid regime. He also argued that 
not everybody should go into exile. Some among the leaders of our movement 
had to be inside the country to continue to lead the struggle from within. 

Braam told us what had happened during the Rivonia Trial in the period 
between the day the accused were found guilty, and when they were sentenced. 
He told us that he. had advised our leaders that should they be sentenced to 
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death, which all of us feared would happen, he would immediately lodge an 
appeal. 

Braam said that his clients, the leaders of our movement, argued forcefully 
that even if they were sentenced to death, there should be no appeal. He 
debated this matter strenuously with his clients, but they adamantly refused 
to take his advice. 

They argued that should they be sentenced to death, they were confident that 
the masses of our people would mount a massive and determined campaign that 
would oblige the apartheid regime to desist from carrying out its sentence 
of death. They therefore insisted that it would be strategically wrong to 
appeal against the death sentence they expected would be imposed on them. 

They argued that if they appealed, this would demobilise and paralyse the 
people, who would have no choice but to wait for the outcome of the appeal. 
This would transfer the initiative back into the hands of the apartheid 
regime, which would handle the appeal process in a way that would dilute and 
radically reduce the people's anger. 

With the masses of the people having been demobilised and demotivated, the 
regime would then convince itself that better conditions had been created 
for it to confirm the death sentences and carry them out. It would do this 
knowing that it would not be confronted by a popular uprising, as would have 
been the case immediately after the imposition of death sentences at the 
conclusion of the Rivonia Trial in 1964. 

Braam told us that his fellow leaders, whom he represented as their senior 
counsel, insisted that the masses of our people were the best guarantors of 
their lives. They refused to rely on the magnanimity or the better judgement 
of the enemy. Rather, they placed their complete trust in the people, even 
if the struggle they would wage for the release of our leaders would fail, 
with the enemy intent on executing its leading opponents. 

Having told us this moving story, Braam Fischer then gave us a few words of 
advice. He said that in time we, members of the then Youth and Student 
Section of the ANC, would be called upon to move to the front ranks of our 
movement, as more senior combatants for our liberation like himself and his 
comrades, the Rivonia Trialists, were either captured or physically 
eliminated. 

He said we needed to understand that we would be taking over from highly 
principled and courageous patriots who were unequivocally committed to serve 
the oppressed masses of our country and the cause of freedom. He said he 
knew that it would not be easy for us to emulate the example of 
revolutionary commitment demonstrated by these leaders, as when they chose 
to die rather than appeal for mercy from a regime they considered an enemy 
of the people. 

He did not talk about the example he himself was setting, by choosing to 
return home, knowing that he would almost certainly pay the same price paid 
by his comrades, the Rivonia Trialists. 

Nevertheless, he said he was confident that if we respected the tradition of 
selfless struggle that our movement had established, and consciously tried 
to understudy our heroes and heroines, we too, the ANC youth, would learn to 
behave as revolutionaries should, even to the point of being ready to 
sacrifice our lives for the liberation of the masses of our people. 

Oom Ray was one of the Rivonia Trialists. He was one of the principled and 
courageous leaders of our movement that Braam Fischer insisted we would have 



to emulate, if we were to discharge our responsibilities should we be 
obliged to follow in their footsteps. He was one of the leaders of our 
movement who said they would not pray for mercy from their enemies, but 
would even give their lives to empower the people to rise to their strategic 
task of acting as their own liberators. 

But because no human intervention can change the natural rhythm of life, and 
death and birth, Oom Ray has now passed on, at the age of 85. A member of 
our movement for over 60 years, everything he did through these decades, to 
the very last, constituted a particle of the life of selfless dedication to 
the service of the people that Braam Fischer spoke about when he talked to 
us in London 40 years ago. 

What Braam was telling us was that as a people we enjoyed the rare blessing 
of having among us sons and daughters of our people, heroes and heroines who 
exemplified the nobility of the human spirit. He was telling us that we were 
blessed to have among us human beings as human as any other human being, but 
who, nevertheless, like Oom Ray, taught us by example what it means truly to 
be human. 

Over the last few years, we have had to bear the pain of the loss through 
death of some of the patriots who belonged to the generation that Braam 
Fischer was talking about. These include Govan Mbeki, Walter Sisulu, Beyers 
Naude, Ray Simons, Rusty Bernstein, Wilton Mkwayi, and now Raymond Mhlaba. 

All these, and others like them, including those who belong to younger 
generations, such as Steve Tshwete, Peter Mokaba and Ntsoaki Mxadana, are 
products of a long history of suffering and struggle, of despair and hope. 

To understand them, and how they came to be, will require that in time, and 
sooner rather than later, we rediscover the deep roots of the processes that 
resulted in the occupation of our firmament by the galaxy of stars some of 
whom Braam Fischer spoke about. 

Oom Ray started his political life as a trade unionist. He then became a 
member of the Communist Party, and soon after joined the ANC. Even as an 
individual, he represented and epitomised the tripartite alliance that has 
been the central driving force of the historic process to end apartheid and 
build a new South Africa. 

To the very last day of his life, he defended the need for this strategic 
alliance. He insisted on the correctness of its common programme further to 
advance the national democratic revolution. 

He firmly urged our movement to continue to respect the humanist traditions 
that have characterised the struggle of our people from the very first days 
of the contact between the indigenous people of our country and the European 
sailors whose ships sailed past our south coast on their way to Asia. 

Everybody who knew Oom Ray will acknowledge his simplicity, humility and 
absence of any sense of superior rank, as one of our foremost leaders and 
midwife of our democracy. 

Though he had served for many decades as one of the leaders of the millions 
of our people, those who knew him will also attest to the ease and dignity 
with which Oom Ray agreed to be led by people who were his juniors, 
respecting the decisions of the organisations to which he had dedicated his 
life. 

These will also acknowledge his great sense of humour, his loud peals of 
laughter, signifying the absence of any bitterness towards those who had 

Page 3 I 



caused him great pain for many decades, simply because he was African and 
sought to live in conditions of equality and peace with all other South 
Africans. 

Our country and people carry with them an extended historic memory of bitter 
conflict that stretches over many centuries. As it evolved, the story of the 
formation of our nation should have conditioned many of our people, 
including our leaders, to be the very opposite of what Oom Ray was. 

That history is marked by many painful memories that are not merely part of 
a past that exists simply as recorded events of what was, but sustain 
themselves as memories of a past that continues to define the present 

The democratic order has given the descendants of the Khoi and the San the 
possibility to reclaim their heritage and identity. As they do this, they 
cannot but recall what happened to their forebears, as represented, for 
instance, by the story of Sartjie Baartman, which led to their own near 
extinction as a people. 

The democratic order has given the descendants of the rest of the African 
people the possibility to reclaim some of the land they lost, to revive the 
culture and traditions that were condemned by a superior power as savage and 
barbaric, to define for themselves who they are and want to be, even to the 
point of claiming the right to be called by their African names. Even as the 
new dawn brings new hope, it is not possible not to refer to what happened 
that necessitates a new beginning. 

The democratic order has given the Coloured people the possibility to 
discuss how they too should define themselves, as indigenous Africans with a 
rich history, which includes the fate of the slaves who were transported to 
our country, and played a critical role especially in laying the foundations 
for the level of development that the Western Cape province of our country 
now enjoys. In this regard, it is not possible to avoid the intrusion of the 
humiliations of the past into the consciousness of those who live. 

Similarly, the democratic order has given the Indian-Africans of our country 
the possibility both to celebrate their Indian origins, languages and 
culture, while rightfully claiming all their rights as Africans, entitled to 
all the privileges that are due to all other Africans. As they do this, they 
cannot but recall the painful past against which they must set what they can 
achieve today. 

And so we can go on to recall the history that conditioned the formation of 
our nation, including the humiliation of the Afrikaners, and the great 
suffering imposed on many by the violent process of colonialism and white 
minority domination, which should have embittered many, and produced 
dominant figures as our leaders, driven by hatreds informed by the past, 
committed to avenge the many wrongs that had been done. 

Braam Fischer, an Afrikaner, told us that, miraculously, our people had 
produced a leadership that stood for the antithesis of the society from 
which they had emerged. Together, they wanted us to reconstruct South Africa 
on a new foundation that stood in direct opposition to the society from 
which they had issued. He told us that our country and movement were truly 
blessed that we had a gentle giant such as Oom Ray to teach us what was 
right, noble, humane and authentically South African! 

Farewell Oom Ray. The least we will do is to strive to emulate your example, 
understanding that this might call for sacrifices that many of us may find 
difficult to make. However, now that all of us have the possibility learn 
many things about your life, at last we have the privilege properly to 
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understand what your comrade, Braam Fischer, tried to teach us. 

Thabo Mbeki 

BUDGET 2005 

A budget for the season of hope 

The 2005 budget, presented in parliament this week by Finance Minister 
Trevor Manuel, is a budget of hope, reflecting the positive achievements of 
the past decade and setting a firm basis for optimism about the future. 

It is a budget grounded in the reality of a country that is growing ever 
more confident in its ability to meet the needs of its people while 
progressively rolling back the economic and social legacy of its apartheid 
past. 

As President Thabo Mbeki noted in his Letter last week, the very strong mood 
of optimism in the country is "firmly based on fact, rather than wishful 
thinking". In his budget speech this week, Manuel provided some of the 
economic and other detail which forms part of this reality. 

He noted that the South African economy has grown at an average of 3.2% a 
year over the last four years. Consumer price inflation fell to 4.3% for the 
year to December 2004. Real income per person over the last decade has 
increased by 15%. 

"This is a marked improvement on the position we were in a decade ago. It is 
the fruit of sound macroeconomic performance and monetary management, 
improved competitiveness, structural reform and a fiscal policy framework 
designed to underpin sustainable growth and investment," Manuel said. 

The positive economic growth of the last few years is expected to improve 
further over the next three years. While important and necessary, 
significantly improved levels of economic growth need to be accompanied by 
other measures to ensure increased growth benefits the country's poor. 

Already much progress has been made in this regard. Over the last ten years, 
the proportion of spending on social services for the poor has increased 
significantly. As an illustration of this pro-poor bias, while overall 
social spending increased by 14% per person between 1995 and 2000, spending 
on the poorer 40% of households increased by 25% per person. 

To ensure that economic growth benefits the poor, Manuel identified a number 
of challenges for development policy, including: 

* ensuring balanced development and a more efficient economic landscape 
through the process of increased investment in modern transport, 
communication, water and energy networks; 
* strengthening the links between further education and training and the 
needs of the workplace; 
* addressing the barriers to small business development and job creation; 
* mobilising savings and private capital for long term development. 

The 2005 budget aims to address these challenges by directing increased 
resources to priorities like building infrastructure, tackling poverty and 
developing the country's skills base. The availability of additional 
resources has been made possible by the improved performance of the economy, 
more effective collection of revenue by the SA Revenue Service, and less 
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resources being needed to service the country's debt. Debt service costs, 
for example, will amount to around 3.5% of Gross Domestic Product (GDP) this 
year, down from 5.6% six years ago. 

Spending on infrastructure by municipalities and public enterprises is 
expected to grow strongly. A number of infrastructure projects are already 
underway or are due to begin shortly. These include the completion of the 
Port of Ngqura as part of the Coega development; the recomissioning, 
upgrading or construction of power plants; substantial investment in 
electricity transmission and distribution networks; the renewal and 
modernisation of Transnet's rolling stock; a new container terminal for 
Durban harbour; and the building of a new multipurpose Durban-Gauteng fuel 
pipeline. 

While these projects are expected to stimulate economic development and 
decrease the cost of doing business in South Africa, efforts must be made to 
ensure that they stimulate job opportunities and ensure skills development. 
At the same time, there will need to be focused attention on efforts to 
ensure that there are enough people with the right skills to undertake this 
infrastructure development. 

This year's budget therefore provides, among other things, for improved 
salaries for educators and an additional R1 billion over three years for 
improving facilities, equipment and support in further education and 
training colleges. There will also be additional resources for the National 
Student Financial Aid Scheme (NSF AS). The flow of funds to sectoral 
education and training authorities (SET AS) and the National Skills Fund will 
amount to RS billion this financial year, rising to R6 billion the following 
year. 

This year will also see important advances in the implementation of the new 
plan for the development of sustainable human settlements, announced by 
government last year (see ANC TODAY Vol 4 No 36). It will see greater 
impetus given to investment in housing and development of residential 
communities. According to Manuel, the central aim is to replace or upgrade 
all informal settlements, which house some 1.4 million households, by 2014. 

"We cannot, in good conscience, build dormitory suburbs characterised by 
neglect, settlements that have no sports facilities, entertainment, business 
opportunities, social or policing infrastructure," he said. 

The budget therefore provides for additional spending over the next three 
years of R2 billion for the new comprehensive housing strategy, R1 .7 billion 
for municipal and sanitation infrastructure and R6 billion to complete the 
land restitution process. 

Additional spending to support economic development over this period will go 
towards the new Micro Agricultural Finance Scheme to assist emerging farmers 
and land reform beneficiaries, the National Empowerment Fund, and the taxi 
recapitalisation programme. 

The contribution of the budget to economic development and poverty 
alleviation is not restricted to government's spending plans. Manuel also 
announced a number of tax proposals which are specifically aimed at 
benefiting small business and lower income groups. 

Tax relief of R 1.4 billion is targeted at small business, while small 
companies will be able to halve the number of VAT payments they make a year 
and will be exempted from the skills development levy. The SA Revenue 
Service will also help small businesses with their tax and broader business 
management. 
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There is also personal income tax relief, much of which is aimed at people 
earning less than R200,000 a year. Further changes are designed to 
encouraged people to save more, and to enable more people to afford medical 
aid. 

The 2005 budget ensures an even greater focus on meeting the needs of the 
poor and vulnerable, stimulating economic investment and growth, empowering 
small business, and investing in the many facets of social development. 

The 2005 budget has been made possible because of the conscientious efforts 
of all South Africans over the last decade, and stands the country in good 
stead to tackle the challenges we still face by effectively using the 
resources at our disposal. 

All South Africans, in whatever sector they find themselves, need to use 
this budget as a basis for further building a people's contract to create 
work and fight poverty. 

MORE INFORMATION: 

Budget2005 
http://www.treasury.gov.za/ 

THE SOCIOLOGY OF THE PUBLIC DISCOURSE IN DEMOCRATIC SOUTH AFRICA/ PART VII 

Political power as a body of ideas 

All thinking people throughout the world, from both 'the left' and 'the 
right', recognise that the battle of ideas is one of the defining features 
of the public discourse in contemporary human society. In this context, 
exciting debates are taking place in many countries, engaging the real 
matters at issue, rather than avoiding them by resorting to partisan and 
diversionary interventions that discuss issues of form rather than content. 

Some of the commentators we quoted in the earlier articles have addressed 
some of the devices used in our country to create the space for our 
opponents to ensure the dominance of their ideas. 

For example, ltumeleng Mahabane said that the neoconservatives -
neocons -seek to entrench the notion that the "Jacobins have no right to 
freedom of speech: it is considered the early trumpet of a physical attack", 
and therefore impermissible in a democratic society. 

Alternatively, as Mteto Nyati said, "what being intolerant of criticism (and 
therefore inimical to free democratic debate), really means ... (is) that the 
ANC leadership refuses to prioritise the interests of the white elite." 

In this context, the political leader of the neocons, Tony Leon, having 
intentionally misrepresented what our movement means by transformation, has 
charged, falsely, that, "support for transformation (as defined by the ANC), 
is the necessary condition to avoid being (defined as) 'racist', 
'reactionary', 'unpatriotic' - indeed even 'counter revolutionary"'. 

The point however is that we must respond to the alert honestly sounded by 
Mzimkulu Malunga, that, "in the battle of ideas, energetically propagated 
ideas will have the upper hand". As "Jacobins", we will have to propagate 
our ideas vigorously, refusing to be intimidated by self-serving 
allegations, intended to silence us, that our movement is too sensitive to 
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criticism, or that we intervene in the public discourse to silence 
dissenting voices. 

We must contest the patently false assertion that, on principle, we refuse 
to accommodate the views of our political and ideological opponents, and 
everybody else who is not a member of the ANC, pretending to be omniscient 

At the same time, we must defend our right to characterise the views of 
these opponents in ways we consider justified. In this regard, we must be 
ready to explain our conclusions factually and logically, avoiding the 
resort to mere "mudslinging", occasioned by the dictates of a war of 
polemics. 

We say all this because we understand very well that we cannot engage the 
battle of ideas in our country, which, among other things, will determine 
the future of our people for many years, merely to achieve short-term 
partisan victories over our political and ideological opponents. 

As will be demonstrated in our concluding article, the issues discussed in 
this series relate also to the medium and the long term, as well as views 
that are helping to shape the functioning of human society, globally. 

Unlike particular incidents that may constitute news on the day they occur, 
which are then relegated to the category of 'history' the following day, 
what this series seeks to address are the longer-term challenges of the 
historic process of the fundamental social transformation of our country. 

Accordingly, what we say today must stand the test of time. Similarly, we 
must develop the stamina to engage in the public discourse to help determine 
our country's future. ltumeleng Mahabane thinks we are incapable of this, 
because we "lack the single-minded focus and purpose of the neocons". 

The absolute imperative that we ensure the success of the transformation 
project dictates that we prove Mahabane wrong, in the practical interest of 
the overwhelming majority of our people. 

In Part VI of this series, last week, we argued that South Africa, like 
other countries, is engulfed in an exciting battle of ideas. In this article 
we probe this matter further, and, among other things, explain the larger 
international setting that informs elements of the contemporary 
manifestation of this battle in our country. 

Explaining the power and role of ideas, Dr Manning Marable, Professor of 
History and Political Science and Director of the Institute for Research in 
African-American Studies at Columbia University, USA, published an article 
on 18 September 1999, entitled "The Battle for Ideas", in which he said: 

"Political power always expresses itself as a body of ideas. If you can 
create and popularise the key ideas that define the general perceptions 
about public issues, you will largely determine what happens politically. It 
matters less who gets elected, than what policies and programs that person 
implements once in office. Politics is only superficially about 
personalities: it is the implementation of ideas through power." 

Writing across the Atlantic, in the Netherlands, David Sogge in his "Money 
Talks", discussing ideology and foreign aid, with the latter now renamed 
'official development assistance', said that: 

"Ideology has long been at the heart of foreign aid. Producing and 
transmitting policies and discourse, and filtering out and de-legitimising 
others, are essential vocations of aid's most powerful players. It is not by 
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caprice that the World Bank is positioning itself as the world's mightiest 
think-tank. As the leading producer of doctrine and knowledge about how the 
planet should develop, it aims to achieve the supreme instrument of 
power -power to define the alternatives ... 

"Beliefs, models of cause-and-effect, shared knowledge, norms and 
vocabularies all refer to ideas. In matters of foreign aid, a synonymous 
term would be ideology, in the neutral sense of belief system. Depending on 
context, ideas can do many kinds of work. They define and rank categories by 
which we pay attention to issues or overlook them. They frame problems and 
solutions, label identities, and assign value. They may descend like fog 
over all policy, as with market fundamentalism, or cast a sharp spotlight on 
specific terrains, as with the Gini coefficient of income inequality." 

Even those of us, South Africans, who are geographically distant from the 
United States, recognise the fact that the neocon political and ideological 
agenda in that country has emerged victorious. The neocons explain frankly 
how this victory was achieved. 

One of these, James Piereson, Executive Director of the John M. Olin 
Foundation, which funds the neocons, explained this in a 21 July 2004 
article in the 'Wall Street Journal', entitled "You Get What You Pay For". 
Because of the importance of what he says, we will quote him at some length. 
He wrote: 

"The conservative foundation movement took shape a generation ago, in the 
mid-1970s, when Irving Kristo! penned a series of articles in The Wall 
Street Journal challenging businessmen to use their charitable funds to 
strengthen the system of private enterprise and limited government At about 
the same time, William Simon, the controversial Treasury Secretary in the 
Nixon and Ford administrations, published a best-selling book, 'A Time for 
Truth', which contained a similar plea. 

"Liberals were advancing, they argued, because they dominated the nation's 
intellectual discourse. Conservative philanthropists should underwrite their 
own 'counter intelligentsia' that would support scholars who were oriented 
in favour of liberty rather than against it Simon also announced in that 
book that he had been invited by the donor to serve as president of the John 
M. Olin Foundation, a new philanthropy that would pursue precisely this 
mission. 

"Messrs Kristal and Simon understood that a defence of capitalism required 
also a defence of the deeper cultural assumptions that gave meaning and 
order to a commercial civilization. Free markets could not be defended 
without reference to the rule of law, religion, the family and the evolution 
of our political institutions. This task required a full-blown engagement 
with the world of ideas - a world traditionally dominated by the left. 

"They understood also that they were swimming against the intellectual tide 
in the 1970s, when the future seemed to point in the direction of an 
ever-expanding welfare state. Nevertheless, while corporate leaders ignored 
their call to arms, a handful of entrepreneurial foundations took their 
message to heart ... 

"These foundations were unusual among conservative philanthropies because 
they were interested in ideas and in developing intellectual talent. They 
took the long view, investing to build institutions that might take a decade 
or more to mature. They also adopted a broad agenda that went far beyond 
business and economics to include such subjects as foreign policy, law, 
religion, history and even cultural criticism. Indeed, one of their early 
collaborative ventures was to provide seed money to launch The New 

Page 9 I 



I Logavinogarie Reddy - ANC Today 25 February 2005 
'----------·--·--~ ' - ~--·--·,.~~---····-·----·~·•--·-·~~----

Criterion, a distinguished cultural review edited by Hilton Kramer and Roger 
Kimball. 

"The conservative investment in ideas, though modest by liberal standards, 
has paid large dividends. There exists today, in contrast to the 1970s, an 
impressive network of think tanks, journals and university programs 
supported by conservative foundations, which are engaged in different ways 
in promoting the cause of liberty and limited government. As a result, there 
is now a robust debate in American intellectual life between conservatives 
and liberals. The one-sided debate, dominated by the left, is a thing of the 
past. 

"This historical reversal was noted a few years ago by the late Daniel 
Patrick Moynihan. He observed that, though universities and the media were 
still overwhelmingly liberal, the intellectual initiative in American life 
had shifted from the left to the right. Conservatives, he said, had 
displaced liberals as 'the party of ideas'. The conservatives were now 
writing the books, publishing the magazines, and advocating policies that 
shaped public debate." 

Writing in the 'Ottawa Citizen' on 30 September 2004, the US academic 
Michael Kazin, said British analysts familiar with the US also confirmed 
this shift of 'the intellectual initiative from the left to the right'. 

He said that two correspondents of the British journal, 'The Economist', had 
published a book entitled "The Right Nation: Conservative Power in America". 
He explained that in the view of these authors, "three simple reasons 
explain why conservatives keep defeating the left: the right wins the battle 
of ideas, has a more determined and focused army of activists, and is 
reaping the benefits of long-term changes in American society." 

He reported that the British journalists also thought that "the right is 
likely to dominate for some time (because of the national dominance of 
conservative ideas), even if the Democrats eke out a victory this fall", in 
the 2004 Presidential and Congressional elections, which they failed to do. 

The importance that "the right" places on the battle of ideas was also 
explained by the US Secretary for Defence, Donald Rumsfeld, when, as the 
'Washington Times' reported, he said: "We are in a war of ideas, as well as 
a global war on terror." He noted that "ideas are important, and they need 
to be marshalled, and they need to be communicated in ways that are 
persuasive to the listeners". 

We have quoted all these US and European commentators and sources to 
underline the point that there is nothing especially strange about the fact 
that our own public discourse constitutes a battle of ideas whose outcome 
"will largely determine what happens politically, (given that) it matters 
less who gets elected, than what policies and programmes that person 
implements once in office". 

We should therefore return to the issue of the battle of ideas in our 
country, or the sociology of our public discourse. 

In his 7 December 2004 'Business Day' article to which we have referred, 
Mteto Nyati says "the tension (between 'the black majority government' and 
'the white elite') manifests itself in many ways". 

"Heated national debates on topics like HIV/AIDS, African Renaissance, black 
economic empowerment and Zimbabwe are by-products of this tug of war. 
Rhetorical language is used extensively in this battle. The black majority 
government labels the white elite racists for their superiority complex. The 
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white elite says the ANC leadership is 'intolerant of criticism'. 

"One needs to read the rhetoric carefully. For example, what being 
intolerant of criticism really means is that the ANC leadership refuses to 
prioritise the interests of the white elite. It is only when one looks at 
the systemic structures behind the random events that patterns begin to 
emerge!' 

To be continued ... 

This issue of ANC Today is available from the ANC web site at 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/2005/atOS. htm 

To receive ANC Today free of charge by e-mail each week go to: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/subscribe.html 

To unsubscribe yourself from the ANC Today mailing list go to: 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 

----------------------------
anctoday mailing list 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 
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LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

Forward to a decisive ANC victory on 1 March! 

Our next local government elections will take place on 1 March, two days 
before the publication of the next edition of this journal. We would 
therefore like to take this opportunity to wish all our people successful 
and peaceful democratic elections that must produce municipal governments 
that are accepted by all as being born of the unfettered will of the people. 

We also urge all our cadres and members to sustain their interaction with 
the masses of our people to encourage them to exercise their democratic 
right to vote, and thus select municipal legislatures and governments of 
their choice. This means that we must not rest even on Election Day, since 
we must assist the voters to exercise this democratic right by providing 
transport for them to reach the polling stations. 

Our movement considers local government as a vitally important sphere of our 
system of governance. For many years now, we have paid sustained attention 
to the task to ensure that local government is organised and empowered 
effectively and efficiently to meet its obligations to the masses of our 
people. 

In April 1991, as we prepared for the negotiations that resulted in the 
adoption of the 1993 Interim Constitution, we adopted a document entitled 
"Constitutional Principles for a Democratic South Africa". In this document 
we said: "We believe that there is a need for strong and effective central 
government to handle national tasks, strong and effective regional 
government to deal with the tasks of the region, and strong and effective 
local government to ensure active local involvement in handling local 
issues ... Local tasks cover all the day-to-day aspects of living which most 
directly and intimately affect the citizen in an integrated and non-racial 
local authority area. The active local involvement of all sections of the 
population will be necessary in the fulfilment of these tasks." 

We returned to this issue in the document "Ready to Govern", issued in 1992, 
which contained our policy guidelines for a democratic South Africa as 
adopted at our National Conference. In this important document we said: 
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"Local government will: 

* Play a crucial role in building democracy in a future South Africa. Local 
government will bring government closer to the people and actively involve 
them in decision-making and the planning processes which affect them; and, 
* Play a key role in development and in the equitable redistribution and 
re-allocation of local authority services. It will address as a priority the 
disparities in our cities, towns and villages which have resulted from the 
policies of apartheid. The promotion of the needs and interests of 
disadvantaged sections of communities will therefore become a major focus of 
local government activities ... " 

We went further to say that: "Local government must be developmental in 
character. Local government should actively promote the processes of 
sustainable and participatory community development. Local government should 
address unemployment and poverty through local economic development and 
promotion of informal sector activities. In particular, local government 
should take steps to protect the interests of the poor through appropriate 
forms of tenure, housing and access to employment opportunities ... " 

Further to emphasise the central importance of the local sphere in our 
system of governance in the process of social transformation, we went on to 
say: 

"A future system of local government must not only assert non-racialism and 
non-sexism, but will need to actively build non-racialism and non-sexism in 
processes designed to counter decades of discriminatory government. The ANC 
is committed to ensuring that mechanisms are built into the system to enable 
women to participate in decision making and administrative structures at all 
levels of regional and local government... 

"Women must be actively brought into the decision-making process. Programmes 
must be designed to equip women with skills to enable them to participate. 
In this regard, special attention will have to be paid to the rural areas 
where women are disproportionately located." 

Throughout our years of democratic rule, our movement has been concerned to 
implement this decision on women's emancipation and gender equality as it 
relates to local government, within the overall context of building a 
non-sexist society. Accordingly, our 2005 National General Council accepted 
the proposal of our National Executive Committee that the ANC candidate 
lists for the 2006 local government elections should reflect gender parity. 

Our movement must draw great pride and satisfaction from the fact that this 
NGC decision has indeed been implemented. Consistent with its role as the 
leading force in our country for the creation of a non-sexist society, it 
comes as no surprise that the ANC is the only political formation contesting 
the local government elections that has presented to our people candidate 
lists that reflect genuine commitment to the achievement of the goal of the 
emancipation of women. 

During the negotiations that resulted in the elaboration and adoption of our 
National Constitution, we argued for the incorporation of the local 
government vision we had spelt out in out "Constitutional Principles" and 
the document "Ready to Govern". 

Accordingly, in its Chapter 7, our Constitution says: 

"The objects of local government are -

* to provide democratic and accountable government for local communities; 
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* to ensure the provision of services to communities in a sustainable 
manner; 
* to promote social and economic development; 
* to promote a safe and healthy environment; and 
* to encourage the involvement of communities and community organisations in 
the matters of local government. 

"A municipality must: 

* structure and manage its administration, and budgeting and planning 
processes to give priority to the basic needs of the community, and to 
promote the social and economic development of the community; and 
* participate in national and provincial development programmes." 

All this reflects the extremely serious role we have allocated to local 
government within the context of responding to the challenge posed to all of 
us by our Constitution - to build a democratic, united, non-racial, 
non-sexist and prosperous society. 

Properly to respond to this challenge, we have to ensure that local 
government does indeed "provide democratic and accountable government for 
local communities", as our Constitution says, as well as "bring government 
closer to the people and actively involve them in decision-making and the 
planning processes which affect them", as we said in the document "Ready to 
Govern". 

To achieve these outcomes requires that we act on two fronts. One of these 
is that we must ensure that as many of our people as possible vote during 
the forthcoming local government elections to produce the democratic 
governments we need. 

Accordingly any attempt to discourage the people from participating in the 
elections can only be directed fundamentally at compromising our advance 
towards the achievement of the goals of the national democratic revolution, 
which include the establishment of a strong, democratic and popular 
developmental system of local government. 

The second front on which we have to act is to provide the sphere of 
democratic local government with the necessary human, financial and other 
resources to enable it effectively to discharge its responsibilities to the 
people. And indeed, we have firmly committed ourselves to the realisation of 
this objective and must pursue it with great determination, properly to 
empower the municipal governments that will be formed as a consequence of 
the 1 March elections. 

Those who claim to come from the ranks of the progressive movement should 
therefore know that to destroy the people's property held in trust by the 
municipal authorities is to act in a manner directly intended to weaken and 
destroy the capacity of our movement to bring about the fundamental social 
transformation that constitutes the very essence of the national democratic 
revolution, through the system of local government. 

Fully understanding the critical role of the system of local government in 
this regard, in its January 8th Statement, our National Executive Committee 
declared this 94th year of the fighting existence of the ANC as "The Year of 
Mobilisation for People's Power through Democratic Local Government". 

In this Statement the NEC said: "The work we did last year confirmed the 
vital importance of our system of local government with regard to the 
achievement of the central goal of securing a better life for the people. We 
must therefore take the forthcoming local government elections as presenting 
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us with an important challenge to ensure that this sphere of government 
performs optimally with regard to all our socio-economic programmes directed 
at the further improvement of the quality of life of all our people." 

The entirety of our movement must respond vigorously to this challenge, 
fully understanding that this is one of the central tasks of the national 
democratic revolution, which all genuine members of our movement must 
respect. 

We identified a fundamental element of our approach to the construction of 
our democracy when we said in 1991 that "the active local involvement of all 
sections of the population will be necessary in the fulfilment of the tasks 
(of local government)". This expressed the view we must continue to pursue, 
of a people's contract for progressive change and a people-driven process of 
social transformation. 

One of the outstanding features of contemporary human society is the 
tendency towards the empowerment of the working people to act as an 
independent force in defence of their interests. As a revolutionary movement 
we have welcomed this and sought to give it progressive content by advancing 
the concept and practice of a people's contract for progressive change. 
Local government is one of the critical areas within which we must give 
expression to the strategic vision of this people's contract. 

The World Bank entitled its 1999/2000 World Development Report "Entering the 
21st Century". Among other things, it said: "People around the world are 
demanding greater self-determination and influence in the decisions of their 
governments - a force this Report has labelled (as) localisation .. .The 
experience of the last 15 years shows that the devolution of powers affects 
political stability, public service performance, equity, and macro-economic 
stability." 

In this context, the Report took particular note of the work we had done to 
establish our system of local government. It said: 

"South Africa and Uganda have adopted ambitious decentralisation programmes 
and ... are emerging as two important models for devolving centralised 
power ... Apartheid fostered a dual structure of government based on race. For 
whites, it promoted accountability, political involvement, and effective 
service delivery. 

"But blacks, segregated in 'homelands' and 'townships' on the fringes of 
urban areas, had limited access to public goods and services. To reverse 
this racial system, the new constitution provides for a comprehensive 
decentralisation policy, which the leadership has been 
implementing ... Decentralisation has succeeded in becoming one of South 
Africa's main instruments of unification." 

Decentralisation, resulting in the consolidation of our system of local 
government, must lead us to the achievement of the strategic outcome 
identified in this year's January 8th Statement - the exercise of People's 
Power through Democratic Local Government. 

Relying on the great confidence of the masses of our people in our movement, 
our immediate task in this context is to go all out to achieve a decisive 
ANC victory in the March 1st elections! 

Thabo Mbeki 
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GOVERNMENT PROGRAMME UPDATE #1 

Practical projects towards accelerated and shared growth 

Following the State of the Nation address on 3 February, cabinet ministers 
addressed a number of briefings on progress in the implementation of 
government's programme of action. During the course of the next few weeks, 
ANC TODAY will publish edited extracts of those briefings, beginning, this 
week, with the economic cluster: 

The Cabinet Lekgotla met in January 2006 at a time when there is broad 
agreement that the economy continues to improve its performance in key 
areas. The macro-economic fundamentals are in place and the Accelerated and 
Shared Growth Initiative for South Africa (ASGISA) is set to drive the 
economy to a higher rate of growth that will optimise broad-based impact. It 
will seek, at the very least, to halve unemployment and poverty by 2014. 

In short, ASGISA is a programme of targeted interventions that will 
stimulate 'business unusual'. To this end, government's economic and 
investment cluster used ASGISA as a framework for identifying priorities 
that it will focus its attention on in 2006. This has resulted in the 
identification of strategic interventions, currently numbering twenty-seven 
projects. These interventions will have a high impact on economic 
development and will be achieved though intensive coordination across the 
cluster departments. 

The identification of projects was also informed by other government 
policies. The previous year's programme of action was also taken into 
account when formulating the cluster's approach, with incomplete projects 
being absorbed into the 2006 programme or into departments' programmes. 

The emphasis of the cluster's approach is on improved coordination, 
strengthened implementation, better monitoring, sharper planning and greater 
accountability. This approach will ensure the cluster fulfils its role in 
the delivery of targeted growth. 

Macro economy and sector investment strategies 

The National Treasury will be engaging in modelling the impact of 
interventions across the economy with the objective of highlighting gaps and 
necessary interventions. The Department of Trade and Industry (DTI) will be 
finalising the National Industrial Policy Framework that will include a 
regional development strategy and focus on strengthening competition 
regulation. The policy will focus on unlocking South African industrial 
development in a sustainable manner through identifying strategic industrial 
interventions. 

The Department of Communications will be leading a project to bring down the 
costs of information and communications technology (ICT). This project will 
dovetail with Sentech's infrastructure project. The project will focus on 
creating an enabling policy and regulatory environment and remove Telkom's 
monopoly in the fixed line network. This will have the effect of reducing 
telecommunication prices to internationally competitive levels and assist in 
the achievement of universal service. 

One of the sector investment strategies that is perceived as having massive 
potential for job creation is Business Process Outsourcing and Offshoring 
(BPO&O). This project, led by the DTI, will hinge on the development of 
customised incentives, a marketing strategy and skills development programme 
that together will stimulate growth of the industry. The BPO&O project will 
include a specific focus on creating job opportunities in five poor rural 
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nodes. 

Together with DTI, the Department of Environmental Affairs and Tourism will 
lead a programme to accelerate the growth of tourism. This strategy, aimed 
at job creation and earning more foreign exchange, will be based on an 
improved marketing strategy, an airlift strategy, customised incentives, 
improved data collection, improved tourist safety and security, enhanced 
product offering, business development aimed at small, medium and micro 
enterprises (SMMEs) and improved tourist public transport. The effect of 
this strategy will be the removal of constraints to growth of this labour 
intensive sector. 

Public Investment 

In terms of public investment, which includes expenditure of R370 billion 
over the next three years, the cluster has chosen three major infrastructure 
spend projects to champion with three supporting initiatives. 

The three infrastructure spend projects include the development of the 
Olifants River System with the construction of the De Hoop Dam. Led by the 
Department of Water Affairs and Forestry, this year will see the completion 
of site preparations and dam construction with the diversion of the 
Steelport River. The impact of the project will be to supply water for 
mining development and social needs in Sekhukhune area. 

The second infrastructure spend will be focused on the development of the 
Durban-Gauteng corridor. The corridor will aim to develop an integrated 
freight system between Durban and Johannesburg for all modes of transport. 
Led by the Department of Transport, the project will, during the course of 
2006/7, establish a stakeholder committee, complete a logistics plan and 
feasibility study. 

The final infrastructure spend will be the roll-out of the Sentech Wireless 
Broadband Network under the auspices of the Department of Communications. 
During 2006/7, the cluster is hoping to achieve the complete rollout of a 
wireless broadband network. The roll-out will accelerate the delivery of 
universal access to communications, including providing cost-effective 
connectivity that supports government e-health and e-education services. 

As a support project to infrastructure spend, the Department of 
Environmental Affairs and Tourism will be undertaking a review of 
environmental impact assessment legislation. The aim of the project is to 
get cluster input into the promulgation of new environmental assessment 
regulations. This will assist in the development of appropriate 
environmental impact management tools. 

The cluster will set up a project to monitor infrastructure implementation 
and impact. Led by the Department of Public Enterprises one of the outputs 
will be a single capital expenditure (capex) database for tracking projects. 
It is envisaged that this project will lead to increased transparency, 
accountability and effective implementation. 

Dovetailing with the macro-economic modelling project is a project to model 
infrastructure impacts. The project aims to model the impact of the capital 
expenditure programme on the economy, social equity and natural environment. 
Through such impact forecasting, the project will promote capex planning is 
aligned with macroeconomic and industrial policy targets. 

The department will be championing a review of capital expenditure 
procurement. This will be done in close consultation with other cluster 
departments and will lead to the development of a policy framework for 
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government procurement. The intended impact of the cluster's project is to 
leverage capex to optimise the impact on local manufacture. 

Equity and Development 

The DTI will lead a cluster project to implement 'set asides' for small, 
medium and micro enterprises (SMMEs). This will be a list of ten general 
'set aside' products that will be procured by the state on a basis that 
gives preference to SMMEs. This will lead to increased demand for SMMEs. 

Together the DTI and Department of Agriculture will roll out implementation 
of the Apex and Mafisa funds to improve access to finance for 
micro-enterprises. This will improve provision of affordable credit for the 
poor in a sustainable manner. This project will be complemented by a project 
led by the DTI that will consolidate existing activities on SMME finance 
with a key focus being the addressing of market failure in SMME finance for 
loans ranging from R10,000 to R250,000. The cluster will also work towards 
ensuring agreement by the banks to abide by their Financial Sector Charter 
commitments. 

Promoting shared growth 

The economic cluster has emphasised growth projects and methods that 
optimise broad-based impact in this year's programme. The introduction of 
focus groups and task teams and a more project based planning with effective 
monitoring and evaluation will ensure the effective implementation of 
collaborative projects. In addition the cluster will set about mobilising 
social partners where relevant to internalise, support and accelerate 
implementation. 

Key to the cluster's programme will be the leveraging of massive 
infrastructural investment to promote SMMEs and projects that are of a 
labour-intensive nature. The cluster will link capex to the growth of 
strategic industries, such as capital goods, and focus on labour-absorbing 
sectors and services, such as BPO&O and tourism, as immediate priorities. 

The cluster - along with other clusters - is also to focus on developing the 
second economy and supporting sustainable livelihoods. This will include 
projects such as the roll-out of finance and support services for small and 
micro-enterprises and an explicit cluster focus on the informal economy. 

The economic cluster's 2006 programme focuses on the joint implementation of 
27 strategic, high-impact ASGISA projects. Through coordinated efforts, the 
implementation of these projects will promote the realisation of ASGISA's 
objectives. The cluster will further scrutinise all the projects with the 
aim of strengthening their gender empowerment impact. New projects 
specifically focused on gender empowerment are also being developed. 

The cluster will continue to identify and operationalise further projects in 
pursuit of accelerated and shared growth. As part of ensuring a 
professional, coordinated and effective implementation focus, the cluster 
will be ensuring that it mobilises the relevant social partners to 
contribute to the process in a manner that ensures optimal results that we, 
as South Africans, can take pride in. 

MORE INFORMATION: 

Government Programme of Action 
http://www. info.gov. za/aboutgovt/poa/index. html 
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MESSAGE FROM THE EDITOR 

Happy 90th Birthday MaMbeki! 

Inadvertently and with sincere regret, we failed in our last edition to 
convey our heartfelt birthday greetings to our President's mother and one of 
the mothers of our nation, Mama Epainette Mbeki, on the occasion of her 90th 
birthday, on 16 February 2006. Belatedly, MaMofokeng, understanding that it 
is never too late to mend, a very happy 90th birthday! May you have many 
more! We all love you! 

This issue of ANC Today is available from the ANC web site at: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/2006/at07.htm 

To receive ANC Today free of charge by e-mail each week go to: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/subscribe.html 

To unsubscribe yourself from the ANC Today mailing list go to: 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 

anctoday mailing list 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 
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* Letter from the President: Forward to peace in the Middle East! 
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* Message from the editor: A combatant in the ongoing struggle of ideas 

LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

Forward to peace in the Middle East! 

Together with the rest of the world, we followed the process leading to the 
25 January Palestine legislative elections with the greatest interest. This 
arose from the deep concern we have sustained for many decades to see the 
immensely talented peoples of Palestine and Israel living side by side in 
conditions of peace. 

Over these long years we have entertained the hope that the Palestinians 
would realise their aspiration for the birth of their own independent state 
within acceptable boundaries, giving them the freedom to determine their 
destiny. 

At the same time we hoped that this outcome would also entail the fulfilment 
of the prayers of the Israelis for their own security and the continued 
existence of an equally independent state of Israel within secure 
boundaries, at peace with Palestine and all its other neighbours. 

As we observed the Middle East from afar, it had seemed clear that the 25 
January Palestine legislative elections would mark an important milestone in 
the advance or otherwise towards the attainment of the outcome we have 
indicated, of an independent Palestine and an independent Israel, coexisting 
side-by-side in conditions of peace and mutually beneficial cooperation. 

Equally, it had seemed clear that the Israeli legislative elections 
scheduled for 28 March would also mark a similar and obviously related 
landmark towards the achievement of a just and lasting peace for the 
Palestinians, the Israelis and the neighbouring countries. 

The Palestinian and Israeli elections assumed particular poignancy because 
of what had happened to two towering warrior adversaries in the Middle 
East -Yasser Arafat and Ariel Sharon. 

Yasser Arafat had died in a French hospital, with his very human body unable 
to respond to the best that the best French medical expertise could do to 
restore him to full health. 



Ariel Sharon lies comatose in an Israeli hospital, with his equally very 
human body fighting to respond to the best that the best Israeli medical 
expertise can do to restore him to full health. 

Given the history of these two antagonists and the way their paths had 
crossed in deadly confrontation over a number of decades, seeming to 
represent and perhaps representing irreconcilable opposites, necessarily the 
question would arise - what would happen when and if Yasser Arafat and Ariel 
Sharon were no longer there to continue a contest that seemed predetermined 
to rage on without end! 

For what today seems to have been but a mere fleeting and all too short a 
moment of vibrant hope for a just and permanent peace, the protagonists in 
the Palestine-Israel conflict found themselves led by Yasser Arafat and 
Yitzhak Rabin. 

Tragically, an assassin's bullet killed Yitzhak Rabin, because he had dared 
to sue for peace with the Palestinians, rather than seek their defeat and 
subjugation. Cruelly, Yitzhak Rabin was thus removed from what Yasser Arafat 
constantly and passionately referred to as a partnership committed to 
achieve "the peace of the brave". 

A soldier as Yitzhak Rabin was a soldier, Yasser Arafat spoke of "the peace 
of the brave" to communicate the message that true Palestinian bravery and 
true Israeli bravery would be demonstrated not in a contest of arms, but in 
the extension of a genuine hand of peace by those who had seemed condemned 
to open fire upon each other in anger and a deliberate intention to kill, 
perpetually. 

As preparations were made to lay the remains of the martyred Yitzhak Rabin 
to rest, Nelson Mandela agreed that we should take all necessary measures to 
travel to Jerusalem to ensure that democratic South Africa, with its 
government led by our movement, should be present when the Israeli people 
paid their last respects to a truly brave Israeli soldier. 

A South African patriot lent us his plane to undertake a forced journey that 
could not but be a mournful dirge. Thus, like Yasser Arafat, we were able to 
join the Israeli people and the rest of the world in Jerusalem to honour 
Prime Minister Yitzhak Rabin. 

We intended that even without the presumed power of words spoken at or near 
the graveside, our mere presence in Jerusalem would convey the last farewell 
of the people of South Africa to a soldier killed by deadly bullets, simply 
because he had understood that the guns he had commanded had turned into an 
enemy of the peace of his own people, and therefore that the deadly dialogue 
of gunfire and bombs had to cease. 

As South Africans and activists of the ANC we knew without doubt that we had 
to attend Yitzhak Rabin's funeral. This was because we too, like him, had 
understood, when the moment came, that the weapons of war we had taken up to 
attain our freedom and peace could turn into deadly instruments for the 
destruction of our people's hopes for freedom and peace. 

This would surely happen if at a particular moment in a conflict that had 
raged for three-and-a-half centuries in our country, we did not seize the 
moment to progress from the armed battlefield to the negotiating table. 

As our movement sat at that negotiating table, it understood clearly that we 
would have to enter into compromises with our erstwhile enemies, 
deliberately sacrificing the prospect of total victory, to save the many 
lives of the masses we led and lead, which would be lost in what would be a 
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protracted struggle to achieve that total victory. 

We understood too that whatever compromises we entered into or spurned, 
continued war would serve the interests of the oppressors. Peace could not 
but serve as a harbinger of freedom for the oppressed. 

As happened to the Israeli people when Yitzhak Rabin was assassinated, our 
own people's certainty about the correctness of their determination to 
achieve their liberation through peaceful means was put under severe test 
when Chris Hani, a soldier like Yitzhak Rabin, was murdered in cold blood, 
surrendering his life in a hail of bullets. 

In our case, the armed enemies of liberation and peace could not stop our 
freedom train by provoking us to resume an armed conflict they knew very 
well would best serve their purpose of perpetuating our oppression and 
legitimising their repression. 

They failed in their intentions because our movement took the deliberate 
decision that it would not allow the warmongers to decide the destiny of the 
millions that ANC had led for many decades, with reactionary violence 
persuading this same tried and tested representative of the people that the 
number of lives lost in pursuit of a total victory was of no consequence. 

Perhaps wrongly, because, like us, they observe the Middle East from afar, 
our people have supported what we have tried to do to communicate their plea 
to the Israelis and Palestinians that, together, they should make the 
sovereign determination that their guns have turned into an enemy of peace, 
and therefore that the deadly dialogue of gunfire and bombs has to cease. 

These masses have applauded the encounters that have taken place in our 
country in the "Spier process", when the Palestinian and Israeli peacemakers 
came together to talk about peace between their peoples. 

They have welcomed what they saluted as a combined search for an equitable 
peace of the brave, without which neither the Israelis nor the Palestinians 
could realise their most beautiful, human and normal dreams, which dreaming 
would enable them together to escape from a shared nightmare. 

They have done all this in the hope that what we did as a people to tame our 
own demons shows that there is no problem relating to human relations that 
cannot be solved peacefully. 

They have nurtured the hope that surrounded by a multi-racial, 
multi-cultural, multi-ethnic and multi-religious society, which not so long 
ago managed to pull itself away from an apocalypse, the Palestinian and 
Israeli peacemakers would convince one another that they too are perfectly 
capable of holding hands across a seemingly unbridgeable abyss. 

On 25 January, during the Palestine legislative elections, Hamas won a 
decisive victory. The international media has quoted one of the election 
observers of the European Parliament, Baibre de Brun, as saying: 

"Whilst there will undoubtedly be much media focus and political interest in 
the electoral outcome in Palestine, the main focus of the EU election 
observers was to ascertain whether or not the elections were held in a free 
and fair manner. 

"I want to pay tribute to those who worked so hard to ensure that the 
election was held in such a climate, including the Palestinian Central 
Elections Commission and both the domestic and international election 
observers. In spite of the Israeli-imposed restrictions in the run up to the 
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poll, they have managed to hold a well organised and free election." 

Former US President Jimmy Carter said the elections were "completely honest, 
completely fair, completely safe and without violence." 

In the aftermath of the Hamas victory, the democratically elected President 
of the Palestine Authority and leader of the PLO, Mahmoud Abbas, said "I 
urge all the parties to respect the law and accept the will of the people." 

Saeb Erekat, who has served as the Palestinian chief negotiator for many 
years, said "Today we woke up and the sky was a different colour. We have 
entered a new era ... We will be a loyal opposition and rebuild the party. The 
victors must assume their responsibilities towards our people in every 
field - political, security, economic and national." 

The Palestinian people have spoken. They have freely chosen Hamas as their 
legislative representative in the same way that they chose Mahmoud Abbas 
(Abu Mazen) as their President. In this context, the Secretary General of 
the Arab League, Amr Moussa, said, correctly, "We cannot promote democracy, 
then lament the results of democracy or object to the results." 

Speaking for Hamas from Gaza, Ismail Hanniya said "The relationship between 
us and Abu Mazen is based on mutual respect, despite differences ... We want 
to meet him to consult about the shape of the political partnership we can 
achieve ... Don't be afraid. Hamas is a Palestinian movement. It is an aware 
and mature movement, one which is politically open in the Palestinian arena, 
and to its Arab and Islamic hinterland, and similarly open to the 
international arena." 

The people of Palestine have elected Abu Mazen, leader of the PLO, as their 
President. They have elected Hamas as their majority legislative 
representatives. Democratically, they have constituted the legitimate 
authorities that must lead them in their continuing quest for an independent 
state of Palestine, for peace, democracy and development. 

As before, we stand ready to work with the elected representatives of the 
sister people of Palestine to contribute to their effort to build on earlier 
advances, including the 1993 Oslo Agreement, the Israeli withdrawal from 
Gaza, and the four-party Road Map, to contribute what we can to a peaceful 
resolution of the immensely painful and complex Israel-Palestine conflict. 

We await the holding of the Knesset Israeli parliamentary elections, 
committed to respect the democratic voice of the people of Israel in this 
regard, regardless of the results. We understand that together with the 
Palestinian parliamentary elections, the March elections in Israel will help 
to decide the question whether the important Israeli Gaza withdrawal will 
contribute to the implementation of the Road Map. 

We salute the stance taken by Fatah, the PLO and the Palestine Authority, 
which ensured that the people of Palestine freely exercised their right to 
elect whoever they believed would best represent their interests in the 
Palestine legislature. 

We pay especial tribute to Fatah and the PLO of Vasser Arafat, with whom we 
have shared the same trench of struggle for many years, for their principled 
respect for the treely expressed voice of the people of Palestine they have 
led for many decades during extraordinarily difficult times, enabling them 
readily to accept the democratic victory of Hamas. 

We congratulate Hamas on its decisive victory and fully appreciate its 
historic responsibility, working with President Mahmoud Abbas, as explained 

Page 4 J 



[~og§lvinbgarie Reddy - ANC Today 27 January 2005 

in the comments made by Ismail Hanniya, when he said "Hamas is a Palestinian 
movement. It is an aware and mature movement, one which is politically open 
in the Palestinian arena, and to its Arab and Islamic hinterland, and 
similarly open to the international arena." 

Thabo Mbeki 

NEC LEKGOTLA 

Programme aims to strengthen participation in local development 

Half a century after the ANC formally adopted the Freedom Charter as its 
basic policy statement, the ANC has dedicated its programme for 2006 to 
deepening popular participation in local government, giving further 
expression to the principle contained in the Charter that the people shall 
govern. 

This was among the key outcomes of the ANC National Executive Committee 
(NEC) lekgotla held in Gauteng last weekend. Taking place just six weeks 
before the country's third democratic local government elections, the 
lekgotla highlighted the central challenge of making local government a more 
powerful instrument of the will of the people, and a more effective vehicle 
for meeting their needs. 

Being at the forefront of service delivery and development, local government 
has a pivotal role in the effective implementation of the ANC vision of 
halving unemployment and poverty by 2014. As the movement and its Alliance 
partners intensifies the all-round effort to meet these targets, local 
government needs to be able to fulfil this function. 

Local government is also the sphere of government where community members 
have the greatest opportunity to input directly into the identification of 
needs and priorities, the development of plans and the allocation of 
resources. It is the sphere of government where participatory democracy can 
most effectively be realised, and through which individuals and communities 
can have a direct impact on the decisions affecting their lives. 

These tasks were among those identified in the ANC's January 8th Statement 
released earlier this month, which declared 2006 the year of mobilisation 
for people's power through democratic local government. The lekgotla had the 
responsibility of developing these tasks into a detailed programme for 
implementation by the structures of the ANC in the year ahead. 

Alongside the task of deepening popular participation in local government is 
the challenge of improving the capacity of local government to fulfil its 
role in providing services to communities, stimulating economic development 
and tackling poverty. 

The lekgotla therefore reaffirmed the central responsibility of the branches 
and cadres of the ANC to mobilise communities to participate more 
meaningfully in the identification of local priorities and programmes. This 
will be a central campaign of the ANC, not only during the course of the 
local government election campaign, but also after the election, as the new 
local councils begin their important work. 

The lekgotla also paid attention to the work that needs to be done by 
national and provincial governments to give direct, hands-on support to 
local government, and to ensure that there is effective coordination and 
coherence between the development programmes of all three spheres of 
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government. 

Work in this respect is already advanced, with the launch of Project 
Consolidate, providing targeted assistance to those municipalities that have 
not had the capacity to adequately perform some of their necessary 
functions. 

The meeting reviewed preparations across the Alliance and democratic 
movement for the local government poll on 1 March, including the 
finalisation last week of the ANC's list of candidates for the election. 

The meeting noted the exacting approach that had been taken to the selection 
of candidates, and welcomed the broad-based democratic involvement of all 
ANC branches. There have however been a number of instances in which the 
ANC's list guidelines have not been properly followed, and even instances of 
behaviour alien to the culture and traditions of the movement. The lekgotla 
agreed that such areas of weakness needed to be addressed through focused 
organisational work. 

The lekgotla was nevertheless satisfied that in the overwhelming majority of 
cases, branches and structures of the ANC met the requirements of the 
guidelines for democratic process and fair representation. This included the 
requirement, satisfied by all provinces, that at least 50% of ANC local 
government candidates are women. 

The NEC extended its appreciation to all outgoing councillors of the 
ANC -including those who had not been returned as candidates for the 2006 
election -for their dedicated service over the course of the last five 
years. The achievements that have been recorded in the first five years of 
democratic local government are to a large extent due to the consistent 
contribution of these councillors. 

The lekgotla resolved that ANC, the Alliance and the broader democratic 
m~vement should dedicate the remaining five weeks until the election to an 
intensive and widespread programme of mobilisation to ensure that every 
registered voter in South Africa turns out to cast their ballot on 
Wednesday, 1 March. 

Accelerated and shared growth 

Complementing the programme to strengthen popular participation in 
governance, particularly at a local level, the lekgotla addressed the issue 
of strengthening the meaningful participation of the majority of South 
Africans in the economy. To this end, the lekgotla held in-depth discussion 
around the task of ensuring accelerated economic growth and development 
which brings tangible and sustainable benefits to the country's poor and 
unemployed. 

The lekgotla endorsed the intention and scope of government's initiative -
the Accelerated and Shared Growth Initiative for South Africa (ASGI-SA) - to 
identify and act on those areas of intervention which are most likely to 
contribute to the achievement of these goals. 

The lekgotla welcomed the work already done by government to develop the 
initiative, and the steps taken to solicit contributions from various 
sectors. It highlighted the importance of ensuring broad social mobilisation 
around this initiative, to ensure that all sectors of society are able to 
play an active role in ensuring the success of this critical effort. 

The lekgotla took the firm view that support for this initiative cannot be 
separated from the broader task of social mobilisation. The ANC will 
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therefore, as part of its work to deepen popular participation, popularise 
the elements of the initiative among the people and mobilise communities to 
participate actively in its implementation. 

South Africa has reached a point in its political, social and economic 
development where it is presented with unprecedented opportunities to 
decisively tackle the challenges of poverty, unemployment and 
underdevelopment. The NEC called on all sectors and all South Africans to be 
actively involved in this task. 

A better Africa 

The NEC Lekgotla acknowledged that the prospects of ensuring sustained 
economic and social development in South Africa is dependent on the progress 
made towards stability, democracy and development in Africa as a whole. 

The meeting therefore identified some of the tasks which the ANC and the 
Alliance need to undertake to contribute to meaningful change on the 
continent. The lekgotla recognised the role that the progressive movement in 
South Africa has played since 1994 in contributing to conflict resolution 
and post-conflict development in a number of countries, as well as the 
expectations that exist in a number of quarters for the movement to continue 
playing such a role. 

The NEC undertook to improve the capacity of the ANG and the democratic 
movement more broadly to provide whatever assistance may be needed. It also 
undertook to contribute to the strengthening of the various organs of the 
African Union as instruments of democracy, stability and development, and to 
engage more actively in the development of people-to-people relations across 
the continent. 

Among other things, the lekgotla identified the need for the development of 
a basic progressive platform, which would underpin the international work of 
the democratic movement and contribute to the development of a broader 
progressive vision on the continent and across the globe. 

The meeting agreed that for the ANC to fulfil its responsibilities on the 
continent it would need to strengthen its international relations capacity, 
and engage branches and members more directly in international solidarity 
work. 

For all the tasks identified for 2006 to be effectively implemented, the ANC 
itself needs to be united, cohesive and an active agent for change within 
society. This challenge extends also to the Alliance and the democratic 
movement. 

The ANC's programme for 2006 will therefore also focus on the tasks of 
organisation-building, cadre development and membership renewal. It will 
include deployment of national leadership to branches on an ongoing basis, 
and the engagement of all ANC branches and members in the year-long 
programme of mobilisation for people's power through democratic local 
government. 

MESSAGE FROM THE EDITOR 

A combatant in the ongoing struggle of ideas 

This week marks five years since the launch of ANG TODAY, the country's 
first on line political journal and host of the much-read 'Letter from the 
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President' column. 

Since its first edition in January 2001, ANC TODAY has grown in reach and 
significance. It has become an important source of information and views, 
and has made an important contribution to the public discourse. Importantly, 
it has provided the ANC with a voice that is unmediated by mainstream media 
institutions. 

In his inaugural 'Letter from the President' column, President Thabo Mbeki 
wrote: "It is of critical importance that the ANC develops its own vehicles 
to communicate news, information and views to as many people as possible, at 
home and abroad." 

"We are faced with the virtually unique situation that, among the 
democracies, the overwhelmingly dominant tendency in South African politics, 
represented by the ANC, has no representation whatsoever in the mass media." 

The situation remains very much the same today. The considerations which 
motivated the launch of ANC TODAY are just as relevant after five years. The 
political perspectives represented by the ANC still struggle to find a 
clear, unmediated voice in the mainstream of South African media. 

In describing the task of this new journal, Mbeki said: "The world of ideas 
is also a world of struggle. ANC TODAY must be a combatant for the truth, 
for the liberation of the minds of our people, for the eradication of the 
colonial and apartheid legacy, for democracy, non-racism, non-sexism, 
prosperity and progress." 

It is encouraging therefore that ANC TODAY has continued to expand its 
readership over this period. At the end of its first year, the journal had 
2,000 subscribers. Today, over 14,500 people receive ANC TODAY by e-mail 
each week. Each edition on the web receives an average of around 5,000 hits, 
and many more receive printed copies through ANC offices. 

Extracts from ANC TODAY, and in particular the 'Letter from the President', 
are often published in other media, both traditional and online, both in 
South Africa and in other parts of the world. 

As it marks five years of weekly on line publishing, ANC TODAY extends its 
thanks to its thousands of readers for their support and encouragement. As 
it enters its next five years, the journal will continue to seek to meet the 
challenge posed by the President - to be a combatant for the truth and the 
liberation of the minds of the people. 

This issue of ANC Today is available from the ANC web site at: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/2006/at03.htm 

To receive ANC Today free of charge by e-mail each week go to: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/subscribe.html 

To unsubscribe yourself from the ANC Today mailing list go to: 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 

anctoday mailing list 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 
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LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

Halala Freedom Day, halala! 

ACCESSION No 

BRN 
CLASS No 

EDITOR'S NOTE: Below follows an edited version of the Freedom Day address of 
the President delivered at the Absa Stadium, eThekwini, on 27 April, which 
we publish as this week's Letter from the President because of the direction 
it provides with regard to our national tasks during the Second Decade of 
Freedom. 

These Freedom Day celebrations take place as we begin the second year of the 
Second Decade of Freedom. It also takes place on the 50th anniversary of the 
Freedom Charter, which was adopted at the Congress of the People in 1955. 

I mention the fact that it is the beginning of the Second Year of the Second 
Decade of Freedom as well as the golden jubilee of the Freedom Charter, 
because when we won our freedom we based our constitution on the vision 
contained in the Freedom Charter, including the correct assertion on the 
basic and fundamental characteristic of our society: South Africa belongs to 
all its people united in their diversity! The challenge for all of us in the 
Second Decade of Freedom is to make certain that we build this kind of South 
Africa. 

During this new decade, we should ask ourselves as to what we have done, as 
individuals and communities, to translate into reality the vision that South 
Africa belongs to all her people. We should ask ourselves whether through 
our actions we have contributed to the transformation of our country or, 
whether we have blocked its advance away from our apartheid past. We should 
ask ourselves whether we have worked towards the goal of a country whose 
citizens are equal or, whether we have sought to entrench the inequalities 
of the past. 

Indeed, we are happy that there are many in our society who have worked hard 
to ensure that South Africans march forward towards a unified nation - a 
nation that shares the same values and the same aspirations, driven by the 
same vision of a transformed society that is united, non-racial, non-sexist 
and democratic, enjoying a shared prosperity. 

.. ··························· 
................................. 



We are blessed that there are many who are striving for the collective 
objective of all South Africans - that all our people should and must enjoy 
a better life - and through practical actions, are themselves daily pushing 
back the frontiers of poverty. 

Working together we continue to improve the harsh conditions under which 
many of our people live. Indeed, in the first 11 years of freedom we managed 
to give hope where there was hopelessness. We brought back dignity where 
indignity prevailed. In this way, millions of South Africans know and feel 
that South Africa truly belongs to all of us. 

Together we have brought to a stop the unnecessary violent conflicts that 
characterised some parts of country, especially this province of KwaZulu 
Natal. During our years of freedom, South Africa has steadily become a 
country that belongs to all because, in part, where there could have been 
serious racial conflicts because of our unfortunate past, our people, 
particularly those who were oppressed, have offered the hand of friendship 
and forgiven those who were responsible for their untold suffering. 

Yet, the challenges of the Second Decade of Freedom are many and big. They 
are many and big because the legacy of colonialism and apartheid runs very 
deep. They are many and big because we have limited resources which cannot 
address all these challenges at the same time. 

Even though all of us know that these challenges are many and big, some 
among us think that it is solely the responsibility of government to address 
them. These include those who do not take the initiative to do something 
about their circumstances but always complain that government is not doing 
anything for them. These people, to whom South Africa also belongs, usually 
fold their arms when their compatriots engage in self-reliance programmes in 
the spirit of Vuk'uzenzele. 

In this Second Decade of Freedom let us work together to mobilise all our 
people and continue to engage in the programmes of Letsema and Vuk'uzenzele 
so that we do not hear stories about some of our children, some of the poor 
and the elderly in our communities being neglected, being hungry and 
destitute when our African culture tells us that 'umuntu ngumuntu ngabantu'. 
In this way, we will ensure that all our people feel that in reality, South 
Africa belongs to all of us. 

Furthermore, through the work that we have done, some who were better-off 
before 1994 are even more prosperous today. As we build a South Africa that 
belongs to all, we would appeal to these compatriots to use their better 
positions in society to help improve the living conditions of the poor in 
our country. It cannot be that while government creates conditions for their 
own advancement and prosperity, these South Africans should continue to 
demand that it should be the responsibility only of the government to 
address the challenges of poverty and underdevelopment. 

More can be done to accelerate the pace of development in our country if all 
the social partners work together especially with local communities, and use 
their expertise and resources to accelerate the transformation of our 
country. This is critical because the creation of a South Africa that truly 
belongs to all is the responsibility of every sector and echelon of society 
in our country. 

This Second Decade of Freedom should also see us continuing to improve the 
system of government. The central challenge in this regard, is the sphere of 
local government. This is important because more than any other sphere of 
government, local government impacts immediately and directly on our people. 
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In response to this, our government has announced programmes to improve the 
capacity of local government. Work has already started in this regard. 
Accordingly, it is important that all of us work together with councillors, 
ward committees and other relevant structures, to help improve the 
efficiency and effectiveness of our municipalities, so that we are better 
able to improve the living conditions of our people. 

Again, during this Second Decade of Freedom, let us bury for ever the 
apartheid scandal of denying millions of our people such fundamental 
services as clean water, sewerage, electricity, recreation facilities as 
well as access to health, education, housing, land and jobs. 

Clearly, our freedom will mean nothing as long as our people in the rural 
areas continue to live in abject poverty and underdevelopment. In this 
regard, there is no doubt that in the last 11 years we have made important 
progress in our efforts to defeat poverty and underdevelopment in the rural 
areas. 

But, because for centuries the black rural areas were deliberately condemned 
to poverty, disease, hunger and underdevelopment, it is impossible fully to 
address this challenge in a mere ten years. However, working together we can 
and will, in time, bring better services, infrastructure and development to 
all our people in these areas. 

In this regard, we will continue to work with our traditional leaders, 
always seeking better ways to improve the institution of traditional 
leadership to improve its effectiveness as an agent for development. This 
includes the critical challenge of defending our cultures, languages and 
histories. 

Of course, we should all engage in this work. As we celebrate our freedom, 
we would like to ask our intelligentsia, especially our historians and 
cultural workers, to pay special attention to this challenge of cultivating 
our languages, culture and identity. Undoubtedly, their work will be made 
easier if all of us as a people support their efforts to promote our 
languages and cultures through books, poetry, songs, theatre and other forms 
of communication. 

Indeed, it is critical that the mass media becomes part of this important 
project of protecting and promoting our African identity, working with our 
traditional leaders, cultural workers and intellectuals, to reclaim our 
unique identity. 

On the occasion of this Freedom Day, we would also like to ask our children 
and our youth to study hard so as to be better prepared for the challenges 
of building a new South Africa. As a country, we are determined to ensure 
that our youth enjoys a better future. These young people are our principal 
asset. Through them, we must take the development of our country to higher 
levels. Education and training, and life long learning must become the 
mainstay of our development processes. 

We need to do all these and other things because many people sacrificed 
their lives for our freedom. They died so that we can all have equal 
opportunities to succeed. They died so that we can all use our god-given 
talents to improve our life-circumstances and those of our communities and 
our country. These heroes and heroines died so that we work together to 
defeat poverty and underdevelopment. The best way for us to honour their 
memory is to contribute to the development of our country. 

Freedom Day and the celebration of the 50th anniversary of the freedom 
Charter give us the opportunity to renew our commitment to the realisation 
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of this objective, as well as the important goals of national unity and 
nation building. The vision and ethos of the Freedom Charter remain an 
important foundation of our national effort to build a secure future 
together. 

The last eleven years of our history have seen a radical overhaul of all 
institutions in our country. The constitution established Parliament, the 
implementation agencies and the institutions of democracy and in doing so 
provided us with essential agencies to help us achieve our stated 
objectives. While being justifiably proud of our national parliament, our 
provincial legislatures and local councils, we must continue to engage these 
institutions, and help to drive them to ensure that not only do the people 
govern, but that our system of governance is informed by the imperative to 
serve the people. 

In this regard, we must treat the forthcoming local government elections as 
seriously as we did the General Elections, and ensure that we exercise our 
right to vote for our representatives in the critically important sphere of 
local government. 

The people of KwaZulu Natal have been victims of violent conflict for far 
too long. As a result, in the past eleven years we have worked together, as 
government and different political parties, to ensure that there is peace 
and stability in this province. However, recently there have been some 
reports of violence in a few areas. We have to unite and defeat those who 
want to take us back to the days of violence and conflict. These are people 
who do not share the national vision of a democratic South Africa. 

We all know very well that where there is violence there cannot be 
development; where there is violence there cannot be progress; where there 
is violence there cannot be a better life. 

On this Freedom Day, as South Africans, let us join hands and work together 
so that we can accelerate the process that will ensure that South Africa 
becomes a fully developed and prosperous country that belongs to all who 
live in it. I wish you all a Happy Freedom Day. 

Thabo Mbeki 

ALLIANCE PROGRAMME 

Partners unite around programme to build people's power 

The ANC-led Alliance formally launched its joint programme of action for 
2005 following an Alliance Summit last weekend, undertaking to embark on a 
mass mobilisation programme to build people's power for local development. 

The Alliance, which consists of the ANG, South African Communist Party 
(SACP), Congress of South African Trade Unions (COSATU) and the South 
African National Civics Organisation (SANCO), last held a summit in 2002. 

At the heart of the programme adopted by the Alliance is the 'know your 
neighbourhood' campaign in which national, provincial and local leaders of 
the Alliance will join branch members in door-to-door work to maintain 
dynamic contact with the Alliance's mass base. This campaign aims, among 
other things, to popularise and encourage participation in structures like 
ward committees, school governing bodies, community policing forums and 
other mechanisms for popular participation at local level. Through their 
participation in these structures, community members will be better equipped 
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to direct development in their area and will be empowered to demand better 
service delivery from government. 

This campaign will take place alongside Alliance activities to mark the 50th 
anniversary of the Freedom Charter, an historic document which emphasised 
the importance of the involvement of the people of South Africa in the 
process of governance. The Alliance aims to use this anniversary to deepen 
democratic practice, particularly at a local level, and to mobilise South 
Africans to work together to advance the vision of a new society contained 
in the Freedom Charter. 

The campaign will seek to build cooperatives, community-based organisations 
(CBOs) and other mechanisms for the creation of sustainable livelihoods. The 
Alliance will engage with government structures, CBOs, NGOs and other organs 
of civil society to simplify and popularise the processes of drawing up, 
implementing, reviewing and monitoring the Integrated Development Plans 
(I DPs) that all municipalities are required to develop to guide their 
programmes. It will also convene 'district conferences of civil society' in 
each of the 16 nodal areas identified as part of government's rural 
development programme. 

Growth, development and jobs 

Another critical leg of this programme is the implementation of the 
agreements reached at the 2003 Growth and Development Summit (GOS) as one 
component of measures needed to stimulate economic growth and create jobs. 

The Alliance Summit devoted much time to reviewing the GOS resolutions and 
assessing progress in their implementation. In the summit declaration, the 
Alliance partners said: "Important progress has been made, but...we have, as 
an Alliance working together with our government, not sufficiently mobilised 
our energies and resources to ensure that there is indeed a dynamic 
implementation of all GOS resolutions." 

It said there was "particular concern" at the slow progress in reaching 
agreement on the GOS decision to encourage investors to invest at least 5% 
of their investible income in productive assets and services and social and 
economic infrastructure. The summit agreed the Alliance should continue 
examining option that would encourage growth in fixed capital investment, 
including prescribed assets. 

"Our Alliance Summit has agreed that we need to take forward our discussion, 
debate and implementation of programmes that will help put South Africa onto 
a sustainable growth and development path that creates and protects jobs and 
ensures decent work and livelihoods for all," it said. 

Within the context of these efforts, the summit expressed concern at recent 
job losses across a number of economic sectors. It said urgent intervention 
was required, including local procurement, trade and industrial policy 
measures. 

Among other things, the summit said South Africa needed "an appropriate and 
more competitive exchange rate that will assist South Africa to create and 
save jobs, and build and expand local industry". 

The Alliance is calling on retailers to sign a code with the union movement 
addressing local procurement targets of up to 75%. Government at all levels 
should also strongly pursue local procurement policies. 

"In regard to trade, focused and clearly defined safeguard measures on 
imports must be taken to give industries in crisis an opportunity to 
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restructure and to link these measures to active industrial policy measures 
and to shift industries to a more sustainable growth path." 

For its part, business should treat retrenchment as the last option, and not 
the first, in responding to economic difficulty. 

Alliance relations 

The summit reviewed the work and functioning of the Alliance since the 2002 
summit. It found the Alliance functioned effectively during election 
campaigns, with local structures working well together with a unifying sense 
of purpose. This was not always the case, however. 

"Outside of election periods, and despite a great deal of ongoing Alliance 
interaction, we have not always been able to consistently carry through our 
unity and our popular mobilisation," the summit declaration said. 

Among the problems and challenges identified were the "unconstructive public 
attacks" on each other and the failure to abide by proper protocols of 
engagement when airing genuine differences in public. The summit agreed that 
name-calling, labelling and questioning each other's integrity had no place 
in the Alliance, especially when expressed through public or movement media 
channels. 

"These practices are impermissible," it said. "Comrades who engage in such 
practices should be reprimanded by their own organisation and each Alliance 
partner has the right to expect the others to ensure that their members and 
leaders abide by these protocols." 

At the same time, there may be issues that arise from time to time on which 
the Alliance partners would agree to disagree. It was agreed that all 
Alliance partners had the right to communicate their position to their own 
members, and to agitate in favour of their own perspective: "Such discourse 
should be conducted in a way that contributes to the unity of our movement." 

MORE INFORMATION: 

Alliance Summit Declaration 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/misc/2005/ekurhuleni_decl.html 
Alliance Programme 2005 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/misc/2005/alliance_pro.html 

----------------------------

HIV AND AIDS IN AFRICA 

Lessons from the WHO consultation on nutrition and HIV and AIDS 

A World Health Organisation (WHO) consultation on 'Nutrition and HIV and 
AIDS in Africa' held in Durban on 10-13 April has urged that nutrition 
should become an integral part of a response to the challenges of HIV and 
AIDS. 

In the statement released after the consultation (which was previewed in ANC 
TODAY Vol 5 No 14) the participants recommended that governments: 

* strengthen political commitment and improve the positioning of nutrition 
in national policies and programmes; 
* develop practical nutrition assessment tools and guidelines for home, 
community, health facility-based and emergency programmes; 
* scale-up existing interventions for improving nutrition in the context of 
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HIV; 
* conduct systematic operational and clinical research to support 
* evidence-based nutrition programmes; 
* incorporate nutrition indicators into HIV and AIDS monitoring and 
evaluation plans. 

Most of the participants at this consultation acknowledged South Africa's 
'Comprehensive Plan on Management, Care and Treatment of HIV and AIDS' as a 
comprehensive programme that other countries could draw lessons from. 

In other words, the consultation reaffirmed South Africa's approach to 
integrate nutrition for people living with HIV as a critical component of 
the response to HIV and AIDS. The outcomes of this consultation therefore 
give further impetus to the implementation of this plan with greater vigour 
as instructed by President Thabo Mbeki in the State of the Nation Address 
this year. 

There was strong evidence presented at the Durban Consultation that indeed 
micronutrients supplementation is beneficial as an intervention in patients 
with HIV and AIDS. It was noted that loss of appetite and poor dietary 
intake were important causes of weight loss associated with HIV infection. 
There was general consensus that HIV-infected adults and children had 
increased energy needs compared with uninfected adults and children. These 
ranged from an increase of 10% energy increase in asymptomatic HIV-infected 
adults and children to up to 50 to 100% in HIV-infected children already 
experiencing weight loss. 

In their statement, the participants said: "Micronutrients intake at daily 
recommended levels need to be assured in HIV-infected adults and children 
through consumption of diversified diets, fortified foods and micronutrients 
supplementation as needed." 

It is precisely for this reason that the South African government has always 
taken a comprehensive approach to the problem of HIV and AIDS in an 
endeavour to address all the determinants of the disease including 
nutrition. As part of its comprehensive plan patients in this country are 
provided with a supplementary meal and a multivitamin syrup or tablet in 
public health facilities as part of the nutritional care and support package 
for people with TB or HIV and AIDS. 

While there is consensus on the role of micronutrients as an intervention 
against HIV and AIDS, stakeholders are also in accord in acknowledging the 
urgent need for additional research on the subject These include 
determining the exact type and level of micronutrients needed as part of an 
intervention in delaying the progression from HIV infection to development 
of AIDS defining conditions. 

The WHO consultation confirmed further that there was more that still needed 
to be learned and more scientific studies remain necessary to ensure a 
better understanding of how best to respond to the disease particularly with 
regard to infant feeding in the context of HIV and AIDS. 

There is a general consensus that mixing breast-milk and infant formula may 
increase the risk of HIV transmission from mother to child. One 
recommendation is that women living with HIV should breastfeed exclusively 
for six month and thereafter switch to other forms of infant feeding. The 
other option is that infant formula be provided as a substitute for 
breast-milk. 

Breast-milk is the best source of nutrients necessary for a child's growth 
and for protection against various childhood illnesses. Breastfeeding for up 
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to 24 months is what the Department of Health has been promoting for many 
years through various initiatives including the Baby-Friendly Hospital 
initiative. 

Breastfeeding is also a cultural practice promoted among many communities. 
Feeding of a baby is generally a shared responsibility of the family and 
will include giving a baby other substances in addition to breast-milk. 
These practices pose a challenge for women living with HIV who would not 
want to declare their status. These women have to insist within their 
families that their babies be either exclusively breastfed or take infant 
formula. 

Infant formula poses its own challenges. According to UNICEF, a child 
receiving replacement feeding in the first two months is six times more 
likely to die from diarrhoea and respiratory and other infections compared 
to a breastfed child. There are also issues of cost in acquiring these 
products and water purification (boiling water) which add to the costs for 
families with limited resources. 

There is currently no clear position from UN agencies and other experts on 
what the approach should be in dealing with infant feeding issue within the 
context of HIV and AIDS in a resource-poor setting like ours. There is no 
clear message that public health officials can use to implement a 
sustainable public health programme that ensure that we have healthy babies 
free of various infections and diseases at the age of 24 months. 

Despite these challenges we were encouraged by some of the positive lessons 
and recommendations that emerged from the three-day consultation. Based on 
some of the recommendations coming out of the consultation we will continue 
our approach, premised on the promotion of nutrition as a pivotal part the 
prevention and management of disease both communicable and non-communicable 
or chronic within our campaign to promote healthy lifestyles among South 
Africans. 

The outcome of this consultation should also serve as an impetus in our 
pursuit for the reinforcement of inter-sectoral approach to addressing 
issues of poverty, food insecurity and malnutrition. It is only through 
sustainable developmental interventions that we can lift our communities out 
of the conditions of poverty that expose them to ill-health and cause them 
to succumb easily or quicker to diseases. 

-----------------------

This issue of ANC Today is available from the ANC web site at: 
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LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

Honouring our global responsibilities 

On 16 October the General Assembly of the United Nations elected South 
Africa, Italy, Belgium and Indonesia to serve as non-permanent members of 
the United Nations Security Council (UNSC) for two-year terms starting on 1 
January 2007. As we go to press, voting is still continuing to elect one 
representative from Latin America and the Caribbean. When we take our seat, 
South Africa will join the Republic of Congo and Ghana as the third African 
non-permanent member of the Security Council. 

South Africa was voted into the Security Council by 186 countries, well 
beyond the two-thirds (125) that is required to secure the UNSC seat, with 
no country voting against or abstaining (Italy was similarly voted into the 
UNSC by 186 countries). 

When we were elected, our Minister of Foreign Affairs, Nkosazana 
Dlamini-Zuma issued a statement welcoming this development. She said: 

"South Africa is greatly privileged and honoured by its election by the 
general membership of the United Nations to serve on the UN Security Council 
in a non-permanent capacity. In this regard, South Africa extends its 
gratitude to the peoples and government of Africa and the world for the 
confidence bestowed upon us to serve the people of our continent and indeed 
the world in the UN Security Council. 

"Accordingly, and on behalf of President Thabo Mbeki, the government and 
people of South Africa we humbly accept the mandate thrust upon us by the 
peoples of Africa, the South and the world in general in electing us to this 
position of responsibility. We do so conscious and convinced that the 
multilateral system of global governance remains the only hope for 
challenges facing humanity today. 

"As a consequence thereof, we declare our readiness and preparedness to 
serve the peoples of Africa, the South and the World in this capacity. South 
Africa, commits itself thus, fully cognisant of the challenges that will 
certainly arise from the responsibilities that will attend to the membership 
of the UN Security Council as an instrument of our collective peace and 
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security. 

"In pursuance thereof, South Africa will strive in conjunction with the 
African Union, to create synergies between the work of the African Union 
Peace and Security Council and the UN Security Council with a view to the 
prevention of outbreaks of violence and conflict in the continent of Africa. 

"We shall work with all members of the Security Council, and regional 
organisations in pursuit of peace and stability in all regions of the world 
especially in the Middle East. In addition, South Africa shall continue to 
work with all members of the United Nations General Assembly in pursuit of 
the comprehensive reform of the United Nations including the reform and 
expansion of the United Nations Security Council." 

This Statement correctly identifies our country's approach to the work we 
will have to do as members of the UNSC over the two years 2007 and 2008. It 
correctly reiterates our long-established position that "the multilateral 
system of global governance remains the only hope for challenges facing 
humanity today". The UNSC occupies an important and unique place in this 
multilateral system, with its tasks defined in the UN Charter. 

The Charter says: "In order to ensure prompt and effective action by the 
United Nations, its Members confer on the Security Council primary 
responsibility for the maintenance of international peace and security, and 
agree that in carrying out its duties under this responsibility, the 
Security Council acts on their behalf. In discharging these duties the 
Security Council shall act in accordance with the Purposes and Principles of 
the United Nations." 

Of fundamental importance to the tasks that face the UNSC is the need to 
respect the Principles reflected in the Preamble of the UN Charter. This 
Preamble says: 

"We the Peoples of the United Nations determined: 

* to save succeeding generations from the scourge of war, which twice in our 
lifetime has brought untold sorrow to mankind; 
* to reaffirm faith in fundamental human rights, in the dignity and worth of 
the human person, in the equal rights of men and women and of nations large 
and small, and 
* to establish conditions under which justice and respect for the 
obligations arising from treaties and other sources of international law can 
be maintained, and 
* to promote social progress and better standards of life in larger 
freedom." 

All the foregoing explains the critical importance of the UNSC in terms of 
ensuring that the peoples of the world live in conditions of peace and 
security. This is not just a matter of peace keeping through the deployment 
of UN military and other forces in cases where war has broken out, important 
as this task is. 

In all the work we have done especially on our continent since we attained 
our freedom 12 years ago, to contribute to the achievement of the goal of 
peace and security in Africa, we have indeed proceeded from the position 
that it is very important to address the underlying specific causes of 
conflict and war in any country faced with this problem. 

In many instances these include the issues mentioned in the Preamble of the 
UN Charter, such as fundamental human rights, equality within and between 
nations, respect for international law and the struggle for access to the 



resources that everybody needs to achieve "social progress and better 
standards of life in larger freedom", as the Preamble says. 

In this regard, a 2000 Report of a Panel on United Nations Peace Operations, 
which was chaired by Mr Lakhdar Brahimi, a former Minister of Foreign 
Affairs of Algeria, said: 

"There is a pressing need for the United Nations and its Member States to 
establish a more effective system for long-term conflict prevention. 
Prevention is clearly far more preferable for those who would otherwise 
suffer the consequences of war, and is a less costly option for the 
international community than military action, emergency humanitarian relief 
or reconstruction after a war has run its course. As the Secretary-General 
noted in his recent Millennium Report (N54/2000), 'every step taken towards 
reducing poverty and achieving broad-based economic growth is a step toward 
conflict prevention'. 

"In many cases of internal conflict, 'poverty is coupled with sharp ethnic 
or religious cleavages', in which minority rights 'are insufficiently 
respected [and] the institutions of government are insufficiently inclusive'. 
Long-term preventive strategies in such instances must therefore work 'to 
promote human rights, to protect minority rights and to institute political 
arrangements in which all groups are represented ... Every group needs to 
become convinced that the state belongs to all people"'. 

Because of the nature of the mandate of the UNSC, members of the Council 
have to be on standby to attend meetings of the Council on a 24-hour basis, 
given that conflict that threatens international peace and security may 
begin to emerge, break out in full force or escalate anywhere in the world, 
at any time. 

This means that our government will have to build up the necessary all-round 
capacity both in Pretoria and New York in particular, to enable our 
government and its diplomatic service properly to discharge their 
responsibilities, so that our country does everything necessary to meet its 
obligations as a member of the Council. 

This means that we must put ourselves in a position fully to understand each 
and every issue that might come under the purview or is already on the 
agenda of the UNSC. It is only on this basis that we will be able to take 
properly informed and independent positions on any of these issues. 

In addition, as our Minister of Foreign Affairs pointed out in her 
Statement, we will also have to take the necessary measures to ensure that 
we regularly consult the African Union and other regional organisations, 
especially on issues that affect these regions. 

Currently, for instance, the African issues of which the UNSC remains seized 
include Western Sahara, Liberia, Sierra Leone, Cote d'Ivoire, the Democratic 
Republic of Congo (DRC), Burundi, Sudan, Somalia, and Ethiopia and Eritrea 
with regard to their border dispute. 

There are, of course, other important issues that continue to serve on the 
agenda of the UNSC, to whose resolution we will have to make our own 
contribution. These include Palestine and Israel, Lebanon and Israel, Iraq, 
Iran, the Democratic People's Republic of Korea, Haiti and Cyprus. 

The mere listing of these issues brings sharply into focus the challenge we 
will face from 1 January 2007, properly to live up to the inspiring 
confidence in our country shown by Africa and the rest of the world 
community when they decided at the UN General Assembly, virtually 
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unanimously, that our country should seNe on the UNSC as a non-permanent 
member. 

During the first twelve years of our liberation, Southern Africa, Africa and 
the rest of the international community have repeatedly shown their 
confidence in democratic South Africa as a reliable partner in the global 
struggle for a just and peaceful world. 

Accordingly, among others, we have seNed as Chair of the South African 
Development Community (SADC) and the AU, Chair of the Commonwealth, Co-Chair 
of the Africa-Asia Forum, President of the UN Conference on Trade and 
Development (UNCTAD), Chair of the Non-Aligned Movement (NAM) and Chair of 
the G77 + China. We have also hosted various important international 
conferences, such as the founding conference of the AU, the Commonwealth, 
the Non-Aligned Movement (NAM), the UN Conference on Racism, and the World 
Summit on Sustainable Development. 

This global confidence in democratic South Africa has also found expression 
among others in the area of sport. We have accordingly hosted the Soccer 
African Cup of Nations, the International Amateur Athletics Federation 
(IAAF), the Rugby and Cricket World Cups, and the golf President's Cup. Of 
course, we have now been given the responsibility to host the 2010 FIFA 
Soccer World Cup. 

Within the African context, we have acted on behalf of the continent with 
regard to Lesotho, Comoros, Burundi, the DRC, Cote d'Ivoire and Sudan. We 
are also privileged to host the New Partnership for Africa's Development 
(NEPAD) Secretariat and the Pan African Parliament. 

Our virtually unanimous election by the nations of the world, organised as 
Members of the UN General Assembly, to seNe as a non-permanent member of 
the UNSC has confirmed and underlined the confidence that the peoples of the 
world have in democratic South Africa. 

What this means is that we must continue to do the things in our country 
that have given the nations of the world confidence in our country as an 
important force in the struggle to build a new world order that would stand 
for the good of all humanity. 

These include our deep seated respect for democracy, human rights, peace and 
stability in our country, non-racialism and non-sexism, our commitment to 
eradicate poverty and otherwise respond continuously to the challenge to 
ensure the upliftment of the poor in our society and the world, the success 
of the African renaissance, peace in the world and the peaceful resolution 
of international disputes, an equitable world order, and ensuring that 
globalisation seNes the interests especially of the poor of the world. 

As a movement we have always sought faithfully to honour our commitments to 
our people. Throughout the 94 years of our existence, we have sustained the 
loyalty and attachment of the masses of our people in good measure on the 
basis that our leaders and members have opted voluntarily to work as members 
and leaders of the ANC solely and exclusively to seNe the interests of all 
the people of our country, with no expectation for any personal or selfish 
reward. 

Similarly, the peoples of Africa and the world have, in the ways that we 
have mentioned already, consistently demonstrated their confidence in our 
country despite the fact that our democracy is a mere 12 years old. Again, 
this confidence is based on the understanding that we say and have said for 
12 years about a just world, and what we have done in this regard is 
genuinely meant, with absolutely no intention to gain any selfish benefit 



for our country. 

The responsibility facing our government as a member of the UNSC, to live up 
to the expectations of the African people and the rest of the world 
community, does not rest solely with the government. 

It is a national task to which we must respond in unity, inspired by the 
sentiment native to all our people, encapsulated in the spirit of ubuntu, 
that with regard to all humanity, we are truly one another's brothers' and 
sisters' keepers. 

Pride in ourselves and our country and a shared and new patriotism must 
surely tell all of us, regardless of any political or other affiliation and 
identity, that when we end our privileged tour of duty as a member of the 
15-member UNSC on 31 December 2008, we will be immensely honoured to hear 
all humanity saying - thank you South Africa for everything you did to 
strive to make ours a better and safer world for all! 

Thabo Mbeki 

PROVINCIAL AND LOCAL GOVERNMENT 

Growth in spending contributes to improved quality of life 

Increased spending by provinces and municipalities has translated into 
tangible improvement in the quality of life of all South Africans, 
particularly the poor. This emerged from a review of provincial and local 
budgets published by the National Treasury this week. 

Budgets have grown in both the provincial and local government spheres since 
2002, with particular growth in capital expenditure, and with further growth 
projected in the period up until the 2008/09 financial year. For the first 
time, information on local government finances has been produced in a 
separate review. While the work of the two spheres is closely aligned, the 
two reviews enable a specific review of the extent to which each sphere is 
contributing to the mandate to build a better life for all. 

"A very positive feature emerging from the trends in [the review of 
provincial budgets] relates to strong growth in capital expenditure, which 
nearly triples over the seven-year period. This should make a positive 
contribution to economic growth and employment creation," according to the 
review. 

But it cautions that underspending, which amounted to around R1 bn in 
2005/06, indicates that some sectors do not have the capacity to deliver 
infrastructure in line with the available resources. This shortcoming is 
being addressed under the umbrella of the infrastructure delivery 
improvement programme. 

The performance of provinces is particularly important, since they are 
responsible for the delivery of concurrent functions - together with 
national government - including school education, health, social welfare 
services, housing, agriculture and transport. Each of these functions is 
critical to the alleviation of poverty and the promotion of economic 
development. 

Trends in provincial expenditure have contributed to a situation in which 
access to the school system has improved with gradual improvement in matric 
pass rates. Maths and science enrolments are increasing, as is the number of 
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children passing these subjects. Access to public health care services 
continues to rise due to additional health facilities and rising employment 
of health professionals. 

Housing delivery is accelerating and there is a particular focus on creating 
sustainable human settlements. Nearly 200,000 households have benefited from 
the land reform programme and agricultural support to emerging farmers has 
been improved. 

"Investment in economic infrastructure continues to grow rapidly as some of 
the capacity constraints are being addressed through various technical 
support initiatives. Through its expanded public work programmes in roads, 
government has created 47,530 jobs and built the requisite skills to 
beneficiaries to find sustainable employment," it said. 

Social services, including education, health and social welfare, make up 
almost 75% of total provincial expenditure in the current financial year. 
Spending on these services nearly doubles over the period of the review, 
from 2002/03 to 2008/09. Most of this goes to services aimed at meeting the 
needs of the poor, and therefore make an important contribution to the fight 
against poverty. 

Non-social services are also important, especially in stimulating and 
supporting economic growth and employment creation. These include areas like 
public works, provincial roads and transport, housing, agriculture, sport 
and environmental affairs. Total spending by provinces in these areas grew 
at an average of just over 10% between 2002/03 and 2005/06: "Despite slowing 
down slightly, the strong recovery continues through to 2008/09." 

Over the medium term, priorities in these areas include the newly approved 
comprehensive housing strategy that aims to speed up housing delivery with 
significant increases in resources over the next three years; the 
comprehensive agricultural support programme for emerging farmers; and the 
expanded public works programme to provide people with income earning 
opportunities and skills. 

The review concludes that provincial finances are stable and progress is 
being made in extending the outreach of pro-poor services. However, it also 
shows that "despite this progress, further steps need to be taken to ensure 
that the quality of services improves ... [D]espite a well-functioning 
intergovernmental fiscal system, it is not sufficiently used to ensure the 
efficient use of resources in delivering public services, particularly to 
the poor." 

More resources for local development 

In line with the strengthening of local government as a leading vehicle in 
social delivery, development and growth, the overall size of the municipal 
budget has nearly doubled over the last four years, from R64bn in 2001/02 to 
R 119bn in 2005/06. 

Significantly, most of the growth is in capital expenditure, resulting in 
greater investment in infrastructure. This was particularly evident in the 
metropolitan municipalities, where it grew by 42.9% annually over the 
period. Expenditure on infrastructure in particular grew by 80.3% annually 
over the period. "Capital investments in municipal infrastructure are 
essential if municipalities are to fulfil their mandates of development and 
basic service delivery," the review noted. 

This increased investment has seen improvements in people's lives. The total 
number of households receiving basic services increased by almost 40% from 
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2002 to 2005. Over the next three years, R4.3bn will be made available to 
address electrification backlogs. The aim is to eliminate the electricity 
backlog by 2012. 

Yet, while local government is critical to the success of the expanding 
effort to meet the needs of the people, it is the sphere of government that 
faces the greatest challenges in terms of financial management, revenue 
collection and effective spending. 

The review notes that: "The municipal budget is an indispensable tool to 
focus the resources and capacity of a municipality on achieving its service 
delivery and developmental goals as put forward in the municipal integrated 
development plan. 

"However, the current budgeting, accounting, financial reporting and 
financial management practices of many municipalities are experiencing a 
number of challenges, including poor revenue projection and credit control 
systems, unavailability of accurate financial and service delivery 
information. All of these are key to proper planning, budgeting and 
financial management. 

"Financial sustainability requires municipalities to ensure that their 
budgets are balanced ... Budget choices must balance effective subsidisation 
of the poor with creating an enabling environment for sustainable growth and 
development." 

The review shows that the increasingly significant role of local government 
is being matched by the resources committed to the performance of its 
functions. However, to make local government work effectively for the 
people, the work currently underway to strengthen the capacity of 
municipalities needs to be deepened and intensified. 

MORE INFORMATION: 

Provincial and Local Government Expenditure Review, October 2006 
http:/ /www. treasury. gov .za/documents/ifr/2006/index. htm 

SPORT AND RECREATION <Viewpoint: Fikile Mbalula> 

Ensuring representivity across all sporting codes 

The amendments to the National Sport and Recreation Act of 1998 need to 
express and reflect our common conceptualisation as a nation around the 
issues it seeks to address. 

Having been aware that the institutional changes that have taken place in 
the sport arena primarily necessitated this amendment process, the ANG Youth 
League nonetheless reiterates what we have been saying over the years on 
sports and recreation in South Africa. While the Act cannot be a panacea for 
all the sports and recreation challenges, we must ensure that whatever 
programme the various sporting bodies independently and democratically 
pursue, the ideals of the broader transformation agenda are met. These 
include the promotion of non-sexism and non-racism, while also ensuring the 
maximum participation of our people in sport and recreation. 

It is common cause that the economic inequalities brought about by decades 
of apartheid misrule have ensured that the social well-being of our people 
reflects these racial inequalities. Thus we particularly applaud the 
specific insertion and therefore enactment in the Act of the principles of 
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representivity across population groups to address the scourge of racial 
inequality and gender inequality, as well as the divide between urban and 
rural areas through the massification of participation in sport and 
recreation. 

The ANC Youth League will continue to lobby the various sporting bodies to 
effect programmes that would reflect these ideals as would be enacted 
through this new Act. 

Some of the challenges and problems we have confronted in effecting 
transformation in the arena of sport and recreation have arisen from the 
balance between the autonomy or independence of the bodies that runs the 
various sports and recreation activities, and the cohesion needed to ensure 
we meet national developmental goals. 

For instance, intervention in soccer could be limited by the stringent FIFA 
rules on the autonomy from governments of national soccer associations. We 
have seen how certain countries have been reprimanded by FIFA for 
interfering in the national soccer associations. 

This, we could assume, informed the modality of the language used in 
crafting the envisaged intervention by the South African Sports 
Confederation and Olympic Committee (SASCOC) as the umbrella sports and 
recreation body in South Africa. We are particularly unhappy with the use in 
many instances of the word "may" when referring to the probable intervention 
by SASCOC or the Minister to ensure compliance by national sport and 
recreation bodies with national developmental goals. However, in most 
instances where the word "may" has been used, it should be replaced with the 
word "must" to reflect the inevitability of interventions to effect 
transformation. 

There are still those who believe that certain sports are reserved for a 
certain race or gender or geographic location. Such beliefs are inconsistent 
with our developmental agenda of inclusivity. For instance, the new amended 
clause 6 (a) (1) is intended to read thus: "The Minister may, after 
consideration of proposals made by SASCOC from time to time, determine the 
general policy to be pursued with regard to sport and recreation". 

Clearly this is an example wherein the word "may" must be replaced with the 
word "must", to give the Minister an unequivocal obligation to set out this 
anticipated policy paradigm, but also to dispel the notion among those 
resisting change that this is not an option but an inevitable agenda that 
would be pursued in sport and recreation in South Africa. Thus the autonomy 
or independence of the sport and recreation bodies to democratically express 
their creativity without hindrance must itself not be a barrier and neither 
should our adherence to international standards, norms and obligations be 
similarly a barrier towards effecting transformation in sport and 
recreation. 

To allay any fears that this bill would introduce draconian laws 
inconsistent with internationals standards, norms, practices and obligations 
by both our country and the relevant national sport and recreation bodies, 
we must seriously consider a clause that specifically stipulates that this 
bill would be subject to such obligations, where these are stated 
unequivocally. 

Another clause unequivocally encouraging national bodies to independently 
and democratically, through the organs of their respective constituencies, 
arrive at own developmental programmes must be stated to allay the fears 
that the Minister and SASCOC would make interventions without the feelings 
and views of the people directly affected in the running and benefit of the 
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various sports and recreation. 

As the ANC Youth League, we will continue to encourage national 
reconciliation in the differences and disparities in the access of 
opportunities through national consensus, but we believe the Act must be the 
benchmark so that when consensus fails, the Act unequivocally stipulates how 
things must be done to effect transformation. 

** Fikile Mbalula is President of the ANC Youth League. This is an edited 
extract from the league's submission on the National Sport and Recreation 
Amendment Bill. 

MORE INFORMATION: 

National Sport and Recreation Amendment Bill 
http://www.srsa.gov.za/Legislation.asp 
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LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

Human rights, black aspirations and white fears 

On March 21st we will celebrate our Human Rights Day. We deliberately chose 
this day as our Human Rights Day to honour the people who were massacred at 
Sharpeville on March 21, 1960, as well as all other patriots who had 
perished during the course of our struggle for liberation. 

This was a struggle to end white minority domination and racial 
discrimination, to replace them with a non-racial and non-sexist democracy. 
It was not a struggle to replace white domination with black domination, 
precisely because the very core of the liberation struggle was to end racism 
in all its forms. 

Throughout its history, our movement upheld and defended this position 
without wavering. For instance, it was incorporated in the historic 1943 
document, The Africans' Claims, which preceded the UN Declaration on Human 
Rights. 

It was proudly proclaimed in the 1955 Freedom Charter, which boldly stated 
that "South Africa belongs to all who live in it, black and white"; that 
"All national groups shall have equal rights"; that "All should be equal 
before the law"; and that "All shall enjoy equal human rights". 

All these objectives are firmly entrenched in the Constitution adopted by 
the Constitutional Assembly in 1996. In particular they have been 
incorporated in the Bill of Rights, which constitutes Chapter 2 of our 
Constitution, and spells out the political and socio-economic rights due to 
our people - the fundamental human rights that characterise the new South 
Africa. 

In this regard, we must draw especial attention to the provision in the Bill 
of Rights, which states that, "The Bill of Rights applies to all law, and 
binds the legislature, the executive, the judiciary and all organs of 
state." 

The Constitution is the fundamental law of the Republic. The provision in 
the Bill of Rights we have just quoted makes it very clear that this Bill 
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provides the framework for everything that all three arms of our system of 
governance do - the legislature, the executive and the judiciary. 

Despite all this - both the commitment of the ANC and our Government to 
non-racism and equality, and the fact of our Constitution - new concerns 
have been raised precisely around questions of non-racism and equality. As 
we celebrate our Human Rights Day, some in our country have sought to put 
back firmly on the public agenda the issue of "group rights". This has 
centred on the allegation that our Government's policies, originating from 
the ANC, are negatively affecting the rights of the Afrikaners in 
particular, and the white section of our population in general. At its most 
extreme, the argument that is being advanced is that the ANC and the 
Government are as guilty of racism as was the apartheid regime. 

The editor of the newspaper "Rapport", Tim du Plessis, put this matter thus 
in the March 6 edition of the paper: 

"The last time SA enjoyed the kind of economic prosperity we are 
experiencing today, was in the 1960s. Then, the country was ruled by the 
race-ideologist H F Verwoerd. Today we are ruled by the race-ideologist 
Thabo Mbeki... There are ... voices that are warning that the present 
economic good times are misleading, and that stability could even be 
threatened ... Whites are silenced with the accusation of racism ... 

"Like in the days of Verwoerd, the business leaders prefer to keep quiet, 
and go along with the misplaced, race-driven laws and regulations. South 
Africa's bright economy does paint a veneer of respectability over the curre 
nt race farce being perpetrated in the name of transformation. It makes it 
less visible, but no less absurd than the bizarre social engineering used in 
the Verwoerd days to create a segregated society." 

The Deputy Editor of "Die Burger'', Leopold Scholtz, echoed these sentiments 
in an article published in this newspaper on March 11, 2005. He wrote: 

"The somewhat brutal way in which the ANC in the Tshwane City Council is 
forcing its will upon the minorities with regard to changing the name of 
Pretoria to Tshwane, should set the red lights flickering. This is a symptom 
of the possibility that the historic agreement of 1994 could be faltering. 

"In the first few years after 1994, President Mandela repeatedly stressed 
that the whites had not been defeated and that government policy should 
accommodate both black aspirations and white fears ... 

"In the Mandela model of reconciliation, the compromise reached on Pretoria 
was that Tshwane would be the name of the mega-city and Pretoria would be 
retained as the name of the old city area. But the Tshwane ANC - like the 
ANC in Limpopo before it -seems to have forgotten all about 1994 and the 
Mandela model. The ANC is using its majority in the Tshwane Council to 
simply steamroller over its opponents ... 

"In an ethnically divided country like South Africa, there is general 
consensus that some things should not be interfered with unless there is a 
very, very good reason for doing so. Mandela realised this when he was 
prepared to lose some popularity within his own party by protecting the 
Springbok as a symbol for the whites, and for the Afrikaners in particular. 

"Mbeki is not showing the same wisdom. True, the Pretoria decision was not 
taken by him, but he is seemingly not lifting a finger to stop it. Don't let 
the 1994 agreement fall apart. That agreement meant that we were able to 
avoid a destructive civil war." 
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(Schooled in an authoritarian style of leadership that characterised the 
National Party, this journalist, Leopold Scholtz, will find it difficult to 
understand that what Nelson Mandela said and did reflected ANC policies and 
decisions. For example, even the view about the Springbok symbol, 
communicated to the country by President Mandela, was decided at a formal 
meeting of the ANC leadership. The current President of the ANC is as much 
bound by the collective decisions of the ANC as was President Mandela and 
the preceding Presidents of the ANC. The ANC has no tradition of exclusive 
decision-making powers that are enjoyed and exercised by some macho-leader, 
and completely rejects the sustained effort to personalise its decisions and · 
procedures.) 

Evidently driven by the same concerns expressed by du Plessis and Scholtz, 
F.W. de Klerk spoke to the Cape Town Press Club on February 28, 2005, 
entitling his address: "The role of minorities in the new South Africa". He 
said: 

"Instead of an approach that accommodates diversity, there is an increasing 
tendency to require minorities to conform to the ANC goal of (demographic) 
'representivity' ... In effect, the concept of across the board 
representivity is irreconcilable with the constitutional principle of 
cultural diversity. 

"Diversity requires an environment with numerous centres of cultural, social 
and economic activity -all existing in mutual toleration and respect. It 
presupposes a degree of community autonomy and acceptance that there are 
important spheres of life that should be free from majority interference and 
control... 

"The reality now is that whites - and I believe members of other (racial) 
minorities as well - feel increasingly disempowered. According to Lenin, 
politics can be reduced to two words: "who, whom" -who exercises political 
power and against whom is it exercised. Minorities increasingly feel that 
they are on the wrong side of the Leninist power equation -particularly as 
transformation policies begin to impact on virtually every aspect of their 
lives." 

F.W. de Klerk went on to say that, "we need to reach consensus on the key 
issues of transformation, cultural diversity and skills ... My only regret is 
the absence of a structured forum in which such a discussion can take place. 
Should the Government not take the lead in creating a forum where civil 
society and the politicians can thrash out a consensus on the way forward? I 
think so!" 

If Tim du Plessis, Leopold Scholtz and F.W. de Klerk are correct in their 
assertions, then it must follow that our Government's actions are 
unconstitutional and therefore illegal. Indeed, referring to our sustained 
efforts to build a non-racial South Africa, de Klerk states the matter 
openly that "the concept of across the board representivity is 
irreconcilable with the constitutional principle of cultural diversity." 

If these allegations were correct, the ANC and our Government would have to 
engage in the most serious introspection and analysis, radically to alter or 
terminate all policies that would be in violation of the letter and spirit 
of the Constitution. As principal architects of our democracy and 
constitutional order, we have to ensure that, at all times, we remain loyal 
to our role as defenders of our democratic gains, and therefore our 
Constitution. 

Beyond this, if they were correct, the arguments advanced by the three 
Afrikaner writers would mean that our movement has abandoned the very 
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positions that define and have defined it as a progressive movement for 
national liberation, positions for whose realisation our members and 
supporters sacrificed their lives. If they were correct, they would make it 
absolutely imperative for our movement to undertake the most serious and 
critical assessment of both itself and its policies. 

To guide us in this regard, we would have to take into account various 
provisions contained in our Constitution. For instance Clause 31 in the Bill 
of Rights says: "Persons belonging to a cultural, religious or linguistic 
community may not be denied the right, with other members of that 
community - to enjoy their culture, practice their religion and use their 
language; and to form, join and maintain cultural, religious and linguistic 
associations and other organs of civil society." 

We would have to take this together with Clause 185 of the Constitution, 
which spells out the tasks of the Commission for the Promotion and 
Protection of the Rights of Cultural, Religious and Linguistic Communities. 
One of these is: "to promote and develop peace, friendship, humanity, 
tolerance and national unity among cultural, religious and linguistic 
communities, on the basis of equality, non-discrimination and free 
association." 

Equally, we would have to pay attention to the principles enunciated in the 
Preamble to the Constitution. For instance the Preamble says that, "We the 
people of South Africa recognise the injustices of our past. .. (and) 
therefore ... adopt (the) Constitution ... to heal the divisions of the past 
and establish a society based on democratic values, social justice and 
fundamental human rights ... " 

To heal these divisions of the past, Clause 9 of our Constitution, (the 
Equality Clause), says, among other things, "To promote the achievement of 
equality, legislative and other measures designed to protect or advance 
persons, or categories of persons, disadvantaged by unfair discrimination, 
may be taken." 

Contrary to what our detractors have sought to convey, the reality is that 
the human rights architecture contained in our Constitution, our country's 
fundamental law, specifically requires that we should redress the wrongs we 
inherited from our colonial and apartheid past 

In reality, the social transformation programmes we are implementing are not 
only consistent with our Constitution, but are prescribed by the same 
Constitution, to ensure that we recognise the injustices of our past, heal 
the divisions of the past, and promote the achievement of equality. 

In addition, and of great importance, that constitutional human rights 
architecture also requires of us that we should respect the principle 
contained in the Constitutional Preamble, which states that we "Believe that 
South Africa belongs to all who live in it, united in our diversity." It 
requires that together, as a people, we should promote and develop peace, 
friendship, humanity, tolerance and national unity, involving all our people 
across the inherited divisions based on race, colour, culture, religion and 
so on. 

To respect and promote the letter and spirit of our Constitution, one of the 
things we have to do it to respond seriously to the requirement stated in 
the Constitutional Preamble to "recognise the injustices of our past". The 
recognition of those injustices means that we should have a proper 
understanding of the legacy of colonialism and apartheid that continues to 
scar our society. 
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That legacy communicates the unequivocal message that we still have a long 
way to go to achieve the objectives indicated in the Equality Clause, as 
well as the friendship, tolerance and national unity encompassing all our 
people, prescribed by Clause 185. 

To give only one example of the scandalous consequences of this legacy, a 
recent study produced statistics about the numbers of engineers in our 
country. For instance it indicated that we face the following racial 
imbalances: 

Civil engineers: 6816, White: and 374, African; Mechanical engineers: 6247, 
White: and 343, African; Mining metallurgists: 2417, White: and 132, 
African; Electronics & communications technicians: 10647, White: and 585, 
African; Mechanical engineering technicians: 10 534, White: and 585, 
African; Draughts persons: 980, White: and 54, African; % of all engineers: 
90.99%, White: and 4.77%, African. 

What this means is that, because of the persisting impact of the legacy of 
the past, we continue to experience a criminal waste of the talents of the 
majority of our people, contrary to the principle contained in the 
Constitutional Preamble to "improve the quality of life of all citizens and 
free the potential of each person" 

All engineering skills in our country are in short supply. Any action our 
Government might take both to increase the numbers of skilled people and 
address the racial imbalance indicated by the figures above, would not in 
any way imply the 'disempowerment of minorities' that F.W. de Klerk alleged 
was happening. 

· It is sad and unfortunate that opinion-makers such as F.W. de Klerk, Tim du 
Plessis and Leopold Scholtz seem to be completely blind to the imperative to 
address the equitable empowerment of all South Africans, bearing in mind the 
debilitating burden of our racist legacy. Nowhere, for instance, do they 
even express regret for the disastrous picture conveyed by the information 
on engineers that we indicated above. 

They seem totally blind to the basic requirement that to protect the rights 
and privileges of the Afrikaners in particular and the whites in general, 
they need to be champions of the rights of all other South African race, 
linguistic, cultural and religious communities, including the rights and 
obligations contained in the Equality Clause. 

They appear not to understand the stark reality that in terms of the 
socio-economic physiognomy of our country, the most "disempowered" in our 
society are the millions who were the victims of centuries of colonialism 
and apartheid. 

They appear not to understand that those who should harbour the most serious 
grievance about any deficit in terms of the honouring of the provisions of 
our Constitution are the historically disadvantaged millions, the majority 
of our population, whose upliftment stands at the core of our programme of 
social transformation. 

It seems that they do not understand that what would cause "the 1994 
agreement (to) fall apart", and lay the basis for a new "destructive civil 
war", would be our failure practically to respond to the imperative 
prescribed in the Constitutional Preamble, to "recognise the injustices of 
our past". 

In this regard, F.W. de Klerk may be right that our Government should 
deliberately seek to engage the minority in our country, to which he, Tim du 
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Plessis and Leopold Scholtz belong. This political and ideological minority 
is out of step with the black and white majority of our people, including 
the business community, which understands that it is in our common interest 
to take the necessary corrective steps to "heal the divisions of the past". 

The engagement we refer to has absolutely nothing to do with the regression 
to the apartheid and "separate development" concept of "group rights" that 
lies at the bottom of the suggestion to create a "forum where civil society 
and the politicians can thrash out a consensus on the way forward". We have 
absolutely no need for a convention of race and ethnic representatives, 
based on the false, backward and racist thesis that these racial and ethnic 
groups share common racial and ethnic political objectives. 

The March 15, 2005 edition of "Die Burger" carried an article by Professor 
Fanie Cloete of the University of Stellenbosch. Among other things he said, 
"There are so many more shiny new cars and bigger houses in the 
traditionally white areas, that one simply has to question whether there is 
any merit to the arguments of all the white sceptics (about the future of 
our country). 

"With regard to Afrikaners in particular, why can't they try to allay their 
fears about the future by accepting their specific responsibilities with 
regard to doing more to address the imbalances caused by apartheid?" 

About a week before Human Rights Day, on March 15, I had the privilege to 
participate in the joyful official opening of the new building which houses 
the Law Faculty of the University of Pretoria and the prestigious Oliver R 
Tambe Law Library of the Faculty. 

Merely to be present at this historically Afrikaner University as it 
honoured one of our eminent national heroes, the liberation fighter and 
former President of the ANC, Oliver Tambe, was a gift that I will treasure 
for the rest of my life. 

But also most remarkable and inspiring was the report given by the 
Vice-Chancellor and Principal of the University, Professor Pistorius, when 
he said that the University of Pretoria is: 

* the biggest African University in our country, in terms of its intake of 
South African, African students; 
* the biggest Afrikaans medium University in our country; 
* the biggest English medium University in our country; and, 
* the biggest source of original research among our Universities. 

The story that Professor Pistorius told, as well as the official opening of 
the Oliver Tambe Law Library, said everything that needs to be said to 
confirm that the University of Pretoria, its administration, staff, students 
and workers stand out as a lodestar with regard to what our country has to 
do, to build the human rights culture we will celebrate on March 21st, to 
honour and respect our Constitution, to educate ourselves and the rest of 
the world what it means to create a non-racial society "in an ethnically 
divided country like South Africa". 

Thabo Mbeki 

HUMAN RIGHTS 

Honouring the ANC's human rights heritage 
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The South African Constitution and Bill of Rights are widely acknowledged as 
among the most progressive and inclusive in the world today. Yet how did 
South Africa evolve from a country notorious for its human rights abuses to 
one that is today a leading light for other countries grappling with issues 
of oppression in its many forms? 

This question can be answered by considering the most significant landmarks 
in the history of the African National Congress that contributed to shaping 
South Africa's future on the long and painful road to human dignity, 
equality and opportunity for all the people of South Africa. 

From the inspiration of early leaders, such as Pixley Seme and Charlotte 
Maxeke, through the mass participation in the drafting of the Freedom 
Charter, to the negotiations over a new Constitution, these landmarks record 
the ANC's unswerving commitment to the principles of human rights as the 
cornerstone of exemplary democratic governance. 

The Africans' Claims in South Africa was adopted by the ANC in 1943 in 
response to the Atlantic Charter that announced a new world order emerging 
out of the Second World War. Insisting that any new order must be based on 
justice and self-determination for all people, this remarkable document, 
written five years before the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, 
asserted the legitimate rights of Africans and formulated a fully developed 
Bill of Rights that asserted not only the political rights of citizenship 
but also the concomitant social and economic rights to health, education, 
land, employment and welfare. 

Africans' Claims in South Africa set the stage for the later expansion and 
elaboration of human rights as documented in the Women's Charter in 1954, 
the Freedom Charter in 1955, the Harare Declaration in 1989, and other 
watersheds in the ANC's human rights tradition. When it came to drafting a 
Constitution and a Bill of Rights for a democratic South Africa, this human 
rights tradition bore fruit by establishing human dignity, equality and 
freedom as the basic, uncompromising foundation stones on which our new 
South Africa has been built. 

The ANC remains committed to its legacy, a lasting legacy to be celebrated, 
but also an enduring trust to be honoured in the present. By definition, a 
tradition is handed down from the past But a tradition, if it is a living 
tradition, is not only handed down from the past but also taken up in the 
present. For those of us who take up the torch of this human rights 
tradition, we also bear the responsibility of being true to its claims for 
human dignity, integrity, freedom and self-determination. 

We have walked a long road to freedom in South Africa over the past sixty 
years since the leadership of the ANC formulated Africans' Claims in South 
Africa. 

Our progress has been marked by gains in human rights. But our progress has 
also been marked by losses, by the sacrifices made by so many of our people 
for freedom and justice in our land. As we commemorate the ideals of 
Africans' Claims in South Africa, recommitting ourselves to human rights and 
human development, we must also remember those heroes of the ANC's human 
rights tradition who committed their lives to the struggle but did not live 
to see the dawn of freedom. 

Africans' Claims in South Africa, therefore, is a document spanning the 
twentieth century, recalling all of our gains, losses, and recoveries on the 
long journey from the racist denial of human rights to the constitutional 
establishment of human rights in a democratic South Africa. 
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As an important part of our heritage, Africans' Claims in South Africa is 
also crucial for our future. This document established not only a template 
for assessing our achievements and challenges but also a horizon for our 
ongoing work in advancing human rights in the three contexts identified by 
its authors in 1943 -global, African, and national. 

By living this legacy, in a changing, globalising world, we also fight for 
world democracy. By living this legacy, in and through our initiatives for 
African development, we also engage the world from an African perspective. 
By living this legacy, within a unified, non-racial, non-sexist and 
democratic South Africa, we have actually realised the demands made in 
Africans' Claims for full citizenship rights. 

Mindful of the challenges before us, we must not take lightly the 
accomplishments we have made in turning the claims and demands, as well as 
the hopes and dreams, of the authors of Africans' Claims into reality. 

Claiming our heritage, claiming our future - we honour the human rights 
tradition of the ANC best by doing everything we can in the present to 
advance human rights in our country, our continent, and our world. We are 
the custodians of this wonderful heritage. All we can do is to dedicate 
ourselves to the protection and enhancement of this heritage. 

** Kader Asmal is a member of the ANC National Executive Committee. Together 
with Cassius Lubisi and David Chidester, he has edited a new book, 'Legacy 
of Freedom: The ANC's Human Rights Tradition', being launched on Human 
Rights Day, Monday 21 March 2005. 

THE SOCIOLOGY OF THE PUBLIC DISCOURSE IN DEMOCRATIC SOUTH AFRICA/ PART X 

A vitoria e 9erta! 

Despite what Nelson Mandela said in 1964, to which we referred last week, 
and regardless of everything we have done especially since 1994, the 
rightwing reaches and preaches the extraordinary conclusion that the 
struggle for non-racialism is nothing more than reverse black racism that 
echoes the sustained effort of colonialism and apartheid to establish and 
entrench white minority domination. 

To give a veneer of intellectual sophistication to this thesis, the 
journalist, Anthony Johnson, described F.W. de Klerk's reversion to the 
apartheid concept of "group rights" (see below), as representing a "liberal 
mindset", which strives for "unity by celebrating and accommodating 
diversity". (A March 2, 2005 editorial in "Beeld" joins Johnson in praise of 
the de Klerk thesis, and says, "the ruling party would do well to take note 
of former president F.W. de Klerk's criticism of the obsession with 
race ... ") 

He contrasted this with the statement made by NNP Secretary General, Daryl 
Swanepoel, calling on all South Africans to join the ANC, regardless of race 
and colour, characterising the NNP statement as representing an 
"authoritarian mindset", which tries to "enforce unity through conformity, 
centralisation and exclusion". ("Cape Times", March 8, 2005). 

(Consistent with Johnson's views, the same "Beeld" editorial to which we 
referred in the preceding paragraph warmly endorsed what it described as de 
Klerk's "tough words" directed against the NNP, which he had accused of" 
'flirt(ing) comfortably with the ANC' for personal gain, rather than 
insisting on the minority rights that are guaranteed in the Constitution.") 
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The rightwing feels emboldened and compelled to tell the barefaced lie that 
"much of apartheid's edifice has been abolished", to quote Helen Zille, 
regardless of the pervasive legacy of apartheid in all parts of our country 
and all spheres of human activity, which is visible to the naked eye. 

The determined rightwing attempt to deny the persistence of the racist 
legacy thus constitutes one of the defining features of the sociology of the 
public discourse in our country. This necessitates that the rightwing 
should, as often as possible, strive to de-legitimise our movement's ideas 
intended to create a non-racial society, presenting them as being 
unacceptable attempts to "play the race card". 

Because of our history and its contemporary outcomes, the right wing, in all 
its shades, groups itself around this central objective. Thus we find that 
all and sundry, from the DA, to F.W. de Klerk and Helen Suzman, from Hermann 
Giliomee to Max du Preez, from "Die Burger'', to the "Citizen" and the 
Institute of Race Relations, and many others in between, both black and 
white, are very determined to de-legitimise the struggle to create a 
non-racial South Africa. Naturally, this hostile offensive must and does 
include the principal force in our country that bears the historic 
responsibility to lead this struggle, the ANC. 

To give philosophical legitimacy and respectability to the ideas it advances 
to set the national agenda, centrally about "the race question", which Mteto 
Nyati said represented "(the white elite's) real interest to protect its 
wealth and lifestyle", (ANC TODAY Vol 5 No 3), the rightwing relies 
fundamentally on the neo-conservative precepts explained by Piereson. 

These are about "strengthening the system of private enterprise and 
(ensuring) limited government, understanding that a defence of capitalism 
requires also a defence of the deeper cultural assumptions that gave meaning 
and order to a commercial (free market) civilisation." 

In this context, the rightwing in our country argues for a fundamentalist 
individualism and a doctrine of meritocracy. These positions were originally 
propagated principally by British philosophers, who correctly supported the 
historical evolution from feudalism to capitalism. 

Applied to our situation with our specific history of the systemic and 
conscious disempowerment of the black majority, the superimposition of the 
neo-conservative/neo-liberal doctrines of fundamentalist individualism and 
meritocracy on what we have to do, cannot but ensure the protection of the 
privileged and exclusive "wealth and lifestyle" that white South Africa 
attained as a result of 350 years of colonialism and apartheid. 

ANC National Assembly MP, Ben Turok, participated in the debate of the 
President's State of the Nation Address this year. Directly relevant to the 
foregoing, he said: 

"The market favours the strong, so the disadvantaged need supporting 
institutions. This is where there is a role for the state, and this is why 
we have broad based economic empowerment, policies on labour intensive 
methods, new institutions for micro-credit, cooperatives and the rest of our 
new legislation. If we do not use these mechanisms we shall have white 
economic domination forever." 

Strangely but perfectly easy to understand, another tendency within the 
rightwing continues to argue for the corrupted version of "group rights" 
that the NP argued for during the process of negotiations that led to the 
democratic victory of 1994. This latter group, former "true blue" members of 
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the NP, also accuses our movement of "playing the race card" to marginalize 
and dis-empower the national minorities. 

By this means, it seeks to hide its real intention to protect the "wealth 
and lifestyle" of its erstwhile constituency by pretending that its 
"solution of the national question" is more consistent with the noble goal 
of national reconciliation than the "racist" approach of our movement. 

It also advances the notion that our efforts to achieve the fundamental 
social transformation of our country, relying on the democratic mandate we 
have repeatedly received in the free and fair elections we have held during 
our first decade of liberation, are illegitimate in a democracy. 

It therefore argues that our democratically elected government should enter 
into negotiations with the national minorities as "groups", to determine the 
content of the national agenda, regardless of the fact that the overwhelming 
majority of the electorate, including voters who belong to the national 
minorities, gave us a mandate to govern. 

One of the most significant outcomes of the 2004 General Elections was that 
the ANC emerged as the representative of the majority of the Coloured and 
Indian sections of our population, adding to its overwhelming African 
support. It also won greater White voter support than in the past. The ANC 
can therefore quite legitimately claim that it is the principal political 
representative certainly of the African, Coloured and Indian sections of our 
population. 

Despite this reality, derived from our open democratic process, there are 
some in our country, such as former President F.W. de Klerk, who propagate 
the entirely false thesis that the ANC and the Government represent only the 
African majority. On this basis they argue that the supposedly "Africans 
only" Government should participate in a new CODESA with the "national 
minorities", who allegedly feel marginalized, to define what should be done 
to achieve the related goals of non-racialism and national reconciliation. 

The protagonists of "a new CODESA" do not have the courage to explain that 
what they really have in mind is to oblige our movement and Government to 
negotiate with "the Whites", to put in place national programmes focused on 
at least slowing down the de-racialisation of our country, and therefore 
achieving the preservation of as much white privilege as possible. 

Among other things, they would never be able to explain how the delegations 
of the "national minorities" would be elected. For instance, given the 
outcome of the 2004 General Elections, the right wingers who claim to speak 
for the national minorities would have to explain why the ANC should not 
represent the Coloured and Indian sections of our population in the "new 
CODESA" they are proposing. 

The unrelenting attempt to banish discussion of "the race question" from the 
public discourse was eloquently stated in a March 2, 2005 "Cape Argus" 
editorial entitled "We have to talk about this". 

It said: "When the new South Africa was formally declared in 1994, we were, 
perhaps understandably, misled by euphoria and relief into thinking that the 
new had actually come into being. 

"We did not, then, properly understand the challenge that confronted us, and 
the challenge was to repair a damaged society. In many remarkable ways, we 
succeeded ... 

"But we have failed in one, crucial aspect: we have failed to debunk the 
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apartheid mythology of race. And we have failed to debunk it because, quite 
simply, we have decided to keep it alive. We preserved it because we thought 
that it was the only way to reverse its effects, and there's every reason, 
today, to believe we were wrong. 

"Race consciousness has not been higher in these 10 years than it is today, 
and within it resides all manner of untested, unspoken and unhelpful 
prejudices and fallacies ... 

"We all have histories, a sum of influences that make us think and act 
differently, but we will embark on a damning parody of the apartheid we 
celebrate defeating, ifwe continue to emphasise the superstition of racial 
difference. 

"It's a handy superstition, but it's not doing much to transform society, 
and it's doing a lot to sow division and suspicion ... The national 
leadership needs to confront the challenge we put off a decade ago of 
figuring out how we really are going to repair the damage done in the name 
of skin colour." We must admit that it is not very often that in our public 
discourse, we hear such a clear message emanating from the voice represented 
by this "Cape Argus" editorial, part of what Mteto Nyati described as "the 
systemic structures behind the (seemingly) random events" that characterise 
the national battle of ideas. 

Any honest person who reads the "Cape Argus" editorial cannot but be moved 
by the sincerity of its tone and its intent. At the same time, we cannot 
avoid remarking on its obvious seeming innocence, informed by the illusion 
that some in our country entertained and encouraged, that the peaceful 
elections of 1994 meant that, "the new had actually come into being." 

On countless occasions since those elections, we argued that the legacy of 
the past was too deeply entrenched for "the new to have come into being" in 
1994. We said it needed time and the cooperation of all South Africans to 
bring the new into being. 

We said that national reconciliation and social transformation were two 
sides of the same coin, which had to be pursued together and simultaneously, 
with neither being possible without the other. We called for adherence by 
all our people to a new patriotism. 

Many in our society contested what we said about the stubborn reality of the 
racist legacy, claiming, as Helen Zille has just done that "much of 
apartheid's edifice has been abolished". Many among these viewed racism 
exclusively in terms of ideas carried in the heads and spoken through the 
mouths of what they determined was but a small minority of our people. 

Convinced that "the new South Africa" now offered equal opportunities to all 
our citizens, they refused to focus their minds on the structural 
socio-e.conomic manifestation of racism, which continues to exist, regardless 
of the progress we may have achieved with regard to the intellectual or, at 
times, rhetorical repudiation of the ideas of racism by our people, black 
and white. 

They also refused to recognise the reality that on the macro-plane of human 
consciousness, it was in any case impossible to eradicate racism in a 
decade. This reality has now forced itself onto the national agenda around 
such urgent and critical issues as the transformation of the judiciary and 
our schools. 

Among other things, the debate about the transformation of the judiciary 
will also have to address the perverse and malignant interpretations of the 

I 
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doctrines of the separation of powers and the independence of the judiciary, 
which seek to translate these concepts into a structural antagonism, or an 
antagonistic contradiction between the executive and the judiciary. 

Less dangerously for the future of our democracy, this also finds expression 
in a supposed structural antagonism between the executive and the media. 

All this also constitutes part of the sociology of the public discourse in 
our country. Accordingly, it must be discussed freely, as part of the 
process of ensuring that our democracy creates the space for a thousand 
schools of thought to contend. 

This debate should not be shut down through the use of the dishonest device 
that such debate threatens the independence of either the judiciary or the 
media. These assertions have also served as part of the sociology of our 
public discourse, intended to insulate some institutions from the public 
discourse and public accountability, as holy cows, to give them the 
possibility to confront the democratic order, unchallenged, in the interest 
of those who felt that democracy deprived them of privileges to which they 
were accustomed. 

Those of our compatriots persuaded to the point of view that in the light of 
the 1994 elections, "the new had actually come into being", saw our demands 
and programmes, such as affirmative action and black economic empowerment, 
as being nothing more than the re-introduction of a racist social 
engineering approach that had been "abolished". 

It is out of all this, which continues to form part of the national 
discourse, that the determination was made by these that to pursue the goal 
of demographic "representativity" was to "re-racialise" our country. Yet 
what this representativity is about, is striving to accomplish the goal 
stated in the "Cape Argus", "to repair the damage done in the name of skin 
colour." 

Our movement has a duty to continue its historic and long-standing struggle 
for the socio-economic liberation from poverty and underdevelopment of the 
black people in general and the African people in particular. 

At the same time, we must truly respect the outcome spelt out in the Freedom 
Charter and our National Constitution, that South Africa belongs to all who 
live in it, black and white, united in their diversity, as well the policy 
directive, that we must achieve, simultaneously, both national 
reconciliation and social transformation. 

To achieve these objectives, our movement has to remain loyal to the 
objective to eradicate the legacy of 350 years of colonialism and apartheid. 
To solve this problem we must first acknowledge that it exists. To address 
it, requires that, in the first instance, we must not entertain the illusion 
that "the new came into being in 1994". 

All this must form part of the public discourse that moves all our people, 
regardless of their respective histories, to act together to bring the new 
into being. If we do this, we will in time arrive at the situation when the 
damage done in the name of skin colour will have been repaired. 

Our movement cannot allow the perception to prevail according to which the 
struggle to create a non-racial society carries a false public (media) image 
that it is but a struggle to re-introduce a racial order that has been 
abolished. It dare not abandon the struggle to set the national agenda, 
either through timidity or complacency, believing that it is sufficient 
merely to win elections. 
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Contrary to what ltumeleng Mahabane predicted, the progressive movement must 
practically demonstrate that it has the resolve to wage the protracted 
struggle for fundamental social transformation as well as the ideas 
supporting such change, that James Piereson said the US neo-conservatives 
had engaged in, to redefine the US political agenda. 

As they have done throughout our long struggle, all our cadres and 
supporters must constantly strive to understand the sociology of the public 
discourse, and therefore the battle of ideas. 

They must do everything to ensure that our movement remains "the leading 
party of ideas", to guarantee that the genuinely democratic movement of our 
country continues to set the national agenda, understanding that "politics 
is only superficially about personalities: it is the implementation of ideas 
through power." 

We have entitled this concluding article of the Series on the Public 
Discourse in our country "A vitoria a 9erta" - Victory is Certain! Like the 
heading of last week's article, "A luta continua" - The Struggle Continues -
we have borrowed the title of this week's article from the most enduring 
slogan of the sister liberation movements that defeated Portuguese 
colonialism on our continent, which was - "A luta continua: a vitoria e 
9erta!" 

We quoted Mteto Nyati in the Part VIII article published in Vol 5 No 9 
stating that, "Africa's renewal has never been a priority for SA's white 
elite." 

This was starkly demonstrated in the statement made by the political leader 
of the rightwing in our country, Tony Leon, when he addressed the "Alliance 
of Liberals and Democrats for Europe" faction in the European Parliament, on 
March 2, 2005. 

This supposedly African political leader made bold to say that the EU should 
"tie future progress in trade negotiations between EU and African countries 
to political progress on Zimbabwe." 

In other words, this supposedly African political leader travelled all the 
way from South Africa to Western Europe to argue for the further 
marginalisation and impoverishment of the hundreds of millions of the 
peoples of Africa, who are engaged in a desperate struggle to open the 
markets of the developed North to their products. 

Because of a racist fixation about Zimbabwe, which has absolutely nothing to 
do with genuine concern for the fate of the people of Zimbabwe, this 
supposedly African leader was even prepared to oppose the welcome efforts of 
the most prominent political and other leaders of the West to open the 
markets of the West to African products. 

He travelled from Africa to Europe to argue that even these Western leaders 
are wrong to accept the concerns of hundreds of millions of Africans, 
without political preconditions. He argued that instead, they should impose 
collective punishment on these masses because of whatever might be happening 
in one African country out of 53, Zimbabwe. 

Fortunately, this supposedly African political leader will fail in his 
mission to recruit European opinion to the cause of our national, South 
African, right wing, against the interests of the peoples of Africa, as well 
as our own. Even the most rightwing among the European politicians 
understands that the victory of the conservative cause cannot be secured at 
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the cost of the impoverishment of almost a billion Africans. 

Blinded by its racist origins and current pursuits, our domestic right wing, 
as represented by the DA, cannot understand this most basic humane 
imperative. It cannot comprehend the crass and ugly immorality of criminally 
exploiting the hunger of millions to advance the ideological objectives of 
the right wing. 

The total liberation of Africa has always been a fundamental objective of 
our movement, the ANC. Even from the middle of the 19th century, the 
emerging African intelligentsia, as represented by patriots such as Tiyo 
Soga, defined our liberation within the context of the unity of free Africa. 

The immediate antecedents of our liberation movement, the ANC, such as the 
emergence of the Ethiopian Christian movement in our country the 
indigenous response to the conversion of the masses of our people to 
Christianity - were centred on the aspiration towards African emancipation 
and unity. The anthem, "Nkosi sikelel' iAfrika", gave voice to this 
objective. 

As we conclude this Series, which discusses our national ideological 
challenges, using slogans inherited from liberation struggles elsewhere on 
our continent, we seek to make the statement that we will continue to engage 
the national battle of ideas, fully conscious of the reality that ours is 
also a struggle for the emancipation of the peoples of Africa as a whole. As 
we continue that struggle, we are proud and inspired to reiterate the noble 
words - God bless Africa! 

This issue of ANG Today is available from the ANG web site at: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/2005/at11.htm 

To receive ANC Today free of charge by e-mail each week go to: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/subscribe.html 

To unsubscribe yourself from the ANC Today mailing list go to: 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 

anctoday mailing list 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 
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LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

Long live the Freedom Charter! 

BRN 
CLASS No 

517 years ago, in 1488, a Portuguese fleet under the command of Bartolomeu 
Dias stopped at Mossel Bay on its way to India. The sailors came on land to 
collect fresh water. A group of Khoikhoi saw these goings-on. However, they 
stood some distance away from these sailors and would not take the gifts 
they were offered. 

They then threw stones at the Portuguese sailors. Dias picked up a crossbow, 
aimed, and killed one of the Khoi with an arrow. This was the first African 
in South Africa to be killed by a European. The Khoi who lived around Mossel 
Bay would not have known that the comrade they lost was but the first martyr 
in a conflict that only ended 506 years later, in 1994. 

Our road to freedom was long and hard. As we travelled along that road, many 
people lost their lives, as did the first martyr at Mossel Bay. The 
centuries changed, one following the other, but the bloodletting did not 
cease. From decade to decade, the conflict spread from the Western Cape 
until it reached all corners of our country. 

The immediate issues over which the people waged specific struggles changed 
from time to time. Similarly, the forms of struggle changed over the 
centuries, as conditions in the country changed. Nevertheless, whatever the 
issue and whatever the form of struggle, at all stages new martyrs joined 
the first martyr who fell at Mossel Bay in 1488. 

The uninterrupted expansion of the list of martyrs was one of the constants 
in the conflict heralded by the incident at Mossel Bay. The other constant 
was the essential composition of the belligerent forces that confronted each 
other in struggle, with none willing to yield or surrender. 

This translated into the reality that the conflict that claimed the lives of 
countless numbers of our people was between the black people of our country 
on one hand, and the colonial powers and the white minority originating from 
these countries on the other. Ultimately, the latter became an inalienable 
part of the South African nation. 

······································ 
.......................... 



_[ Logavfnogarie Reddy - ANC Today 24 June 2005 -·---------------------~--

For centuries, great disparities in access to military technology, 
symbolised at Mossel Bay in 1488 by the stones of the Khoi and the crossbows 
of the Portuguese, decided who would emerge as the victor, and who the 
vanquished. The reality was that in addition to the crossbows, the 
Portuguese, like the other European colonisers, had even more superior 
weapons of war. 

That disparity in access to these weapons of war gave the victors the 
possibility to impose themselves on the majority as the governors and 
controllers of state power, by virtue of conquest. The victors were to use 
that power ultimately to produce the legacy of colonialism and apartheid 
that the new South Africa inherited at its liberation in 1994. 

The historical evolution of our country from the first confrontation at 
Mossel Bay made it inevitable that our country had finally to answer a 
strategic question of vital importance to all our people. This was about 
whether it was possible for victor and vanquished to live together in our 
country in conditions of a stable peace. 

In 1909 the British colonial government entered into an agreement with the 
white settler population of our country, both Boer and Briton, that this 
stable peace could only be achieved if they united and used their combined 
might to subjugate the black majority. 

This agreement was given legal force through the racist Constitution adopted 
in 1909 by the all-white South African Convention, and approved by the 
British Imperial Parliament. That Constitution created the Union of South 
Africa, whose central defining feature was the institutionalisation of the 
system of white minority domination. 

The constitutional legalisation of the armed victory of the colonisers over 
the colonised was to continue throughout the 20th century, until the 
adoption of our Interim Constitution in 1993 at the multi-party (CODESA) 
negotiations. 

Fundamental to the constitutional and legal order that determined how our 
country was governed during the 85 years from the adoption by the British 
Parliament of the South Africa Act, 1909, to the adoption of the 
Constitution of the Republic of South Africa, Act 200 of 1993, assented to 
on January 25, 1994, was the proposition and practice of white superiority 
and domination, and its corollary, black inferiority and subjugation. 

In reality, the constitutional, political, economic and social order 
legalised by the 1909 South Africa Act adopted by the British Parliament 
represented the ready acceptance of the notion that black and white could 
never live together in conditions of peace, as equal citizens of one 
country. 

The survival of this social order depended on the forcible maintenance of 
the relationship of victor and vanquished, based on a system founded on the 
twin notions of white superiority and black inferiority. In the end, the 
question how long this social order would last, based as it was on an 
irreconcilable contradiction, depended more on the strength and resolve of 
the subjugated, rather than the racist arrogance and might of the dominant. 

Though vanquished and subjugated, the masses of our people never accepted 
that they had surrendered or agreed that they were inferior. Understanding 
this, the victors and the dominant recognised the reality that they had to 
deploy even more force to guarantee the permanence of their victory and 
domination. 
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They had to ensure that at all times they enjoy the advantage of 
preponderant force within any equation representing the balance of power. To 
achieve this, they had to use the force at their disposal. And the more they 
did this, the more intense became the conviction among the vanquished that 
only freedom would liberate them from even more brutal subjugation. 

In such situations, which our people experienced during the period of 
extreme repression, which started with the banning of our movement in 1960, 
many come to the determination that they have nothing to lose but their 
chains. With nothing to lose, and everything to gain, the vanquished are 
likely to choose death with honour, rather than a life of slavery. 

Thus the perpetuation of the irreconcilable contradiction between white 
domination and black subjugation must necessarily result in the further 
entrenchment of the antagonism between the dominant and the dominated, 
rather than the acquiescence of the dominated. 

This was particularly the case given the fact that the subjugation of the 
black majority went hand in hand with their super-exploitation and sustained 
impoverishment Thus as the white minority grew ever more prosperous, the 
more miserable became the lives of the majority of the people. 

The distinguishing feature of the South Africa that ultimately emerged after 
that first minor skirmish at Mossel Bay in 1488 was the racist domination 
and exploitation of the black majority by a white minority. This meant that 
our country's future was predicated on permanent conflict between black and 
white, given the reality that the interests of these two sections of our 
population stood in contradiction one to the other, and were irreconcilable. 

Despite this, throughout its life our movement had insisted that it was not 
necessary that the conflict in our country should be solved through the 
permanent defeat of one belligerent by the other, or the destruction of both 
as they fought each other to the death. 

Determined to advance this view in the interest of all our people our 
movement decided to summon our people to a Congress of the People. A Call 
issued by the National Action Council of the Congress of the People in 1955 
said: 

"LET US SPEAK TOGETHER, all of us together-African and European, Indian and 
Coloured. Voter and voteless. Privileged and rightless. The happy and the 
homeless. All the people of South Africa; of the towns and of the 
countryside. LET US SPEAK TOGETHER OF FREEDOM. And of the happiness that can 
come to men and women if they live in a land that is free. LET US SPEAK 
TOGETHER OF FREEDOM. And of how to get it for ourselves, arid for our 
children. And let the demands of all the people for the things that will 
make us free ... gathered together in a great charter of freedom." 

Thus it was that the Congress of the People met in Kliptown, Johannesburg on 
June 26, 1955. The Congress gave an opportunity to all our people, black and 
white, to decide together what we needed to do to end the conflict first 
heralded by the events at Mossel Bay in 1488. 

Because he was restricted to Stanger under banning orders issued by the 
apaprtheid regime, the then President of the ANC, Chief Albert Luthuli, 
could not attend the Congress of the People. He therefore sent a message of 
support in which he said: 

"Notwithstanding the false foundation on which the Union was founded the 
challenge that confronts us is not to help tear this compact of Union, but 
rather, to strive in hope and faith to amend the error of its founders who 
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sought to make it an exclusive possession of whites only instead of a true 
partnership of all communities making up its multi-racial nature. 

"I am happy to say that this is not the objective of the African National 
Congress alone but is a policy endorsed by all freedom-loving people in our 
land. It is this objective which gave birth in circles of the African 
National Congress to the idea of working for the convening of a multi-racial 
assembly on a nation-wide scale to formulate a Freedom Charter for our 
multi-racial nation." 

What defined the outcome of the Congress of the People was the support of 
the masses of our people for the vision for our country explained by Albert 
Luthuli as "a true partnership of all communities making up its multi-racial 
nature." 

The Freedom Charter adopted by the Congress of the People on June 26, 1955 
put this in the moving words that will forever define our country. It said: 
"We, the People of South Africa, declare for all our country and the world 
to know, that South Africa belongs to all who live in it, black and white, 
and that no government can justly claim authority unless it is based on the 
will of all the people ... " 

It was because of the loyalty of the overwhelming majority of our people to 
this vision that South Africa is today what it is, which many have described 
as a miracle. The determination made by the Freedom Charter, that South 
Africa belongs to all who live in it, black and white, now also reflected in 
our Constitution, decisively repudiated the dismal future for our country 
that those who had superior weapons had sought to impose. 

In his message to the Congress of the People, President Albert Luthuli also 
said, correctly: "The sponsors of this great assembly and those who will 
associate themselves with it, whether they are present or absent, are under 
no illusions as to the magnitude of the task of liberating the Union from 
the error of its founders; nor are they so narve as to think that this 
assembly will usher in a day of freedom we yearn for. 

"But this day, no doubt, will stand as a bright torch or beacon of Liberty 
in the skies of South Africa that are already gloomily darkened by the 
dishonourable past action of those of its people who in the past and now 
have glorified and enthroned in the place of Moral Values the evils of 
racism, discrimination, apartheid and the like." 

On the occasion of the 25th anniversary of the adoption of the Freedom 
Charter, in 1980, the new President of the ANC, Oliver Tambo, said: 

"The Freedom Charter contains the fundamental perspective of the vast 
majority of the people of South Africa of the kind of liberation that we all 
of us are fighting for. Hence it is not merely the Freedom Charter of the 
African National Congress and its allies. Rather it is the Charter of the 
people of South Africa for liberation. 

"It was drawn up on the basis of the demands of the vast masses of our 
country and adopted at an elected Congress of the people. Because it came 
from the people, it remains still a people's Charter, the one basic 
political statement of our goals to which all genuinely democratic and 
patriotic forces of South Africa adhere." 

This month all our people will celebrate the 50th Anniversary of the 
adoption of this one basic political statement of our goals to which all 
genuinely democratic and patriotic forces of South Africa adhere. We will 
participate in these celebrations inspired that the perspective projected by 
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that basic political statement now informs our constitutional order and 
defines the relations among our diverse people. 

As we engage in these celebrations, we will also reaffirm that the victory 
of the perspective advanced by the Freedom Charter means that there will 
never again be the kind of conflict exemplified by the skirmish at Mossel 
Bay in 1488. Instead, our people will continue to strive to work together in 
the true partnership of which Chief Luthuli spoke, together to eradicate the 
legacy of centuries of colonialism and apartheid and build a South Africa 
that truly belongs to all who live in it, united in their diversity. 

Long live the Freedom Charter! 

Thabo Mbeki 

NATIONAL GENERAL COUNCIL 2005 

Movement debates challenges of building a people's contract 

The National General Council, the ANC's largest national gathering between 
its five-yearly national conferences, begins in Tshwane next week under the 
theme, 'A people's contract to advance the vision of the Freedom Charter'. 

The National General Council (NGC) will be held at the University of 
Pretoria in Tshwane from 29 June to 3 July. In terms of the ANC 
Constitution, the NGC takes place mid-way between ANC national conferences. 

The NGC provides a forum for all components of the movement to discuss and 
debate strategic political and organisational tasks facing the ANC, 
including a review of the implementation of the resolutions of the last ANC 
national conference, held in Stellenbosch in December 2002. The NGC differs 
from National Conference in that it does not amend the ANC Constitution, 
elect national leadership or set policy. 

This NGC will bring together around 2,500 cadres from ANC structures at 
branch, regional, provincial and national level; ANC public representatives 
and veterans; delegates from Alliance partners and other formations of the 
democratic movement; and cadres deployed across a range of other sectors. 

The NGC is taking place in the same week as the 50th anniversary of the 
adoption of the Freedom Charter at the Congress of the People in Kliptown on 
26 June 1955. This is a fitting coincidence, since the Freedom Charter is 
the foundation of all the policies, programmes and political tasks that will 
be the main focus of NGC deliberations. It remains the yardstick against 
which we measure progress and the vision towards which all our efforts are 
directed. 

One of the tasks of the NGC therefore is to address the capacity of the ANC 
and the broader liberation movement to advance the vision of a better 
society contained in the Freedom Charter. This will require a detailed and 
critical assessment of the AN C's state of organisation, and specifically the 
state of its branches. 

The organisational report of the Secretary General, which will be presented 
on the opening day, will reflect on the strength and activity of ANC 
branches, the state of cadre development and renewal, and the level of 
support provided to these branches by higher structures and national and 
provincial leaders. It will also critically analyse the programme of the ANC 
since the last national conference, and assess the extent to which it has 
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taken forward decisions of that conference. 

On the basis of this report and discussions emanating from branches, the NGC 
will assess progress in mobilising all South Africans to work together in 
building a people's contract to create work and fight poverty, as reflected 
in the mandate of the 2004 elections. 

Political preparations for the NGC began a number of months ago, with ANC 
structures at all levels - beginning with branches - engaging in discussions 
on the key issues for consideration at the NGC. These have been based on a 
number of discussion documents that were circulated to structures to 
stimulate debate about some of the key issues facing the organisation at 
this moment in the development of our democracy. 

Over the course of the last few weeks and months, the organisation has 
conducted 110 workshops at regional and local level to provide over 8,500 
members of the ANC, its league, Alliance partners and MOM formations with 
the capacity to lead discussions with the branch structures of these 
organisations. 

Views and positions emanating from branches of the ANC and allied structures 
have then been discussed at special Provincial General Councils (PGCs) held 
in Gauteng, KwaZulu Natal, Northern Cape and North West. The Eastern Cape is 
due to hold its PGC this weekend, while other provinces, such as Mpumalanga, 
Western Cape, and, this weekend, Free State and Limpopo, have been using 
their provincial conferences to prepare for the NGC. 

Four discussion documents were initially distributed to structures, and were 
profiled in previous editions of ANC TODAY. A fifth document, on the 
organisational design of the ANC, has been distributed in the last week. 

Organisational design 

The discussion document 'Organisational Design of the ANC' raises a number 
of issues for discussion about the structure and functioning of the ANC 
within the context of the changed political circumstances of 2005. It notes 
the significant changes that have taken place since the 1994 democratic 
breakthrough, and considers whether the ANC's organisational design has 
adapted adequately to meet the new challenges facing the movement. 

The document notes that: 

* A major challenge for the ANC in the post 1994 period is the need to 
re-engineer the structure and systems of the ANC from being an 
extra-parliamentary resistance movement into a liberation movement engaged 
in electoral politics. 
* To achieve the objective of a better life for all, the ANC needs to more 
effectively manage its strategies with respect to the five centres of power 
identified in the ANC's Strategy and Tactics document - the state, civil 
society, the economy, the battle of ideas, and the international arena. 
* The current structure of ANC branches is not adequate to ensure effective 
mobilisation of all the motive forces for change in society, as was achieved 
to great efffect through the United Democratic Front in the 1980s. 
* There is a need to integrate the work of ANC public representatives with 
the traditional mobilisation and organisational work of the ANC. 

The document makes a number of general and specific recommendations to 
address what it considers shortcomings in the current design of the ANC. The 
issues raised in discussion of this matter at the NGC will be used to enrich 
and further develop the organisational design recommendations. 
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Programme 

One of the central objectives of the NGC is to provide a forum for ANC 
cadres deployed across the various structures of the movement to discuss the 
key political challenges and tasks of the movement. 

The programme therefore dedicates a significant portion of time to 
commission discussions, with the intention of eliciting the broadest range 
of contributions from ANC structures on these matters. 

The NGC programme includes: 

* An opening address by President Thabo Mbeki, which will outline the 
political context within which the NGC is being held, and highlight some of 
the tasks the NGC will need to address. 
* An organisational report by Secretary General Kgalema Motlanthe. This 
report will reflect on the current state of the ANC, progress made in the 
implementation of the previous conference resolutions, and the key 
challenges facing the organisation in the period ahead. 
* A summarised presentation on the major issues covered in the discussion 
documents on Strategy and Tactics, unity of the movement, the National 
Question and organisational design. 
* A full day of commission discussions on these documents, under the overall 
heading of 'Strategic Context of the National Democratic Revolution'. These 
commissions will examine the political and strategic issues facing the ANC, 
the state of organisation, and related matters of organisational design. 
* A full day of sectoral commission discussions, covering six programme 
areas. These include international relations, theories of development, 
governance and constitutional affairs, peace and stability, social 
transformation, and cadre development and ideological struggle. 
* The commission reports, together with a draft declaration, will be 
presented to the NGC plenary on the final day for adoption. The NGC will 
then be closed by President Mbeki. 

MORE INFORMATION: 

National General Council 2005 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/ngcouncils/2005/index.html 

FREEDOM CHARTER 

Thousands to gather at Kliptown to celebrate Charter 

Tens of thousands of people are expected to gather in Kliptown, Johannesburg 
on Sunday 26 June to celebrate the 50th anniversary of the adoption of the 
Freedom Charter. 

The event coincides with the opening of the Walter Sisulu Square of 
Dedication on the site where the Charter was adopted in 1955. The square is 
a heritage site and the centre of the Kliptown urban renewal project, a 
Gauteng government and City of Johannesburg initiative to upgrade the area 
and create sustainable livelihoods for people in the area. 

The area will also be the site of a meeting of the People's Assembly, an 
initiative to bring Parliament closer to where people live, and to enable 
them to interact directly with their public representatives. 

President Thabo Mbeki will officially open the square and light a flame of 
freedom which will burn 24 hours a day. Among the many in attendance will be 
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veterans of the struggle who were delegates at the Congress of the People. 
Delegations from various provinces are expected to travel to Kliptown for 
the occasion. 

The People's Assembly will be held the following day. Over 1,300 
participants, including 90 provincial representatives, Members of Parliament 
and representatives of civil society, have been invited from around the 
country to take part in this event. 

"The People's Assembly enables South Africans to interact directly with 
Parliamentarians on an occasion where space has been created just for that," 
National Assembly Speaker Baleka Mbete said. 

"The idea is that we not only get feedback from people, but that we give 
people the chance to be directly involved in Parliament and get an 
experience of what Parliament is about. Most people are far away from 
Parliament and for them Parliament is this thing you see on TV. So now we 
are able to bring representatives from each province to be a part of 
Parliament," Mbete said. 

Each Provincial Legislature will hold similar events in remote rural areas 
of their provinces to reach communities that do not often have the chance to 
engage with their elected representatives. Each provincial event will be 
linked live to Kliptown via satellite to allow input from the provinces. 

Members of Parliament and participants in the People's Assembly will hold 
workshop discussions on Sunday 26 June at the Gauteng Provincial 
Legislature. These workshops will form the basis of presentations that will 
be delivered at the main event on 27 June. Topics for discussion include 
eradicating poverty, improving safety and security, public participation and 
the theme 'South Africa belongs to all who live in it'. 

Mbete said: "We received such good feedback from our first People's Assembly 
last year that we decided to continue with it as an annual event. It is a 
good thing that South Africans not just learn about Parliament but also feel 
a part of it." 

Kliptown itself is undergoing major infrastructural, environmental and 
economic redevelopment aimed at transforming it into a significant tourist 
destination and heritage site, as well as a prosperous residential and 
commercial area. 

The development programme, which is being managed by the Johannesburg 
Development Agency (JOA), aims to integrate the area's local economy with 
that of Greater Johannesburg and Gauteng. It aims to upgrade the existing 
business node to address the needs of residents and tourists; create 
business opportunities and employment in various industries; and grow 
tourism in Johannesburg through the creation of a distinctive cultural and 
heritage centre. It will also increase commuter transport efficiencies to 
and within Kliptown. 

The Kliptown renewal programme includes the provision of new housing, 
rehabilitation of the Klipspruit River, the clean-up of the wetlands and the 
creation of a green space to be used for recreational purposes. Roads and 
electricity infrastructure are being upgraded and storm water drainage 
construction is underway. A social development strategy for the area has 
also been developed and social awareness activities focusing on issues such 
as career development, HIV and Aids and victim empowerment have been held. 

MORE INFORMATION: 
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Freedom Charter 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/history/charter.html 

Congress of the People, 1955 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/history/campaigns/cop/index.html 

This issue of ANC Today is available from the ANC web site at: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/2005/at25.htm 

To receive ANC Today free of charge by e-mail each week go to: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/subscribe.html 

To unsubscribe yourself from the ANC Today mailing list go to: 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 

anctoday mailing list 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 
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* Letter from the President: Long live the spirit of Samora Moises Machel! 
* Crime: Community participation crucial in the fight against crime 

LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

Long live the spirit of Samora Moises Machel! 

On October 19, at Mbuzini in Mpumalanga, President Armando Guebuza of 
Mozambique and I will lead a solemn ceremony to commemorate the 20th 
Anniversary of the tragic death of the first President of independent 
Mozambique, Samora Moises Machel, in a plane crash at Mbuzini. With us will 
be Mrs Gra9a Machel, her children with Samora Machel, and other members of 
the Machel family. 

Today it seems such a long time ago that we had the privilege to sit with 
Samora Machel, to hear him speak, to draw inspiration from his seemingly 
inexhaustible energy, his effervescence and optimism, his confidence that 
Mozambique, South Africa and Africa would overcome their problems, in the 
same way that the great FRELIMO liberation movement he led had, through 
struggle, ended 500 years of Portuguese colonisation of Mozambique. 

And yet as we recall the memory of Samora Machel two decades after he died, 
the images of the living Samora flash in the mind, occasionally evoking an 
intense feeling that we can actually still see this great hero of the people 
of Mozambique and Africa and that we are indeed about to hear his voice once 
again. 

It is during such moments that we come to understand the enormous and 
indelible impact that Samora Machel made on us as individuals, on our 
movement and struggle, and on the future of our country. It is at such 
moments that we come to understand that Samora Machel became part of us, our 
own national hero that cannot be separated from all our other national 
heroes and heroines. 

The terrible news broke upon the world and us on October 20, 1986 that the 
plane carrying Samora Machel had crashed on South African territory the 
previous night, killing him and 34 other people, including the Soviet crew 
that flew the fated plane. And as we grieved, we asked a question that has 
still not been answered - was the apartheid regime responsible for the 
tragic deaths at Mbuzini! 

Immediately after the deaths at Mbuzini, the President of the ANC, the late 
0. R. Tambo, sent a Message of Condolences to the Central Committee of 
FRELIMO, which fully expressed the feelings of our movement and our 
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struggling people, saying: 

"The tragedy that has befallen the people of Mozambique is without parallel 
in the history of the independent Africa. It is a tragedy that has shocked 
and stunned progressive mankind. It is a staggering blow to African people 
and especially to the people of southern Africa, a blow that is felt most 
intensely by the African National Congress and the entire oppressed and 
democratic people of South Africa, a tragedy they can never forget. 

"Our leader, comrade-in-arms, and brother, Samora Moises Machel, President 
and Marshal of the People's Republic of Mozambique, President of the FRELIMO 
Party, one of the most outstanding leaders of our continent, one of its best 
brains, an unsurpassed fighter who fought to turn Southern Africa into a 
liberated zone of humanity, this great fighter has been killed by the only 
enemy who stands to gain by his death, the apartheid regime of Pretoria and 
its agents. 

"President Machel fell in the cause of service to mankind. He was 
accompanied to his death by his great countrymen and by nationals of 
countries involved in the struggle against apartheid South Africa. On behalf 
of the African National Congress, the masses of South Africa, and on my own 
behalf, I send heartfelt condolences to the Mozambican nation, Gra~a Machel, 
and the children, as well as to the bereaved families of the deceased. The 
Mozambican people will yet again rise to the challenge of the hour, and use 
this great tragedy to execute a great leap forward. A Luta Continua; 
Venceremos." 

Even twenty years after the event, as we read this message from Oliver 
Tambo, we feel moved once more to cry out in pain, which, still, we feel 
with undiminished intensity, and recall the memory of our leader, 
comrade-in-arms, and brother, one of the most outstanding leaders of our 
continent, one of its best brains, an unsurpassed fighter who fought for the 
liberation of all the peoples of Africa, including and especially our own. 

In 1981 the apartheid armed forces invaded Mozambique and killed members and 
cadres of the ANC then living temporarily in Matola on the outskirts of 
Maputo. This act of aggression constituted part of the offensive of the 
oppressor regime in Pretoria directed against both liberated Mozambique and 
our movement. 

Correctly it saw free Mozambique, led by Samora Machel, and the ANC, led by 
Oliver Tambo, as inseparable comrades-in-arms committed to act together to 
achieve the liberation of our people and therefore the final liquidation of 
the system of colonialism and white minority domination on our continent. To 
save itself from destruction, it was determined to fight and defeat both, 
with no holds barred. 

Already in February 1980, the Secretary General of the ANC, the late Alfred 
Nzo, had issued a statement headed "Hands off Mozambique!", in which he 
said: 

"Recent events have made it abundantly clear that the apartheid regime of 
South Africa is preparing for renewed attacks against the frontline states. 
For this purpose all manner of deceptive fabrications have been concocted 
and broadcast to the world seeking to justify these impending acts of 
aggression. 

"Over the last few days the Pretoria regime has put out two such 
fabrications. The first was that it had captured a cache of arms in the 
northern part of the South African province of Natal close to the border 
with Mozambique. The second was that some ten guerrillas had robbed and 
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burnt down a shop in the same area and kidnapped the owner for military 
training ... 

"The National Executive Committee of the ANC calls on the world community 
urgently to launch a vigorous campaign around the important watchwords -
'HANDS OFF MOZAMBIQUE'. We further call on the world community to give 
maximum assistance to the ANC for us to discharge our responsibilities, in 
the interests of international peace and security and the liberty of our 
people." 

However, regardless of anything the international community did to respond 
to this urgent call, the apartheid regime was not about to give up its 
offensive against its common enemies, independent Mozambique and the African 
National Congress. That is why it carried out a massacre in Matola in 1981. 

A year later in 1982, Oliver Tambo came to Mozambique to participate in 
activities organised to mark the first anniversary of the Matola Massacre. 
Speaking at a Frelimo Rally at Bairro de Liberdade, Maputo, he said: 

"We are here today because, exactly a year ago this day, at Pra9a de 
lndependencia in Maputo, the celebrated Leader and Commander of the heroic 
Mozambican people, Comrade President Samora Machel, responded to the Matola 
raid by summoning his people back to the war trenches they had known since 
September 25, 1964; back into battle, for the defence of their motherland, 
their sovereignty, their territorial integrity, their national dignity; for 
the defence of the gains of the Mozambican revolution - the gains of the 
African revolution; for the defence of their internationalist essence and 
their socialist future - a future of which the victory of the struggle led 
by the ANC and SWAPO against the Pretoria fascists is an integral part. 

"And we now know that the Mozambican people, from the Rovuma to the Maputo 
rallied to FRELIMO's call with their knobkerries, pangas and other weapons. 
When the raiders reappeared at Ponto d'Oro, the people plunged their 
pickaxes into the skulls of the fascist intruders. 

"Your response - the response of a nation forged in the furious furnaces of 
two brutal wars - had a dynamising impact throughout southern Africa, and 
throughout the continent. It was an act of mobilisation of the international 
progressive forces for resolute struggle against apartheid colonialism and 
fascism. 

"You riveted the 35 million people of Mozambique and South Africa together 
and joined them in solid unity with the peoples of the rest of the region in 
their determination to rid our continent of this painful and dangerous 
plague." 

This message of defiance did not sit well with the captains of apartheid. 
They decided to intensify the pressure against liberated Mozambique, 
especially by ensuring that RENAMO intensified its military offensive with 
the intention truly to bring liberated Mozambique to its knees. 

In the end, Samora Machel, on behalf of the government and people of 
Mozambique, had to accept and sign the Nkomati Accord in March 1984, to 
bring peace to the Mozambican people and defend the independence of 
Mozambique. 

In return for the promise to call of its dogs of war, which it did not keep, 
the apartheid regime demanded its pound of flesh - the expulsion of the ANC 
from Mozambique and the termination of the comradeship and friendship 
between FRELIMO and the ANC, between the peoples of Mozambique and South 
Africa, between Samora Machel and Oliver Tambo. 
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When the day came when Samora Machel had to explain to Oliver Tambo what the 
Nkomati Accord meant to the ANC, he could not bring himself to do it. His 
revolutionary morality and conscience would not allow him to tell the story 
that in order to protect our liberated zone, Mozambique, saving it from 
total destruction, he had had to agree that our combined forces, liberated 
Mozambique and the ANC, had to retreat. He broke down and wept the bitter 
tears of arrogant humiliation by a criminal racist regime. 

He was obliged to ask somebody else, his comrade, Mariano Matsinha, to break 
the news to his other comrade, brother and friend, Oliver Tambo, that 
liberated Mozambique had had to take on the desperately unhappy 
responsibility to ensure that the ANC closes down its Mozambique front, thus 
significantly reducing its capacity further to intensify its offensive 
against the common enemy of the peoples of Mozambique, South Africa and 
Africa, the apartheid regime. 

But first among us, Oliver Tambo knew that the combined retreat of free 
Mozambique and the ANC was temporary. He knew, as he said at Bairro de 
Liberdade in Maputo, that by his actions, Samora Machel had "riveted the 35 
million people of Mozambique and South Africa together and joined them in 
solid unity with the peoples of the rest of the region." 

In 1976 FRELIMO and the Government of Mozambique conducted a determined 
campaign to mobilise the Mozambican people to support the struggle for the 
liberation of Zimbabwe. During this campaign, Samora Machel asked Oliver 
Tambo to visit Xai Xai, the capital of Gaza Province, to see his father who 
had expressed a desire to meet President Tambo. 

This was true. But in reality Samora Machel wanted Oliver Tambo to visit 
Gaza to persuade the population of this Province also to support the 
struggle for the liberation of Zimbabwe, prepared to withstand the 
inevitable violent retaliatory onslaught that would be launched by the 
forces of the Rhodesian Smith regime. 

Samora Machel asked Oliver Tambo to go to Gaza because the population of 
this Province of Mozambique, whose male population had been working on the 
South African mines and farms for many decades already, saw themselves as 
members and supporters of the ANC rather than FRELIMO. Thus they would 
sooner take their direction from the ANC rather than FRELIMO. They saw their 
own and most urgent task as being the liberation of South Africa, accepting 
that the rest of the country could focus on Zimbabwe. 

Oliver Tambo spent many days travelling throughout Gaza, communicating the 
message to the people that the ANC and FRELIMO were completely at one in 
identifying the liberation of Zimbabwe as our common, principal and 
immediate strategic task. The peoples of Mozambique and South Africa were 
indeed riveted together and joined in solid unity with the peoples of the 
rest of the region. 

On October 19, free Mozambique and free South Africa will convene at Mbuzini 
in Mpumalanga to pay tribute to a beloved son of the Mozambican people, a 
leader and hero of both the Mozambican and South African people, on the 
occasion of the 20th Anniversary of his tragic death. 

In the 1987 January 8th Statement of our movement, when we celebrated our 
75th anniversary, Oliver Tambo said: 

"The late President of the People's Republic of Mozambique, Samora Moises 
Machel, and others who have been murdered by the Pretoria regime and its 
agents, will forever remain examples of that steadfast refusal of the 
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peoples of our region to surrender to racial and colonial domination, 
fascist tyranny and state terrorism. 

"Samora Machel was a towering giant of the African Revolution. He dedicated 
his life to our own liberation. His ideas and his deeds are a material force 
in the struggle for our emancipation. The blood he shed on our soil is and 
will forever be a fountain of freedom for all our people. On this historic 
day we make an undertaking to the brother people of Mozambique and our 
entire region that, at Mbuzini, where the fellow-combatant, Samora Machel, 
lost his life, we shall erect a monument that will symbolise the common 
suffering of the people of Southern Africa, a tribute to their heroism, and 
a solemn affirmation that we share a common destiny of liberty, peace and 
social progress." 

On October 19, at Mbuzini, we will, together with the leaders of the sister 
people of Mozambique, to whom we are riveted by unbreakable steel bands of 
comradeship, friendship and solidarity, formally dedicate the monument that 
will symbolise the common suffering of the people of Southern Africa, a 
tribute to their heroism and a solemn affirmation that we share a common 
destiny of liberty, peace and social progress, of which Oliver Tambo spoke 
almost 20 years ago. 

Thabo Mbeki 

CRIME <Viewpoint - Charles Nqakula> 

Community participation crucial in the fight against crime 

Many governments in the world are reviewing their strategies and tactics to 
deal with crime. The law enforcement agencies of the world are working in a 
more coordinated and collaborative system, while their governments enter 
into cooperation agreements on issues affecting the criminal justice system. 

It makes sense to work in this way given that crime has been globalised. To 
fight the scourge in every corner where the criminals operate, it is 
necessary to unite all law abiding citizens and their governments in the 
fight against crime. 

British Prime Minister, Tony Blair, in a speech delivered on June 23, 2006, 
on the criminal justice reform in his country, said among other things: 

"We are the first post-war British Government that has seen crime fall 
during its term of office. But, unsurprisingly, given the publicity, no-one 
would believe it. The truth is, there have been improvements, there has been 
progress, but the gap between what the public expects and what the public 
sees is still there." 

This is also the story of South Africa. It is true, for instance, that crime 
levels are going down in South Africa. Of course, we need a consistent input 
from our communities in the fight against crime in order to drastically 
reduce those levels. 

The African National Congress indicated, from the time of its unbanning in 
1990, that freedom would reduce political tension in the country and 
political violence would vanish when our democracy took root. 

It is true that there are, now and again, flashes of political violence in 
South Africa, especially during elections. That violence, though, is not at 
the scale of the political violence of the mid-80s and mid-90s. 
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Another aspect of Blair's speech that resonates with our situation is when 
he said: 

"I have come to the conclusion that part of the problem in this whole area 
has been the absence of a proper, considered intellectual and political 
debate about the nature of liberty in the modern world." 

Our liberation, as the case has been in other parts of the world, created 
spaces that have been exploited by wrongdoers. Among others, there is 
freedom of movement that has allowed criminals to travel freely across our 
country, from South Africa itself and from other countries as well. They 
commit crimes across our provinces. 

It is necessary to note, when discussing serious and violent crimes, that 
the firearms market has become quite big and extensive. There are more 
outlets in the world than ever before that sell guns. South Africa has its 
own share of the gun market. 

Firearms have become the favourite weapon of choice in serious and violent 
crimes and account for most murders worldwide. 

The project to curb the proliferation of illegal firearms in South Africa is 
frustrated by the fact that many legal owners lose their firearms on a daily 
basis. It should be understood that what is today an illegal firearm was 
once legal. It was legally manufactured, legally registered and legally 
owned. 

The South African Police Service annual report for the last financial year 
(2005/06) indicates that there was a total of 14 842 legal guns that legal 
owners lost or were stolen from them. It goes without saying that those 
firearms became part of the illegal pool of guns that criminals use in 
organised, aggravated robberies and other serious and violent crimes. 

ANC members who are participating in the national discourse on crime, should 
recall the discussions of the past, especially those of 1992, when we were 
discussing policing in a future democratic dispensation, starting with the 
transition. Those debates also lifted up the transformation of the police. 

Many of the things we proposed then subsequently informed the law on 
policing and regulations regarding the conduct of the police. 

For purposes of this article, I want to take up the aspect of the ANC's 
vision for policing that sought to centralise the communities in the fight 
against crime. The elements of that vision with respect to the communities 
were spelt out as follows: 

"Community policing is not 'soft' policing. Community policing has now been 
recognized as more effective because it understands that it is not the 
police alone who combat and prevent crime. It is the community who are 
largely responsible for criminal prosecutions. They lay charges, make 
statements, testify in court, and assist the police in the performance of 
their functions. Without this cooperation no police force can discharge its 
duties." 

We went on to say as we were spelling out the new vision that "there must be 
increased local community influence and control over policing priorities and 
practices (and) the relationship between the police and the policed should 
be one of reciprocal control." 

To give effect to that principle, we argued for the establishment of 
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Community Policing Forums (CPFs). We wanted the CPFs, as intermediaries 
between the people and the police to create conditions for the "real 
empowerment of communities to determine policing priorities and to assess 
police performance against verifiable standards". 

We believed then, and still believe now, that crime prevention and combating 
is a joint project between the police and the people. There are many 
instances where this principle is understood, where the police are working 
side-by-side with the people as crime-fighters. But, we need more people to 
do this so that we can flush out of our areas the criminals that have been 
preying on our innocent people, especially vulnerable communities. 

The vulnerable people include women and children. Many of them are victims 
of domestic violence. In the Financial Year 2004/05, there were 558 325 
cases recorded with the police where women and children were victims of 
murder, attempted murder, rape, serious assault, indecent assault and common 
assault. That accounted for 58,5% of all people over those 12 months who 
were targets of contact crime. 

What is of crucial importance to ANC members and other people who are law 
abiding citizens to note, is the high rate of crime among people who know 
one another in the social environment where they live. For instance, during 
the 2005/06 financial year, 81,5% of the 18 528 murders over those 12 months 
were committed by perpetrators who were known to the victim. So were the 
attempted murders (59,4%), rape (75,9%), serious assault (89, 1%). 

Many of those crimes were committed by people who were under the influence 
of drugs and alcohol. 

In the communities where we live we know who sells the liquor and the drugs. 
We know that those substances are sold to our children as well, who in turn, 
becomes addicted to them. And we keep quiet. 

Let us revive all our old structures and deal with crime, together with the 
police, where we live. Let us design campaigns to deal with crime. Let us be 
members of, or give support to, the CPFs. 

But, whatever we do, we must be part of crime-fighting in our country as 
people who love peace and stability and as law abiding citizens. 

** Charles Nqakula is a member of the ANC National Executive Committee 

MORE INFORMATION: 

ANC discussion document "Policing the Transition: Transforming the Police" 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/policy/policing.html 

------------------------------
This issue of ANC Today is available from the ANC web site at: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/2006/at40.htm 

To receive ANC Today free of charge by e-mail each week go to: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/subscribe.html 

To unsubscribe yourself from the ANC Today mailing list go to: 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 

anctoday mailing list 
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LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

May the groat krokodil, PW Botha, rest in peace! 

The former Prime Minister and State President of South Africa, PW Botha, 
passed away a few days ago at his home, Die Anker (The Anchor), in 
Wilderness, George, during the night of 31 October. I take this opportunity 
once more to convey our condolences to his wife, Mrs Barbara Botha, and the 
rest of his family. 

In terms of government regulations, the late PW Botha was entitled to a 
state funeral, like all other former and serving South African Heads of 
State. Our movement and Government took the decision to honour all these 
leaders equally, including the captains of apartheid, because of our 
commitment to the success of the process of national reconciliation. 

During the difficult years of our transition to democracy, to date, we 
remained convinced that the new South Africa could only be built, 
successfully, on the firm foundation of unqualified respect for the ubuntu 
principle and practice of forgiveness, as well as acceptance of the 
eminently humane proposition that 'the quality of mercy is not strained ... lt 
is an attribute to God himself. 

Duly exercising its rights, the Botha family has informed the Government 
that the Will of the former State President included the request that he 
should be laid to rest in a private, as opposed to a state funeral. Our 
Government has unequivocally accepted this decision and will therefore do 
everything we have to do in tribute to the former State President fully 
respecting this decision. 

PW Botha passed away 70 years after he took up his first official position 
in the National Party. In 1936, at the age of 20, he began working for the 
National Party as an organiser in the then Cape Province. He was first 
elected to Parliament during the watershed elections of 1948, which brought 
the National Party to power. This victory represented the realisation of the 
passionately held dream that had inspired General JBM Hertzog and his 
colleagues, when they formed the National Party in 1913, a few months after 
the establishment of the ANC. 

Botha ended his political career in August 1989, when he resigned from his 
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position as State President, being succeeded by FW de Klerk. For just over 
50 years he had been a loyal activist and leader of the National Party. 

At the point when he went into retirement, it could be said that various 
developments inside and outside our country indicated that the old order 
could not survive much longer, while the new order could not yet be born. We 
could say that as much as our country had reached its crossroads, so had PW 
Botha. 

Having succeeded BJ Vorster as Prime Minister in 1978, two years after the 
Soweto Uprising, PW led the apartheid government during a decade that saw 
the campaign of repression to defeat and destroy our liberation movement 
reach its highest levels of intensity and brutality in the years since the 
establishment of the ANC, claiming many lives. 

Twenty years ago this year, on 12 June 1986, PW Botha addressed a joint 
sitting of the three Houses of the apartheid parliament and, among other 
things, said: 

"Because I am ... of the opinion that the ordinary laws of the country are 
inadequate to enable the Government to ensure the security of the public or 
to maintain public order, I have decided to introduce a State of Emergency 
throughout the entire country, including the self-governing (Bantustan) 
national states." 

He also said: "In this climate of increasing violence, it is not possible 
for the reasonable majority to continue the search for a peaceful and 
democratic solution. The Government is well aware of the fact that stricter 
security action will elicit strong criticism and even punitive measures from 
the outside world ... 

"I want to say candidly to the outside world: we have seen clearly what 
happened in Angola, as well as in Vietnam, Nicaragua, Cambodia, Afghanistan 
and Iran. We shall consequently prevent our heritage of more than 300 years 
of civilisation being needlessly sacrificed on the altars of disorder and 
decline. No responsible government can allow the normal political and 
economic activities in its country to be disrupted indefinitely by 
extra-parliamentary and violent action." 

The Rubicon 

The previous year, in August 1985, PW Botha had delivered what turned out to 
be the infamous "Rubicon speech", but in which it had been expected that he 
would announce major initiatives towards ending the apartheid system. 
Instead, he insisted that nothing would change. 

The following day, on 16 August 1985, the President of the ANC, Oliver 
Tambo, issued a Statement in which he said: 

"Last night, the people of South Africa and the rest of the world were 
treated to an arrogant reaffirmation by PW Botha that the apartheid system 
will continue unchanged. At a time when every thinking person in our country 
and abroad is saying apartheid must end now, the ruling group could not help 
but show itself for what it is - a clique of diehard racists, hidebound 
reactionaries and bloodthirsty fascist braggarts who will heed nobody except 
themselves. 

"Systematically, Botha rejected each and every measure whose implementation 
could be construed by some as possibly contributing to the solution of the 
South African problem. He prescribed the same solutions which have produced 
the crisis that is now devouring the lives of our people daily. 
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"In particular, while falsely and cynically claiming to be a democrat, he 
scorned the very notion of the right of all South Africans to vote for the 
government of their choice. He pledged to perpetuate the criminal bantustan 
system, further to balkanise our country and to continue the land 
dispossession of the African majority, which is confined to a little more 
than ten percent of South Africa. 

"With his hand over his heart, he projected himself as the great defender of 
so-called minorities while making an unequivocal commitment to the 
oppression of the overwhelming majority of our people. As part of this 
objective, he undertook further to refine the system of influx control, to 
modernise the pass laws and make them cost-effective so that more families 
can be broken up and more people deported to the desolation of the 
bantustans. 

"Botha reiterated his determination to keep Nelson Mandela and other 
political prisoners in jail, offering to consider their release if they 
accept conditions which they have already rejected and will continue to 
reject. Rather than bow to the demand of our people and the international 
community to release and talk to these genuine leaders of our people, Botha 
promised to negotiate with his salaried employees whom he pays to help him 
administer the criminal apartheid system. 

"Posturing like a pathetic dictator .. .PW Botha stood last night pretending 
that he can withstand and defeat all the forces at home and abroad that are 
engaged in struggle to end the system of white minority domination. 

"He promised our people more brutal repression, boasting of the might of the 
murderous apartheid armed forces on whose behalf he spoke and whose views he 
reflected so faithfully. He who is responsible for the massacre of so many 
people throughout Southern Africa had the cheek to blame the victims of 
state terrorism for the violence of the apartheid system." 

And yet, on 5 July 1989, the same PW Botha who had refused to release Nelson 
Mandela, met this prisoner of the apartheid state he led in Tuynhuys, the 
Office of the President in Cape Town. Five years later, in 1994, this 
prisoner, who was ultimately released in 1990, walked into Tuynhuys to 
occupy the same office that PW Botha had vacated just over a month after he 
had met Nelson Mandela. 

On the eve of the 5 July meeting, Nelson Mandela had written a Statement, 
which he presented to PW. In this Statement he said: 

"The deepening political crisis in our country has been a matter of grave 
concern to me for quite some time and I now consider it necessary in the 
national interest for the African National Congress and the government to 
meet urgently to negotiate an effective political settlement. 

"At the outset I must point out that I make this move without consultation 
with the ANC. I am a loyal and disciplined member of the ANC. My political 
loyalty is owed, primarily, if not exclusively, to this organisation and 
particularly to our Lusaka headquarters where the official leadership is 
stationed and from where our affairs are directed. 

"In the normal course of events, I would put my views to the organisation 
first, and if these views were accepted, the organisation would then decide 
on who were the best qualified members to handle the matter on its behalf 
and on exactly when to make the move. But in the current circumstances I 
cannot follow this course, and this is the only reason why I am acting on my 
own initiative, in the hope that the organisation will, in due course 
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endorse my action. 

"I must stress that no prisoner irrespective of his status or influence can 
conduct negotiations of this nature from prison. In our special situation 
negotiation on political matters is literally a matter of life and death, 
which requires to be handled by the organisation itself through its 
appointed representatives. 

"The step I am taking should, therefore, not be seen as the beginning of 
actual negotiations between the government and the ANC. My task is a very 
limited one, and that is to bring the country's two major political bodies 
to the negotiating table. 

"I must further point out that the question of my release from prison is not 
an issue, at least at this stage of the discussions, and I am certainly not 
asking to be freed. But I do hope that the government will, as soon as 
possible, give me the opportunity from my present quarters to sound the 
views of my colleagues inside and outside the country on this move. Only if 
this initiative is formally endorsed by the ANC will it have any 
significance ... 

"It is perhaps proper to remind you that the media here and abroad has given 
certain public figures in this country a rather negative image not only in 
regard to human rights questions, but also in respect to their prescriptive 
stance when dealing with black leaders generally. 

"This impression is shared not only by the vast majority of blacks but also 
by a substantial section of the whites. If I had allowed myself to be 
influenced by this impression, I would not even have thought of making this 
move. Nevertheless, I have come here with an open mind and the impression I 
will carry away from this meeting will be determined almost exclusively by 
the manner in which you respond to my proposal. 

"It is in this spirit that I have undertaken this mission, and I sincerely 
hope that nothing will be done or said here that will force me to revise my 
views on this aspect. .. 

"The key to the whole situation is a negotiated settlement, and a meeting 
between the government and the ANC will be the first major step towards 
lasting peace in the country, better relations with our neighbour states, 
admission to the Organisation of African Unity, readmission to the United 
Nations and other world bodies, to international markets and improved 
international relations generally. 

"An accord with the ANC, and the introduction of a non-racial society, is 
the only way in which our rich and beautiful country will be saved from the 
stigma which repels the world ... 

"Lastly, I must point out that the move I have taken provides you with the 
opportunity to overcome the current deadlock, and to normalise the country's 
political situation. I hope you will seize it without delay. I believe that 
the overwhelming majority of South Africans, black and white, hope to see 
the ANC and the government working closely together to lay the foundations 
for a new era in our country, in which racial discrimination and prejudice, 
coercion and confrontation, death and destruction, will be forgotten." 

Most significantly, in this Statement, after pointing out that "the media 
here and abroad has given certain public figures in this country (especially 
PW Botha) a rather negative image not only in regard to human rights 
questions, but also in respect to their prescriptive stance when dealing 
with black leaders generally", Nelson Mandela said, "If I had allowed myself 
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to be influenced by this impression, I would not even have thought of making 
this move (of requesting to meet PW)." 

But was Nelson Mandela correct to adopt this extraordinary stance towards an 
apartheid leader who belonged so firmly to the 'class of 1948', the eminent 
architects of the apartheid system who could correctly and proudly claim 
that they were 'Present at the Creation' of this system, and whom Oliver 
Tambo, Nelson Mandela's close friend and comrade, had only four years before 
described as "a pathetic dictator"? 

Dismantling the laager 

In 1986, in New York, I had the privilege to spend a good number of hours I 
can never forget with the then Rector of the Rand Afrikaans University, 
(presently the University of Johannesburg), Professor Pieter de Lange, who 
was also the Chairperson of the then powerful Afrikaner Broederbond, the 
very heart and engine of Afrikaner power. 

Professor de Lange told me and asked me to inform Oliver Tambo that the 
apartheid government, led by PW Botha, would repeal or amend various 
quintessentially apartheid laws. These were the Immorality and the Mixed 
Marriages Acts, which prohibited sexual relations and marriage across the 
colour line, respectively, and the Group Areas Act, which defined where each 
of our national groups could live, resulting in the forced removal of 
millions of black people to their defined racial and ethnic ghettoes, whose 
results continue, to this day, to bedevil our sustained efforts to build a 
non-racial society. 

Professor de Lange told me that he and the rest of the Broederbond, of which 
PW Botha was a member, knew that these reforms would have little meaning to 
the ANC, given that its central demand was the creation of a democratic and 
non-racial political order. 

However, he urged that the ANC should understand that the Afrikaners had 
constructed the apartheid system as a protective wall, a laager, intended to 
ensure their very survival as a people. Surrounded by hostile millions of 
black people in our country and continent, they felt that they needed to 
construct an apartheid laager. 

The legislative reforms that PW Botha's government would undertake would 
begin to dismantle this apartheid wall. Professor de Lange said that soon 
enough, once they saw that the legislative reforms did not expose them to 
any threat of destruction by 'the black hordes', the Afrikaners would begin 
to question whether, in any case, they needed any of the other elements of 
the apartheid system. 

He confidently asserted that in the aftermath of the legislative reform, the 
Afrikaners would come to understand that in reality they did not need the 
apartheid system, including its core element of white minority domination. 
They would realise that what had come to threaten the security of the 
Afrikaner people was the apartheid system itself. 

Professor de Lange asked me to inform my own President, Oliver Tambo, that 
he held the firm view that if all political formations in our country did 
not agree on its post-apartheid future by 1990, we would all be faced with 
what would become an apocalyptic and barbarous violent racial conflagration. 

When I expressed concern that the perspective he presented to me, in the 
peace of a New York hotel, would be resisted with reckless violence by the 
likes of Eugene Terreblanche and his Afrikaner Weerstandsbeweging (AWB), he 
said that faced with a choice between a disastrous racial war and peaceful 
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coexistence among the diverse people of South Africa, the Afrikaners and the 
Broederbond would opt for the latter, and would never allow that 
Terreblanche and his bitter-enders should stand in the way of this outcome. 

One short account of the years of the Botha Presidency correctly reports 
that during the year 1986, and as I was informed by Piet de Lange, "some 
apartheid legislation was repealed, including many aspects of the Pass Laws, 
the Mixed Marriages Act, Section 16 of the Immorality Act..., and the 
Prohibition of Political Interference Act (which forbade multiracial 
political parties) - (and the Group Areas Act was relaxed.) Some petty 
apartheid laws were repealed due to a lack of police manpower, which was 
focused on political surveillance rather than crime prevention. With the 
pass laws repealed, blacks began to move into urban areas." 

Even from his cell in the apartheid prisons, Nelson Mandela understood that 
however meaningless and 'cosmetic' these PW Botha-led legislative reforms 
might appear to be to all of us as activists of the African National 
Congress, they nevertheless communicated the strong message that PW Botha 
represented more than the "rather negative image not only in regard to human 
rights questions" conveyed by "the media here and abroad ... (of) certain 
public figures in this country". For this reason, at least, he refused to be 
told by the media that to engage PW to urge him to accept a negotiated 
resolution of the apartheid question, would constitute a fruitless exercise. 
Not too long after I had met Professor de Lange in New York, Oliver Tambo 
agreed that a small ANC delegation should engage a similarly small group of 
prominent Afrikaner personalities in a series of confidential conversations 
that went on perhaps for up to two-and-half years, in my recollection. 

The ANC delegation included Comrades Jacob Zuma, Aziz Pahad, Tony Trew and 
myself. The Afrikaner group was led by Professor Willie Esterhuyse, and 
included the late Marinus Daling, Wimpie de Klerk (brother to FW de Klerk), 
Moff Terreblanche, a stockbroker, Marinus Wiechers, Professor Sampie 
Terreblanche (Mott's brother), and Attie du Plessis, brother to the then 
Minister of Finance, Barend du Plessis. 

This interaction, authorised both by Oliver Tambo and PW Botha, led directly 
to the first formal negotiations between the ANC leadership in exile and the 
Botha government. The first and secret meeting in this process of 
negotiations, which assumed its public form in 1990, took place in a hotel 
in Lucerne in Switzerland on 12 September 1989. 

Jacob Zuma and I represented the ANC at this first meeting. The South 
African government, now led by FW de Klerk, was represented by two leading 
officials of the National Intelligence Service (NIS), then led by Dr Niel 
Barnard, Mike Lauw and Maritz Spaarwater. These two delegations were 
enlarged at the subsequent meetings that were also held in Switzerland. Joe 
Nhlanhla and Aziz Pahad joined the ANC delegation, while Niel Barnard and 
Fanie van der Merwe joined the delegation of the then South African 
government. 

PW Botha had authorised the Lucerne meeting, proposed by Nelson Mandela at 
the Tuynhuys meeting on 5 July 1989, before he resigned as State President 
in August of the same year. In this regard, Professor Esterhuyse had been 
given the task to inform me to inform Oliver Tambo and the rest of the 
leadership of the ANC that the Botha government was now ready to talk 
directly to the ANC. 

He also had the responsibility to advise us about all the necessary 
logistical details of what PW Botha and the NIS proposed we should do to 
link up with those delegated to meet us, jointly to decide the date, time 
and venue of the meeting that finally took place at a hotel in Lucerne, 
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Switzerland, eight days before FW de Klerk was inaugurated as State 
President, and successor to PW Botha, on 20 September 1989. 

Ultimately, the ANC and Government delegates who were meeting in Switzerland 
agreed both on the conditions that needed to be created to enable 
negotiations to take place, including the release of Nelson Mandela, and 
negotiated all the issues that had to be addressed to enable the ANC 
delegation to travel from Lusaka to Cape Town in 1990, to begin the open 
negotiations that led to the 1994 elections. The meeting that negotiated the 
return of our leaders was held in Geneva on 20-21 February 1990. 

During 1986, PW Botha defiantly declared a State of Emergency to hold back 
the liberation tide that threatened to engulf the apartheid system. During 
the same year, the Afrikaner Broederbond, of which PW Botha, like Willie 
Esterhuyse, was a member, initiated a process to dismantle the apartheid 
edifice to whose construction PW Botha had dedicated his life. 

In this regard, and fully understanding the intent of the legislative 
reforms, he was ready and more than willing to take all necessary measures, 
however brutal, to guarantee the permanent security of the Afrikaner people. 

Honestly and unapologetically he believed that in this context, he was 
acting in defence of the very survival of the Afrikaner people, which he was 
certain could only be saved from 'die swart gevaar' (the black danger), by a 
faithful implementation of the policy of 'separate development of racial and 
ethnic groups', based on the entirely false proposition that it was possible 
to build a confederation of state entities of 'equal but separate' racial 
and ethnic ghettoes. 

This would guarantee the Afrikaners their own 'volkstaat' that would last 
for all time. It would be protected from the 'swart gevaar' both by its own 
strong security forces, which PW Botha had built into a formidable force as 
Minister of Defence and later as Head of Government and Head of State, and 
by the similar but dependent black volkstaat entities, that would act to 
defend their sister Afrikaner volkstaat, whatever the final form it would 
take, given the reality that had been created by the historical evolution of 
South Africa. 

The peace of the brave 

In 1989 PW Botha, the ultimate guardian of the keys of the apartheid jails, 
opened the prison gates to allow his most prominent prisoner to come to 
Tuynhuys, the very seat of apartheid power in Cape Town. He did this to 
initiate a process that would, within a few years, liberate from apartheid 
bondage this particular prisoner, the majority he represented, and our 
people as a whole, enabling all these to walk in freedom, away from the 
individual prison cells and the larger jail whose perimeter was then and 
finally defined by the national borders identified in the consensus 
Constitution of liberated South Africa of 1996 as the full extent of our 
national territory. 

In the same year, 1989, Oliver Tambo began a process that led to the 
adoption by the ANC, its Allies and the rest of the South African Mass 
Democratic Movement, the Southern African Frontline States, the OAU, the 
Non-Aligned Movement, and the United Nations General Assembly of what came 
to be known as The Harare Declaration. 

The 1989 Declaration spelt out what needed to be done by all of us as South 
Africans, to arrive at a negotiated resolution of the centuries-old conflict 
in our country, occasioned by the imposition of colonialism and apartheid. 



The Declaration also constituted an unequivocal statement by our movement 
and the rest of the world, that the entirety of the national and 
international movement for our liberation, united against apartheid, was, as 
Nelson Mandela had proposed at the 5 July 5 1989 meeting with PW Botha at 
Tuynhuys, ready to begin conversations with those whom history had defined 
as our oppressors, to translate into reality, with them, the vision that 
South Africa belongs to all who live in it, black and white. 

Oliver Tambo led the process that resulted in the universal acceptance of 
The Harare Declaration, and its inherent founding principle of national 
reconciliation, despite the fact that all humanity had united to denounce as 
a crime against humanity, the system the oppressors sought to perpetuate, at 
a high cost in terms of human lives as well as the dignity of the African 
and black masses throughout our Continent and the rest of the world. 

At the beginning of 1989 PW Botha suffered from a slight stroke that 
ultimately led to his retirement from active politics, having opened the 
door to the liquidation of the inhuman system of apartheid to whose 
construction and defence he had dedicated his life. He left the challenging 
task of the completion of the work he had started to his successor, FW de 
Klerk. 

Later in 1989, Oliver Tambo suffered from a massive stroke that effectively 
took him out of active politics, creating the possibility for which he had 
hoped for, for many decades, that his close friend and comrade of these 
decades, Nelson Mandela, would, finally, officially assume leadership of his 
beloved movement, the African National Congress. 

The fates determined that Oliver Tambo, born in 1917, a year later than PW 
Botha, should leave the world of the living in 1993, a year before the 
realisation of his lifetime dream of the liberation of all our people. 

The fates decreed that PW Botha should depart the world of the living only a 
few days ago, 13 years after the death of an outstanding South African and 
African patriot, and world statesman, Oliver Reginald Tambo. 

Tragically, Oliver Tambo and PW Botha never had the opportunity to meet. But 
of them we can say, echoing the words of the Palestinian, Vasser Arafat, 
when he spoke of the Israeli, Yitzhak Rabin, that they were partners in the 
creation of the peace of the brave that is our blessing, but, again 
tragically, seems, still, to be beyond the reach of the sister peoples of 
Palestine and Israel. 

During the night of 31 October 2006, after I was told that PW Botha had 
departed our world, to join our common ancestors, I asked a compatriot who 
knew PW well to assist me to find the appropriate words in which I should 
communicate to the nation the heartfelt condolences both of our Government 
and my own, on the occasion of the fortunately peaceful departure of PW from 
our world. 

He suggested that I should say: "Time will adjudicate the place and the role 
of Mr PW Botha in the history of our country. 

"For now, it can be expected that his political followers and supporters 
will mourn the passing of what has been to them a respected and inspiring 
leader. 

"On the other hand, many fellow South Africans will remember with 
understandable repugnance the miseries which the policies of his party and 
his government caused in their lives. 
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"Whatever the emotions his death might elicit, however, there can be no 
doubt that his years at the helm were a most crucial decade in the shaping 
of our country's destiny." 

In the most complete reproductions of the outstanding Shakespearian Tragedy, 
"Hamlet", the last sentence of the play reads: "The rest is silence." 

Thabo Mbeki 

OLIVER TAMBO <Viewpoint- Nkosazana Dlamini-Zuma> 

Building the promised land 

In Oliver Reginald Tambo is a unique extraordinary human being whose 
personality was moulded by the fusion and mixture of South African life. 

From the rural surroundings of Nkantolo in Pondoland of his early childhood 
with communal sharing in the extended family setting and the ethos of hard 
work and compassion was installed in his consciousness. The ease with which 
he settled in the Johannesburg industrial hub of South Africa without losing 
touch of his rural beginning, armed him with deep appreciation of all 
aspects of his people suffering. 

It is very rare in human history that a unique combination of skills can be 
found all wrapped up in one personality. Teacher, lawyer, composer, 
arranger, revolutionary, intellectual, internationalist and immensely 
spiritual Tambo was an extraordinary embodiment of all that is manifestly 
good in our world despite the bad and negative problems we face. Nor does 
his greatness end there. 

He ensured in his lifetime that he reproduced himself manifold in his 
students. By example he instilled a culture and values of community taking 
precedence over individualism. The organisation, the ANC, being greater than 
any one individual. He commanded loyalty and commitment by always being the 
indomitable and principled leader. 

Any one of those scores of students, colleagues and comrades that crossed 
Tambo's path will talk of him as if this African giant was their father 
alone, their brother alone, their uncle alone. His special gift was to 
listen carefully to each and all. This quality was the converse side of the 
great communicator who imparted lessons that endeared him and still do. 
Caring enough to find time and solutions to everyone's one problem, however 
big or small, was the hallmark of a character whose love for his people and 
humanity was inexhaustible 

He was a perfectionist. The tragedy is that South Africans were not allowed 
to know this remarkable leader since he lead the ANC during its exile and 
underground existence. He could not be seen or quoted in South Africa. 

He was a visionary who led our movement, the African National Congress, with 
outstanding success during the most trying times in our history. The 
barbarity of the apartheid system as well as the dangers that he faced 
throughout his life never caused him to flinch or to lose his determination 
to lead the liberation struggle and belief in the future of South Africa. 

Oliver Tambo led our movement with distinction because he believed strongly 
in the vision of an inclusive, democratic, non-racial and non-sexist South 
Africa. He saw the limited vision of those who thought they could break the 
spirit of a people yearning for their freedom. In this regard he believed at 
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all times that he had to strengthen the principled unity of our movement. 

In 1955 he was among the pioneers of our movement who were responsible for 
drafting the Freedom Charter, that profound declaration on the future of 
South Africa. Explaining the Freedom Charter to the United Nations in 1955 
he said "That statement, which declares South Africa belongs to all who live 
in it, is a drastic concession on the part of the African people, but is a 
demonstration of the willingness of the African people to live in South 
Africa with everybody who wants to live there on the basis of absolute 
equality - no racism, no racial discrimination, no superior race, no 
inferior race. On that basis South Africa belongs to all who live in it". 
This was the inspiration that would characterise the work of Oliver Tambo 
throughout his life and the vision he laid for our movement and indeed for 
the new democratic South Africa. 

Oliver Tambo, more than anyone among us, brought the cause of the people of 
South Africa to the world. After the massacre of innocent people protesting 
against pass laws in Sharpeville in 1960 and the outlawing of the of the 
national liberation movements, the ANC mandated Oliver Tambo to leave South 
Africa and lead the international campaign against apartheid. It was 
therefore his steadfastness and clarity of vision reinforced by a superb 
intellect that helped to mobilise solidarity for our liberation struggle 
which later enjoyed support from all walks of life the world over. From all 
corners of the world people identified with the struggle against apartheid 
because of his consistent and tireless efforts. 

Oliver Tambo led the ANC throughout its underground and exile existence 
spanning three decades. He led its glorious army Umkhonto We Sizwe and 
created the precursor of the democratic government that today is South 
Africa. South Africa's foreign policy rests on the foundation built by 
Tambo. 

Peace 

Tambo was of the view that "the struggle for national liberation is by 
necessary definition, a struggle for peace and that peace is indivisible. 
For either, there is peace everywhere or there is no peace anywhere. A 
climate of world peace therefore provides a powerful inducement for the 
speedy resolution of regional conflicts through the removal by force or by 
consent, of the cause and source of conflicts. That is why our struggle is 
an inseparable component of the worldwide struggle for a world free of 
wars." 

It is why even today South Africa feels it has an obligation and a 
responsibility to contribute to peace on the African continent. That view 
informs us that there can be no peace in the world without peace in the 
Middle East. The idea that peace is indivisible does mean that all humanity 
must strive for world peace. 

South Africa believes that the world does not need nuclear weapons. We 
adhere to the three pillars of the Non-Proliferation Treaty (NPT). There 
should be no proliferation of nuclear arms. Those who already have them 
should disarm and those who adhere to the NPT should have access to nuclear 
technology for peaceful use. 

Tambo had this to say - in 1987 at the celebration of the 76th Anniversary 
of the Great October Socialist Revolution - at a prospect of a treaty to be 
signed by the USSR and the USA: "This development has increased the 
confidence of the rest of humanity in the real possibility of ridding 
mankind completely of the threat of a nuclear war. It is our view that as 
long as there are nuclear weapons anywhere there will always be persistent 
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threats of nuclear war or nuclear destruction haunting the whole of 
mankind." 

In South Africa we are striving according to our own Constitution for a 
non-racial and non-sexist South Africa. The emancipation of women was very 
dear to Tambo's heart. At the ANC Women's Conference in 1981 Tambo observed 
then that: "If we are to engage our full potential in pursuit of 
revolutionary goals then, as revolutionaries we should stop pretending that 
women in our movement have the same opportunities as men". 

In 1985 Tambo and President Sam Nujoma made a joint pledge to the women of 
Namibia and South Africa, that they would not consider their objectives 
achieved, their task completed, or their struggle at an end until the women 
of South Africa and Namibia were fully liberated. 

This is a revolutionary duty that Tambo has left us with - the full 
liberation of women; not only in Namibia and South Africa but the women of 
the world. This includes the implementation of the Beijing Platform for 
Action. 

Oliver Tambo was a consummate producer and admirer of all forms of the arts. 
He understood the power of music or a picture and its potential to convey a 
message with almost immediate impact. He re-arranged the ANC anthem, Nkosi 
Sikelel' iAfrika, to be performed for an African Heads of State Summit in 
Lusaka. After the rendition by the ANC choir with Tambo conducting, there 
was a tumultuous standing ovation with Zambian President Kenneth Kaunda 
insisting on an encore. 

Under Tambo's leadership the ANC educated graphic artists, dramatists and 
instrumentalists. It established the Department of Arts and Culture that 
produced a quarterly publication, 'Rixaka'. Mayibuye, based in London, and 
the Amandla Cultural Ensemble, based in Luanda, effectively used music, 
drama and poetry to win over thousands of ANC supporters around the world; 
and encouraged soldiers in Angola to paint, compose and to write poetry. 
Under Tambo's leadership all forms of cultural expression became part of the 
arsenal in the struggle against apartheid. 

Tambo was an ardent believer in multilateralism. He worked very closely with 
the Organisation of African Unity (OAU), Non-Aligned Movement (NAM) and the 
United Nations. South Africa today is very involved in building the African 
Union (AU) together with other countries. The launch of the AU was in South 
Africa. The NAM has been hosted by South Africa and we have been active in 
its revitalisation. 

South Africa will participate in the Security Council for the first time in 
2007-2008, benefiting today from the fruit of Tambo's hard work and the 
respect he commanded around the globe. 

Tambo bequeathed South Africa and the world an icon and hero of legendary 
proportions, Nelson Mandela. He led the charge to free Nelson Mandela and 
all political prisoners. This ensured that Nelson Mandela did not remain a 
household name only in South Africa but the world over. With consistency and 
constantly focused on the greatest mobilisation of all time, Tambo persisted 
until millions around the world took up the chant of 'Free Nelson Mandela'. 
The unprecedented outpouring of emotion on Mandela's release and during his 
first tour around the world would have been inconceivable without the 
daunting work of Tambo. 

Yet even more remarkable was the manner in which Tambo was selfless, almost 
self-effacing, while elevating Mandela's name at each opportunity. Tambo did 
this because he sincerely believed that upon release from prison he would 
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relinquish the presidency of the ANC. This remained Tambo's religiously held 
principle long before the stroke that eventually ended his illustrious life. 

Architect of democracy's foundation 

Oliver Tambo was indeed the father and architect of the very foundation of a 
democratic society we are building in his country of birth, South Africa. 

Oliver Tambo did not impose on others and yet had clear convictions and was 
firm in defence of his principles. It is this streak of humility, 
characteristic of his whole nature, that most endeared Oliver Tambo to the 
people of South Africa and reinforced their own commitment to the cause he 
served with unsurpassed dedication and distinction. 

Thus we remain committed to the vision that Oliver Tambo espoused in stating 
that: "We want the people of South Africa, black and white, people of all 
creeds, people of all shades of opinion, we want, in the first instance, to 
move away from the definition of humanity in terms of race and therefore to 
build a non-racial society in which people are not conscious of the colour 
of their own skin, a country in which we shall all be Africans because we 
are in Africa, we were born in Africa. 

"Let us have a democratic South Africa. And our concept of democracy is 
colour blind, it is non-racial, it is a democracy which involves 
participation by South Africans in the running and in the affairs of their 
country." 

As we commemorate the 60th anniversary of the 1946 miners strike we recall 
that Oliver Tambo always stressed the important and indispensable role of 
the working class in the struggle for liberation. The 1946 miners strike is 
one of the milestones in our history as it entrenched the role of the 
workers as one of the principal motive forces of our struggle. Today in the 
new democratic South Africa we have various structures in which trade unions 
are full partners in the cooperative governance of our country. 

In this context, Oliver Tambo, would have noted that today women in South 
Africa participate in decision-making structures throughout all levels of 
our society. 

Coming against the background of the 30th Anniversary of the 1976 student 
uprisings in Soweto and elsewhere in our country, Oliver Tambo would have 
most certainly applauded the role our youth played in the cutting edge of 
the struggle for freedom, democracy and justice in our country. 

The challenges facing the youth of today are fundamentally different from 
those faced by the youth of yesteryear, including HIV and AIDS, drug misuse 
and crime. We need to address these challenges frontally as they pose a 
threat to our very own democracy built on the sacrifices of millions of our 
people and solidarity of the peoples of the world. The youth certainly must 
and should be part of the any solution developed in addressing challenges 
they face. For any solution developed outside of and imposed upon the youth 
would most certainly be doomed to fail. 

Recognising that every generation has its historic mission to fulfil, Oliver 
Tambo would have expressed the confidence, that like their forebears, the 
youth of today in South Africa will not abandon their mission. 

The political freedom we achieved in 1994 is underpinned by macroeconomic 
stability and levels of sustained growth unseen before. Despite this 
political freedom one of the main challenges facing us remains the need to 
address racial ownership patterns in our economy. The people of our country 
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are doing everything at their disposal to ensure faster and shared economic 
growth, despite the massive challenges of skills shortages. 

More still needs to be done if we are to succeed in pushing back the 
frontiers of poverty and underdevelopment in our country. As millions of 
people around the world continue to live in conditions of abject poverty and 
underdevelopment, Oliver Tambo would have asked what the international 
community is doing to democratise international finance institutions to 
enable them to respond to the plight of these millions who are knocking at 
the doors of the rich and powerful with begging bowls. 

We would most probably respond in chorus and state boldly that there exist 
sufficient resources around the world to feed each and every soul. Yet the 
world lacks the will and determination to confront these challenges with the 
view to the creation of sustainable and integrated development. 

There is a need to establish, nurture and consolidate democracy and good 
governance and thus work for the eradication of poverty, the general 
upliftment of our people and the development of our continent. 

We commit ourselves not to betray Tambo's international legacy both in our 
efforts to rebuild our country into non-racial, non-sexist and democratic 
society and also in efforts aimed at the creation of a better Africa in a 
better world. 

It is indeed sad that Oliver Tambo like Moses had "been to the mountain top 
and had seen the promised land, yet never lived to see the freedom of his 
people". Nonetheless, we shall continue to draw inspiration from his 
teachings, his commitment and his dedication in the service of the people of 
our country in building that promised land for which he dedicated his entire 
life. 

** Nkosazana Dlamini-Zuma is a member of the ANC National Executive 
Committee. This is an edited version of a speech on the "The international 
legacy of Oliver Reginald Tambo", Glasgow, 26 October 2006. 

This issue of ANC Today is available from the ANC web site at: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/2006/at43.htm 

To receive ANC Today free of charge by e-mail each week go to: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/subscribe.html 

To unsubscribe yourself from the ANC Today mailing list go to: 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 
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LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

No man is an island! 

Fortuitously, the month of March has obliged us to engage in a lot of 
international work, reflecting the extent and nature of our system of 
international relations. This work also confirmed the importance of 
developments in the rest of the world to what we are striving to achieve in 
our own country. 

It made the statement very firmly that, as John Donne said - "no man is an 
island, entire of itself; every man is a piece of the continent, a part of 
the main"! - and that globalisation emphasises the critical importance of 
international solidarity among the poor of the world and the global 
progressive movement. 

During this month, we had occasion to participate in the ceremonies to 
inaugurate the President of Portugal, in Europe, and the President of Chile, 
in Latin America. We welcomed to our country as our esteemed guests, the 
Secretary General of the United Nations, Mr Kofi Annan, a delegation of 
Members of the Parliament of Iraq, the EU Commissioner for Development, 
Louis Michel, the British Minister responsible for Africa, David Triesman, 
and a Belgian government and business delegation led by Prince Philippe. We 
visited the Italian Republic on a State Visit, and made working visits to 
the Democratic Republic of Congo, Nigeria and Algeria. 

South Africa was one of the few countries outside the EU that was invited by 
the Portuguese government to attend the ceremony to inaugurate President 
Cavaco Silva. In addition, the South African Portuguese-speaking population 
also expressed its view that we should accept the invitation. The visit to 
Lisbon confirmed that it was important that our countries and peoples should 
intensify their cooperation for their mutual benefit. The two governments 
will therefore take the necessary steps to pursue this goal. 

When, immediately after her election, we spoke to the then President-elect 
of Chile, Michelle Bachelet, to congratulate her on her historic victory, 
she invited us to attend her inauguration ceremony. We readily accepted this 
invitation to honour the election of a candidate of a sister party to our 
own movement, and the installation of the first elected woman President in 
Latin America. 
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President Bachelet succeeds another loyal friend of our movement and 
country, the outgoing President of Chile, Ricardo Lagos. Both of them, 
leaders of the Socialist Party of Chile, are successors of the outstanding 
hero and esteemed Member of the Order of the Companions of O.R.Tambo, the 
late Salvador Allende, who was killed in the 1973 right-wing coup d'etat led 
by General Pinochet. 

At that time, President Bachelet's father served with General Pinochet in 
the senior echelons of the Chilean armed forces. However, he opposed the 
coup d'etat against a democratically elected government. He was arrested, 
detained and tortured by the military government and died in prison. His 
wife and daughter, Michelle, were also detained and later forced into exile. 

It was very moving to see President Michelle Bachelet address the Chilean 
people from the same balcony of the Moneda Palace from which Salvador 
Allende had denounced the putchists, shortly before they murdered him in 
1973. That she, a successor to the heroes and heroines of 1973 could, 33 
years later, speak from a balcony of the Moneda Palace, emphasised the 
strength of the democratic and progressive traditions and orientation among 
the sister people of Chile. We were honoured that they afforded us the 
possibility, as representatives of our people, to join them as they 
celebrated the historic step forward represented by the election of 
President Michelle Bachelet. 

It was also inspiring to meet at the inauguration ceremony in Valparaiso and 
in Santiago, such leaders of the people of Latin America and the Caribbean 
as Presidents Nestor Kirchner of Argentina, Lula da Silva of Brazil, 
Alejandro Toledo of Peru, Evo Morales of Bolivia, Hugo Chavez of Venezuela, 
Tabare Vazquez of Uruguay, Abel Pacheco of Costa Rica, Prime Minister 
Wilbert Musa of Belize, Rene Preval, President-elect of Haiti, as well as 
the Governor-General of Canada, Michaelle Jean, the President of Austria, 
Heinz Fischer, Prime Minister Helen Clark of New Zealand, and Prince Felipe 
of the Asturias of Spain, and other leaders representing well over 100 
countries. 

As South Africans fortunate to be in the company of many Latin American 
leaders, we hoped for the moment in future, when it will be possible to 
listen to these leaders as they discuss the future of their sub-continent. 
We thought of this in the context of the democratic election of the 
progressive forces in many countries of Latin America, in many instances 
based on popular rejection of the results of policies born of the so-called 
"Washington consensus". The obvious question that has arisen is - will Latin 
America provide the countries of the South with an alternative development 
model! 

In the meantime, I am convinced that our presence in Chile earlier this 
month further strengthened the important ties of solidarity that link the 
peoples of Africa, Latin America and the Caribbean, which the countries of 
these regions need as they strive to respond to the common challenges of 
globalisation. 

We visited Italy in part to build farewell to two outstanding human beings, 
President Carlo Ciampi and his dear wife, Franca. President Ciampi is due to 
finish his presidential term in May and then retire from public life. When 
he and his wife visited our country in 2002, they asked us to pay them a 
return visit, and later requested that we visit Italy before President 
Ciampi left office. 

Speaking at the State Banquet in Rome held in our honour, I said: "Mr 
President, you belong to that rare breed of people who in their youth were 
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confronted with difficult moments brought about by the evils of 
totalitarianism and dictatorship. Together with many of your peers, you took 
the correct stand against fascism and fought heroically to ensure that 
succeeding generations experience a life of freedom, democracy and justice. 
Among these heroes are the more than one thousand South African soldiers 
who, as part of the Allied forces, lost their lives and today lieu buried on 
Italian soil." 

I have no doubt that we and the peoples of Africa have principled and loyal 
friends in Carlo and Franca Ciampi, who will continue to do everything to 
help us achieve the objective of the renewal and development of our country 
and continent. 

Thanks to the influence of Carlo and Franca Ciampi and others within Italian 
society, our delegation, made up of government and business representatives, 
was very well received by the Italian people as a whole, who are indeed very 
keen to work closely with us to help us meet our challenges. 

We visited Italy at a time when its politicians are engaged in a vigorous 
election campaign, which will conclude with a general election in about two 
weeks. Despite this, Prime Minister Silvio Berlusconi and opposition leader, 
Romano Prodi, set aside time to meet us, again reflecting their commitment 
to work with us as we strive to achieve our goals of reconstruction and 
development. 

As we left Italy, to return to Africa, the EU Heads of Government met in 
Brussels. The media reported that one of the contentious issues that might 
be discussed at this meeting was "economic nationalism and protectionism" 
among the members of EU, which was formed to create a "common market"! We 
were interested in this debate because its outcome would indicate to us how 
seriously we should take the arguments of the developed world, in favour of 
"liberalisation" and "the free market". 

Necessarily, the global development agenda, including the achievement of the 
Millennium Development Goals, the challenges of peace, democracy and 
development in Africa, and the restructuring of the multilateral system, 
featured prominently in our discussions with the UN Secretary General, EU 
Commissioner Michel, British Minister Triesman, and Belgian Crown Prince 
Philippe. 

At the same, it is clear that the provision of proper answers to these 
questions must include consideration of some of the experiences we have 
mentioned, such as the sustained challenge of the "Washington consensus" in 
Latin America and the EU (and US) debate about globalisation and the 
protection of national interests. 

As before, our interactions with the Presidents and governments of the DRC, 
Nigeria and Algeria gave us yet another opportunity to focus specifically on 
the African challenges of peace and development, and the concrete bilateral, 
regional and continental initiatives we should take in this regard. 

This was especially highlighted by our discussions in the DRC, which once 
more emphasised the critical importance of a peaceful, democratic and 
prosperous DRC to the success of the African renaissance. In this regard, we 
are committed to do everything in our power to assist the Congolese people 
and government to hold successful democratic elections later this year. At 
the same time, we will continue to work with this sister African republic to 
help rebuild its state machinery, relating to such areas as the public 
service and the security forces. We will also continue to focus on the 
development agenda, including infrastructure and human resource development. 
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In his Address to a Joint Sitting of our Houses of Parliament, UN Secretary 
General Kofi Annan spoke warmly about the achievements we have scored as a 
country since 1994, including the progress we have made to entrench national 
reconciliation. In this context, the UN brought a delegation of Iraqi 
Members of Parliament to our country to assess whether our experience could 
help their country to overcome its current enormous challenges. 

We must remain ready to work with the Iraqi people in this regard, 
consistent with our internationalist duty to contribute whatever we can to 
the achievement of peace, stability and reconciliation in Iraq and elsewhere 
in the Middle East. 

Once again, this underlines the interdependence of the human family and the 
importance of drawing lessons from other countries as we confront the 
national and continental challenges of development. This is especially 
important given the view that had emerged that the process of globalisation 
obliges all countries to adopt more or less one development model. 

The 23 March 2006 edition of the International Herald Tribune carries an 
article by William Pesek Jr. of Bloomberg News, headed "Vietnam on the brink 
of measured success." In part it says: 

"More and more, investors are looking to Vietnam as an opportunity to 
diversify in Asia .. .The gradual opening of its $45 billion economy is 
complicating efforts to tap a thriving nation of 84 million people, but 
that's just fine. In Washington, the word 'gradual' is a dirty one. For well 
over a decade, officials in Washington argued that a speedy embrace of free 
trade, deregulation and privatisation was the best recipe for success. 

"Vietnam's take is different. The energy on its streets leaves no doubt that 
the nation is hungry for global prosperity ... 'But we are doing things our 
own way,' said Vu Tien Loe, president of the Vietnam Chamber of Commerce and 
Industry ... 

"As countries like Indonesia and Argentina learned, dutifully following what 
is said in Washington has its risks. Such countries became cautionary tales 
of nations taking the plunge into free trade and being chastened by markets. 
They were disappointed by the dearth of long-term investment. When they were 
flooded with foreign money, corruption often flourished as public officials 
lined their pockets. Such experiences show why Vietnam is taking its time." 

Across the world in the EU, the developed world seems also to be challenging 
the call to subject everything to free trade and deregulation. In its March 
22, 2006 edition, the Financial Times published an article by George Parker 
entitled "Barbed response: how Europe could be rent asunder by barricades to 
business". He wrote: 

"The political vacuum, (following, inter alia, the rejection of the EU draft 
constitution is the French and Dutch referenda), has been filled by a gush 
of protectionism within the EU's single market. The Union's so-called 
'period of reflection' has become a pause for recrimination, as member 
states shout at each other across newly erected trade barriers, thrown up to 
protect national banks or energy companies ... 

"Protectionism is at odds with the Union's founding principle - the creation 
of a common market binding the continent's habitually warring countries 
together through economic integration." 

The Parker article went on to report French Prime Minister de Villepin as 
saying: "When the world is changing it is a question of gathering our 
strengths ... and defending France and things French." 
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It also quoted Maria Rodrigues, "one of the architects of the EU's Lisbon 
economic reform strategy", as saying: "French voters saw the EU as a Trojan 
horse for globalisation. Nationalism is a serious threat: companies are 
trying to make a reality of the single market and governments should not 
stand in their way." 

But the experience of many countries in Africa, Asia and Latin America says 
that the emergence of a global "single market" does not provide solutions to 
the national challenges of poverty and underdevelopment - hence the 
particular responses of Vietnam and, now, many countries in Latin America. 

It seems obvious that the countries of the South, which may find it 
difficult individually to challenge the negative aspects of the development 
of a "global single market", need to pool their collective strength to 
defend the interests of the poor billions in their countries. For them, the 
concept and practice of international solidarity are a matter of life and 
death. 

Thabo Mbeki 

GOVERNMENT PROGRAMME UPDATE #4 

Progress in meeting the aspirations of the poor 

Following the state of the nation address in February, cabinet ministers 
addressed a number of briefings on progress in the implementation of 
government's programme of action. This week we publish an edited extract of 
the briefing on Second Economy interventions and poverty alleviation: 

The President's State of the Nation directed us to move faster to address 
the challenges of poverty, underdevelopment and marginalisation confronting 
those caught within the Second Economy. 

In line with the President's directive, the social cluster of government 
departments will focus on improving the efficiency and effectiveness of 
social grants spending, and reduce the risk of the abuse of social grants. 
These measures include the continued implementation of the Comprehensive 
Anti-Fraud Detection and Prevention Plan, application of the means test, and 
a review of the eligibility of all beneficiaries as a result of changes in 
their circumstances. 

A total of 516 cases of social grant fraud were brought to court by 22 
December 2005, with 128 convictions. Over the next year, government will 
expedite the investigations of the 12,000 public servants who have been 
found to be defrauding the system. Government intends to prosecute at least 
half of them by the end of March 2007, and the remainder by 2008. 

It will continue probing the anecdotes of perverse incentives of social 
grants, which include allegations of an increase in teenage pregnancies 
because of the Child Support Grant. Further research is being undertaken and 
the final report will be presented to Cabinet. 

The process of establishing the South African Social Security Agency is at 
an advanced stage. Social assistance components of provincial departments of 
social development are completing the separation from the provincial welfare 
services. A staff migration strategy has been developed, and discussions are 
underway with organised labour regarding the transfer of staff, to be 
undertaken while ensuring service delivery continuity. 
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Housing and Human Settlement 

Steps are being taken to transform Servcon [established in 1994 as a joint 
venture between government and the banks to normalise the lending process) 
to become the special purpose vehicle that will play the leading role of 
identifying well-located land for use for housing in conjunction with 
municipalities. Progress is also being made in discussions with government 
departments and parastatals for the identification and the release of 
well-located land for housing. 

The process for the expansion of the mandate of the National Housing Finance 
Corporation (NHFC), that will enable the institution to deepen and broaden 
housing finance to the lower and middle income groupings, is at an advanced 
stage. By the beginning of 2007, as a bank, the institution will directly be 
delivering the first batch of consumer-related products to both low income 
and middle income earners. 

Interventions will be made to ensure that the state of market information 
and facilities enables role players to make increasingly objective judgments 
in the evaluation and supply of housing credit to the lower income groups 
for it to provide a sustainable flow of funds to the poor who cannot access 
housing finance. Negotiations are continuing with banks on the commitment to 
spend R42 billion on low-cost housing by December 2008. 

A plenary meeting on the Social Contract, scheduled for mid-March, was due 
to look into the detailed research that has just been completed on the 
proposal for the private sector to contribute 20% of their developments into 
affordable housing. 

Food security and land reform 

The Accelerated and Shared Growth Initiative for South Africa (ASGISA) has 
confirmed the need for us to expand our small, medium and micro enterprise 
sector, paying particular attention to broad-based black economic 
empowerment and the development of women and the youth. 

During the past year the discussion within the agricultural sector has 
focused on the conclusion of the AGRIBEE framework. Central to this is how 
the agricultural sector can open up opportunities for ownership and 
participation within the entire agricultural value chain. 

The development of agricultural cooperatives and rural financial services 
through the finance scheme, MAFISA, has enabled a majority of rural farmers, 
particularly women, to have access to finance for their agricultural 
enterprises. The scheme has been launched in Limpopo, Eastern Cape and 
KwaZulu Natal. 

Through this programme it has become clear that the needs of rural poor 
farmers and rural entrepreneurs can be best addressed if state entities, 
civil society and the private sector work together. It is for this reason 
that government has now set up working relationships with the Small 
Enterprise Development Agency (SEDA), Independent Development Trust, Khula, 
Apex Fund and other clusters to collectively address the various needs of 
the small and medium enterprise sector. 

During the National Land Summit last year, various sectors came together to 
critically examine the land reform programme. We agreed that we needed a new 
trajectory to ensure that land inequity becomes history. The majority of 
people at the summit called on the government to explore new ways in which 
this programme can be fast-tracked. Central to this was the need to review 
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the current approach of acquisition which depends largely on willing 
buyer-willing seller, to the exclusion of other mechanisms. 

At the summit, people called on government to fully implement Section 25 of 
the Constitution, which among other things calls for expropriation in the 
public interest. The matter of pro-active acquisition by the state was also 
mooted, as well as a land tax. The "willing-buyer, willing-seller" approach 
will be reviewed, in line with international experience. 

Following the summit, government has been in discussion with land owners, 
potential beneficiaries and civil society organisations active in the land 
sector to discuss the recommendations of the Land Summit and way forward. A 
Post Land Summit Steering Committee and Technical Task Teams have been set 
up. 

Expanded Public Works Programme 

Government will continue to pay attention to the Expanded Public Works 
Programme (EPWP) as an important bridge between the two economies and a 
significant part of our poverty alleviation programme. The programme is also 
a key pillar in the implementation of ASGISA, as public sector investment 
projects create much-needed jobs, while improving the infrastructure in 
under-serviced areas, particularly rural areas. 

To date the EPWP has been surpassing all employment creation targets with 
more than 220,000 work opportunities created in the first year, and an 
additional 60,000 in the first quarter of the second year. 

The State of the Nation address indicated that resources for the public 
works programmes would be pooled to ensure maximum impact both in terms of 
products delivered and employment and skills-training opportunities. This 
will be done in infrastructure development programmes and skills 
development. A total of 31 provincial departments and municipalities have 
signed Memoranda of Understanding with the Department of Public Works and 
the Construction Education and Training Authority resulting in the growth of 
the Vuk'uphile Learnership Programme from the initial target of 500 
learnerships to 1,971. 

A total of 3,000 learnerships are planned for the next four to five years. 
In the process, the learners will execute approximately R3 billion worth of 
provincial and municipal EPWP infrastructure projects as their training 
projects, creating approximately 150,000 work opportunities. Government will 
also increase the number of labour intensive programmes, especially through 
the implementation of road construction and maintenance programmes. An 
amount of R4.48 billion is to be allocated to provinces and municipalities 
for this purpose. The additional funds will result in the construction of 
3000 km of new low volume roads, and the maintenance of approximately 50,000 
km of existing roads. 

Under the social aspects of the EPWP, government will strengthen its 
integrated plan for comprehensive Early Childhood Development (ECO) with 
additional funding to allow expansion. There are currently 5,103 registered 
ECO sites receiving subsidies, with a total of 330,000 children. Government 
will focus on establishing ECO units in at least 30 municipalities, and 
increase the number of subsidised sites by 30%, while also accelerating the 
registration of unregistered sites in nodal areas. 

Nodal areas 

With respect to the Integrated Sustainable Rural Development Programme and 
the Urban Renewal Programme, government will speed up the process of 
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finalising sanitation and waste and refuse removal policies. 

This will be done on the basis of the indigent policy framework approved 
last year as part of the social wage package. The total number of indigent 
households in the country is estimated at 5.5 million out of 12.7 million 
households nationally. 

In the period up to 2010, government will consolidate the progress made so 
far and put more emphasis on the economic potential of the nodal regions. In 
the context of Project Consolidate, it has developed a framework which 
allows for a new emphasis on direct hands-on support to local government to 
accelerate the pace of delivery. 

Partnerships have been secured with the private sector and the donor 
community for various projects. The new Khayelitsha CBD, whose first phase 
costs R451 million, represents the largest public-private sector investment 
in a township. 

In collaboration with the Business Trust, the Department of Provincial and 
Local Government will conduct a national research and strategy development 
project to produce detailed economic profiles of all the nodes and proposals 
for economic development. 

In further collaboration with the Business Trust, government will launch a 
pilot community investment programme at a cost of R25 million in the 
Bushbuckridge and Maruleng local municipalities. 

The challenges remain enormous for the cluster given the levels of poverty 
and marginalisation. However we remain optimistic that we will make progress 
in achieving the goals outlined in the new Programme of Action, to deliver 
on the aspirations of the poorest of the poor that we serve. 

More Information: 

Government Programme of Action 
http://www.info.gov.za/aboutgovt/poa/index.html 

This issue of ANC Today is available from the ANC web site at: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/2006/at11.htm 

To receive ANC Today free of charge by e-mail each week go to: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/subscribe.html 

To unsubscribe yourself from the ANC Today mailing list go to: 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 

anctoday mailing list 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 
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LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

Our national season of hope 

With the presentation of the State of the Nation Address on Friday 11 
February our government has now presented some of the main directions of its 
work during the financial year 2005-2006. This has been followed up with the 
media briefings given by our Ministers and Deputy Ministers, during which 
they have given more details about the government's programme of action. 

On Wednesday 23 February our Minister of Finance, Trevor Manuel, will 
present the 2005-2006 National Budget. This will give the country specific 
information about the resources that will be set aside for the 
implementation of the government programme. This will further expand and 
deepen public knowledge of what our government intends to do next, in 
pursuit of the goal of achieving a better life for all our people. 

In the January 8th Statement, dedicated to the 50th anniversary of the 
Freedom Charter, our National Executive Committee called on all our 
structures and members further to intensify our movement's contact with the 
masses of our people, mobilising them around the various demands contained 
in the Freedom Charter. 

In this regard, our members should strive to understand the principal 
elements reflected in the State of the Nation Address and the Budget, with a 
view to communicating these to the people. We are determined that our people 
should participate actively in the process of determining our country's 
future, to guarantee a people-driven process of change. 

Knowledge of the government's programme will be of great help in this 
regard. Among other things it will make it possible for the people the 
better to understand what resources are available to respond to the 
ever-urgent demand to meet their needs. This is especially important given 
the fact that we have seen the negative consequences that can arise if the 
people are kept ignorant of what the governments they elected can or cannot 
do today and tomorrow. 

As we have done consistently in the past, we must continue to communicate a 
firm message of hope to all our people. The fact that we convey that message 
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pauperisation at home. 

"Reformers blame problems on the legacy of 40 years of communism. But could 
it be that the reform process itself is responsible? Far from being a 
panacea, as claimed by Eastern Europe's political elite, following the 
IMF-EU economic prescription has caused hardship for millions." 

These figures tell a very sad story of the heavy cost to the people of the 
transition of their countries from socialism to capitalism in terms of the 
standards of living. As Neil Clark said, many decided to leave their 
countries rather than face the pain of prolonged impoverishment. 

Some of these are now resident in our own country, having arrived during the 
period when we too were involved in our transition, in our case from white 
minority rule to a non-racial democratic order. 

We are happy to say that our own "reform process" during our First Decade of 
Liberation did not produce the "spectacular fall in living standards" and 
the "hardship for millions" that Neil Clark wrote about with regard to 
Eastern Europe. This did not happen by chance or accident. It required the 
most careful political, economic and social management of our reform 
process. 

Among other things, from the beginning we were determined to ensure that we 
do everything possible to improve the standard of living of especially the 
formerly oppressed. We were equally determined to ensure that our economy 
does not collapse or go into decline. 

Among other things, this meant that we had to do everything possible to 
unite the greatest number of our people, despite the fact that were emerging 
out of a difficult past characterised by division and bitter conflict. 

We had to unite our people, regardless of our immediate past, around the 
objective of ensuring that the new South Africa should succeed, though it 
was still an infant that, even tentatively, now belonged to all who live in 
it, black and white. This intervention, and other measures, produced the 
results that seem to have eluded the countries of Eastern Europe during 
their own first decade of transition. 

If we take just the second five-year period of our First Decade of Freedom, 
from 1999 to 2004, we get the following picture: 

During this period, our nominal GDP grew by 62.4%. During the same period, 
nominal GDP per capita grew by 68. 75%. 

In other words, our movement, our government and people as a whole ensured 
that as we engaged in our own reform process, our country did not suffer 
from the sharp declines in GDP experienced by the East European countries. 
Instead, our GDP grew steadily and doubled during our First Decade of 
Liberation. This helped us to generate the resources we need, among other 
things to address some of the most urgent needs of the poor of our country. 

Even as we tightened our belts, to reduce the budget deficit to manageable 
levels, we ensured that we intervene to assist the poorest in our society. 
As a result of this, during our first decade of transition, we increased the 
number of those receiving government grants, to reduce the levels of 
poverty, from 3 to 8 million. We also significantly increased the social 
wage, in terms of housing, health, education, water, electricity, transport, 
and so on, for the benefit of the poor. 

We paid for all these social expenditures from our own national resources, 
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with no need directly to borrow money either domestically or internationally 
for these purposes. Central to our capacity to do this was the success we 
achieved with regard to the sustained growth of our economy, and the wise 
management of our public finances. The latter included and will continue to 
include limiting the volume of national wealth appropriated by the 
democratic state to finance recurrent public spending. 

With regard to the latter considerations, through our GEAR policy we made 
certain that we would not use public resources to service a large public 
debt owed to the moneylenders, rather than use these resources to address 
the needs of our people and our economic imperatives. 

In addition to all this, we must mention that in keeping with the nominal 
per capita GDP growth that we have already mentioned, real disposable 
incomes among our people have grown, contrary to the experience in Eastern 
Europe. 

For instance, as we have noted elsewhere, the UNISA Bureau of Market 
Research (BMR), reported only last month that whereas 4.1 million households 
lived on an income of R9,600 and less in 2001, this figure had declined to 
3.6 million households by 2004, "even after taking the negative effect of 
price increases (inflation) on spending power into account", as the BMR put 
it. 

We must, in addition, take into account that the average number of people in 
our households has diminished. This means that the increased household 
income is shared by fewer people than before, leading to increased per 
capita household incomes. 

The BMR Report goes on to say that, "It is anticipated that real personal 
income will be 60% higher in 2007 than in 1990 and disposable income 51% 
higher, the difference indicating the increasing contributions of Africans 
to the Treasury in the form of direct taxes." 

Everything we have said confirms the objective reality that our movement, as 
well as our people as a whole, have every reason to be confident of a bright 
future for our country. This is firmly underwritten and underlined by our 
actual domestic experience during the last ten years, the global comparative 
picture as represented by the East European example, and the all-round 
capacity will have built up, actually to advance our progressive reform 
process, in the interest of all our people. 

We must therefore communicate our message of hope to the people with the 
greatest confidence, knowing that we are telling the people the truth, and 
not promising them a pie-in-the-sky. 

A "Masterlndex of Consumer Confidence" survey for South Asia, the Middle 
East and Africa was conducted in August last year. Published last October, 
it found that "while South Africa's overall Masterlndex score of 79.6 out of 
a possible 100, made it only the fourth most optimistic of the seven 
countries surveyed, it was a significant jump from the 64.4 that the country 
scored in the February (2004) survey." 

In this regard, the economist Mike Schussler made the highly pertinent 
observation that "one must remember that all three countries that have a 
higher confidence index are oil producers, and with the current record high 
oil prices, this would be understandable." 

And with regard to the overall message of the survey, Eddie Grabler, country 
manager of MasterCard Southern Africa, said "from consumption to investment, 
jobs and even the overall quality of life, average South Africans have 
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become more confident about their futures." 

The American Chamber of Commerce in South Africa, (Amcham), has also 
completed its 2004 survey of its members "to assess the view of the 
investment environment in South Africa". The Amcham members are subsidiaries 
of US companies operating in our country. 

Summarising the findings of the survey, the Amcham Executive Director, 
Luanne Grant, has said: "This year 62% of correspondents felt the current 
economic climate is 'excellent' or 'good', compared with 50% last 
year ... Crime and personal safety is no longer the primary concern. 

"The area of gravest worry facing US business is the question surrounding 
local equity. While US companies are embracing the tenets of BEE [black 
economic empowerment] and pursuing policies that implement a balanced 
scorecard, an overwhelming 74% of respondents found that the issue of local 
equity ownership 'negatively affected investment decisions' 

"Relationships with and service from government departments are 'generally 
good'. The most favourable comments were received on the Department of 
Trade, their trade policies in general, and their attempts to improve the 
regulatory environment. 

"Encouragingly, three times more companies have 'increased confidence' in 
government's ability to improve the business environment, compared with 
companies that have less confidence in government's ability to do so. Even 
more positive is the fact that almost half the companies report that they 
plan to invest more in South Africa in 2005 than in the previous year ... Only 
15% have reported 'less investment', a similar figure to the 2003 survey." 

As a movement, we know from our contact with the people, both black and 
white, that there is a very strong mood of optimism in the country, and 
pervasive national pride among all our people. We know that the millions of 
our people are Proudly South African, and that they have the greatest 
confidence that tomorrow will be better than yesterday and today. 

The Masterlndex and Amcham surveys confirm that our convictions in this 
regard, relating both to our own people and our valued international 
partners and friends, are firmly based on fact, rather than wishful 
thinking. 

This must serve as great encouragement to all our cadres, members and 
supporters to reach out to the masses of our people in an even more vigorous 
manner than in the past, to convey the messages contained in our State of 
the Nation Address and the Budget, which commit and will commit us to new 
advances in the struggle towards the achievement of the goal of a better 
life for all, pushing back the frontiers of poverty. 

As we do this work, we must promote the goals we set ourselves to strengthen 
the People's Contract to Create Jobs and Fight Poverty, and carry out the 
tasks of the Year of Popular Mobilisation to Advance the Vision of the 
Freedom Charter. 

At all times, by word and deed, we must convey the message to all our 
people, black and white, united in their diversity, that they are correct to 
believe that their movement, the ANC, is their own harbinger of hope. 

Thabo Mbeki 
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STATE OF LOCAL GOVERNMENT(Viewpoint- Sydney Mufamadi) 

The challenges of people's power at local level 

President Thabo Mbeki, in his state of the nation address last week, put 
forward the hypothesis that the people of South Africa now live in an age of 
better prospects. He reminded us of the generation of democrats, who fifty 
years ago, identified the denial of democracy as posing a strategic 
challenge. In the form of the Freedom Charter, they postulated a future 
which in many respects has since become the lived experience of our 
generation. When they said "The People Shall Govern", they gave us a 
perspective which keeps nudging us to the finish line. 

In designing the new system of local government, care was taken to ensure 
that we put in place a framework for progressively doing away with the 
consequences of a system which exposed white and black South Africans to 
vastly different socio-economic environments. We knew that the conditions of 
high segregation had translated directly into economic disadvantage and 
structural deprivation for the majority of our people. The legacy of that 
system is a key cause of some of the problems which persist to this day. For 
instance, we still have a relatively higher concentration of poverty in 
geographic spaces which were historically designated as 'Native Reserves'. 
It is in those areas where we find a pernicious interaction between high 
poverty rates and the paucity of skills that are critical to good governance 
and effective administration. 

In the first eight years we have allocated to the local government sphere an 
quantity of resources which is proportionately higher than allocations which 
were made hitherto. On current macro-economic trends, there is a distinct 
possibility for those allocations to increase even further. The continuing 
challenge we face therefore, is one of ensuring that all municipalities 
develop the requisite capacity to translate those resources into instruments 
with which to confront problems of poverty and underdevelopment. 

The challenge was brought into bold relief by the feedback we received as we 
interacted with our people through izimbizo as well as in the period leading 
to the 2004 provincial and national elections. These interactions offered us 
the opportunity to approach the problems of unattained targets through 
introspection. Those municipalities which have substantially high levels of 
service delivery and infrastructure backlogs are now receiving systematic 
support which is rendered in terms of Project Consolidate. It is a 
combination of this support and the expansionary budget allocated to 
municipalities which offer the potent material for acceleration. 

The two-year engagement programme is aimed at getting national and 
provincial governments, together with key partners and stakeholders outside 
government, to find new creative, practical and impact-orientated modes of 
supporting local government. The interventions must make a positive impact 
on the way we meet such challenges as public participation, programme 
management, and creating conditions for sustainable service delivery and 
economic development. 

One of the aims of Project Consolidate is to increase local government 
capacity for strategic planning. The capacity of our municipalities to 
prepare good Integrated Development Plans (IDPs) remains uneven: 

* 37% of municipalities in the country have the capacity to prepare 
effective I DPs. Integrated Development Plans are part of their core 
business. 
* 35% of municipalities have the basic institutional capacity in place but 
require support to prepare effective I DPs and implement them. These 
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municipalities still have to take full ownership of the IDP process. 
* 28% of municipalities still do not have basic institutional capacity in 
place and are struggling to prepare effective IDPs. 

The overall picture is one in which there is a growing local ownership of 
the IDP process and the local government sphere is asserting itself more and 
more as a site of strategic planning for sustainable development. We seek to 
deepen this process by conducting nationwide IDP Public Hearings from April 
to June this year. This exercise will help us develop more intimate 
familiarity with the needs and priorities of local communities. It will also 
help to bring local and provincial priorities into synergy with national 
objectives. 

The IDP Public Hearings, together with the ongoing work we do in the context 
of ward committees, will enhance the quality of public participation in 
matters of governance. Not only does this broad mobilisation give effect to 
the vision of the Freedom Charter but it also creates the space for 
innovations which are of local inspiration. 

In the recent period we have witnessed a substantial growth in the 
establishment of ward committees. At least five provinces - Gauteng, 
Limpopo, North West, Northern Cape and Free State - have achieved a 100% 
establishment rate. The overall rate was brought down by the fact that for a 
while there existed in KwaZulu-Natal and the Western Cape a strategic 
balance which constituted a fetter on transformational advances. The 
situation has changed for the better and the communities in those two 
provinces now also have the possibility to enjoy an institutionalised 
interaction with their government. 

The challenge we seek to meet over the next two years, under the banner of 
Project Consolidate, is to sustain the positive trends and work towards a 
100% national establishment rate, and more importantly, to improve the 
functional capabilities of all ward committees. 

We intend to hold a National Conference on Ward Committees in March this 
year. The aim of the conference is to look at the ward committees and to 
generate ideas which will help enhance their functional capabilities. The 
ward committees must be seen not as entities whose usefulness is only to the 
local government sphere. Other spheres of government should increasingly 
utilise ward committees as channels for providing information to communities 
about public services, programmes and development possibilities. 

The emerging cadre of Community Development Workers will also work in close 
collaboration with the ward committees. These ward committees should 
therefore be seen for what they truly are: a cord which keeps the whole 
system of government, articulated to local communities. 

The Freedom Charter encapsulates a vision of freedoms which we sought to 
bring into fruition when we conceived legislation on local government. That 
legislation was not adopted without acrimonious debates. It was even 
challenged in the Constitutional Court. 

We stay committed to integrating the Freedom Charter's implications into our 
thinking about current challenges and we have a plan which accounts for the 
progressive improvements that are already in evidence. Like our forebears 
who pledged to fight side-by-side for the attainment of the goals which are 
contained in the Freedom Charter, we chose a future rather than no future. 

** Sydney Mufamadi is a member of the ANC National Executive Committee and 
Minister of Provincial and Local Government. 
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THE SOCIOLOGY OF THE PUBLIC DISCOURSE IN DEMOCRATIC SOUTH AFRICA/ PART VI 

Who says running a country is easy? 

In Part IV of this series, we drew attention to the rhetorical question that 
had been posed by Willem Jordaan, when he asked, "is the ANC saying that all 
those who disagree with the government share the same political ideology". 

We then said, "Whether these government opponents and others share the same 
view about the range of issues to which we have referred because they belong 
to 'the same political ideology' is something we can discuss." We will try 
to reflect on this matter in the remaining articles of this Sociology 
series. 

On 10 May 2001, 'Business Day' published an article written by one of its 
journalists, Mzimkulu Malunga, headed, "Ditching victim mentality can 
improve rapport with media". Malunga said: 

"The sentiments expressed in last week's Sunday Times advertisement by 11 
black professionals and business people are understandable. Criticism 
sometimes quite hysterical of prominent black people, including President 
Thabo Mbeki, could easily be mistaken for being sinister or even racist, 
given the venom that sometimes underlines it. 

"It is the 'we told you so' tone in the criticism which subtly suggests that 
it takes blacks of special breeding, like Nelson Mandela, to lead properly, 
that has driven the black elite to feel under siege by the media. There are 
times when I feel the same way, though being closer to the action it is 
easier to see that some of the perceived unfair reporting is the consequence 
of bad journalism rather than some rightwing conspiracy. 

"Yet if you are out there and are black, you could be forgiven for 
concluding that there are 'plots' in certain sections of the media to get at 
prominent blacks ... It is easy to dismiss white journalists as racists when 
they are critical of black people, or we black journalists as lapdogs of 
so-called 'white masters', when we are critical. Yet the trick is not to 
demonise us, but rather to engage us. 

"What many black professionals and business people do not realise is that, 
in the battle of ideas, energetically propagated ideas will have the upper 
hand. Organisations like the Democratic Alliance, and academics at places 
like the universities of the Witwatersrand or Cape Town, dominate the news 
pages and the airwaves because they are always knocking at the (media) door 
tirelessly selling their ideas. 

"And what do black organisations do? They react rather than work 
proactively. As for black intellectuals, they have gone underground, opting 
to mourn quietly behind the scenes. The struggle did not end in 1994, but on 
this new terrain it is those who are the most assertive that have the 
greatest effect. Who says running a country is easy?" 

ltumeleng Mahabane returned to this theme on 8 October 2004, in a column 
published in the 'Financial Mail', entitled "Neocons in the closet". He 
wrote: 

"Even as our new Jacobins struggle to consolidate their semirevolution, a 
neoconservative counterrevolution is gaining ground ... We incorrectly 
continue to describe (the South African nee-conservatives) as liberals. 
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"They are not. They are erstwhile liberals who feel betrayed by the 
Jacobins. Stupidly, they assumed that once the Jacobins were victorious, 
they would bow down to the superior liberal world view. Interestingly, like 
the original (US) neocons - many of whom were Democrats - SA's wear a face 
that is hard to reconcile with their supposed former liberal bent. 

"Have you noticed, for example, how they merely raised an eyebrow at the 
dalliance of their cardinal, Tony Leon, with something so fundamentally 
antithetical to liberal principle as bringing back the death penalty? ... 

"As with the original neocons, their modus operandi is subversion. They 
operate under the guise of consolidating the democracy bequeathed by the 
Jacobins, whom they now describe as a threat to that very democracy. And one 
of their key weapons is the constitution, which they erroneously believe 
favours their fundamentalist individualism. 

"Our neocons dominate a number of spaces but few as absolutely as the media, 
for they are masters of spin ... Apparently, Jacobins have no right to freedom 
of speech: it is considered the early trumpet of a physical attack ... 

"The neocons have taken control of the national discourse, taking advantage 
of the Jacobins' paranoia and fear of the press; for it does not fit snugly 
with the Jacobin notions of democratic centralism. I would have to place my 
bets with the neocons emerging as the winners in this war, for I fear the 
Jacobins lack the single-minded focus and purpose of the neocons." 

Our readers will remember what Mteto Nyati had said, as quoted in Part II of 
this series, namely that: "In South Africa the fight is really about who 
sets the national agenda. .. On the one hand the black majority government, 
(the Jacobins), believes that it has a mandate to set the country's 
priorities. On the other hand the white elite, (the neocons), believes its 
role is to provide thought leadership to the black majority." 

As we indicated above, ltumeleng Mahabane said, "Stupidly, (the 
liberals/neocons) assumed that once the Jacobins were victorious, they would 
bow down to the superior liberal world view", that, in other words, we would 
accept the "thought leadership" of the neocons. 

As reported in Part Ill of this series, Steve Biko had identified this 
challenge almost 35 years ago. He said then, "With their characteristic 
arrogance of assuming a 'monopoly on intelligence and moral judgement', 
these (white liberal) self-appointed trustees of black interests have gone 
on to set the pattern and pace for the realisation of the black man's 
aspirations ... Not only have they kicked the black, but they have also told 
him how to react to the kick." 

We also quoted Raymond Suttner, who said: "Some white former activists see 
their role as self-appointed moral guardians who have to keep their black 
former comrades in check ... Fundamentally, there is discomfort with what is 
perceived as a form of Africanism that allegedly excludes whites and 
undermines non-racialism ... " 

What is greatly refreshing about all these comments, from Malunga to 
Suttner, is their honesty, frankness and lack of prevarication when they 
state that, as was the case during the apartheid years, the post-apartheid 
years are also characterised by an intense and continuing battle of ideas -a 
political and ideological struggle to set the national agenda. 

In this regard, Mahabane believes that "a neoconservative counterrevolution 
(in our country) is gaining ground ... (with) the neocons (having) taken 
control of the national discourse ... " If this is true, perhaps the Jacobins 



have ignored the warning that was sounded by Steve Biko! 

Malunga said, "Organisations like the Democratic Alliance, and academics at 
places like the universities of the Witwatersrand or Cape Town, dominate the 
news pages and the airwaves because they are always knocking at the (media) 
door tirelessly selling their ideas." 

In this context, he accused the black intellectual leadership of dereliction 
of duty, to the extent that it has failed to respond to Steve Biko's call 
that it must determine for itself and the black masses how to "react to the 
kick" administered by those who are always "knocking at the (media) door". 

Professor Hermann Giliomee had explained in 2000 why the opposition forces 
are tireless in the struggle to sell their ideas. Writing in the SA 
Institute of Race Relations (SAIRR) journal, 'Frontiers of Freedom', he 
said: "In South Africa the countervailing power that opposition parties can 
develop in the next decade or two cannot depend on numbers. It has to lie in 
the generation of alternative ideas, alternative policies, and a quite 
different interpretation of our history than the one the Struggle wishes to 
impose. The power of the opposition will lie in the weight of the opinion it 
holds, the strength of its convictions, and the degree of support that it 
can attract both from the electorate and from enlightened opinion in 
developed countries whose firms are likely to invest." 

Most interestingly, Professor Giliomee goes so far as to suggest that our 
opponents have a duty to recruit international "enlightened opinion", 
including international capital, to their side, to guarantee the "thought 
leadership of the black majority" by the neocons, whom he says are unlikely 
in the near future to get the "numbers" to secure a democratic mandate to 
govern our country. 

The battle of ideas and the contest to determine who shall control the 
national discourse or set the national agenda, means that those involved in 
these processes are engaged in struggle as adversaries. In our case, given 
that what Mahabane described as a "semirevolution" is still in its infancy, 
we must expect this will be a hard-fought and intense struggle. 

It is either disingenuous or na"ive to propagate the view that "the Jacobins" 
engage in the battle of ideas in a manner that goes beyond the bounds of 
what is permissible in a democratic society, simply because they state their 
views in a forthright manner, including characterising as racist, 
reactionary or unpatriotic those views they are convinced are racist, 
reactionary and unpatriotic. 

In reality, those who argue this, seek to give the neocons the right to 
determine how their adversaries should conduct themselves in this battle, in 
the interest of the neocons and the victory of their agenda. 

The same should be said of those who deliberately seek to blunt the struggle 
of "the Jacobins" by urging that they must conduct themselves in a nice and 
genteel manner, speaking like delicate souls against what they describe as 
'mean-spirited, conspiratorial, suspicious, accusatory and sometimes 
downright hateful discourse'. Naturally, we have never heard these false 
supplicants for gentility make a similar plea to our adversaries, to 
moderate and temper their political and ideological offensive against us. 

Fortunately the leader of the neocons, the DA, is always proud to state its 
readiness to act as a "vigorous opposition", or Giliomee's "countervailing 
power". It carries out this opposition with no holds barred. We have never 
complained about this, and will not. We fully understand what the neocons 
seek to achieve. We will therefore not engage in the silly exercise of 
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trying to persuade them to conduct themselves in a 'nice and genteel' 
manner. 

When he spoke at the DA Youth Day Rally in Soshanguve, Tshwane, on 16 June 
last year, the leader of the DA, Tony Leon, said: "Democracy necessarily 
requires that there be more than one party, and that the government is faced 
with vigorous, critical, effective opposition that is loyal to the 
constitutional order and promotes the well being of our country. That is why 
the Democratic Alliance promotes the value of such opposition as a necessary 
basis for the development and strengthening of democracy in South Africa." 

Of course we know that the DA strives to be such a "vigorous, critical, 
effective opposition" not because it wants to satisfy some benign formal 
requirement of a democratic system, as defined in some academic textbooks 
about democracy, inspired by a patriotic obligation to "promote the well 
being of our country". 

The DA is fundamentally and emotionally opposed to what our movement stands 
for. It passionately believes in its neocon agenda, seeks to dominate the 
national discourse in this regard, as explained by Malunga, to the point 
where it can "provide thought leadership to the black majority", as Nyati 
said, since, for now, as Giliomee pointed out, it has no hope of being 
elected to govern our country. 

It camouflages its efforts and intentions in this regard, presenting them as 
being nothing more than a disinterested and altruistic effort on its part to 
guarantee the health of our democracy, which it alleges is threatened by a 
dominant, dominating and intolerant ANC that is determined to subvert our 
Constitution. 

When he addressed the Johannesburg Press Club on 10 June last year, Leon 
spelt out some of the principal bases of the platform of the DA in terms of 
its 'vigorous, critical and effective' opposition to the ANC. He said: "The 
opposition in South Africa today faces a set of challenges ... 

"We need to outline clearly why we reject the ANC's revolutionary programme 
of 'transformation', which informs all ANC policy and behaviour ... 

"The ANC's nationalist conception of race, and the principle of demographic 
representivity to which it has given birth, has another, more destructive 
implication. For those standing outside of the African majority are viewed 
and often treated as a kind of recalcitrant class enemy if they display any 
sort of independence of view or spirit. This is particularly true if they 
position themselves outside of the 'consensus' on 'transformation'. 

"Thus it is that all forms of criticism become evidence of racist motives, 
designed to hold onto 'White hegemony', which is the converse of 'African 
hegemony'. It is part of the ANC's intellectual and political dishonesty 
that it goes out of its way to exclude a section of the community from full 
citizenship, and then proceeds to accuse those very people of a lack of 
patriotism. 

"For the ANC, 'good whites' are whites that have accepted the principle of 
African hegemony and African leadership. These whites are given a place at 
the table, as long as they accept that they will never sit at its head. They 
are also called 'progressive', as they were in the President's recent letter 
to the ANC, while the DA, which rejects such notions as 'African leadership' 
or 'White leadership' or any form of racially defined leadership, is derided 
as 'conservative' ... 

"Transformation has become an immutable given in our society. It has been 
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put beyond objection and debate. Support for transformation is the necessary 
condition to avoid being 'racist', 'reactionary', 'unpatriotic' - indeed 
even 'counter revolutionary' ... We desperately need in our country a 
plurality of views and intellectual and moral independence from the ruling 
party." 

What the leader of the DA said constitutes a shameless falsification of the 
positions of the ANC, an obscene vulgarisation of the objectives of the 
struggle for national liberation, and a dishonest representation of the 
political and ideological struggle in our country. However, it is not 
anything we would not expect, given the fact that the struggle to determine 
who shall set the national agenda continues. 

As part of this, it also does not come as a surprise that, to win the 
domestic and international 'sympathy vote' in an African continent labelled 
as prone to dictatorship, the DA tries to present itself as a hapless 
underdog. As such, it propagates the fiction that it is forced to operate in 
an atmosphere in which a dominant bully, the ANC, has decreed and put 
obstacles against "plurality of views and intellectual and moral 
independence from the ruling party". 

Whatever the supposedly clever words the DA may use to disguise its 
opposition to the imperative to fundamentally transform our country away 
from its racist and sexist past, it will not get the "numbers" it needs to 
win a democratic election, until it identifies itself with the national task 
to eradicate the deeply entrenched legacy of colonialism and apartheid. 

But having decided to take the place of the old National Party as the home 
of conservative white South Africa, betraying its original "liberal" outlook 
to gain white rightwing electoral support, the DA will face great 
difficulties to reinvent itself as a party of genuinely progressive change 
in our country, and even a relatively distant, but potentially credible, 
political representative of the majority of our people. 

And as long as it represents white conservative opinion in a democratic 
South Africa, so long will the DA find it impossible to abandon its 
adherence to neoconservative politics and ideology, which were originally 
neatly summarised within the compact mantra of the nee-liberal 'Washington 
consensus'. 

To be continued ... 

This issue of ANC Today is available from the ANC web site at: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/2005/at07.htm 
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LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

Our youth - badiredi ba Afrika! 

On 16 June, large numbers of our people throughout the country came together 
to observe our National Youth Day. Quite appropriately, speakers at the 
public meetings paid tribute to the youth that began the Soweto Uprising on 
June 16, 1976, as well as those who continued to participate in our struggle 
for freedom after that date, making a decisive contribution to our 

· liberation. 

So tragic and dramatic were the events of that day in Soweto, 29 years ago, 
that necessarily the recounting of the events of June 16, and the years that 
followed, takes pride of place as we recall the Soweto Uprising on such 
occasions as National Youth Day. 

The one great picture that has come to symbolise the slaughter that took 
place in Soweto on June 16, 1976 was taken by the photographer, Sam Nzima. 
It shows the dying Hector Peterson in the arms of Mbuyisa Makhubu, with the 
naturally highly distraught Antoinette, Hector's sister, accompanying them. 
Of this photograph, Sam Nzima has said: "I saw a child fall down. Under a 
shower of bullets I rushed forward and went for the picture. It had been a 
peaceful march. The children were told to disperse. They started singing 
Nkosi sikelela. The police were ordered to shoot." 

Elsewhere, a cadre of Umkhonto we Sizwe, Isaac Seko, described what had 
happened on 24 October 1976, which compelled him to volunteer to take up 
arms to defeat the murderous apartheid regime, after considering this a 
hopeless venture during the four months since June 16, 1976. 

Speaking in court after he was captured, and later sentenced to an effective 
12 years in prison, he said: 

"As I saw the situation with my own eyes, the police attacked, shot, killed, 
wounded and seriously injured many scores of young black people, mainly 
school children who were involved in nothing more than peaceful protests .... 
This is how the unrest began ... 

"On 24 October 1976, I attended a mass funeral for a young black man who had 
died whilst in detention by the security police. His name was Jacob 
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Mashobane. Hundreds had gathered around the graveside where his coffin had 
been laid and even as the soil was filling it up, amidst the singing of a 
hymn, several cars drove up. The vigilantes of 'law and order' again, I have 
no doubt acting under instructions from their 'bosses', alighted from these 
cars and triggers were pulled. People scattered, running for dear life 
whilst others were brought down lifeless, some dead, some wounded. Those who 
managed to scale the cemetery fence were gunned down by a contingent that 
had stationed itself outside the cemetery. 

"When the crowd had scattered, myself and a few remaining ones were forced 
at gunpoint to carry the dead and injured into carts and vans nearby. I 
remember carrying a badly wounded boy of about fifteen years old. I asked 
him for his name and address so that I could get in touch with his 
parents .... All he could say was that he was thirsty. I never heard his name 
as he spoke no more .... 

"After this funeral I went to work on the Monday. I left work that morning 
and never returned. I decided to commit myself fully to the cause of the 
black people ... " 

The Soweto Uprising, other mass struggles at home and abroad, and armed 
actions inside the country added further impetus to our offensive against 
the apartheid system. Responding to this situation, and for the first time 
ever, the United Nations allowed the leaders of our movement to address the 
General Assembly. 

Speaking on this occasion in 1976, our late President, Oliver Tambo, said: 

"For the first time in the history of the United Nations, a representative 
of the majority of the people of South Africa has been allowed and invited 
to share this prestigious rostrum with the representatives of the 
independent and sovereign nations and peoples of the world. 

"This is a development of considerable significance, for which I most 
sincerely thank you, Mr President, and this august body, in the name of the 
African National Congress and the entire liberation movement in South 
Africa, and especially, on behalf of the oppressed people of South Africa, 
including their children, the current victims of murderous repression ... 

"For months before 16 June the African student youth of South Africa had 
protested not only against the enforced use of Afrikaans as a medium of 
instruction but also against the whole system of 'Bantu education'. 
Typically, the fascist tyranny in our country did not bother to listen to 
the grievances of the students and the people as a whole. 

"'It was at Orlando West', writes the black South African journalist Willie 
Bokala, 'near the Orlando West High School where the law, in its own 
fashion, gave a hearing to their grievances. Tear gas bombs and gun bullets 
were the redress they got'. That was on 16 June ... 

"There is no vocabulary to describe the nobility and the pathos of the 
conscious sacrifices that the black youth of South Africa have made over the 
last four months to free themselves, their people and their country from 
forces that are determined to keep us forever their chattels. Together with 
their mothers and their. fathers they have seen hundreds of their compatriots 
pay the supreme sacrifice rather than accept a life of enslavement." 

All the foregoing, describing what had happened during the protracted Soweto 
Uprising, correctly reflects the courage of our youth in the face of 
merciless repression. That courage, the response of our youth to our people' 
s hunger for freedom, was also informed by a value system that had been 

Page 2 j 



[_~pgavi11ogarie Reddy - ANG Today 17 June 2005 

promoted by an earlier generation of our youth, the 1944 generation of Anton 
Muziwakhe Lembede. 

Lembede, the first President of the ANG Youth League, passed away suddenly 
on 30 July 1947. In an editorial published on August 7, 1947, the newspaper 
'lnkundla ya Bantu' said: "In a sense, Mr Lembede died fighting and in this 
respect his name will occupy a proud place among those of the fallen heroes 
of our race. He worked himself literally to death, to see his, a free race. 
The example he set will guide many a coming servant of Africa ... Our race 
needs many more young men and women imbued with the spirit of self-sacrifice 
which Mr Lembede personified ... When we show ourselves as ready to pay the 
price of becoming free, we shall surely shake off our ankles the shackles 
that bind us." 

Paying tribute to Anton Lembede in the same newspaper on 27 August 1947, 
Govan Mbeki said: "In his selfless struggle for the national cause, he has 
built himself a monument in the hearts of his people. His name will live 
eternally in the history of his people. His memory will ever be a source of 
strength to all Youth to devote themselves, as he exemplified, to the most 
sacred and most sublime of all causes - the liberation of their people." 

On 7 August 1947, the 'Guardian' newspaper carried a "Tribute to AM. 
Lembede", written by JB Marks. He said: "'To live in hearts we leave behind 
is not to die.' In these words do I wish to pay tribute to the late Mr 
Lembede, MA, LLB., who very unexpectedly died in Johannesburg on 
Wednesday, July 30, 1947 ... Those of us who shared his views give him the 
assurance that what he has left incomplete we shall complete. To the 
critics, I say let us write the late Lembede's virtues in brass and his 
vices, if any, on water." 

Time was to confirm the predictions made at the moment of his death that 
Anton Lembede's memory would "ever be a source of strength to all Youth to 
devote themselves, as he exemplified, to the most sacred and most sublime of 
all causes - the liberation of their people". 

He became this everlasting source of strength because in his conduct he 
demonstrated a revolutionary morality, dedicating his life entirely to the 
liberation of our people. It was for this reason that JB Marks wrote that 
Anton Lembede's virtues should be written in brass and his vices, if any, on 
water. 

As one of the founders and leaders of the ANG Youth League, Lembede had also 
sought to imbue the youth of our country with a value system he believed 
they needed to become the servants of Africa of whom 'lnkundla ya Bantu' 
wrote. 

The Youth League Manifesto issued in March 1944 included the Creed of the 
League. Among other things, the Creed said: "We combat moral disintegration 
among Africans by maintaining and upholding high ethical standards 
ourselves." 

In an article on "African Youth Plans for the Future" published by 'lnkundla 
ya Bantu', Anton Lembede said: "We need young men and women of high moral 
stamina and integrity; of courage and vision. In short, we need warriors. 
This means that we have to develop a new type of youth - not the 
pleasure-loving, frivolous, dissolute, light minded type - youth of stoical 
discipline, trained to endure suffering and difficulties. It is only this 
type of youth that will achieve the national liberation of the African 
people." 

In a 24 February 1945 article in 'llanga lase Natal', entitled "Some Basic 
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Principles of African Nationalism", Lembede wrote: "Morality is the soul of 
society. Decay and decline of morals brings about the decay and decline of 
society- so History teaches." 

The generation of 1976 demonstrated the revolutionary morality which Anton 
Lembede and the founders of the Youth League demanded of the "new type of 
youth (that would) achieve the national liberation of the African people". 

Because of that morality, the youth of our country laid down their lives for 
our freedom, and volunteered "to commit (themselves) fully to the cause of 
the black people", as the cadre of Umkhonto we Sizwe, Isaac Seka, put it. 

As they did all this, they expected no personal reward or accolades. They 
were content that they would be at peace with their consciences, having done 
what they could, to live up to the call made by Anton Lembede, for them to 
be "a new type of youth (that would) achieve the national liberation of the 
African people". 

Because of what the youth of our country did, together with the rest of our 
people, we are free. This has given us the possibility to work towards the 
achievement of the goal we have set ourselves of ensuring a better life for 
all our people. 

On many occasions before, our movement has pointed to the fact that because 
we are now free, membership of our organisation no longer entails the 
sacrifices that earlier generations had to make. It has therefore spoken out 
against those who join our ranks to abuse their membership to seek personal 
gain, rather than serve the people. 

It has called for the continued inculcation among all our members of the 
value system that Anton Lembede and the founders of the ANC Youth League 
stood for, which was so courageously upheld by the youth who participated in 
the Soweto Uprising. 

As recently as at its last meeting, held on 27-28 May 2005, yet again our 
National Executive Committee (NEC) addressed this challenge. In its 
subsequent statement, issued on 30 May, the NEC said it would: 

* "act with firmness and resolve against corruption within the organisation 
and against any members of the ANC found guilty of any misdemeanour; 
* "reinforce in practice the long-standing and defining values of the 
movement - service to the people, selflessness, honesty and integrity; 
* "further elaborate through clear organisational guidelines to ANC leaders 
and members issues of participation of public officials in business, matters 
of conflict of interest, abuse of power, and so forth, in the context of the 
ANC constitution, existing policies, and the values and traditions of the 
movement." 

The NEC said that, "in all this, we are guided by the principle that the ANC 
is a voluntary organisation, which people join with the express purpose of 
serving the people of South Africa". 

When it referred to "the long-standing and defining values of the 
movement -service to the people, selflessness, honesty and integrity", "the 
values and traditions of the movement", and "serving the people of South 
Africa", our National Executive Committee was reaffirming the critical 
importance of the revolutionary morality that Anton Lembede exemplified and 
called for. 

Lembede had understood that such morality needs to be cultivated and 
developed deliberately and consciously. For this reason, in 1945, he wrote 
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that, "we have to develop a new type of youth". 

Despite the fact that today we are free, we are still confronted with the 
task to develop a new type of youth. This is because our movement has a 
continuing responsibility to achieve the liberation of all our 
people -liberation from poverty and underdevelopment, from racism and 
sexism, from ignorance and disease, from a legacy that infected some with a 
dehumanising inferiority complex and imbued others with an anti-human 
superiority complex, from a value system that places the personal 
acquisition of wealth above everything else. 

To discharge our continuing responsibility to serve the people, we need the 
"new type of youth" that Anton Lembede said our movement had to develop. To 
guarantee that our movement maintains its character in future, we have to 
develop our cadres and members fully to internalise and espouse the 
revolutionary morality that defined such revolutionaries as Anton Lembede 
and the generation of 1976. 

This means that we must conduct sustained political education among our 
youth. Among other things, we must expose them to, and inspire them through 
better acquaintance with the struggles, ideas and practices of the 
generations of 1944 and 1976. Only in this way will we be able to produce 
worthy successors to these heroic generations. 

Writing about "The Congress Youth League" in the 'Bantu World' of 18 January 
1947, Anton Lembede said: 

"The decision of the African National Congress about three years ago, to 
form a youth league under Congress, was a very progressive step indeed. It 
is imperatively necessary to mobilise the nation in all its 
ramifications -men, women and young people. It is especially necessary that 
young people be imbued and indoctrinated with the Congress spirit based on 
African nationalism - the ideology underlying our struggle for national 
liberation ... 

"It is an incontrovertible and unchallengeable fact that the leaders of 
tomorrow will be recruited from the youth of today ... The League is the 
product and child of Congress and has no alternative but to carry out the 
policy and programme of the Mother Body .... According to the Youth League's 
Manifesto, a true leader must be the embodiment or incarnation of the wishes 
and aspirations of the masses." 

However challenging it may be, our movement as a whole has to do everything 
possible to ensure that the leaders of "the youth of today" indeed become 
"the embodiment or incarnation of the wishes and aspirations of the masses". 
Only in this way can we truly honour the memory of the martyrs who laid down 
their lives on June 16, 1976 and the subsequent years. 

When I spoke at the National Youth Commission Youth Day Rally in Kimberley, 
I mentioned that the great patriot, Sol Plaatje, was buried not far from 
where thousands of our youth had gathered to listen to the June 16 
Addresses. I said his tombstone carries the words - "lkhutse Morolong: 
Modiredi was Afrika", (Rest in peace Morolong: Servant of Africa). 

As 'lnkundla ya Bantu' had done as it mourned the death of Anton Muziwakhe 
Lembede almost 60 years ago, I too called on the assembled youth of our 
country to see themselves and act as Badiredi ba Afrika. The actions of the 
youth of our country, rather than their words, will tell our movement 
whether it is succeeding to mould them into these servants of Africa. When 
all is said and done, it is not easy to deceive a movement such as the 
African National Congress, which is more than nine decades old. 
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Thabo Mbeki 

GLOBAL YOUTH 

New generation faces complex challenges 

A recent United Nations report on the state of the world's youth reveals 
that the current generation of young people faces even more complex 
challenges than the previous generation. 

The World Youth Report 2005, which will be discussed by the UN General 
Assembly during two plenary sessions in October 2005, is the subject of an 
article --that appears in the most recent edition of the ANC political 
discussion journal, Umrabulo. It is one of two articles on youth that appear 
in the journal, published in the week that South Africa celebrates National 
Youth Day. 

The World Youth Report 2005 reviews the implementation of the World 
Programme of Action for Youth 2000 and Beyond, which was adopted by the UN 
in 1995 and makes an assessment of the situation of the world's young people 
in 2005. It reports on the five 'new concerns' - globalisation, information 
and communication technologies, HIV and AIDS, youth and conflict, and 
intergenerational relationships - which were identified in 1995 as issues 
likely to make an impact on young men and women. 

The report provides a general sweep of issues affecting the world's youth. 
However, there are important issues raised by the reports, which South 
Africans should consider and debate as the country enters the second decade 
of freedom. 

Eighteen percent of the world's population is in the age group 15-24 years. 
More than three quarters of them live in the developing world. The report 
notes that the "young generation that witnessed the adoption of the World 
Programme of Action in 1995 has now completely been replaced by a new 
generation of young men and women". 

Education and employment 

According to the report, South Asia, followed by sub-Saharan Africa, have 
the largest number of young people living below the poverty line and these 
regions are home to the largest concentration of undernourished young 
people. Although young people are increasingly being identified as a target 
group in many national poverty reduction strategies, more should be done to 
mainstream youth into these strategies. 

Over the last ten years, important improvements have occurred in 
education -the number of children in primary school has increased steadily 
and gross enrolment in secondary schools globally has increased from 56% to 
78%. "The current generation of young people is the best educated ever," the 
report says. 

However, despite this progress, 113 million primary-age school children were 
not in school in 2000; the making of the next generation of illiterate 
youth. The report identifies poverty, gender inequality and access to 
education in rural areas as among the major barriers to schooling. 

Youth unemployment, though a major issue in 1995, has become even more dire 
in the decade since. According to the International Labour Organisation 
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(ILO), "compared to adults, young people today are more than three times as 
likely to be unemployed ... (and) being without work means being without a 
chance to work themselves out of poverty". 

Given this trend, there has been increased international commitment to 
address youth employment, most notably the formation of the Youth Employment 
Network (YEN), a joint collaboration of the UN, the ILO and the World Bank, 
and the inclusion of Goal Eight in the Millennium Development Goals which 
urges national governments to "develop and implement strategies that give 
young people everywhere a real chance to find decent and productive work". 

Youth in civil society 

The report identifies three developments over the last decade that changed 
the way in which young people's socialisation and participation take place: 

the influence of a new and mainly media-driven global youth culture, brought 
about by the rapid growth in information and communications technologies; 
the large numbers of national and international conflicts in which "a 
disproportionate number" of young people participated; 
the consequences of ageing societies in the West for intergenerational 
relations. 
Leisure and discretionary time make a vital contribution in promoting social 
inclusion, access to opportunities and overall development. On the other 
hand, threats to youth well-being - risky sexual behaviour, delinquency, 
substance abuse - are often linked to leisure. The report notes that limited 
government subsidies for leisure activities, sports and culture has 
endangered valuable extra-curricular activities in and out of schools, 
contributing to "greater numbers of latch-key children, who either return to 
empty homes or roam the streets". 

Progress has been made in improving the involvement of young people in 
decision making, especially in matters that affect them. However, the report 
argues that effective youth participation "requires changes in how societies 
perceive young people". 

The phenomenon of disengagement from traditional modes of political 
participation among the world's youth is noted with concern. The report 
however warns against concluding that because of low voter turnout and low 
membership in political parties, young people are not interested in the 
political future of their societies. It profiles the importance of student 
organisations, issue-based networks and organisations, and the role played 
by national youth councils in ensuring the continued mobilisation of young 
people. 

Youth at risk 

The majority of the world's young people with support from family, school, 
community and peers eventually find a meaningful place in society as young 
adults, having managed the transition from protected childhood to 
independent adulthood. However, the report notes that the stage of youth for 
every generation is also a stage of transitional risk 
behaviour -delinquency, sexual experimentation, experimentation with harmful 
substances and various forms of peer pressure. 

As young people are a generally healthy segment of the population, their 
health needs have been overlooked. The HIV and AIDS pandemic has radically 
changed this, affecting young people more than any other segment of the 
world's population. 

Early pregnancy in most part of the globe has declined, with young people 
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reaching puberty at earlier stages and marrying later. However, teenage 
parenthood remains a major concern, because of the health risk for both 
mother and child, and the impact on girls' education and prospects. 

The report raises concerns about the high levels of smoking among youth, 
with tobacco use being one of the chief preventable causes of death in the 
world. Alcohol abuse and other harmful drugs are also singled out, with the 
growth of synthetic drugs since 1995 becoming an issue. While, 
statistically, young people constitute the most criminally active segment of 
the population, young people are also disproportionately the victims of 
crime and violence. 

In concluding, the report notes that "while some progress has been achieved 
[over the last decade] in a number of priority areas, the current generation 
of young people is facing even more complex challenges than the previous 
generation". 

Although youth is increasingly being included as a priority target group in 
national economic and development planning, this is not the same as 
mainstreaming youth issues. The report indicates that the countries of the 
world have failed to effectively and systematically integrate issues of 
young people. Programmes to address issues of young people are still 
add-ons, pilots or on such a small scale that they hardly make a dent. 

The report reiterates the need for integrated and holistic youth policies, 
political commitment, and the need for continuous evaluation of national 
youth policies. It notes the need for better measurements on the impact of 
national policies on young people, and suggests a youth development index, 
that could be used by governments and the international community to measure 
progress to improve the situation of young people by 2015. 

MORE INFORMATION: 

Umrabulo 23 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/pubs/umrabulo/umrabulo23/challenges.html 

YOUTH AND POLITICS IN SA 

Redefining political engagement 

Far from being politically apathetic, as is often claimed, South Africa's 
youth are redefining the way they engage in struggle in a democratic 
society. In an article in the most recent edition of Umrabulo, it is argued 
that the new generations have placed politics in the centre of a new youth 
culture, which has emerged in the context of the victory of the liberation 
struggle, and which has transformed the nature of liberation politics and 
black assertion in the democratic era. 

While the youth movement stood at the forefront of political engagement in 
the struggle against apartheid, why in the democratic order are the youth 
often believed to be disengaged from political institutions? Youth 
disengagement from democratic institutions is sometimes explained by 
invoking a powerful myth: that the youth are apathetic. 

While youth were regarded as the most politically engaged detachment of the 
revolution in the apartheid era, they have, on the terrain of democratic 
politics, become among the most disengaged. The evidence pointing in this 
direction is considerable. 
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Since the social ferment of the late 1980s and early 1990s youth membership 
of public organisations has declined substantially. In 1992, 15% of youth in 
a survey said they belonged to a political organisation, 17% said they 
belonged to a youth organisation and 5% a civic. In 2000 only 4% said they 
belonged to a political organisation, 7% to a youth organisation and 1 % to a 
civic. In 2000, over half of all youth surveyed said they belonged to no 
organisation. 

Youth disengagement from the new institutions of democracy compared with 
older age groups is also apparent in the voter registration figures. At the 
time of the 1999 election only 77% of those in their twenties were 
registered to vote, whereas more than 95% of those over 40 were registered. 
By the 2004 elections, only 50% of those between the age of 18 and 25 were 
registered. Put differently, while census 2001 estimated that people aged 
18-35 constituted 52% of the voting age population, only 44% of registered 
voters were in this age group at the time of the 2004 election. 

Low levels of youth participation in democratic politics are not a uniquely 
South African phenomenon. Youth 'apathy' is common feature of so-called 
'mature' democracies. This is typically expressed in low levels of voter 
turnout among the youth. A study of youth voter participation conducted in 
western Europe in the 1990s found that: "Turnout [of registered voters] is 
usually low amongst the youngest age category (80%), then increases more or 
less pronouncedly as electors approach middle age, reaches the highest 
levels of participation amongst people between 60 and 69 years of age 
(around 93%), and finally decreases slightly to around 90% for the oldest 
age group." 

Global trends are relevant to South Africa. But the reasons for youth 
disengagement from formal politics in South Africa cannot be read from an 
international barometer. 

The democratic order defined new methods of engagement that the youth (along 
with the rest of the democratic movement) were not familiar with. Democratic 
political engagement required precisely the skills and tools that the youth 
in particular lacked. Whereas workers had a long organisational memory of 
negotiation and democratic engagement, youth organisations had to 
fundamentally change in order to adapt to the new circumstances. Whereas 
gender activists were united across the divisions of apartheid society by 
the common creed of feminism, the youth were as divided (if not more so) by 
the lines of apartheid society. 

Some have argued the youth were consciously demobilised by the leadership of 
the democratic movement. The message was no longer "youth to the 
frontlines", it was rather "go back to school". But the movement failed to 
articulate other forms of political mobilisation that could channel the 
energies of youth in the direction of democratic engagement, and realise the 
potential of the energy and commitment of our young people. 

The myth of apathy 

Yet public opinion research consistently provides evidence to refute the 
view that the youth are politically apathetic. A host of surveys find that 
youth are the most interested in politics and elections, are most satisfied 
with process of change, are most optimistic about the future, and are most 
supportive of the liberation movement. 

One study found that: "Although young people may not be politically active 
to the extent their predecessors were, they remain politically aware and 
engaged. Asked a series of questions about the extent to which politics was 
seen as a waste of time or a civic duty, youth were least likely ( 10%) to 
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agree that politics was a waste of time. They were most likely (at 38%) to 
agree that it is very important to keep in touch with politics, while the 
remaining 52% felt that while politics was unpleasant it was important to 
stay in touch ... [Only] 7% of youth agreed that voting is a waste of time 
compared with twice that number of respondents aged above 50." 

More recently, an SABC/Markinor Opinion poll (2003) asked more than 3,500 
respondents if they were interested in politics: "With regard to age, the 
interest among different age groups was almost on a par with 64 % of 18-24 
year olds and 65% of 25-34 year olds reporting being 'very' or 'somewhat' 
interested. The generation who were teenagers and young adults in the 
tumultuous mid-seventies and early eighties (the 35-49 year olds) were the 
least interested in politics." 

This survey indicates that it is not the 'born frees' who are politically 
apathetic. Rather it is the 'young lions' of yesteryear, the generation that 
cut their political teeth in the late 1970s, who are the most apathetic age 
group in today's South Africa. 

In the absence of an exit poll, it is impossible to scientifically estimate 
the turnout of youth in the 2004 elections. However, anecdotal evidence 
suggests that a large number of youth did participate in the election, in 
contrast to the predictions of some analysts. Although disengaged from many 
of the democratic institutions created, it is not that youth are not 
interested in politics, but rather that the institutions of democracy are 
failing to engage them. 

Youth culture 

Today's youth culture is much maligned in society in general as being 
self-centred as opposed to community oriented, dominated by foreign 
influence, apolitical and disrespectful of authority. The 'born frees' are 
regarded as unworthy heirs to the legacy of the 'young lions'. Kwaito music 
is said to epitomise these tendencies. 

In fact, the vast majority of the 'Kwaito generation', while obviously not 
as politicised as the youth of the 1970s and 1980s, are highly conscious of 
their identity as black people living in a society that has not yet achieved 
non-racialism, and they are generally sympathetic to the project of 
progressive transformation. But in a context where politics ignores and 
excludes the youth, new generations have sought other means to express 
energy and idealism. This has led to a renaissance of youth culture not 
witnessed since the days of Sophiatown. 

Kwaito music, house, hip-hop and reggae form a single cultural milieu among 
South African youth, and are a fertile expression of a truly South African, 
non-racial culture. While strongly asserting African and black identity, it 
is a fundamentally non-racial movement, and draws in large numbers of youth 
from all national minorities. As a direct consequence of the democratic 
victories of the last decade this is the social context in which a new 
subjective non-racialism is emerging. 

Anyone familiar with the lyrics and symbolism of the emerging black youth 
culture in South Africa cannot but be struck by the extent to which politics 
of the liberation struggle and the discourse of emancipation have been 
reinvented by new generations. The youth are giving new meaning to the 
politics of their mothers and fathers and are creating a new politics of 
human liberation that is entirely appropriate to the democratic order. 

It is necessary to ask not why the youth have disengaged from political and 
social movements, by why political and social movements have become 
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disengaged from the youth. It is political movements that have consistently 
failed to communicate to youth and address their concerns. It is this that 
lies at the root of youth disengagement rather than the erroneous idea that 
the youth are politically apathetic. 

MORE INFORMATION: 

Umrabulo 23 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/pubs/umrabulo/umrabulo23/youth-politics.html 

This issue of ANC Today is available from the ANC web site at: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/2005/at24.htm 

To receive ANC Today free of charge by e-mail each week go to: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/subscribe.html 

To unsubscribe yourself from the ANC Today mailing list go to: 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 
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LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

Pax Africana - dream or reality? 

As this edition of ANC TODAY goes to press, the Pan African Parliament (PAP) 
is holding its third session at its seat in Midrand, Gauteng. We would like 
to take this opportunity warmly to welcome back to our country, and their 
permanent home, Africa's parliamentarians, and wish them success in their 
important work. 

The convening of this regular session of PAP confirms the determination of 
the peoples of Africa to promote and achieve the unity of our continent. To 
realise these goals, the PAP, made up of representatives elected by the 
African masses, will discuss a number of the important pan-African issues of 
the day, consistent with its mandate to help determine the African agenda. 

As the PAP meets, at least three important events will take place on our 
continent in which undoubtedly Africa's parliamentarians will be intensely 
interested, consistent with their mandate to contribute to Africa's 
renaissance. 

One of these important events is the Parliamentary Elections in Zimbabwe, 
which were held on 31 March. 

The second is the Summit Meeting of the leaders of Cote d'Ivoire, which will 
start in our capital city, Tshwane, on 3 April. 

The third is the initiation of the training programme in our country for 
representatives of the leadership from Southern Sudan, which is preparing 
itself to assume governmental positions both in the South and in Sudan as a 
whole. The delegation includes an important component of women, who are 
correctly concerned that the Sudanese peace process should also focus on the 
central goal of the emancipation of the Sudanese women. 

What distinguishes all these important events is that developments in 
Zimbabwe, Cote d'Ivoire and Sudan have, for some years now, raised issues 
that transcend the borders of these countries and therefore stand at the 
centre of the continuing struggle of our continent to achieve its renewal. 

As our continent has battled effectively to respond to the developments in 
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these sister African countries, the peoples of Africa have come face to face 
with the reality that we still have the task to win our right to determine 
our own future, even though we had thought that our accession to 
independence from the 1950s onwards guaranteed us our right to 
self-determination. 

Hopefully the PAP will take advantage of the currency of all these matters 
to discuss them, and publicly state its views concerning these issues, which 
will also be informed by the report of the PAP delegation that visited 
Darfur in Sudan. All this will help to provide the necessary leadership to 
our governments and the African masses with regard to matters that, 
inevitably, will help to shape the future of our continent for some time to 
come. 

To add to the matters we have raised, we should perhaps also mention the 
controversy surrounding an important African and world leader, the UN 
Secretary General, Kofi Annan. This has arisen from the serious questions 
about moral integrity in the conduct of global affairs that have been raised 
concerning the UN Iraq oil-for-food programme. 

In particular, we must take note of the fact that in a report tabled in New 
York as the PAP began its current sitting, the Paul Volcker investigation 
into this programme cleared the Secretary General of any unethical conduct. 
However, it seems that the pressure from some international circles to 
compel Kofi Annan to resign his position as the Secretary General of the UN 
has not diminished. 

When journalists asked him whether he would resign his position, regardless 
of the findings of the Volcker investigation, Kofi Annan resorted to a 
colloquialism and replied - "hell no!" 

The proceedings concerning the future of the UN Secretary General have posed 
the challenge to all of us as Africans whether we too, despite our poverty, 
have the courage to say "hell no!", when others more powerful than we are, 
taking advantage of our weakness, seek to instruct us how we should think, 
speak and behave, regardless of the dictates of our principles, our 
consciences, our best interests, our knowledge, and our dignity as human 
beings. 

It would seem appropriate and timely that the PAP should consider the "Annan 
affair" and hopefully add its voice to that of the AU Assembly and others 
who have said that the eminent African, Kofi Annan, should be allowed to 
serve his full term as UN Secretary General, to help implement the 
critically important UN transformation process he is leading. This includes 
the elevation of the challenge of African development to a higher position 
on the global agenda. In this regard, the PAP and Africa as a whole may have 
to answer the question whether we as Africans have the courage also to 
say -"hell no!" to those who think otherwise. 

The crisis in Cote d'Ivoire has imposed an obligation on the PAP and the 
rest of our continent to answer a number of questions that are of 
fundamental importance to the future of our continent. These include: 

* what must we do to ensure stability, democracy and inclusive political, 
economic and social systems in multi-ethnic, multi-cultural and multi-faith 
African societies?; 
* what conflict resolution mechanisms should we put in place so that 
competing interests in our diverse societies do not lead to violent conflict 
and instability?; 
* given the long-standing continental decision to respect the colonial 
boundaries we inherited, how should we manage the reality that since these 
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political boundaries divide families and entire communities, so that they do 
not become a factor of conflict and instability?; 
* how should we design our political systems to obviate the possibility of 
resort to undemocratic means to gain political power, or resolve disputes, 
including the use of violent means and resort to coups d'etat?; and, 
* what mechanisms and procedures should we put in place to ensure that the 
African Union is able to assist all member states of the Union to honour 
their obligations as defined in the Constitutive Act of the African Union 
and the Conventions and Protocols approved by the Union? 

Similarly, the events in Zimbabwe have imposed an obligation on the PAP and 
the rest of our continent to answer a number of questions that are of 
fundamental importance to the future of our continent. These include: 

* what should we do to complete the anti-colonial revolution by eradicating 
all vestiges of the legacy of colonialism, including the repudiation of 
nee-colonialism?; 
* what are the appropriate socio-economic programmes we should adopt to 
ensure the sustained and sustainable development of our societies within the 
context of NEPAD and the process of globalisation?; and, 
* how should we manage the political evolution in our countries so that we 
guarantee democratic practice even as this natural evolutionary process 
leads to the emergence of a number of competing political parties and 
organised interest groups? 

An account of the recent histories of Zimbabwe and Cote d'Ivoire would make 
it obvious why we use the experience in these sister countries (and Sudan), 
to draw the conclusion that all the questions we have listed above are "of 
fundamental importance to the future of our continent". 

Our continent is faced with the critical challenge to achieve the goal we 
have set ourselves to ensure that the 21st stands out as the African 
Century. To realise this goal, we must successfully address a number of 
serious issues that help to define our continent, with which we are all 
familiar. Even a cursory reading of the Constitutive Act (CA) of the African 
Union would show what our continent thinks these issues are. 

The CA identifies democracy, human rights and good governance as one of our 
core challenges. Specifically, it says that our continent is "determined to 
promote and protect human and peoples' rights, consolidate democratic 
institutions and culture, and ... ensure good governance and the rule of law". 

In this context, the CA also commits Africa to two other related objectives. 
It says that our continent is committed to "respect for the sanctity of 
human life, condemnation and rejection of impunity and political 
assassination, acts of terrorism and subversive activities". It goes further 
to pledge "condemnation and rejection of unconstitutional changes of 
governments". 

Intent to ensure that we achieve peace and stability throughout Africa, the 
CA commits all of us to the "peaceful resolution of disputes among Member 
States of the Union ... , prohibition of the use of force or threat to use 
force among Member States of the Union". 

Most important, it also asserts "the right of the Union to intervene in a 
Member State pursuant to a decision of the Assembly in respect of grave 
circumstances, namely war crimes, genocide and crimes against humanity". It 
also grants "the right of Member States to request intervention from the 
Union in order to restore peace and security". 

Similarly, it draws attention to the task we all face to fight and defeat 
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poverty and underdevelopment throughout Africa. It therefore says that we 
must "promote sustainable development at the economic, social and cultural 
levels as well as the integration of the African economies". 

Among other things, 1n this regard, it says the Union must "promote 
cooperation in all fields of human activity to raise the living standards of 
African peoples", as well as "establish the necessary conditions which will 
enable the continent to play its rightful role in the global economy and in 
international negotiations". 

The CA also addresses another important matter, namely an explanation of the 
continental unity we seek. As we would all expect, it speaks of the "noble 
ideals which guided the founding fathers of our Continental Organisation and 
generations of Pan-Africanists in their determination to promote unity, 
solidarity, cohesion and cooperation among the peoples of Africa and African 
States". 

But the CA also addresses the challenge of African unity at the national 
level. It therefore says our Union is "guided by our common vision of a 
united and strong Africa and by the need to build a partnership between 
governments and all segments of civil society, in particular women, youth 
and the private sector in order to strengthen solidarity and cohesion among 
our peoples". 

This objective, which focuses of the important issue of national unity, or a 
new national partnership for development, the foundation and starting point 
of NEPAD, makes a critical statement about Africa's fundamental challenges. 

That statement says that these challenges are of such a nature that they 
require the united response of the peoples of Africa within and between 
countries. It asserts the determination that so fundamental are these 
problems to the lives of the African masses, that they require a united and 
non-partisan engagement. 

This means that we must strive to develop the national and continental 
consensus which will ensure that we actually succeed to make the historic 
progress we seek. This is as relevant to Zimbabwe, Cote d'Ivoire and Sudan, 
as it is to our country. 

The New Partnership for Africa's Development (NEPAD), the development 
programme of the AU, and the African Peer Review Mechanism, are based 
exactly on all the aims and objectives contained in the Constitutive Act of 
the African Union that we have detailed. 

Similarly, the PAP was founded on the basis of the same principles and 
goals. The CA provides for the PAP to be established "to ensure the full 
participation of African peoples in the development and economic integration 
of the continent". 

Inevitably, therefore, even during its current sitting, the agenda of the 
PAP will be informed by the principles and goals contained in the CA 
Consideration of the issues of Cote d'Ivoire, Zimbabwe and Sudan would 
enable the PAP practically to apply these principles to the concrete and 
pressing circumstances relating to these sister countries. 

By so doing, the PAP would make an important contribution to the 
transformation of the CA and other policy statements of the AU into living 
documents. It would ensure that the AU achieves its objective of practically 
establishing itself as a decisive instrument for our continental integration 
and unity, impacting on the policies and programmes of all AU Member States. 
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Perhaps the most challenging task posed by the establishment of the AU and 
the initiation of NEPAD is the requirement that, at last, as Africans, we 
must take full responsibility for our destiny. In this regard, the CA even 
includes the pursuit of the goal of self-reliance. 

Practically, this means that as it strives to implement its mandate "to 
ensure the full participation of African peoples in the development" of 
Africa, the PAP must help us to ensure that Africa acts to solve Africa's 
problems. In any case such solutions can only be stable and lasting if they 
genuinely express the conscious will of the peoples of Africa. 

This also means that as we proceed in this manner, we should also strengthen 
the new partnership of equality, shared interest and mutual respect that 
must underline our cooperation with the rest of the world, which will enable 
us to achieve the goal stated in the CA of "establish(ing) the necessary 
conditions which (will) enable the continent to play its rightful role in 
the global economy and in international negotiations". Self-reliance does 
not mean that we should cut ourselves off from the rest of the world, or 
treat the rest of humanity as our adversaries or enemies. 

What it means, however, is that we should fight to assert our right to 
determine the future of our countries and continent, insisting on our right 
as Africans to decide the future of the unique and only common home of all A 
fricans, Africa. 

The people of Zimbabwe have just exercised their right to choose their 
elected national representatives. The leaders of the people of Cote d'Ivoire 
will meet in our country, hopefully to take the necessary decisions that 
will end the crisis in their country, in the interest of the masses of the 
lvorian people. 

In both instances it is important that the leaders and peoples of these 
countries (and Sudan), should respect their national obligations as Member 
States of the African Union, and honour the commitments contained in the CA. 

But it is equally important that the PAP, and the African Union as a whole, 
should defend the right of the peoples of these countries, acting as members 
of the AU, to exercise their right to self-determination. To give birth to 
the new Africa of our dreams, we must have the courage to say "hell no!" to 
any intervention that seeks to compromise our possibility to determine the 
future of our countries and continent. 

Democracy, development and unity in Africa, and the realisation of the goal 
of an African Century depend on the achievement of real peace and stability 
in all our countries. This can only come about as a result of our sovereign 
and purposeful actions as Africans. Only when we accomplish this will a 
meaningful Pax Africana become reality rather than a dream. 

Thabo Mbeki 

ZIMBABWE ELECTIONS 

Let the voice of the people be heard 

During the last few weeks various commentators, in South Africa and 
internationally, have written about various obstacles - both real and 
imagined - that may have prevented the people of Zimbabwe from freely 
exercising their vote in this week's parliamentary elections. 
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But amid all these comments, none has drawn attention to one significant 
obstacle to the voice of the Zimbabwean people being heard - an intensive 
international 'campaign' to firmly establish the view that these elections 
were irredeemably unfree and unfair. 

Largely conducted through local and international media, this effort has 
sought to convince the international public that - regardless of the actual 
situation - the people of Zimbabwe were not able to freely express 
themselves in the poll. 

Far from being a sincere effort to provide accurate information about the 
conditions for a free poll in Zimbabwe, this effort has sought to prejudge 
the legitimacy of the election, consistently asserting that a free election 
was impossible. 

A number of election observer missions, from this country and others, have 
been in Zimbabwe for some weeks monitoring preparations for the election, 
including the campaigning by the various parties and candidates. Once these 
missions complete their work and publish their reports it should be possible 
to gain a better sense of how the election was conducted and the extent to 
which its outcome can be truly said to reflect the will of the Zimbabwean 
people. 

Yet while election observer missions are important, particularly for 
countries that seek first-hand insight into the process, the legitimacy of 
these elections ultimately rests on the extent to which the people of 
Zimbabwe accept their outcome and consider those MPs who will take up seats 
in the new parliament as their true representatives. 

On Thursday, 31 March Zimbabweans turned out in large numbers to vote, many 
standing in long queues from early in the morning. Initial reports indicated 
the voting took place without major incident. Yet, if the views expressed on 
behalf of the 'unfree campaign' were to be believed, these voters should not 
have bothered. 

A recent front-page article in the international magazine, 'Newsweek', 
entitled 'A Despot Clings to Power', is one of many that has claimed - prior 
even to voting - that the election would not be free or fair. It was 
"virtually a foregone conclusion" that fraud similar to the reported 
"voting-rigging" in the 2000 and 2002 elections would take place again, it 
said. 

'The Economist' of 26 March , in an article entitled 'Robert Mugabe is 
poised to rig a general election once again', said "There has been less 
violence than there was in the run-up to the poll five years ago, but there 
is no chance that the one on March 31st will be free or fair". 

With well-respected international news magazines having declared it a 
"foregone conclusion" that the vote would be fraudulent, and that there was 
"no chance" of a free election, why did all those Zimbabwean voters bother 
to turn out at the polls? 

Perhaps it is because they wanted to give the democratic process an 
opportunity to succeed. Perhaps it is because, unlike the many commentators 
who have their own political agendas to pursue, the people of Zimbabwe want 
an opportunity to elect their own leaders. 

Such public commentary should not be confused with honest, accurate election 
reporting, which provides factual information about the election campaign 
and process, including providing important information about any 
irregularities or instances of violence or intimidation. In any election, in 
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any country, such reporting makes an important contribution to ensuring 
conditions exist for a free and fair process. It also informs people's 
understanding of the integrity of the electoral process. 

Yet the bulk of media coverage of the Zimbabwean election and related 
commentaries - at least in South African media - has not focused as much on 
the actual events in the country as it has on the message that the elections 
will be unavoidably illegitimate. 

This is unfortunate for a number of reasons. Firstly, it creates the 
possibility that the gulf between perception and reality will become so vast 
that it cannot be bridged. The broad public perception about the Zimbabwean 
election may end up being so far removed from the reality that it is 
impossible for people to construct an informed understanding of the 
situation in Zimbabwe. 

Secondly, and more importantly, it disempowers the Zimbabwean people, by not 
even allowing for the possibility that they would freely express themselves 
in this week's elections, and that this expression would be reflected in the 
election results. It denies them the possibility - at least in the eyes of 
international opinion - of electing MPs who truly reflect their needs and 
aspirations. 

The people of Zimbabwe deserve an opportunity to express themselves at the 
polls and for their wishes to be reflected in the outcome of the election. 
It may be days - or even longer - before we know whether or not they got 
that opportunity. It may yet be some time before it is possible to assess, 
on the balance of available evidence, whether or not these elections were 
indeed free and fair. 

Yet all those who support the democratic and sovereign right of the 
Zimbabwean people to elect their own government should not deny them the 
possibility of freely electing their national parliamentarians. They should 
reject the efforts of those who have predetermined that these elections can 
be nothing but illegitimate. 

AIDS PROGRAMME 

Government meets targets for AIDS plan implementation 

Government has met its target in the implementation of the Comprehensive 
Plan for Management, Care and Treatment of HIV and AIDS for the latest 
financial year, the health department reported this week. 

In ANC TODAY Vol 3 No 32 we reported on the adoption by cabinet of measures 
to enhance government's HIV and AIDS programme. To keep readers informed of 
developments, we publish in full below the contents of the department's 
statement 

"The Department of Health has met its target in the implementation of the 
Comprehensive Plan for Management, Care and Treatment of HIV and AIDS for 
the financial year ending 31 March 2005. 

"The Department had a target of establishing at least one service point for 
AIDS related care and treatment in all of the 53 districts in the country 
before the end of March 2005. 

"In pursuing this goal, the Department initiated an accreditation process 
aimed at strengthening the health system by evaluating the capacity of 
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health facilities to provide quality health services including effective 
screening, diagnosis, treatment and monitoring of safety of people living 
with HIV and AIDS. The health facilities that are eligible to provide 
antiretroviral drugs are certified through this process. This approach was 
necessary because of the complexity of the programme to administer in 
particular antiretroviral drugs safely and effectively. 

"The national accreditation team visited various hospitals across the 
country to establish if they met the requirements for the provision of 
quality health services. The facilities that did not meet the requirements 
were assisted by the Department of Health to develop urgent action plans to 
address their deficiencies. The facilities were only accredited after the 
accreditation team conducted follow up visits to verify if the identified 
service delivery challenges had been adequately addressed. 

"On 30 March the national accreditation team visited and accredited Kuruman 
Hospital in Kgalagadi district (Northern Cape), which was the last district 
without an HIV and AIDS service point. Kgalagadi district is one of the 13 
most impoverished districts in the country identified as nodal points for 
the Integrated Sustainable Rural Development Programme. 

"The Minister of Health, Dr Manto Tshabalala-Msimang, said she was delighted 
that her Department has been able to achieve the goal it set for itself. 
'Although it has not been easy, the accreditation process has been a 
valuable process in ensuring that there is an equitable distribution of 
services across the country right from the beginning of implementation of 
this programme,' said Minister Tshabalala-Msimang. 

"The accreditation process also assisted the Department in identifying the 
challenges in the health system and problems facing health facilities in 
various settings. Some of the common challenges highlighted by this process 
are: 

* Shortage of critical personnel including doctors, pharmacists and 
dieticians, 
* Lack of appropriate accommodation particularly for confidential 
consultation, 
* Longer turn around times for laboratory results, 
* Lack of adequate and safe 
storage for medicines and consumables like nutritional supplements, 
* Lack of training in AIDS related treatment across various health 
professions. 

"Significant efforts have been made to address the challenges of 
implementation and strengthen the overall health system. Two hundred and 
fifty laboratories have been certified to provide laboratory support to the 
programme and three pharmacovigilance centres have been established to 
monitor and investigate adverse reaction to treatment. 

"More than 1,060 health professionals have been recruited to support the 
programme and more than 7,600 health personnel has been trained on the 
management, care and treatment of HIV and AIDS. 

"The tender for the supply of antiretroviral drugs was awarded to seven 
successful pharmaceutical companies earlier this month and all accredited 
facilities have adequate supply of antiretroviral drugs. The tender for 
inventory management and tracker system is being evaluated 

"Patients tested positive for TB and/or HIV are assessed for their 
nutritional needs and those who qualify are given nutritional supplements 
and multivitamins. 
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"Nationally agreed form for collecting data is being implemented in all 
sites. Customisation of existing information system to allow for tracking of 
patients between facilities and provinces is being piloted in KwaZulu-Natal 
and Mpumalanga. This Patient Information System should allow for easy access 
to programme indicators like number of patients, laboratory specimen details 
and other clinical details of patients. About 370 officials are expected to 
be trained on monitoring and evaluation to improve collection and flow of 
quality data. 

"Minister Tshabalala-Msimang and officials in the Department of Health will 
be visiting the accredited facilities to establish the quality of service 
being provided and address the challenges that may be undermining quality se 
rvice delivery on the ground. 

This issue of ANC Today is available from the ANC web site at: 
http://www.anc.org .za/ancdocs/anctoday/2005/at13. htm 

To receive ANC Today free of charge by e-mail each week go to: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/subscribe.html 

To unsubscribe yourself from the ANC Today mailing list go to: 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 
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LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

Remember Mahlangu: say no to the parasites! 

Two days before the publication of this edition of ANC TODAY, on 6 April, 
the media published horrifying stories of massive fraud. One newspaper led 
with the headline "Billions 'stolen' from the poor". The front page story 
was sub-titled "37 000 civil servants fingered in grant scam, 'major arrests 
imminent'." 

CLASS No 

On the same day, 6 April, we observed the 26th anniversary of the execution 
of the outstanding young patriot, Solomon Kalushi Mahlangu, who was hanged 
in Pretoria Central Prison in 1979. As far as we can determine, most of the 
media did not comment on this anniversary, which was and is being marked by 
our movement in various public activities, under the leadership of the ANC 
Youth League. 

The media story was based on comments made by our Minister of Social 
Development, Zola Skweyiya, when he spoke in Parliament on 5 April, during 
the debate of his departmental Budget Vote. What he said fully justified the 
prominence the media gave to the story of the "grant scam". 

Reflecting on the tasks of his Ministry and Department, he said, among other 
things: "All our efforts are geared towards ensuring that we care for all 
our people and restore dignity to them. That is why in 2000, we presented to 
this house the norms and standards for social assistance social delivery ... 
I am pleased to announce that in a number of areas we have improved the 
capacity of the grants system to ensure that the right person receives the 
right grant amount, in a manner that respects their dignity ... Budget Vote 18 
of the Department of Social Development is an indication that the democratic 
state will not walk away from its obligations to come to the aid of poor and 
vulnerable people in our country." 

Earlier in his address, he said: "As announced by the President in the State 
of the Nation Address, over nine million South Africans receive social 
grants, thus ensuring direct income support and social protection to 
millions who otherwise would have continued to be marginalised. The vast 
majority of the beneficiaries of social grants are children. Numerous 
research studies have confirmed the poverty alleviation impact of these 
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measures." 

Correctly, during the year of the 50th Anniversary of the Freedom Charter, 
he drew attention to the direct relevance of the objectives contained in the 
Charter to the work of the Ministry and Department of Social Development In 
this regard he said: "Eleven years after the inauguration of our democratic 
dispensation, we have achieved much in ensuring that the fundamental 
principles set out in the Freedom Charter become a reality for our people. 
To achieve this goal, in particular the provision of 'security and comfort 
for all', my Department followed a path that sought to ensure the provision 
of comprehensive social protection services against vulnerability and 
poverty to as many deserving people as possible." 

With all this serving as a backdrop, he then drew attention to the terrible 
story subsequently reported by the media on 6 April, Solomon Mahlangu Day. 
He said: 

"The integrity of our grants administration system is a critical success 
factor. As a step in improving this integrity, in December 2004, government 
offered indemnity to all those illegally accessing social grants. Over 
30,000 people have used the opportunity and have come forward to request 
that we stop the payment of grants that they are not eligible for. If all 
the current applications are granted, it will translate into a savings of no 
less than R12 million per month and over R446 million over the MTEF [Medium 
Term Expenditure Framework] period. Savings to this tune could result in an 
additional 66,000 children receiving the Child Support Grant per month. 

"I have to emphasise that we are not satisfied with the results of the 
campaign. More people should have come forward. For those people who have 
not heeded the call to voluntarily come forward, we will now be enforcing 
the law. We are currently doing this with the public servants and syndicates 
behind much of the fraud ... 

"The government's resolve to uproot all the fraud and corruption in our 
programme of social assistance is unwavering. Already we have the names of 
over 37,000 people who are being or will be investigated. In addition to 
investigations into current fraudulent activities, we will continue to 
enhance our fraud prevention and detection capacities by deploying the 
necessary expertise." 

The figures mentioned by Minister Skweyiya concerning those who have applied 
to be removed from the lists of those receiving grants, as well as those 
being investigated with a view to possible prosecution, paint an extremely 
worrying picture of anti-people practices that we must root out. 

Consistent with the very essence of the character of our movement, Zola 
Skweyiya pointed to the people-centred objectives of our social development 
policies, which include the system of social welfare grants. 

He was therefore correct to draw attention to such objectives as "car(ing) 
for all our people and restor(ing) dignity to them", honouring our 
"obligations to come to the aid of poor and vulnerable people in our 
country" through the "provision of comprehensive social protection services 
against vulnerability and poverty to as many deserving people as possible", 
thus providing "protection to millions who otherwise would have continued to 
be marginalised." 

All of us are very familiar with the endemic poverty that continues to 
afflict millions of our people. We know what the colonial and apartheid 
systems did deliberately to impoverish the masses of the black people to 
create the best possible conditions for the enrichment of the white 

Page 2 j 



I Logavinogarie Reddy - ANC Today 8 April 2004 

minority. 

That process began with the land dispossession of the Khoi people, which 
started a mere few years after the Dutch settlers under the leadership of 
Jan van Riebeeck, arrived at the Cape Peninsula on 6 April 1652. It should 
therefore come as no surprise that 11 years after our liberation, we are 
still faced with the grave crisis of entrenched poverty that affects many of 
our people. 

The system of white minority rule constituted systematic denial of the 
dignity of the black people. Outraged, in the end, the world community 
categorised and denounced white minority domination in our country, then 
expressed through the apartheid system, as a crime against humanity. 

The denial of the dignity of the black people did not only emanate from the 
racism practised by our oppressors and their treatment of the majority as 
sub-humans. Their absolute deprivation, imposing on these masses the most 
desperate socio-economic conditions, was itself central to the denial of the 
dignity of the masses of our people. 

Inherently, poverty demeans all those it affects, and diminishes their 
humanity. It forces ordinary decent folk to go out into the streets to beg. 
It forces proud women to sell their bodies merely to get a meal. It obliges 
people to rob and steal and even to kill, just to provide a plate of food 
for their families. Poverty constitutes a sustained assault on the dignity 
that is a fundamental human right, the inalienable right of every human 
being. 

The victory we scored on 27 April 1994 gave us the possibility to restore 
the dignity of all our people. It meant that we would, for all time, end the 
insult and crime of white supremacy. It meant that we would now have the 
possibility to wage a determined struggle against poverty, secure a better 
life for all our people, and restore their dignity. 

For this reason, we ensured that we used our First Decade of Liberation to 
focus on the central struggle against poverty. This has affected all 
elements of our policies and programmes. We have created the basis for us to 
make even bigger advances against poverty during our Second Decade of 
Liberation. 

Already our 2002 51st National Conference, held at Stellenbosch University, 
resolved that essentially we had laid the policy and legislative basis for 
the fundamental social transformation of our country. It resolved that our 
central task is to build the capacity practically to achieve the objectives 
our movement had set, which had already been translated into law as well as 
our government's policies and programmes. 

It resolved that implementation should be the key area of focus. Thi~ 
reflected the determination of our movement rapidly to meet the goals 

~ contained in our programme for reconstruction and development, including the 
eradication of poverty. 

Everything we have said points to the seriousness with which we must respond 
to the information released by Minister Zola Skweyiya. Those responsible for 
the theft of grants meant to help restore the dignity of millions of our 
people, including children, stand guilty of a heinous crime against the 
people. What they are doing constitutes a serious challenge to the goals of 
achieving a better life for all and building a humane society. 

Their activities reflect a social cancer that affects all societies, 
including ours. In our situation, it is clear that there are some people who 
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are determined to continue the corrupt practices that were a feature of the 
apartheid system, to enrich themselves at the expense of the people. 

It is also clear that there are others who believe that our liberation and 
the establishment of the democratic order have opened the doors for them 
similarly to engage in corrupt practices, again to enrich themselves at the 
expense of the people. In particular, some of these are quite ready to abuse 
their positions of authority within the state machinery to achieve their 
criminal objectives, which are opposed to the advancement of the most sacred 
interests of the people. 

In this regard we must state the matter firmly that these are parasites who 
are waging a war against the people. It is the task of all our members and 
supporters and all the structures of our movement to declare war against 
these parasites. 

This means that through our practical actions, we must make the clear 
statement that we have joined the war against the parasites, and that to be 
a member of Congress means to be a militant fighter against corruption and 
the theft of the people's wealth and hopes. Among other things, this imposes 
an immediate obligation on all of us actively to assist the Minister of 
Social Development, Comrade Zola Skweyiya, to unearth and defeat the 
parasites that are robbing the poor of their social grants. 

Solomon Kalushi Mahlangu was only 23 years old when the apartheid hangman 
took his life. Drawn into struggle by the 16 June 1976 student uprising, he 
ultimately went into exile to join Umkhonto we Sizwe. He returned to the 
country as an armed combatant. Forced to fight when he and his comrades were 
unexpectedly confronted by hostile forces, he was wounded and captured. 

Despite his youth, he refused to break under torture. Throughout his trial 
and the period of his imprisonment as the apartheid courts refused him leave 
to appeal against his death sentence, he was not cowed. As the hangman's 
noose was about to encircle his youthful neck, he shouted - Amandla! 

His last words to his mother, Martha Mahlangu, an ordinary working woman, 
the words that have lived long after him, were: "My blood will nourish the 
tree that will bear the fruits of freedom. Tell my people that I love them. 
They must continue the fight." 

In its statement condemning his execution, the ANC said: "Comrade Solomon 
Mahlangu, a young hero of the South African revolutionary struggle, a 
survivor of the Soweto and other massacres perpetrated throughout the 
country by the fascist regime in 1976, a dedicated opponent of racism, 
apartheid and colonial domination, was hanged in Pretoria at 6 a.m. on 
Friday, April 6th, 1979. Solomon Mahlangu's only crime was his deep love for 
his people, his commitment and dedication to the noble ideal of freedom, 
human dignity and happiness of the people." 

As the Youth League, our movement and people marked the 26th anniversary of 
the political murder of this young hero of the South African revolutionary 
struggle, a father of our democracy despite his youth, the media carried 
prominent reports of acts of theft and fraud committed against the people 
whom Solomon Mahlangu loved, for whose human dignity and happiness he 
sacrificed his life, with no expectation of personal reward. 

We must work to ensure that the spirit of Solomon Mahlangu continues to 
define the morality of the cadres and members of our movement. Inspired by 
that noble spirit, they must occupy the forward trenches in the struggle 
against the parasites about whom Zola Skweyiya spoke, and others who abuse 
our freedom to steal from the poor or corrupt our society. 
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Thabo Mbeki 

NUTRITION AND AIDS 

Good nutrition essential to a comprehensive response to AIDS 

The promotion of healthy lifestyles is central to the ANC's programme of 
action because of its integral role in reducing communicable and 
non-communicable diseases and high levels of injuries and violence. 

As we celebrate the 50th anniversary of the Freedom Charter this year, the 
ANC has highlighted some of the key areas that the social sector cluster of 
government should focus on to ensure we realise one of the critical goals of 
that historic document - that there shall be houses, security and comfort. 

Government has launched a healthy lifestyle campaign to address some of 
these areas. The campaign includes promotion of good nutrition, regular 
physical exercise, safe sexual behaviour and interventions aimed at 
decreasing smoking and alcohol and substance abuse. 

This campaign, according to Health Minister Manto Tshabalala-Msimang, 
highlights the need for a paradigm shift in the way we approach the health 
of our population: "We often spend the first part of our lives undermining 
our own health through the way we eat, drink, drive and by smoking and 
engaging in unsafe sex. We thereafter spend the second part of our lives 
trying to manage the negative health consequences of our behaviour through 
costly and complex interventions. We cannot continue on this trajectory of 
destroy and repair, destroy and repair. We need to make the right choices 
about our lives right from the start, as life does not usually give us 
second chances." 

As we intensify the implementation of the healthy lifestyles campaign, the 
country will host an international consultative meeting on Nutrition and HIV 
and AIDS. This meeting, which takes place in Durban on 10-13 April, brings 
together representatives of at least six United Nations agencies and 20 
countries from east and southern Africa. 

The meeting is convened because of the general acknowledgement that medical 
conditions related to AIDS can lower food intake by reducing appetite and 
interfering with the body's ability to absorb food. 

The hosting of this meeting is an important development for South Africa, as 
this country has been at the forefront in ensuring that issues of food 
security in general and good nutrition in particular become an integral part 
of our response to diseases including HIV and AIDS. 

The progress South Africa has made in emphasising this developmental 
approach to health has not been easy. The ANC and government have often been 
criticised for highlighting poverty as the underlying factor in the spread 
of HIV infection and in worsening the impact of AIDS in our society. The 
campaign on nutrition as an important element of our response to HIV and 
AIDS has been a subject of mockery by almost every local newspaper 
cartoonist 

Efforts to encourage people living with HIV to include garlic, ginger, olive 
oil and lemon as part of a balanced diet have been misrepresented as 
"prescribing a concoction that is harmful to people living with HIV and 
AIDS". 
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We had to stand our ground despite a strong lobby against highlighting 
nutrition as an important element of our response to HIV and AIDS. 
Compromise on our developmental agenda was not an option as these are issues 
of life and death for many of our people. 

Good nutrition does indeed assist in strengthening the body and ensuring 
that we are less vulnerable to diseases. Basic science informs us that 
garlic has antibacterial and anti-fungal properties, lemon provides Vitamin 
C, and olive oil is a source of Vitamin A and E All these vitamins are good 
antioxidants. 

Garlic, ginger and lemon are listed among a number of herbal treatments and 
remedies in the guidelines published jointly by the Food and Agriculture 
Organisation and the World Health Organisation in 2003 as dietary 
suggestions for people living with HIV and AIDS. 

In these guidelines, entitled "Living well with HIV [and] AIDS", garlic is 
said to have antibacterial, antiviral and antifungal functions, particularly 
in the gut, intestines, lungs and vagina. It helps against indigestion and 
feeling of weakness. It is good for thrush, throat infections, herpes and 
diarrhoea. 

Ginger is said to also improve digestion, energise, relieve diarrhoea and 
stimulate appetite. It is also suggested for treating common colds, flu and 
nausea. Lemon is listed as an antibacterial and it also improves digestion. 

The guidelines also state that this list of herbal treatments and remedies 
was compiled using knowledge gleaned from experiences of people living with 
HIV and AIDS. Anecdotal evidence suggests that these are experiences of many 
South Africans living with HIV and Al DS as well. 

The Durban meeting on nutrition and HIV and AIDS provides a platform to 
share these experiences, review and disseminate the latest evidence on 
nutrition as part of a comprehensive response to HIV and AIDS. 

This opportunity should also be used to outline South Africa's approach to 
nutrition and why it is necessary to put much emphasis on this intervention 
as part of a developmental agenda, health promotion and response to diseases 
in general. 

The role of nutrition in the promotion of good health in general can no 
longer be disputed. The question that remains is how do we as a country 
respond to our challenges of poor nutrition? How do we incorporate nutrition 
as part of our strategy to create a healthy nation? How do we ensure that 
our people do not succumb to diseases much quicker than other well-nourished 
individuals? 

Government has been attending firstly to the issue of food security in the 
country. This includes food relief, provision of social support, promotion 
of community-based income generating activities and food gardens as well as 
creation of employment opportunities. 

The Department of Health is of the view that the challenge of poor nutrition 
is not only caused by inability to acquire food but also lack of information 
in terms of choices that people have to make within their limited resources. 
The approach of the department therefore has been to ensure that the food 
that can be easily accessed by the majority of the poor is nutritious and 
people are informed of the health benefits of certain products. 

One of the significant steps taken in this regard was to launch a food 
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fortification programme. Through government regulations, all millers are now 
required to add specified amount of vitamins and minerals to all maize meal 
and wheat flour that is produced in this country. Bread and maize meal are 
the most frequently consumed foodstuffs in South Africa and these products 
are therefore the best vehicle to deliver the required micronutrients to 
many people who cannot afford a balanced diet. 

Good nutrition does not only promote good health but it is also a critical 
component of a comprehensive response to diseases. Good nutrition is not a 
substitute for appropriate treatment. It prolongs good health and serves as 
a solid foundation that often determines the success of other interventions. 

Therefore, as people are given medicines to be taken before, with or after 
meals, it is necessary to ensure that people have a nutritious meal to take 
with their medication. 

Nutrition was included as an important element of the Comprehensive HIV and 
AIDS Care, Management and Treatment Plan adopted by Cabinet in November 
2003. The objectives of nutritional therapy within this programme are to: 

* increase macro and micronutrient intake and maintain body weight; 
* improve the functioning of the immune system and the body's ability to 
fight infection and therefore delay progression from HIV infection to the 
development of AIDS defining conditions; 
* improve response to other medical interventions. 

There is general consensus on micronutrients that are likely to be depleted 
in patients with tuberculosis (TB), HIV and AIDS and who do not have 
adequate food intake. As part of the comprehensive plan, patients are 
provided with a supplementary meal and a multivitamin syrup or tablet in 
public health facilities as part of the nutritional care and support package 
for people with TB or HIV and AIDS. The number of beneficiaries of this 
programme was estimated to be 153,000 by the end of February 2005. 

South Africa should look forward to sharing its experiences on integrating 
nutrition into the management of HIV and AIDS at this consultative meeting 
and should discuss with other participants the challenges in this area, 
including the critical issue of infant feeding in the context of HIV and 
AIDS. This gathering should assist in developing strategies that are both 
evidence-based and feasible to help improve the health status of people 
living with HIV and AIDS in East and Southern Africa. 

MORE INFORMATION: 

'Living well with HIV/AIDS', FAO and WHO 
http://www.fao.org/documents/show_cdr.asp?url_file=/DOCREP/005/Y 4168E/Y 4168E00. HTM 

SUDAN <Viewpoint: Iqbal Jhazbhay> 

Renewed possibilities and hope in long walk to peace 

Currently, the first draft of Sudan's new history of political transition is 
in the making. This is the time of newly re-energised possibilities. A 
changing climate is unfolding: from military politics of war embraced by the 
Government of Sudan and the Sudan People's Liberation Movement (SPLM/A), to 
the embrace of the politics of dialogue, negotiation and peace. 

In Sudan's capital, Khartoum, SPLM leader, James Wani, is leading a 
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delegation to begin the long and painful reconciliatory journey with the 
government of Sudan towards implementing the Comprehensive Peace Agreement. 
Africans and the world recently witnessed this peace agreement in the city 
of Nairobi, Kenya. The current peace implementation process starts with the 
interim constitution of Sudan, which needs to be approved by Sudan's 
national parliament and the SPLM's National Liberation Council. 

In South Africa's capital, Tshwane, the SPLM leadership and its cadres, led 
by the Movement's First Vice-Chairman and SPLA chief of staff, this week met 
with South African ministers; representatives of various government 
departments and the University of South Africa; local government mayors and 
the ANC leadership. This wide range of meetings were part of a programme to 
exchange ideas on political transition, constitution making, governance and 
delivery of basic needs to the people. 

President Thabo Mbeki, speaking on 31 December last year at the signing 
ceremony in Nairobi, said the people of Sudan expect the SPLM/A and the 
government of Sudan to build schools, clinics, roads, and work for real 
dialogue among Sudanese. 

This cardinal challenge of delivery of the basic needs to all the people of 
Sudan - in the South, West (including Darfur), Central and East of 
Sudan -was uppermost in the minds of the cadres of the South Sudanese 
leadership who visited South Africa. Equally on their minds and in their 
hearts was the challenge of reconciliation, peace and stability. 

The SPLM/A leadership is acutely aware of the difficult political 
environment for implementation of the peace agreement. They explored, 
therefore, all possible options during their meetings in Tshwane, Nelspruit, 
Johannesburg and Cape Town, to avoid potential sources of failure to Sudan's 
emerging peace and stability. These include the range of militias, factions 
or leaders, who oppose peace and use violence to undermine peace; difficult 
neighbours who assist spoilers and oppose peace (Sudan has nine neighbouring 
countries); and poverty, which make all Sudanese vulnerable to war merchants 
who peddle commodities like timber and gems. 

With Sudan bordering the Democratic Republic of Congo (DRC), South Africa's 
peace initiatives with the African Union (AU) and the United Nations (UN) in 
the Great Lakes area are inter-connected in the consolidated effort to 
promote the delicate peace in the Horn of Africa and Great Lakes regions. 

In this respect, correctly, a number of important international institutions 
have noted that the AU "has been the most proactive international 
institution in seeking an end to the conflict". Indeed, this is in large 
part due to the vision and determination of the AU's Professor Alpha Konare 
to consolidate the African-led agenda. Konare, during his visit to South 
Africa, made time on Sunday to meet with the SPLM/A leadership and its 
cadres, in order to frankly discuss issues of concern and engage the issues 
for implementing the peace agreement. 

African countries have responded well to Professor Alpha Konare's call for 
African troops for the Sudan. South Africa has mobilised police and army 
officers to join the AU's Mission in Sudan (AMIS). The European Union and 
the USA have provided important logistical and financial support to assist 
AMIS to effectively carry out the bulk of its field tasks in Sudan. 

In the context of the progress being made towards peace, the timing of the 
UN Security Council resolution on Darfur is counter productive. Last week, 
the UN Security Council passed a resolution referring the human rights 
situation in Darfur to the International Criminal Court (ICC). The list of 
51 suspected persons, which was passed on to the ICC, includes senior 
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Sudanese government and army officials, some of whom were instrumental in 
reaching the peace agreement The ICC list, included militia and rebel 
leaders. This is the first time a case has been referred to the court in The 
Hague by the UN Security Council. 

Currently, the atmosphere in Khartoum is tense and the heat is on the 
government of Sudan and the army. Sudanese President al-Bashir is quoted as 
saying he swore "thrice in the name of Almighty Allah that I shall never 
hand any Sudanese national to a foreign court". 

The central question is: in what way, at this critical and delicate juncture 
of Sudan's political transition, have the UN Security Council members 
contributed to the making of peace and stability in Sudan? 

Clearly, SPLM/A leaders are equally under pressure in dealing with this 
fragile situation as it begins the implementation of this regionally and 
internationally brokered peace agreement. 

On a related front, South Africa currently chairs the AU's Ministerial 
Committee on Post-Conflict Reconstruction in Sudan. This Committee includes 
foreign ministers of Algeria, Egypt, Ethiopia, Gabon, Kenya, Nigeria, 
Senegal and Sudan. 

Recently, South African Foreign Minister Nkosazana Dlamini-Zuma led the 
delegation of African foreign ministers on a tour of Sudan to assess first 
hand Sudan's physical, psychological, political and social reconstruction 
needs. 

In the coming days, on 11-12 April, this AU committee will brief its 
international partners on Sudan's practical requirements on the occasion, 
when Norway will be hosting a Sudan Donor Conference in Oslo. Delegates at 
the Oslo conference will surely be grappling with the challenges of delivery 
of a better basic life for all Sudanese, seeking to embrace the principle of 
unity in diversity throughout Sudan. 

The South Sudanese leadership may also be considering the question of 
national unity or the secession of South Sudan. Will peaceful co-existence 
between South Sudan and North Sudan be possible after the interim 6 years, 
when a referendum will be held on self determination? Initial economic 
indicators suggest that if the current economic development commitments to 
South Sudan are made over the next six years, the South Sudanese will enjoy 
a yearly income which will be the highest in East Africa. This debate among 
African leaders and the masses has begun. 

In this respect, the AU's refreshing initiative to send a fact-finding 
mission to look into the issue of Somaliland's case for self-determination 
in the Horn of Africa, has given hope to many South Sudanese and peace 
activists who are doubtful of the AU's credentials in upholding the 
principle of self-determination. Many SPLM/A leaders believe the 
international community is unable to uphold the international principle of 
self-determination and justice, and have given rhetorical preference to the 
international principle of territorial integrity at the expense of the 
principle of self-determination and justice. 

Mercifully, this debate on African continental coherence, unity, secession, 
the interests of justice, self-determination and the principle of 
territorial integrity has been examined with reasonable depth by African 
international law experts and analysts. The interests of world peace and 
stability require that, where politically possible, the division of existing 
states should be managed peacefully and by negotiation, like the case of 
Eritrea. 
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Reaching back to the threads of our earlier discussion, where we have stood 
for a new political transition in Sudan, seeking equity for all humanity, 
good political governance and collective international action and 
solidarity, we cohere, hope, pray and mobilise for an equalising Sudan, 
where all parts of Sudan experience peace, stability and prosperity. 

Peace activists will be watching closely as all the players in Sudan and the 
international community, remain committed to the task of implementing the 
security arrangements; monitoring the peace agreements details and; 
delivering promptly the promised aid to meet the basic needs of Sudan's 
people, such as food, houses, schools, clinics and roads. 

Recently, the government of Sudan relinquished the opportunity to host the 
next AU Summit, in July 2005. Libya will now host the AU's next Summit 

When Sudan does host the AU Summit it will be another appropriate occasion 
for us to write, evaluate, and continue to mobilise, support and learn more 
about peace in Sudan within the Horn of Renewed Possibilities and Hope. 

** Iqbal Jhazbhay teaches at the University of South Africa and recently 
edited a special edition of the journal, African Security Review, on the 
Horn of Africa. 

This issue of ANC Today is available from the ANC web site at: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/2005/at14.htm 

To receive ANC Today free of charge by e-mail each week go to: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/subscribe.html 

To unsubscribe yourself from the ANC Today mailing list go to: 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 

anctoday mailing list 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 
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LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

South African Airways takes to the Stars! 

On Monday, 1 O April, our national airline, South African Airways (SAA), was 
formally admitted as a member of the Star Alliance, the largest of the 
existing three international airline associations. We were privileged to 
host in our country almost all the CEOs of the important Member Airlines of 
the Star Alliance, who came to participate in the processes that culminated 
in the admission of SAA into the Alliance. 

The Star Alliance now has 18 member airlines. Between them these carriers 
account for 15,500 flights daily, carrying 25% of the global passenger air 
traffic. They serve 842 airport destinations in 152 countries. They manage 
more than 660 lounges at the airports they serve. These are available to 
travelers who use the Member Airlines of the Alliance. 

Further to indicate the significance of the Alliance in terms of air travel, 
we must immediately list its members, which are well known to all regular 
international travellers. Presented in alphabetical order, and with the 
latest available figures about the numbers of people they carry annually, 
these are; 

* Air Canada - 29 million passengers; 
* Air New Zealand - 11 million passengers; 
* ANA (Japan) - 48 million passengers; 
* Asiana Airlines (South Korea) - about 12 million passengers; 
* Austrian - about 9.5 million passengers; 
* bmi (British) - about 9.5 million passengers; 
* LOT (Poland) - 3. 7 million passengers; 
* Lufthansa (German) - 51.3 million passengers; 
* SAA - over 7 million passengers; 
* SAS (Scandinavian) - about 24 million passengers; 
* Singapore Airlines - 15.3 million passengers; 
* Spanair (Spain) - about 9 million passengers; 
* Swiss - 9.19 million passengers; 
* TAP (Portugal) - 6.5 million passengers; 
* Thai (Thailand) - 17 million passengers; 
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* United (USA) - 71 million passengers; 
* US Airways - about 53 million passengers; and, 
* Varig (Brazil) - about 13 million passengers. 

Star Alliance also has three European Regional Members, these being: Adria 
(Slovenia), which carried 865,000 passengers; Blue1 (Finland), which carried 
1.1 million passengers; and, Croatia Airlines, which carried 1.5 million 
passengers. 

The preceding information tells the story that Star Alliance encompasses 
important airlines based in most areas of our common globe - the Far East, 
Australasia, South East Asia, Eastern and Central Europe, Western Europe, 
Africa, Latin America, and North America. 

Of particular importance in our context is the fact that SAA is the first 
and only African airline to be admitted not only into the Star Alliance, but 
also into any of the existing international associations. To qualify for 
membership, our national airline had to satisfy 53 quality control standards 
that apply to all members of the Alliance. 

Among others, these benchmarks serve to ensure airline compliance with 
various high and strict safety, maintenance, and passenger service 
standards, and other requirements set by the international regulatory 
organisations, IATA and ICAO. It is a matter of immense national pride that 
SAA is today a member of the Star Alliance because, with regard to all these 
benchmarks, it was able to secure the unqualified approval of its eminent 
peers, the airlines that invited our national airline to join the Alliance. 

As SAA completed the process of entering the Star Alliance, on 1 O April, the 
CEO of the Alliance, Jaan Albrecht, said: "On behalf of all member carrier 
CEOs gathered here today, it is with great pleasure that we welcome SAA into 
our family. With SAA we do not only gain a further member, but we more 
importantly provide improved access to an entire (African) continent to our 
customers." 

For his part, the CEO of SAA, Khaya Ngqula said: "We welcome this new course 
for our airline that brings tremendous advantages to our passengers. 
Membership of this alliance places us amongst the top airlines in the world. 
We are an award winning airline, and vibrantly African. Our footprint on the 
continent reflects our African spirit, qualities that we wish to introduce 
to the rest of the world. Proudly South African, our membership will allow 
us to show off our African culture to the rest of the world." 

The sentiment freely expressed by all the CEOs of the Star Alliance in our 
presence was that SAA had brought the Alliance to Africa, and that the 
Alliance would take Africa to the world. Among others, the latter sentiment 
would find expression in programmes that the Alliance would embark upon to 
promote our country and continent as a highly attractive tourist 
destination. 

The entry of the Star Alliance into Africa speaks to a larger challenge that 
faces us as Africans. This is the challenge to stand up to any negative 
tendency in the globalisation process, which results in the further 
marginalisation of our continent and people. 

SAA secured membership of the prestigious Star Alliance without asking for 
any special favours. It consciously took the position that it would seek to 
attain membership of the Alliance as an African airline that would meet 
exactly the same requirements prescribed for all the other members of the 
Alliance, regardless of their geographic base and origin. It refused that 
such membership should derogate from its true essence as an African airline. 
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Happily, it is today both an African airline and an esteemed member of the 
global and prestigious Star Alliance. 

The process of globalisation, a defining feature of contemporary human 
society, necessarily dictates that the direct interaction among the peoples 
of the world will increase. This will happen not only through the agency of 
modern information and communication technologies (ICTs), the global mass 
media and technological convergence. 

It will also happen, as both cause and effect with regard to globalisation, 
through the accelerated global cross-border and trans-national movement of 
people and goods. Inevitably, air travel, and, in this context, the Star 
Alliance, is bound to and will necessarily play an ever increasing role in 
terms of the physical integration of the global human family. 

One of the tasks we face as Africans is to resist and fight against all 
objective and subjective impulses that would consign our continent and 
ourselves to the periphery of this integrative process. In this regard, we 
must firmly establish our continent as a normal and safe destination for all 
air travellers, with genuinely African airlines playing the central role in 
terms of moving passengers and goods within, into and out of Africa. 

Two hundred and thirty years ago, the famous Scottish political economist, 
Adam Smith, wrote about the Cape of Good Hope and the then process of 
globalisation. In his well known treatise, The Wealth of Nations, he said: 

"The general advantages which Europe, considered as one great country, has 
derived from the discovery and colonisation of America, consist, first, in 
the increase of its enjoyments; and, secondly, in the augmentation of its 
industry. 

"The surplus produce of America, imported into Europe, furnishes the 
inhabitants of this great continent with a variety of commodities which they 
could not otherwise have possessed ... 

"The discovery of America, and that of a passage to the East Indies by the 
Cape of Good Hope, are the two greatest and most important events recorded 
in the history of mankind ... By uniting, in some measure, the most distant 
parts of the world, by enabling them to relieve one another's wants, to 
increase one another's enjoyments, and to encourage one another's industry, 
their general tendency would seem to be beneficial. .. 

"In consequence of those discoveries, the commercial towns of Europe ... have 
now become the manufacturers for the numerous and thriving cultivators of 
America, and the carriers, and in some respects the manufacturers too, for 
almost all the different nations of Asia, Africa, and America. Two new 
worlds have been opened to their industry, each of them much greater and 
more extensive than the old one, and the market of one of them growing still 
greater and greater every day." 

Adam Smith wrote of an observable process almost two-and-a-half centuries 
ago, which was "uniting, in some measure, the most distant parts of the 
world ... ", and which he characterised as "the two greatest and most 
important events recorded in the history of mankind". 

During this period, shipping was the form of transport used to "unite the 
most distant parts of the world". It still plays a critically important part 
in the movement of goods in what has become much more of one global market 
than was the case during the days of Adam Smith. 

Technological advance has since added air travel as another important form 
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of transport helping to unite the most distant parts of the world. As it 
works to ensure its equitable integration within the world community, Africa 
has no choice but to focus on strengthening its participation in the air 
transport industry. 

Speaking in November 2005, Christian Folly-Kossi, Secretary General of the 
African Airlines Association (AFRAA), said that the African airlines are 
being sidelined by their big global competitors. He said: "African carriers 
are weak and pose very little competitive threat to the mega-carriers". He 
said that at the same time, "consolidating air transport is the only way to 
pave the way for trade". He called for the establishment of a NEPAD fund to 
finance the development of the African airlines, so that Africa can 
"repossess its market share in aviation in its own skies". 

In his Address at the 37th Annual General Assembly of AFRAA at Sun City, 
South Africa on 14 November 2005, the Director General and CEO of IATA, 
Giovanni Bisignani, pointed to some of the challenges facing the African 
airline industry. Among other things he said that he wanted to "highlight 
two main areas of concern for Africa: safety and efficiency ... " 

"Africa has made some progress on safety. Compared to a 10 year average of 
10.84 hull losses per million sectors, in 2004 African carriers achieved a 
rate of 5.2. This is progress, but it is still 6.6 times worse than the 
global average. And let's remember that 25% of the accidents in 2004 
occurred in Africa - a region that accounts for only 4.5% of global traffic. 
We must do better in Africa ... 

"In 2003 IATA's AGM committed to the IATA Operational Safety Audit- lOSA. 
IOSA is the first global standard for airline operational safety 
management. .. Our 2003 AGM resolved that all members would seek IOSA 
registration by January 2006 ... But so far, only three African 
airlines -SAA, Egyptair and Kenya Airways - have completed the audit. I am 
worried and disappointed ... 

"And I have come here to ask for the one key ingredient that only you can 
provide - your personal commitment. I have a strong commitment from 
Christian and his AFRAA team to work together. SAA and Kenya Airways are 
sharing their expertise. IAT A is doing the maximum to make sure no carrier 
is left behind. Now I need you - the leaders of aviation in Africa - to 
start moving fast. Sitting on the sidelines is not an option. I personally 
fought to have the original date of 2005 extended to 2007. We gained two 
precious years but we are in the final stage. There will be no extension. 
100% (e-ticketing - ET) will be a reality in 775 days ... 

"My message to you is to: remind your governments to pay more attention to 
safety and effective infrastructure. Use IAT A's resources to drive 
efficiency gains. Move fast to meet the 2007 ET deadline. Use IOSA to drive 
improvements in safety. The goal is to build a successful African air 
transport industry that is globally integrated, efficient, and that delivers 
widespread benefits throughout the economy." 

The accession of SAA into membership of the Star Alliance shows that the 
African air transport industry can achieve this goal. We trust that our 
airlines, members of AFRAA, will continue to assist one another within the 
context of the partnership that informs the NEPAD initiative. Clearly, our 
governments must also play their role to address the issues of safety and 
effective infrastructure so that the African airlines do indeed repossess 
their market share in aviation in the African skies. 

I wish all our readers Happy and Peaceful Easter holidays! 
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Thabo Mbeki 

SKILLS AND DEVELOPMENT <Viewpoint - Malusi Gigaba> 

Time to pursue a South African 'brain gain' 

There are currently wide-ranging discussions in the country about how to 
increase the numbers of skilled professionals, both in the public and 
private sectors. In the public service, the lack of suitable skills has led 
to serious service delivery weaknesses, lack of sound financial 
administration and management, under-spending and savings, including on 
capital projects. Everybody seems therefore to agree that everything must be 
done to obtain these skills which are obviously scarce and yet critical if 
we are to pursue the objective to achieve sustained levels of economic 
growth and development. This is precisely because developing skills is not 
an overnight process; it takes an enormous effort in terms of time and 
resources invested. 

Every graduate needs a mentor and a real-work opportunity to enhance their 
skills, knowledge and experience. Modern economies demand at least that 
much. So, even while South Africa may have plenty of unemployed graduates, 
they, taken together, are insufficient to help the country confront the 
challenge of having to spend multi-billion rands on service delivery and 
other capital projects. 

Globally, including in developed countries, the issue of skills has become a 
major topic, fuelling massive and aggressive programmes to recruit skilled 
foreign nationals, especially from developing countries, in a manner that 
has proven itself clearly detrimental to their development needs. 

In an article, "Africa: Killing us softly" (New African, November 2005, No. 
445), Rotimi Sankore writes: "Africa is currently haemorrhaging its best 
brains at an alarming rate. The 'brain drain', a phrase many Africans have 
become familiar with and which started as a trickle, has now become a flood 
that threatens to cause the intellectual desertification of the continent. 
If a key factor for anticipating the future development and productivity of 
any modern society is the number of intellectuals, thinkers, visionaries, 
professionals and skilled workers it produces, then Africa had better 
beware. The problem is not that the continent cannot produce highly-trained 
and skilled human resources, the problem is that today they are being taken 
away faster than Africa can replenish them." The fact is that it is not just 
that these highly-trained and skilled people are leaving out of their own 
volition; they are being consciously recruited, including through 
scholarships. 

It is estimated in Sankore's report that approximately 31,295 skilled 
Africans were wooed over by the United States alone in 2005, and this is 
besides thousands more that were recruited by France, Britain, Australia, 
Canada, Germany and other Western countries. In terms of the World Migration 
Report (2005), the "number of Africans living outside their country of 
origin has more than doubled in a generation ... " Furthermore, the report 
says, the brain drain phenomenon in Africa has intensified and is bound to 
continue to rise as a result, among other things, of the fact that developed 
countries are adapting their immigration policies to attract highly skilled 
labour to compensate for local skills shortages in certain sectors. The 
report says: "Aggressive and targeted international recruitment initiatives 
can be seen in several African states, for instance in Ghana and South 
Africa. As a result, a considerable part of the investment in training and 
education in Africa can never be recovered." 
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Accordingly, while the "push" factors such as lack of career opportunities, 
democracy and development, and including wars and violence, still play a 
major role in influencing the professionals' decision to emigrate, the 
"pull" factors are themselves becoming stronger and more complex for 
developing countries to cope with. For example, the International 
Organisation on Migration estimates that since 2000, Africa has been losing 
20,000 professionals annually, and another UN report estimates that there 
are 21,000 Nigerian doctors practicing in the US alone (Nandi Herbert, 
"Africa: The Lost Generation", New African, Nov. 2005, No. 445). 

The recruitment schemes are getting even more aggressive, targeting the most 
talented MBA and doctoral students in certain specialised fields studying 
within the European Union's best universities. In certain instances, they 
recruit entire families and root them out of the continent, seeking not only 
the brains and labour power of the parents, but those of the children as 
well. The shortage of science and engineering skills in Europe could hamper 
future growth and undermine endeavours to improve productivity and 
competitiveness and hence the urgency for conscious, aggressive and targeted 
recruitment. 

What Africa loses through this process is invaluable and can never be 
recovered. It has a direct and heavy bearing on the future development 
prospects of the continent and will, unless it is managed better and 
differently, perpetuate the socio-economic disparities between the developed 
and developing countries precisely because the latter cannot match the 
salaries, adequately compensated livelihoods, better working conditions and 
exposure and opportunities that the former offer individuals. 

However, it has also emerged that many expatriates actually emigrate only 
temporarily, to make some money, develop experience and gain exposure so 
that they may after some period return to their mother countries better 
skilled, exposed and experienced. Increasingly, developing countries such as 
India, China and Philippines are engaging in pro-active strategies to 
attract their emigres back. They have transformed themselves from being 
victims of emigration to being pro-active players that manage that process, 
so that even while being abroad, these governments maintain organised 
contact with their emigres, to benefit from their skills, knowledge, 
networks and resources. In many developing countries, the remittances sent 
by emigres account for more than the official development assistance 
received by these countries, and in others they are a huge chunk of the 
gross domestic product (GDP). 

The recent decisions taken by the South African government seek to achieve 
exactly this goal to transform our country into one of the major 
beneficiaries of the complex system of skilled labour migration. The fact is 
that we cannot stop or prohibit migration and, in particular, the emigration 
of skilled South Africans. The challenge for us is to manage the process 
such that we are able to develop our own skills, recruit others from abroad 
and re-recruit emigre South Africans working abroad. The open-mindedness of 
the Joint Initiative on Priority Skills Acquisition (JIPSA) and the 
recruitment of 90 people about whom the President spoke in his State of the 
Nation Address in Parliament must be seen in this light. South Africa needs 
these skills and has the capacity to return them back home. Our comparative 
advantage as a country is that in terms of living and working standards for 
professionals -- that is, in political, social, cultural and economic 
terms - South Africa is competitive. 

It is in this light that South Africa should also not hesitate to recruit 
skilled professionals from everywhere, including on our continent. Of 
course, this latter point may be viewed as controversial by some, who may 
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argue that recruiting skilled professionals may achieve similar results that 
haemorrhage Africa to the benefit of South Africa. Yet, the reality is that 
even if South Africa adopted a policy position that we would not recruit 
skilled professionals from Africa, the developed world will continue to 
recruit them and root them out of Africa, to be lost forever. Another 
reality is that, in any way, there are many African professionals and 
academics working in South Africa, Nigeria, Senegal, Ghana, Mozambique and 
elsewhere. The difference is that recruiting skilled professionals into 
South Africa will have serious economic and political benefits for both 
South Africa and the respective countries from which they come if the 
process is better managed through coordinated mechanisms such as bilateral 
and multilateral agreements. It would create a really vibrant Africa and 
pose a visible challenge to such reactionary practices as xenophobia. 

The development demands of our country, as well as global experience, not 
only dictate that we act in this way, but indicate too that it is wise to 
act in this way. 

** Malusi Gigaba is a member of the ANC National Executive Committee. 

HIV AND AIDS <Viewpoint- Manto Tshabalala-Msimang> 

Prevention is central to a comprehensive AIDS response 

This week the member states of the Africa Region of the World Health 
Organisation (WHO) launched the Year of Accelerated HIV Prevention. African 
Ministers of Health declared this initiative last year in Maputo, 
Mozambique. There were specific reasons why the Health Ministers from the 
region most affected by HIV and AIDS had to take this important decision. 

Over the past years, there has been a great deal of engagement over the 
issues relating only to access to AIDS treatment. South Africa made efforts 
to ensure that treatment is understood in its broader sense to include 
treatment of opportunistic infections and sexually transmitted infections. 
Even today, the country is still struggling to get appropriate recognition 
of African traditional medicines and good nutrition as effective 
interventions in delaying progression from HIV infection to development of 
AIDS-defining conditions. 

Some groups have lobbied extensively for the provision of antiretroviral 
drugs as the main intervention in dealing with HIV and AIDS. These campaigns 
were supported by a number of international initiatives, the last being the 
WHO's Three by Five initiative which aimed to provide antiretroviral 
treatment to three million people by the year 2005. 

All these efforts were being made despite the challenges in the capacity of 
health systems in Africa to safely administer and monitor this type of 
therapy. There were also serious challenges in terms of affordability of the 
drugs and sustainability of these initiatives in our context. 

The approach of the South African government was to insist on creating 
favourable conditions for the introduction of this intervention. Government 
focused its efforts on reducing the prices of medicines, building the 
capacity of our health system and mobilising sufficient resources within our 
own fiscus to ensure sustainability of such an intervention. In due course, 
government indeed added antiretroviral therapy as one of the elements of the 
country's comprehensive response to HIV and AIDS in the country. 

The unfortunate consequence of this engagement on treatment locally and 
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internationally has been the downgrading of prevention as a central element 
in responding to this health condition, for which there is still no known 
cure. Prevention became the forgotten child of the HIV and AIDS response. 

The South African government has always emphasised the need for a 
comprehensive approach to HIV and AIDS. In the absence of a cure, government 
emphasised that prevention remains the mainstay of our response. 

It is encouraging that there is now a better understanding of the critical 
role of prevention and the need for a global focus on this particular 
intervention. Southern African Development Community (SADC) member-states 
have committed themselves to contribute to a regional fund for HIV and AIDS, 
which will assist in strengthening prevention interventions in the region. 

The purpose of the 'Year for Accelerated HIV Prevention' is to reflect on 
our prevention efforts and establish their effectiveness. 

The drivers of the spread of HIV infection in the region have to be 
identified and concerted efforts made to address them. These factors include 
poverty, underdevelopment and gender inequalities that make women more 
vulnerable to HIV infection and the impact of AIDS. The challenges of 
inappropriate human settlement and lack of access to basic services such as 
water and sanitation, health and education increase the vulnerability of our 
communities to diseases. 

The prevention campaign also provides an opportunity to build the moral 
fibre of our society and intensify the healthy lifestyle programme as the 
main intervention in promoting good health among our people. The healthy 

_ lifestyle programme includes: 

* promotion of regular physical activity and good nutrition, 
* tobacco control, 
* reducing the levels of alcohol and substance abuse, 
* promoting safe sexual behaviour. 

Government will be increasing support for interventions aimed at promoting 
abstinence and being faithful. Building on the massive condom distribution 
programme which is averaging at more than 300 million a year, prevention 
messages will focus particularly on the correct and consistent use of 
condoms, which government make available free of charge. 

The Department of Health will be up-scaling its communication and social 
mobilisation campaign. The budget for the campaign over a two-year period 
has been increased from R160 million to R200 million. The department is 
currently finalising the specification for the new communication tender and 
this tender will be advertised and awarded accordingly. 

Communication programmes on HIV need to be transformed from being 
behavioural change driven to supporting real interventions on the ground. 
They need to make a difference in the lives of people, including those 
living with HIV and AIDS. The challenge for communication programmes is to 
move beyond simple messaging and provide effective links to service 
delivery. 

The Department of Health has significantly increased coverage for the 
voluntary counselling and testing and prevention of mother-to-child 
transmission programmes. While continuing to expand the coverage, the 
department will also make efforts to better market these programmes with the 
aim of improving uptake. 

There are many opportunities for the world to reflect on how to accelerate 
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HIV prevention during the course of this year. In Abuja next month, African 
Heads of State will gather to review the progress made in meeting the goals 
set five years ago at the Abuja Summit of Heads of State on HIV and AIDS, 
tuberculosis and other infectious diseases. 

During this summit African governments will reflect on national and regional 
discussions that have been undertaken on how to make universal access to HIV 
and AIDS prevention, care and treatment a reality. 

During these discussions, South Africa made significant efforts to broaden 
the definition of universal access to encompass prevention, care and 
treatment as critical elements of a response to HIV and AIDS. It is 
encouraging that this comprehensive approach, which has been championed by 
the government for many years is beginning to gain broader global support. 

There is no doubt that much progress has been made in addressing the 
challenge of HIV and AIDS in the country. There are indeed challenges which 
we have all acknowledged and are seeking the best ways to address them as a 
country. When a South African delegation makes a presentation to the UN 
General Assembly Special Session on HIV and AIDS at the end of May, we need 
to share our best practices with the world and learn from the experiences of 
fellow UN member states. 

We need to ensure appropriate projection of the work done by many South 
Africans and their government in curbing the spread of HIV infection and 
reducing the impact of AIDS in our country. 

Let us all support 'The Year of Accelerated HIV Prevention' to ensure that 
prevention interventions re-assume their rightful position as the mainstay 
of the global response to HIV and AIDS. 

** Manto Tshabalala-Msimang is a member of the ANC National Executive 
Committee and Minister of Health. 

VIOLENCE AND HEAL TH 

High levels of trauma strain health services and hamper development 

A number of incidents over the last few days have highlighted the major 
social challenge posed by high levels of violence and trauma. There was the 
tragic events in the West Rand where a police officer went on a shooting 
spree, killing eight people. There were also reports of killings related to 
gang violence in Cape Town, while on the Moloto road, north-east of 
Pretoria, two bus accidents left 13 people dead and many others injured last 
weekend. 

While these incidents are unrelated, they all point to one major challenge 
facing our society - high levels of violence and trauma leading to injuries, 
disability and non-natural deaths. 

We have had to focus on this challenge as a country when we hosted the 8th 
World Conference on Violence Prevention and Safety Promotion, which was held 
for the first time on the African soil in Durban last week. 

Poverty and underdevelopment, social disruption and the disintegration of 
the social fabric were highlighted as the main factors underlying many 
social challenges facing our communities today, including violence and 
injury. It was also noted that the struggle for survival and competition for 
limited resources leads to various forms of anti-social behaviour including 
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violent crime. 

History has taught us that violence is a central character of an oppressive 
system and it is the main tool used to respond to the demands of the 
oppressed. This month alone we remember the assassination of Chris Hani on 
10 April 1993, the execution of Solomon Mahlangu on 6 April 1979 and the 
violent suppression of the resistance against the poll tax led by Chief 
Bhambatha in KwaZulu Natal 100 years ago. 

It is unfortunate that during this post-colonial period, Africa is 
experiencing an increase in the burden of violence and injuries. Trauma is 
putting undue strain on our public health systems and has a detrimental 
effect on the socio-economic status of our populations. 

Ministers of Health and their representatives from almost 40 countries in 
Africa made a firm commitment at the conference to give the area of 
prevention of violence and injuries the necessary priority in the planning 
and development of health programmes. The African ministers also committed 
to participate actively in addressing the factors that perpetuate violence 
and injuries, including the resolution of conflicts. 

Presentations at the conference illustrated that prevention programmes that 
use a multi-disciplinary strategy, including education, environmental 
modification and legislation, are effective in many high-income countries. 

For example: 

* traffic-related deaths have been reduced through implementation of 
speeding and drink-driving laws, and the use of child safety seats; 
* burns have been reduced by the use of fire resistant clothing and fire 
alarms; 
* the covering or fencing off of swimming pools and wells can prevent 
drowning. 

However, the conference noted that there was not enough information on the 
effectiveness of these interventions in addressing the unique problems in 
developing countries. Many of the programmes used in high-income countries 
have yet to be tested in low- and middle- income countries. 

Many papers presented at the conference confirmed that a public health 
approach is necessary in promoting the prevention of violence and injuries. 
The challenge now is to ensure that there is a balance in the prioritisation 
of public health programmes that respond to the competing health needs of 
our populations. 

We have to ensure that programmes on violence and injury prevention receive 
the necessary attention as these health challenges are among the main causes 
of death and ill-health in our society. 

A range of presentations at the conference signified the urgent work that 
needs to be done through inter-sectoral collaboration to respond to violence 
and injuries. In South Africa, the Department of Health has already 
developed the Inter-sectoral Strategy on the Prevention of Violence which 
will soon be presented to cabinet for adoption. The development of the 
strategy has involved other government departments, civil society and the 
local office of the World Health Organisation. 

The strategy addresses particularly transport accidents, homicide and 
suicide as the main causes of non-natural death in the country. It also 
provides a framework for coordination of various interventions that are 
currently being implemented by various government departments to address the 
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challenge of non-natural deaths in the country. 

As we begin the Easter weekend, we need to be conscious of the challenges of 
violence and trauma. We have to drive safely, avoid irresponsible use of 
alcohol and promote safety in our homes and communities. 

This issue of ANC Today is available from the ANC web site at: 
http://www.anc. erg .za/ancdocs/anctoday/2006/at14. htm 

To receive ANC Today free of charge by e-mail each week go to: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/subscribe.html 

To unsubscribe yourself from the ANC Today mailing list go to: 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 

anctoday mailing list 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 
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State of the Nation Address of the President of 
South Africa, Thabo Mbeki: Joint Sitting of 

Parliament 

3 February 2006 

CHECK AGAINST DELIVERY 

Madame Speaker of the National Assembly; 
Chairperson of the National Council of Provinces; 
Deputy Speaker and Deputy Chairperson of the 
National Assembly and the NCOP; 
Deputy President of the Republic; 
Honourable leaders of our political parties and 
Honourable Members of Parliament; 
Ministers and Deputy Ministers; 
Our esteemed Chief Justice and members of the 
Judiciary; 
Heads of our Security Services; 
Governor of the Reserve Bank; 
Mrs Graca Machel; 
Mr and Ms FW de Klerk and Mr Jacob Zuma; 
Distinguished Premiers and Speakers of our Provinces; 
Mayors and leaders in our system of local government; 
Our honoured traditional leaders; 
Heads of the state organs supporting our democratic 
system; 
Directors-General and other leaders of the public 
service; 
Your Excellencies, Ambassadors and High 
Commissioners; 
Distinguished guests, friends and comrades; 
People of South Africa: 

First of all I would like to acknowledge and welcome to 
this occasion some distinguished personalities who are 
sitting in the gallery of this hallowed chamber. I refer 
here to the esteemed Graca Machel whose first 
husband, the heroic Samora Machel, died in a 
mysterious plane crash at Mbuzini in Mpumalanga 20 
years ago this year. 

I refer also to the Reverend fathers, Revs Mgojo and 
Xundu, and Yasmin Sooka, who served the Truth and 
Reconciliation Commission in various capacities, and 
some of those who petitioned the Commission, to 
promote the noble cause of peace, truth and 
reconciliation in our country. 

http://www.info.gov.za/speeches/2006/0602031053100 l .htm 
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I refer also to Ella Gandhi, grand-daughter of the 
irreplaceable Mahatma Gandhi, who 100 years ago here 
in South Africa, launched Satyagraha, the unique non
violent struggle that liberated India and inspired 
millions of freedom fighters everywhere else in the 
world. 

We take this opportunity to remember the martyrs who 
were brutally assassinated in Matola, as well as the 
leader of our people Joe Gqabi. 

Present among us also are Inkosi Zondi and Oscar 
Zondi, patriots from KwaZulu-Natal who are working to 
ensure that the nation honours the Bambata Rebellion 
of a century ago in a fitting manner. 

We are also honoured to have in our midst Sophie De 
Bruyn and others present in the house who were part 
of the heroic women who marched on the Union 
Buildings in Pretoria 50 years ago on 9 August 1956, 
thus placing the women of our country in the frontline 
of our struggle for national liberation. 

The representatives of the youth that rose up in revolt 
30 years ago, in the Soweto Uprising sit everywhere in 
this House, including the benches of the ruling party, 
and have therefore had no need to have special 
representatives sitting in the gallery of this House. 

I am honoured to acknowledge the presence in the 
gallery of an outstanding human being and friend of 
our country and people, the leading Indian "Bollywood" 
actor, Anil Kapoor. 

All of us are deeply moved that Anil Kapoor, a citizen of 
the beloved land of Mahatma Gandhi, has agreed to 
serve as one of South Africa's global brand 
ambassadors, committed to mobilise the peoples of the 
world to support our efforts to make a success of our 
liberation. 

On behalf of our government and all our people, I 
extend our heartfelt welcome to all these distinguished 
guests and thank them for honouring our nation today 
by their presence on this important national occasion. 

Speaking at the very first Annual Regular Opening of 
our Democratic Parliament, on 24 May 1994, almost a 
month after the historic April 27th elections in which, 
for the first time ever, the people of our country freely 
decided together who should govern our country, the 
Honourable Nelson Mandela issued an historic challenge 
that: 

"we must, constrained by and yet regardless of the 
accumulated effect of our historical burdens, seize the 
time to define for ourselves what we want to make of 
our shared destiny." 

http:/ /www.info.gov.za/speeches/2006/06020310531001.htm 
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Perhaps what the nation has done and not done during 
the years of the democratic epoch, that have 
accumulated since Nelson Mandela delivered the first 
State of the Nation Address on 24 May 1994, has 
created the possibility for us to reiterate the call he 
made on that day to all of us as South Africans, nearly 
twelve years ago, together "to define for ourselves 
what we want to make of our shared destiny." 

On that day in May 1994, the Hon Nelson Mandela 
evoked the haunting memory of an extraordinary South 
African, Ingrid Jonker, who committed suicide just over 
40 years ago, in the same sea waters that isolated his 
former involuntary temporary home, Robben Island, 
from our mainland, as she was isolated from and by 
her kith and kin. Of her he said: 

"In the midst of despair, she celebrated hope. 
Confronted with death, she asserted the beauty of life. 
In the dark days when ail seemed hopeless in our 
country, when many refused to hear her resonant 
voice, she took her own life. 

"To her and others like her, we owe a debt to life itself. 
To her and others like her, we owe a commitment to 
the poor, the oppressed, the wretched and the 
despised." 

Nelson Mandela said that in the aftermath of the 
massacre at the anti-pass demonstrations in 
Sharpeville, Langa and Nyanga, she wrote that: 

Die kind is nie dood nie 
die kind lig sy vuiste teen sy moeder 
wat Afrika skreeu ... 

die kind wat net wou speel in die son by Nyanga als 
orals 
die kind wat 'n man geword tiet trek deur die ganse 
Afrika 
die kind wat 'n reus geword het reis deur die hele 
wereld 

Sander 'n pas 

The child is not dead 
the child lifts his fists against his mother 
who shouts Africa! ... 

this child who only wanted to play in the sun at Nyanga 
is everywhere 
the child grown to a man treks on through all Africa 
the child grown to a giant journeys through the whole 
world 
without a pass! 

Nelson Mandela continued: 
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"And in this glorious vision, (Ingrid Jonker) instructs 
that our endeavours must be about the liberation of the 
woman, the emancipation of the man and the liberty of 
the child. It is these things that we must achieve to 
give meaning to our presence in this chamber and give 
purpose to our occupancy of the seat of government. 

"And so we must, constrained by and yet regardless of 
the accumulated effect of our historical burdens, seize 
the time to define for ourselves what we want to make 
of our shared destiny." 

Confronted by this historic challenge, I dare say that no 
one in our country can, like Shakespeare's Macbeth, 
grieve that in the period since that distinguished son of 
our people, the Honourable Nelson Mandela, delivered 
our first State of the Nation Address, all we can 
truthfully say, with Macbeth, about our country's fate 
is: 

To-morrow, and to-morrow, and to-morrow, 
Creeps in this petty pace from day to day 
To the last syllable of recorded time, 
And all our yesterdays have lighted fools 
The way to dusty death ... 

Indeed I believe that for many of us, our country's 
evolution away from its apartheid past seems to have 
moved at such a hectic pace that even some of the 
seminal moments marking the birth of our democracy, 
that are less than two decades old, present themselves 
in the subconscious mind as being mere chapters in an 
aging historical record of a distant past. 

Nothing that has happened during the age of 
democracy could justify the conclusion, similar to the 
one that Macbeth arrived at, that any of our yesterdays 
has only served to guide fools to avoidable catastrophe. 

On the contrary, the age of democracy has given itself 
moral legitimacy by ensuring that Ingrid Jonker lives 
on, a heroine to all our people. The child she knew had 
not died, despite the apartheid bullet through its head. 
And now grown to a giant, treks on through all Africa 
and the whole world, without a pass! 

This year we will have occasion to remind ourselves of, 
and celebrate, two of the seminal moments to which I 
have referred. One of these is the 15th anniversary of 
the holding of the first meeting of Convention for a 
Democratic South Africa (CODESA) on 20 December 
1991, and the adoption of the vitally important 
Declaration of Intent the following day. The other is the 
10th anniversary of the adoption of our Constitution on 
8 May 1996. 

Among other things, the CODESA Declaration of Intent 
said: "We ... declare our solemn commitment to bring 
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about an undivided South Africa with one nation 
sharing a common citizenship, patriotism and loyalty, 
pursuing amidst our diversity, freedom, equality and 
security for all irrespective of race, colour, sex or 
creed; a country free from apartheid or any other form 
of discrimination or domination." 

The importance of this particular moment in our history 
both for our country and the peoples of the world was 
underlined by the presence at CODESA of international 
observers from the United Nations, the Organisation of 
African Unity, the Movement of Non-Aligned Countries 
and the Commonwealth. 

In a joint statement, these representatives of important 
international organisations said: "CODESA must herald 
the dawn of a new era of peace and justice. The broad 
objectives expressed in the Declaration of Intent are a 
most constructive and auspicious beginning for 
CODESA and give promise of attainment of a true 
democracy for South Africa ... We hope that all the 
representatives of the South African people will join in 
the rebuilding of their country". 

Periods of a decade and a decade-and-a-half are but 
fleeting moments in the life of any nation. In our case 
we have lived through these years conscious of the 
enormous effort it would require of all of us to 
unshackle our country from the heavy chains that tie it 
to its past. 

We have known that it would take considerable time 
before we could say we have eradicated the legacy of 
the past. We have expected that the circumstances 
handed down to us by our history would indeed 
condemn us to a 'petty pace' of progress towards the 
achievement of the goal of a better life for all. 

And yet today, as I stand here to speak to the 
Honourable Members of our national, provincial and 
local legislatures, an important component part of our 
national political leadership, other echelons of that 
leadership, and our international guests, I feel 
emboldened to appropriate for our peop!e the promise 
contained in the Book of the Prophet Isaiah, when God 
said: 

For you shall go out with joy, 
And be led out in peace; 
The mountains and the hills 
Shall break forth into singing before you, 
And all the trees of the field shall clap their hands. 

Instead of the thorn shall come up the cypress tree 
And instead of the brier shall come up the myrtle tree ... 

Kuba niya kuphuma ninovuyo, 
Nithundezwe ninoxolo. 
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Iintaba neenduli ziya kugqabhuka 
Zimemelele phambi kwenu, 
Imithi yasendle ibethe izandla. 

Esikhundleni somqaqoba kuya kuphuma imisedare, 
Esikhundleni serhawu kuya kunyuka imirtile ... 

What has been achieved since Nelson Mandela 
delivered his first State of the Nation Address, and 
what we can do, given the larger resources that have 
since been generated, has surely given hope to the 
masses of our people, that it is possible for all Africa to 
hear the mountains and the hills singing before them. 

When he addressed the United Nations General 
Assembly 14 years _ago on 18 February 1992, a mere 
two months after our nation established CODESA, the 
then Chairperson of the United Nations Special 
Committee against Apartheid said: 

"During the next few months, the Special Committee 
will need to closely monitor developments, in order to 
identify all factor5 threatening to derail the process in 
South Africa and to issue early warnings accordingly. 
We will thus pay particular attention to the underlying 
causes of violence. The level and the nature of violence 
continues to be extremely disturbing. More than 2 600 
persons lost their lives in 1991 as a result of politically 
related violence." 

Reading this today, wondering what could have gone 
wrong that so many people had to lose their lives 
needlessly, it becomes difficult to avoid the conclusion 
that - yesterday was another country! 

And yet during the very same year that we adopted our 
Constitution, Amnesty International could still report 
that: 

"At least 500 people were killed in continuing political 
violence in KwaZulu-Natal; some appeared to have 
been extra-judicially executed. Reports of torture and 
ill-treatment in police custody continued. Four people 
were killed by right-wing opponents of the government. 
Further evidence emerged, through court proceedings 
and Truth and Reconciliation Commission hearings, of 
official involvement in human rights violations under 
the former government." 

Fifteen years ago the international community was 
expressing deep concern about factors threatening to 
derail the process in our country towards ending white 
minority rule, including the violence then claiming too 
many lives, and found it necessary to appeal to all our 
people to act together to end apartheid and rebuild the 
country. 

The peoples of the world could have reiterated their 
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concern about political violence in our country even five 
years later, as we took the giant step forward by 
adopting our Constitution. 

Happily, in time, we managed to break free of the 
uncertainty about a bright future for our country, 
dramatically represented by the large numbers of 
people killed throughout the years from 1990 to 1996, 
when we were engaged in negotiations to establish our 
democratic order. 

This year opened with the inspiring news that our 
people were highly optimistic about their future and the 
future of our country, ranking eighth in the world on 
the optimism index. Gallup International, which issued 
this report, said we have three times more optimists 
than pessimists, and that the optimism figure had 
doubled even since 2002. 

This compared sharply with the situation in 1993, when 
our country was still in the grip of the crisis that had 
been of so much concern to the international 
community. That year, our country had more 
pessimists than optimists, signifying the prevalence of 
a mood of despair generated in part by the cold
blooded assassination that year of one of our 

. outstanding leaders, Chris Hani. 

The !·esults obtained by Gallup International have been 
confirmed by a recent domestic poll conducted by 
Markinor. According to this poll, 65% of our people 
believe that the country is going in the right direction. 
84% think that our country holds out a happy future 
for all racial groups. 71 % believe that government is 
performing well. 

With regard to the economy, late last month the Grant 
Thornton International Business Owners Survey 
reported that 80% of South Africa's business owners 
are optimistic about the year ahead, making them the 
third most optimistic internationally. Again last month, 
the First National Bank and the Bureau for Economic 
Research reported that the consumer confidence index 
is at its highest in 25 years. 

What all these figures signify is that our people are 
firmly convinced that our country has entered its Age of 
Hope. They are convinced that we have created the 
conditions to achieve more rapid progress towards the 
realisation of their dreams. They are certain that we 
are indeed a winning nation. 

Through our National Effort they can see the relevance 
to our situation of God's blessings communicated in the 
Book of the Prophet Isaiah: 

For you shall go out with joy, 
And be led out in peace; 
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The mountains and the hills 
Shall break forth into singing before you, 
And all the trees of the field shall clap their hands. 

Instead of the thorn shall come up the cypress tree 
And instead of the brier shall come up the myrtle tree ... 

The inspiring perspective about our future shared by 
the majority of our people derives from what our 
country has achieved first to overcome the obstacles to 
freedom we faced before 1994, the advances we have 
made since then to consolidate our democracy, while 
promoting non-racism and non-sexism, the progress 
we have made to alleviate the poverty afflicting millions 
of our people, and the strides we have made to expand 
and modernise our economy. 

We owe these outstanding achievements to the sterling 
efforts made by all our people in all walks of life. To 
that extent I would like to take the opportunity of this 
State of the Nation Address to salute and thank all our 
people for responding to the call made by Nelson 
Mandela in 1994 from this podium, when he said "we 
must, constrained by and yet regardless of the 
accumulated effect of our historical burdens, seize the 
time to define for ourselves what we want to make of 
our shared destiny." 

Millions did indeed seize the time and, in action, 
defined ours as a shared destiny of peace, democracy, 
non-racism, non-sexism, shared prosperity and a better 
life for all. It is because of what these millions did that 
our people know from their own experience that today 
is better than yesterday, and are confident that 
tomorrow will be better than today. 

While we must indeed celebrate the high levels of 
optimism that inspire our people, who are convinced 
that our country has entered its Age of Hope, we must 
also focus on and pay particular attention to tile 
implications of those high levels of optimism with 
regard to what we must do together to achieve the 
objective of a better life for all our people. We have to 
respond to the hopes of the people by doing everything 
possible to meet their expectations. 

And here I include among those who have to respond 
to the high expectations of our people not just the 
government, but also the private sector, the labour 
unions and the rest of civil society, and patriotic 
individuals. 

In the period ahead of us, we have to sustain the 
multi-faceted national effort that enabled us to realise 
the advances that have inspired so much confidence 
among our people for a better tomorrow. On behalf of 
our government I would therefore like to use this 
important landmark in our national life to repeat the 
appeal made by Nelson Mandela 12 years ago, that 
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together "we must...seize the time to define for 
ourselves what we want to make of our shared 
destiny." 

And I dare say that essentially all of us are very 
familiar with what the people expect, which would 
confirm that they were not wrong to conclude that our 
country has entered its Age of Hope. 

The Markinor survey to which we have referred 
indicates some of the concerns of our people. Whereas, 
as we have indicated, 71 % believe that government is 
generally performing well, only 56% think government 
is responding well to our economic challenges, with the 
figure dropping to 54% with regard to the cluster of 
Justice functions. 

We must also note that the government's approval 
rating with regard to the economy moves in tandem 
with the levels of income. Significantly, 72% approve of 
the government's efforts in various areas of social 
delivery. In contrast, only 45% believe that the sphere 
of local government is performing well. 

The Honourable Members will also be pleased to know 
that a survey conducted by the Government 
Communication and Information System (GCIS) shows 
that 90% of our population is proud of our country, our 
flag and National Anthem, while 60% consider Freedom 
Day, April 27th, as the most important national day. 

The outcomes of these surveys communicate the 
unequivocal message that our people expect that: 

* we should move faster to address the challenges of 
poverty, underdevelopment and marginalisation 
confronting those caught within the Second Economy, 
to ensure that the poor in our country share in our 
growing prosperity; 
* we should make the necessary interventions with 
regard to the First Economy to accelerate progress 
towards the achievement of higher levels of economic 
growth and development of at least 6% a year; 
* we must sustain and improve the effectiveness of our 
social development programmes targeted at providing 
a cushion of support to those most exposed to the 
threat of abject poverty; 
* we must act more aggressively with regard to our 
criminal justice system to improve the safety and 
security of our people, especially by improving the 
functioning of our courts and increasing our conviction 
rates to strengthen the message that crime does not 
pay; 
* we must ensure that the machinery of government, 
especially the local government sphere, discharges its 
responsibilities effectively and efficiently, honouring the 
precepts of Batho Pele; and, 
* we must harness the Proudly South African spirit that 
is abroad among the people to build the strongest 
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possible partnership between all sections of our 
population to accelerate our advance towards the 
realisation of the important goal of a better life for all. 

Our government is committed to respond with all 
necessary seriousness and determination to all these 
challenges, and play its role to give new content to our 
Age of Hope. I am honoured to have this opportunity to 
announce some of the elements of the programme of 
our government to honour this commitment. 

The Honourable Members and the country at large are 
aware that, under the leadership of Deputy President 
Phumzile Mlambo-Ngcuka, the three spheres of 
government have been working together for some 
months to elaborate the specific interventions that will 
ensure that ASGISA, the Accelerated and Shared 
Growth Initiative of South Africa, succeeds in its 
purposes, which include the reduction of the 
unemployment levels. 

In this regard I would like to thank the members of the 
private sector, the trade union movement, women, 
youth and civil society who have participated in this 
process, making a valuable input into an important 
initiative that must be owned and implemented by our 
people as a whole. 

I must also take advantage of this occasion to explain 
that ASGISA is not intended to cover all elements of a 
comprehensive development plan. Rather it consists of 
a limited set of interventions that are intended to serve 
as catalysts to accelerated and shared growth and 
development. 

Otherwise we will continue to engage the nation and all 
social partners to address other elements of a 
comprehensive development plan to improve on our 
current programmes, and deal with other issues, such 
as the comprehensive industrial policy, keeping in mind 
the objective to halve poverty and unemployment by 
2014. 

Our government is convinced that favourable conditions 
exist for us to achieve the accelerated and shared 
growth to which we are committed. For instance, on 3 
January 2005, the newspaper Business Day 
commented that: 

"In South Africa, this promises to be the dawn of a 
golden age of growth ... We have now had more than five 
years of sustained growth - an upswing longer than the 
boom of the 1960s and indeed longer than anything in 
the postwar period ... We are reaping the benefits of 
years of sound financial and monetary policy as well as 
of structural reform in the economy. 

" ... we are set fairer than we have been in decades to 
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raise the growth rate on a sustainable basis. The 
trouble is, not all of it is within our control, as much 
depends on the vagaries of world markets and the 
global economy ... 

"But, make no mistake ... [T]his economy and this 
market starts to look very different to anything we are 
used to. And it is certainly a different good, not a 
different bad". 

We fully agree with these observations, and would add 
that, that "different good" has included significant job 
creation, a trend that we seek to enhance through 
ASGISA and our other development programmes. 

To implement ASGISA, the state-owned enterprises 
and the public sector as a whole, working in some 
instances through public-private partnerships, will 
make large investments in various sectors to: 

* meet the demand for electricity; 
* provide an efficient and competitive logistic 
infrastructure; 
* expand and modernise the telecommunications 
infrastructure; and, 
* satisfy the demand for water. 

The public sector will also accelerate infrastructure 
investment in the underdeveloped urban and rural 
areas of our country through the Municipal 
Infrastructure Grant, Expanded Public Works 
Programme and other infrastructure funds to improve 
service delivery in the areas of the Second Economy, 
including the provision of: 
* roads and rail; 
* water; 
* energy; 
* housing, schools and clinics; 
* business premises and business support centres; 
* sports facilities; and, 
* multi-purpose government service centres, including 
police stations and courts. 

R372 billion will be provided for both these sets of 
programmes over the next three years. 

As the Honourable Members would expect we will 
continue to pay particular attention to the Expanded 
Public Works Programme as an important bridge 
between the two economies and a significant part of 
our poverty alleviation programme. Among other 
things, resources for the public works programmes will 
be pooled to ensure maximum impact both in terms of 
products delivered and employment and skills-training 
opportunities. 

Better supervision of infrastructure projects undertaken 
by government will be introduced, to ensure that 
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capital budgets are spent without roll-overs and that 
labour-intensive methods are prioritised, and the 
necessary training of workers is carried out to provide 
them with skills. 

ASGISA has also identified particular sectors of our 
economy for accelerated growth, building on the work 
already done within the context of our existing Micro
Economic Reform Programme. These include: 

* Business Process Outsourcing; 
* Tourism; 
* Chemicals; 
* Bio-fuels; 
* Metals and metallurgy; 
* Wood, pulp and paper; 
* Agriculture; 
* The creative industries; and 
* Clothing and textiles. 

In this regard, work is proceeding apace to address 
such challenges as the cost of telecommunications, and 
import parity pricing with regard to steel and 
chemicals. We have already reached agreement with 
the People's Republic of China to protect our clothing 
and textile sector. The second National 
Telecommunications Operator should become 
operational later this year. 

For ASGISA to succeed, it is clear that the machinery of 
state, and especially local government, should function 
effectively and efficiently. During the past year, our 
government has undertaken a detailed assessment to 
determine what we need to do to improve the capacity 
of our system of local government. 

As we announced last year, we have been engaged in 
assessing the capacity of government to discharge its 
responsibilities to help accelerate the process of social 
transformation. Proceeding from the particular to the 
general, the audit of a number of national departments 
has been completed. 

These include housing, health, education and trade and 
industry. Across all these, issues of skills, vacancies, 
delegation of responsibilities to managers of delivery 
agencies and relationship between national and 
provincial departments have emerged as being among 
the most critical areas requiring attention. Assessments 
of the other departments will be carried out. 

The government will make the necessary interventions 
to address the issues raised by these assessments, 
bearing in mind the critical role that government must 
play as one of our country's most important 
developmental agencies. We cannot allow that 
government departments become an obstacle to the 
achievement of the goal of a better life for all because 
of insufficient attention to the critical issue of effective 
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and speedy delivery of services. 

In this context, we will continue the work towards the 
creation of one public service covering all spheres of 
government, fully conscious of the complexity of this 
matter and the need to secure the agreement of all 
relevant stakeholders. We will also continue to pay the 
necessary attention to the important issues of the 
inclusion of women and people with disabilities at 
decision-making levels of the public service. 

Everything we have said so far, concerning ASGISA, 
points to the inescapable conclusion that, to meet our 
objectives, we will have to pay particular attention to 
the issue of scarce skills that will negatively affect the 
capacity of both the public and the private sectors to 
meet the goals set by ASGISA. 

In this regard, I would therefore like to assure the 
Honourable Members and the country as a whole that, 
together with our social partners, we have agreed to a 
vigorous and wide-ranging skills development and 
acquisition programme to meet any shortfalls we may 
experience. 

Among other things, we have already agreed to 
establish within a few weeks a multi-stakeholder 
working group, JIPSA, the Joint Initiative on Priority 
Skills Acquisition, through which government, business, 
labour and civil society will act jointly to respond to the 
skills challenge in as practical a manner as possible. 

I would like to extend the sincere thanks of our Deputy 
President and government as a whole to the response 
of the Freedom Front+ and other formations and 
individuals, who have responded to our appeal for 
South Africans with the necessary skills to make 
themselves available to provide the required expertise 
in project management and other areas. 

The first group of the 90 already identified and 
assessed, will be deployed in their new posts in May. 

We will, of course, also make other interventions in the 
area of education and training. These include 
eliminating fees for the poorest quintile of primary 
schools, targeting 529 schools to double the Maths and 
Science graduate output to 50 000 by 2008, and re
equipping and financing the Further Education and 
Training Colleges. 

Last year, we completed the task of registering 
unemployed graduates, with over 60 000 in the 
database. We wish to express our appreciation to the 
many companies that last December pledged to employ 
some of these graduates. An intensive campaign to link 
up these graduates with these and other companies will 
be undertaken this year. 
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During this year, when we celebrate the 90th 
anniversary of the establishment of the University of 
Fort Hare, we will continue to engage the leadership of 
our tertiary institutions focused on working with them 
to meet the nation's expectations with regard to 
teaching and research. For its part, the government is 
determined to increase the resource allocation for 
Research and Development and Innovation, and 
increase the pool of young researchers. 

ASGISA identified other constraints to growth and 
development, apart from the issue of skills, the cost of 
doing business and the unnecessarily high cost of 
intermediate inputs. Work is proceeding to address all 
these constraints, including the limited domestic 
market and monetary and financial issues. 

ASGISA has once more confirmed the need for us to 
expand our small, medium and micro enterprise 
(SMME) sector, paying particular attention in this 
regard to Broad-Based Black Economic Empowerment, 
and the development of women and the youth. 

We will therefore take the necessary measures to 
ensure the effectiveness of such existing programmes 
as the Apex (Micro-credit) Fund, Mafisa (for agricultural 
development), SEDA (the Small Enterprise 
Development Agency), Khula, the Msobomvu Youth 
Fund, the IDC Small Business Initiative, and so on. We 
will also intensify our engagement of the Financial 
Services Charter signatories to help generate the 
necessary resources for the development of the SMME 
sector. 

Our experience with regard to the development of this 
sector indicates that we must pay particular attention 
to issues of access to capital, entrepreneurial training, 
assistance with marketing, and the development of 
cooperatives. Further, to contribute to the growth of 
the SMME sector, the government will reform its 
procurement programme to access some of its goods 
and services from small and medium businesses, 
ensuring that it pays for what it purchases promptly. 

We will also speed up the consultative process to 
determine the measures we must take to improve the 
regulatory climate to facilitate the expansion of this 
sector. This intervention will form part of the overall 
programme to introduce a regulatory impact 
assessment system to enable the government regularly 
to assess the impact of its policies on economic activity 
in our country. 

The years of freedom have been very good for 
business. I believe that this should have convinced the 
investor community by now that, in its own interest 
and as part of the national effort, it has to invest in the 
expansion of that freedom, especially by actively and 
consciously contributing towards the achievement of 
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the goal of halving poverty and unemployment by 
2014. 

ASGISA, which builds on the results of the Growth and 
Development Summit, offers this investor community 
an excellent opportunity to respond to this challenge in 
a deliberate and consistent manner, in its own interest. 

Similarly, and also as part of the national effort, the 
trade union movement and civil society as a whole face 
the challenge to translate into action the commitment 
they made with the other social partners at the Growth 
and Development Summit "to a common vision for 
promoting rising levels of growth, investment, job 
creation, and people-centred development." 

ASGISA provides a golden opportunity for the social 
partners to undertake the "collaborative action" they 
visualised at the GDS focused on "Promoting and 
mobilising investment and creating decent work for all." 

The impressive growth rates achieved by our economy 
in the current period have been driven in good measure 
by high consumer demand, significantly financed 
through credit. This has increased our imports more 
than our exports. Despite high commodity prices, the 
resultant balance of payments deficit has been financed 
by inflows of foreign capital. 

Through ASGISA we will increase the significance of the 
supply-side drivers of our growth. A corollary of this is, 
of course, that we must ensure the international 
competitiveness of the goods and services we produce. 

This speaks directly to the common objective agreed by 
the social partners at the Growth and Development 
Summit, to "promote rising levels of growth, 
investment, job creation, and people-centred 
development." 

I have already mentioned the fact that to meet our 
developmental objectives, which must respond to the 
high expectations of our people, we will pay special 
attention to the critical task of strengthening local 
government. 

Our government considers this to be especially 
important at this stage of our evolution. After the 
March 1st local government elections, all three spheres 
of government will therefore continue working together 
to ensure that each and every District and Metro 
municipality is properly positioned to discharge its 
responsibility to the people. 

In particular, this will mean that each of these 
municipalities has a realistic Integrated Development 
Plan, a credible Local Economic Development 
Programme, and the material and human resources, as 
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well as the management and operational systems to 
implement these IDPs and LEDs. 

Integration of planning and implementation across the 
government spheres is therefore one of the prime 
areas of focus in our programme for the next term of 
local government. In this regard we will be guided by 
the Inter-Governmental Relations Framework Act. 

We must in practice respect the system of cooperative 
governance, and within this context ensure that we 
empower local government to discharge its 
development and service delivery obligations, drawing 
on the lessons provided by Project Consolidate. 

As many of us are aware by now, Project Consolidate 
has identified serious capacity constraints in many of 
our municipalities arising from a shortage of properly 
qualified managers, professional and technical 
personnel. We have taken the necessary decisions to 
attend to this urgent matter. 

To improve the ability, particularly of local government 
to meet the needs of the people, by March this year we 
shall have deployed 3 000 Community Development 
Workers. 

Even as we implement the programmes focused on 
accelerated and shared growth, with its important 
element of job creation, we cannot forget that the 
social wage plays a vital role in our continuing efforts to 
address the challenge of poverty. 

For instance 7 million children now receive the child 
support grant. A total of 10 million of our citizens 
receive social grants. Real social expenditure per 
person increased by 60% between 1983 and 2003. 
Detailed evidence from a study conducted by Haroon 
Bhorat, Prakash Naidoo and Carlene van der 
Westhuizen indicates that there has been a consistent 
shift in expenditure in favour of poorer households. 

To improve delivery in this area, we will continue to 
implement our comprehensive anti-fraud strategy. 
Already many of those who have been stealing social 
grants have been brought to book. This work will 
improve with the launch of the National Social Security 
Agency. 

In the area of health, over 1 300 clinics have benefited 
from the upgrading programme and more have 
received additional equipment; and the programme to 
revitalise hospitals is proceeding apace. The extension 
of Community Service to a range of health 
professionals has ensured that at any one time over 2 
000 such professionals are available in public health 
institutions. 
Our future plans in this area include the further 
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expansion of the health infrastructure, the 
refurbishment of existing clinics and hospitals, and the 
re-opening of Nursing Colleges to increase the numbers 
of these important professionals. 

To improve service delivery in our hospitals, by 
September this year we will ensure that hospital 
managers are delegated authority and held accountable 
for the functioning of hospitals, with policy issues 
regarding training, job grading and accountability 
managed by provincial Health Departments which 
themselves will need restructuring properly to play 
their role. 

The Operational Plan for Comprehensive Prevention, 
Treatment and Care of HIV and AIDS has resulted in 
the upgrading of hundreds of facilities. To date, over 
100 000 patients are receiving Antiretroviral Treatment 
and, combined with patients in the private sector, 
South Africa has one of the largest such treatment 
programme in the world. 

During the course of this year, in addition to 
accelerating the expansion of our housing stock to 
address the needs of the homeless, we will take 
concrete steps to ensure that housing development 
contributes to eliminating the duality of living spaces 
inherited from apartheid. 

Already, the Ministry of Housing and the South African 
Local Government Association have reached an 
agreement on the sale of land for housing 
development. Through this agreement, municipalities 
will allocate land close to economic centres for housing 
development for middle and lower income people. 

In addition, as part of our effort tc, help the poor to 
access housing linance, the National Housing Finance 
Corporation (NHFC) will be transformed into a Housing 
Corporation that will provide finance to the poor and 
middle-income groups. 

In this context, we expect our Minister of Housing and 
the leadership of the Financial Institutions to reach final 
agreement without further delay on the modalities for 
utilising the R42 billion set aside by the financial 
institutions for housing development for poor and 
middle-income groups thus contributing to the National 
Effort. 

This is central to the attainment of a society free of 
shack settlements in which all our people enjoy decent 
housing. In this context, I should also mention that 
government has decided that we must completely 
eradicate, in the established settlements, the "bucket 
toilets" by the end of 2007. 

Land reform and land restitution are critical to the 
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transformation of our society. Accordingly, the state 
will play a more central role in the land reform 
programme ensuring that the restitution programme is 
accelerated, further contributing to the empowerment 
of the poor, especially in the rural areas. 

The Minister of Agriculture and Land Affairs will, during 
2006: 

* review the willing-buyer willing-seller policy; 
* review land acquisition models and possible 
manipulation of land prices; and 
* regulate conditions under which foreigners buy land. 
This will be done in line with international norms and 
practices. 

The Minister and the Department will also ensure that 
the land redistribution programme is aligned to the 
Provincial Growth and Development Strategies (PGDS) 
as well as the Integrated Development Plans (!DP) of 
municipalities, as well as attend to the proper use of 
the funds that have been made available for the 
productive utilisation of the land. 

When we talk about the land question, we must not' 
forget that this year we will commemorate the 
Centenary of the Bambata Uprising in the present day 
KwaZulu-Natal, which was occasioned by the imposition 
of a poll tax to drive the people off the land, forcing 
them to join the ranks of the proletariat. In praise of 
Bambata it was said: 

Ingqungqulu eshaya amaphiko 
Kwadilika izixhobo eHlenyane. 
Izulu eliphose umbane phansi eHlenyane, 
Kwacandeka imisululu. 
Kwadilika izindonga. 

Usibamba nkunzana 
Ekade beyesaba 
Ngoba ebambe abamhlophe 
Umhlane ubelethe amagwala! 

In this year of the 30th anniversary of the Soweto 
Uprising, we shall ensure that the focus on youth 
development is intensified in all spheres of 
government. Among other things during the next 
financial year we will set up 100 new Youth Advisory 
Centres, enrol at least 10 000 young people in the 
National Youth Service Programme and enrol 5 000 
volunteers to act as mentors to vulnerable children. 

We will also expand the reach of our business support 
system to young people and intensify the Youth Co
operatives Programme. We will closely monitor the 
impact of our programmes on youth skills training and 
business empowerment as an integral part of our 
National Effort. 
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The ASGISA process has also helped us greatly by 
exposing us to the concerns of women with regard to 
their economic prospects. Among others, the women 
have pointed to the need for us to focus on issues of 
access to finance, development of co-operatives, fast
tracking women artisans and providing "set-asides" for 
women in government and public enterprises 
procurement programmes. 

I believe that the very fact that this year we will 
celebrate the 50th anniversary of the Women's March 
underlines the need for us to ensure that these issues 
receive the necessary attention in the implementation 
of our development programmes. 

The government will continue to focus on the critical 
challenge of further improving our criminal justice 
system. Among other things, we will focus on 
integrated law enforcement operations in priority areas, 
reducing the number of illegal firearms and ensuring 
better processing of applications for firearm licences, 
reducing drug trafficking and substance abuse, and 
implementing social crime prevention measures. 

We Will further improve case-load management in our 
courts, building four additional correctional facilities, 
reduce the number of children in custody, and 
implement the recommendations of the Jali 
Commission. 

Other important matters include the post-TRC 
management of cases pertaining to conflicts of the 
past, processing of legislation on matters pertaining to 
the rationalisation of our courts, consideration of the 
recommendations of the Khampepe Commission on the 
Directorate of Special Operations, and strengthening 
our intelligence structures to support law enforcement 
agencies and ensure the security of the state and its 
citizens. 

Perhaps, needless to say, the government will remain 
focused on the challenge to fight corruption in the 
public sector and in society at large. We will continue to 
intensify our offensive on this front, fully aware of the 
fact that much that happens in our society encourages 
the entrenchment of a value system based on personal 
acquisition of wealth by all means and at all cost. 

Five months from now, the FIFA Soccer World Cup 
tournament, hosted by Germany, will come to its 
triumphant end with the passage of the host's baton to 
our country. From then on, until 2010, the whole world 
will watch us carefully to judge whether we will be a 
worthy host of this prestigious tournament. 

I am afraid that our performance in the current African 
Cup of Nations in Egypt did nothing to advertise our 
strengths as a winning nation. However, starting today, 
the nation must bend every effort to ensure that we 
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meet all the expectations of FIFA and the world of 
soccer, so that we host the best Soccer World Cup 
ever. 

Simultaneously as we work together to restore the 
sport of soccer in our country to full health, and 
prepare a winning national team, we must ensure that 
we work full steam ahead to get everything else ready 
for a successful Soccer World Cup. 

This will encompass the stadia, broadcast facilities, 
including high-definition television, the necessary 
transport and hospitality infrastructure, safety and 
security, popular support for soccer and the World Cup, 
and selfless dedication by the local organisers of the 
tournament. 

The 2010 Soccer World Cup will make an important 
contribution to our effort to accelerate our progress 
towards the achievement of the goal of a better life for 
our people. Similarly, as an African Soccer World Cup, 
it will give additional impetus to our struggle to achieve 
Africa's renaissance. 

In return for these irreplaceable benefits, we owe it to 
FIFA and the rest of the soccer world to prepare 
properly for 2010. I trust that the domestic world of 
soccer will respond to this challenge with all necessary 
seriousness, commitment and patriotism. 

During 2006 we will continue to engage the African 
challenges, focusing on peace and democracy in the 
Democratic Republic of Congo, Cote d'Ivoire and 
Sudan, the strengthening of the African Union and the 
acceleration of the process of the implementation of 
the New Partnership for Africa's Development (NEPAD) 
programmes. In this context we have to ensure that we 
conduct a successful self-assessment process as we 
prepare our national report for the African Peer Review 
Mechanism. 

As the current Chair of tne G77 + China we will do 
everything possible to advance the interests of the 
South, including in the context of the continuing WTO 
negotiations, and the urgent challenge to reform the 
United Nations, including the Security Council. 

We remain actively engaged to help find solutions to 
the various matters relating to the Israel/Palestine and 
the Iranian issues. We are committed to the pursuit of 
negotiated agreements in this regard, consistent with 
our long held views in favour of the formation of a 
State of Palestine, security for Israel, non-proliferation 
of nuclear weapons and the use of nuclear technology 
for peaceful purposes. 

Two anniversaries that we will commemorate this year 
will serve to emphasise the bonds that tie us to the rest 
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of the world. These are the Centenary of Satyagraha, 
the non-violent struggle started by Mahatma Gandhi in 
our country in 1906 and continued in India, and the 
20th anniversary of the violent death of President 
Samora Machel in our country in 1986, in a plane crash 
that still requires a satisfactory explanation. 

Next week we will host a meeting of the Progressive 
Governance group, which will bring to our country 
important leaders from all corners of the globe. Their 
presence in our country will communicate the message 
that we cannot and will not walk away from our 
internationalist responsibility to add our voice to global 
effort to create a better world of peace, democracy, a 
just world order and prosperity for all nations. 

Clearly the masses of our people are convinced that our 
country has entered into its Age of Hope. They believe 
that the country they love, their only homeland, will 
not disappoint their expectation of an a.::celerated 
advance towards the day when they will be liberated 
from the suffocating tentacles of the legacy of 
colonialism and apartheid. 

They are confident that what our country has done to 
move us away from our apartheid past has created the 
conditions for them to appropriate God's blessing to the 
Prophet Isaiah: 

For you shall go out with joy, 
And be led out in peace; 
The mountains and the hills 
Shall break forth into singing before you, 
And all the trees of the field shall clap their hands. 

It is up to all of us, through our National Effort, to build 
a winning nation, to do all the things that will ensure 
that the mountains and the hills of our country break 
forth into singing before all our people, and all the 
trees of the field clap their hands to applaud the 
people's season of joy. 

Thank you. 

Issued by: The Presidency 
3 February 2006 
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LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

The Budget and our Age of Hope 

On Wednesday 15 February, our Minister of Finance, Trevor Manuel, presented 
the 2006-2007 Budget to the National Assembly and the country. All our 
people looked forward to this important annual statement of government with 
great expectation. 

Naturally they were very keen to hear what resources would be committed to 
address the objective we have set ourselves - to accelerate our advance 
towards the achievement of the goal of a better life for all. They were 
interested to see whether this year's Budget would measure up to their 
confidence in, and optimism about a better tomorrow for our country and for 
themselves. 

Immediately after the presentation of the Budget, the Reuters news agency 
reported that, "South Africa's economy is set to sustain growth at its 
fastest pace in more than 20 years, with surging revenues allowing the 
government to hand out hefty tax cuts for individuals and small businesses 
in fiscal 2006/07." The British Broadcasting Corporation (BBC) said "South 
Africa is slashing personal and small business taxes in the latest stage of 
a campaign to lower the burden on lower and middle income groups". 

The financial journal "Moneyweb" said: "While there is much good news on the 
tax front for individuals - rich and poor - in this year's Budget the major 
theme coming through is sustainability and a desire to make the most of the 
successes so far wrought This desire is predicated on an understanding that 
while the country's (economic) growth has been significant, it needs to be 
made use of while it lasts." 

In what was his 10th Budget Speech, Trevor Manuel said: "The budgetary 
choices we make give life and meaning to the Age of Hope of which President 
Mbeki so rightly spoke in the State of the Nation Address. The budget tabled 
here today gives practical effect to our programme of social cohesion, and 
in particular to prioritising the needs of the poor, for that is what it 
means for the rich and the poor to share the privilege of a common 
nationhood." 

Together with his speech and other documents, the Minister of Finance also 
tabled the 2006 Budget Review, which analyses the overall socio-economic 
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context within which the Budget is prepared. In the Foreword to this 
document, the Director General at the National Treasury, Lesetja Kganyago, 
observes correctly that: "South Africa entered 2006 with a level of optimism 
befitting our young democracy, balanced by sober reflection of how much more 
we need to achieve. While we continue to make progress, the pressing 
challenges of social and economic development are a constant reminder of how 
much farther we need to travel." 

In this regard, the Budget Review says: "South Africa's economic and social 
policies flow from the democratic values and respect for human dignity 
enshrined in the Constitution. Through the annual budget, Government seeks 
to ensure that social and economic rights are progressively realised, that 
the legacy of historical injustice is redressed, and that future generations 
will enjoy the fruits of broad-based development and robust economic 
growth." 

Summarising our budgetary response to the task to ensure that the "social 
and economic rights (of all our people) are progressively realised", the 
Budget Review says: 

"The 2006 Budget proposals give greater impetus to social development and 
public service delivery, continuing the strong focus on reducing poverty and 
extending basic services to all South Africans. Additional support targets a 
wide range of expanded programmes in housing, education, health, skills 
development, social security, justice and fighting crime. 

"Government recognises the need to moderate consumption expenditure and 
ensure that investment enjoys priority in the allocation of available 
resources. A structural acceleration of growth, if it is to be sustained and 
shared by all, must rest on both broad-based capital formation and efficient 
public service delivery. Major public infrastructure investments are planned 
for the period ahead, and initiatives to improve the quality and efficiency 
of public administration are being strengthened. 

"South Africa's main 'network industries' - transport, communications, water 
and energy supply - confront a series of complex strategic challenges with 
long-term consequences for growth and development. Several investment 
programmes, industrial policy initiatives and regulatory reforms aim to 
ensure that both infrastructure capacity and improved economic performance 
underpin accelerated economic growth and rising living standards. 

"African development and peacekeeping initiatives, as part of government's 
international efforts to encourage peace and security, receive further 
support over the period ahead." 

The "greater impetus to social development and public service delivery" 
mentioned in the Budget Review is reflected in increased annual and 
medium-term expenditures on various sectors. Thus during the three 
(medium-term expenditure framework - MTEF) financial years 2005/6 - 2008/9, 
the average growth in expenditure is projected as follows: 

Education: 9.7% (R83.6 billion - R110.3 billion) 
Health: 9.4% (R48.8 billion - R63.9 billion) 
Welfare and social security: 9.8% (R73.1 billion - R96.8 billion) 
Housing and other social services: 25.0% (R24.4 billion - R47.6 billion) 
Police, prisons and courts: 9.7% (R47.0 - R62.1 billion) 
Economic services: 13.0% (R71.7 - R103.6 billion) 
General administration: 11. 7% (R29.2 - R40.8 billion). 

By any standard, these represent very large expenditures, as well as highly 
meaningful annual and medium-term increases. But perhaps more dramatic is 
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the fact that these outlays will be met almost exclusively from tax and 
other resources that will accrue to government, without borrowing. 

This means that our government will carry these enormous expenditures 
without having to borrow unsustainably large sums of money from the 
financial instituUons. In other words, the "impetus" to which the Budget 
Review referred will not be financed by generating a significant budget 
deficit. 

Our government's projections indicate that the state debt cost as a 
percentage of the GDP will decline during the MTEF period from 3.3% to 2.7%. 
During this period, the budget deficit will rise from 0.5% to 1.2% of GDP. 
To understand the scale of the turn-around with regard to the state debt 
cost, we should remember that by 1992/93, immediately preceding our 
liberation, the overall budget deficit had reached 7.9% of the GDP. 
Commenting on the phenomenal progress we have achieved in this regard, 
Minister Manuel said: "Part of the answer lies in financial policy and debt 
management: in 1998, for every Rand of revenue collected, 24 cents was spent 
on servicing state debt; in 2005 the debt cost 14 cents, and by 2009 it will 
be 10 cents." 

To put this differently, this means that in 1998 from every Rand of revenue, 
our government had to pay 24 cents to the financial institutions from which 
it had borrowed money to finance the budget deficit, remaining with 76 cents 
to meet the needs of our country and people. Thanks to the manner in which 
our government has managed the public finances, the sum available in 2005 to 
address these needs had grown to 86 cents. It will rise to 90 cents by 2009. 

These outstanding achievements, which have, over time, created more state 
resources to address the needs of the people, are a result of the work our 
government has been doing to implement the decisions of the Alliance and the 
rest of the broad democratic movement to achieve the correct macro-economic 
balances mandated by the Reconstruction and Development Programme (RDP) 
document we adopted in 1994. 

In this regard, in his Budget Speech Minister Manuel made the important 
observation that: "In the noise and haste of economic policy debate, we 
forget too easily that there are long lead times in the practical 
implementation of policy. Our present economic performance reflects the 
choices we made a decade ago, and the economic reforms now in progress will 
yield their returns five and ten years from now. There are no joys without 
the nightmares that precede them and spring them into light..." 

What he was referring to was what we had done to implement the 
macro-economic proposals contained in the 1994 RDP document, through GEAR, 
the Growth, Employment and Redistribution Programme adopted by our 
government in 1996. 

In the section on "Vision and Objectives", the RDP document said that the 
democratic government must "ensure a macro-economic policy environment that 
is stable". 

The document went on to say: "The existing ( 1994) ratios of the deficit, 
borrowing and taxation to GNP [Gross National Product] are part of our 
macro-economic problem. In meeting the financing needs of the RDP and 
retaining macro stability during its implementation, particular attention 
will be paid to these ratios. The emphasis will be on ensuring a growing 
GDP, improved revenue recovery, and more effective expenditure in order to 
make more resources available. In the process of raising new funds and 
applying them, the (macro-economic) ratios mentioned above must be taken 
into account." 
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To emphasise this perspective, the RDP said: "We must finance the RDP in 
ways that preserve macro-economic balances, especially in terms of avoiding 
undue inflation and balance-of-payments difficulties ... Government policy and 
mechanisms of raising finance are crucial to the success of the RDP. If they 
were to cause excessive inflation or serious balance of payments problems 
they would worsen the position of the poor, curtail growth and cause the RDP 
to fail. Government contributions to the financing of the RDP must, 
therefore, avoid undue inflation and balance of payments difficulties. In 
the long run, the RDP will redirect government spending, rather than 
increasing it as a proportion of GDP ... " 

Commenting on our government's steadfast pursuit of these objectives, Trevor 
Manuel said: "Members of the House who have been with us since 1994 know 
that as we enter a new phase of policy development, under the Accelerated 
and Shared Growth Initiative (ASGISA), we do so on the strength of 
continuing implementation of our Reconstruction and Development Programme, 
which itself was supported by the macroeconomic consolidation initiated as 
the Growth, Employment and Redistribution Strategy." 

Among other things, reflecting on the macro-economic adjustments and 
objectives called for by the RDP, this 1996 Strategy said: "What options are 
open to government? An expansionary fiscal strategy could be considered. 

However, even under the most favourable circumstances, this would only give 
a short-term boost to growth since it would reproduce the historical pattern 
of cyclical growth and decline. Increased growth above 3 percent would be 
choked off by a rising current account deficit, upward pressure on real 
wages and curtailment of investment plans. Higher fiscal deficits would also 
lead to higher inflation and higher interest rates, exacerbating the burden 
of interest payments on the fiscus. More importantly, in the present climate 
of instability, a fiscal expansion would precipitate a balance of payments 
crisis. Without attention to more deep-rooted reforms, there is no 
possibility of sustainable accelerated growth." 

Through GEAR, and consistent with the RDP, our government therefore decided 
to implement an integrated reform programme that would include, in the words 
of GEAR: 

* a renewed focus on budget reform to strengthen the redistributive thrust 
of expenditure; 
* a faster fiscal deficit reduction programme to contain debt service 
obligations, counter inflation and free resources for investment; 
* an exchange rate policy to keep the real effective rate stable at a 
competitive level; 
* consistent monetary policy to prevent a resurgence of inflation; 
* a further step in the gradual relaxation of exchange controls; 
* a reduction in tariffs to contain input prices and facilitate industrial 
restructuring, compensating partially for the exchange rate depreciation; 
* tax incentives to stimulate new investment in competitive and labour 
absorbing projects; 
* speeding up the restructuring of state assets to optimise investment 
resources; 
* an expansionary infrastructure programme to address service deficiencies 
and backlogs; 
* an appropriately structured flexibility within the collective bargaining 
system; 
* a strengthened levy system to fund training on a scale commensurate with 
needs; 
* an expansion of trade and investment flows in Southern Africa; and 
* a commitment to the implementation of stable and coordinated policies. 
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As a result of the implementation of this programme, leading to the 
reduction of the public debt, lower inflation and interest rates, and 
manageable balance of payments ratios, as well as the growth of our economy, 
we now have a larger volume of resources to meet the needs of the people and 
accelerate the rate of growth and development of our economy, the two 
central matters addressed in our government's 2006-2007 Budget. 

Among other things, the Budget therefore provides for: 

* improved social welfare grants to benefit the poorest in our society; (NB: 
* According to the Finance Minister, "Social grants contribute more than 
half of the income of the poorest 20% of households, and have doubled in 
real terms over the past five years.") 
* increased personal disposable income for lower and middle income earners 
and pensioners through tax relief; 
* increased affordability of houses through the elimination of transfer duty 
for houses costing less than RS00,000; 
* increased support for small business to expand the economy and accelerate 
job creation; 
* tax relief for companies through the abolition of the Regional Services 
Council levy, which should encourage higher private sector investment; 
* increased allocations for skills development; 
* large economic and social infrastructure spending, which is fundamental to 
the acceleration of economic growth and job creation, as visualised in 
ASGISA, and the improvement of service delivery; and, 
* improved service delivery in education, health and social welfare. (In 
this regard the Finance Minister said, "A core priority is to strengthen 
education, public health services and social welfare services. These are 
largely provincial responsibilities, and so the largest adjustment in the 
2006 Budget is to the provincial equitable share, which receives an 
additional R30.9 billion over the next three years.") 

Towards the end of his Budget Speech, the Minister of Finance said: "Having 
reached this place, on our mountain journey, let no one speak of frontiers 
exhausted. We have ahead of us the joy of discovering, uncovering, and 
forging new forms, new ways, within an expenditure framework designed to 
accelerate growth, broaden reconstruction and development, and reinforce 
partnerships between state and citizen on which our progressive democracy 
rests." 

This moment on our challenging mountain journey demands that, as "Moneyweb" 
said, we "make the most of the successes so far wrought". Acting in 
partnership, in a people's contract, state and citizen must use the 
favourable situation all our people have created together over the nearly 12 
years of democracy, to achieve new advances towards the birth of the caring 
society and winning nation for which many sacrificed their lives. The 
2006-2007 Budget has provided us with significant resources to realise this 
outcome. 

Thabo Mbeki 

Elections 2006 

Support the plan to make local government work better 

Building on the achievements, and learning from the experience, of the first 
five years of democratic local government, the ANC has developed a plan to 
make local government work better for all South Africans. 
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This plan has emerged from a detailed review of the goals reached and the 
challenges confronted in the effort to transform the social and economic 
landscape of South Africa's towns, cities and rural areas. After just five 
years, a great deal has been achieved. A lot of lessons have been learnt. 
Yet much more still needs to be done. 

That is why the ANC is determined to make sure local government plays its 
role in the people's contract to create work and fight poverty - that it 
assumes its central place in the effort to build better communities; safer 
and more stable communities; communities that have affordable services and 
access to economic opportunities. 

The ANC realises that these objectives will not be realised unless all South 
Africans work together to achieve them. They will not be realised unless all 
three spheres of government work together, in a spirit of cooperation, to 
develop local government capacity, build infrastructure and ensure the 
efficient supply of services. 

Strengthen local government 

An important pillar of the ANC plan is therefore to build and strengthen 
local government as a vehicle for local development. In its review of local 
government performance, the ANC-led government has identified a number of 
municipalities that need intense, hands-on support to meet their obligations 
to the people. The ANC-led government has assembled high-calibre teams of 
skilled and experienced people, who are being deployed to work with these 
municipalities to tackle the problems they face. 

This programme, called Project Consolidate, is already beginning to have a 
positive impact in some of these councils. By drawing together the 
collective strengths of national and provincial government, the ANC is 
well-placed to ensure that these spheres of government work harder in the 
next five years to build local government. 

In addition, the ANC will ensure that more resources and trained personnel 
are provided for local government. Audits are being conducted of the skills 
that each municipality needs; and a programme will be introduced to train 
both councillors and staff, and to employ more competent managers and 
technicians. The success of the work of local government over the next five 
years is significantly dependent on the introduction and development of a 
whole range of managerial and technical skills in this sector. The ANC is 
determined to respond to the shortage of skilled personnel that continues to 
limit the potential of many municipalities across the country. Local 
government needs, in particular, to benefit from the massive targeted 
investment in skills development that forms part of national government's 
Accelerated and Shared Growth Initiative (ASGISA). 

Advance local economic development 

The AN C's plan to speed up economic growth and job creation - of which 
ASGISA is a central part - will be translated into concrete steps in each 
municipality in the country. To ensure that everyone pulls in the same 
direction in building better communities, every ANC-led district and metro 
will hold a 'Summit for Growth and Development' within one year of the 
elections. These summits will bring together social partners - government, 
business, labour and community organisations - to develop concrete steps 
towards higher rates of local economic growth and poverty reduction. Each 
partner will be encouraged to identify the concrete things that they will do 
to make local economic development a reality. 
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The ANC will use the Integrated Development Plans (I DPs) in each 
municipality to train more people, open up work opportunities through the 
Expanded Public Works Programme, bring in more investment in areas with 
economic potential, and provide better education, health, water, sanitation 
and other services. These plans, which will be drawn up in consultation with 
communities, will benefit also from large infrastructure projects that are 
being implemented throughout the country. These projects will help create 
more work opportunities and stimulate local economic development. 

Bring national, provincial and local government together, the ANC will pool 
resources to build more and better roads, infrastructure for water and 
sanitation, and schools and clinics where they are needed, in rural and 
urban areas alike. 

Accelerate service delivery 

By improving the capacity of local government, by ensuring that all spheres 
of government work together, and by making use of the additional resources 
that are now available, the ANC will be able to make decisive advances over 
the course of the next five years to address the severe backlog in the 
provision of basic services to poor communities. 

During the first eleven years of democracy, basic services and 
infrastructure have been provided on a scale never seen before in South 
Africa. We are now poised to accelerate the delivery of services and 
infrastructure to those areas that do not yet have access to them. 

We have made important progress, for example, in eradicating the bucket 
system, and replacing it with decent sanitation facilities. The ANC's plan 
for local government aims to soon complete this process, so that no 
community will still be using the bucket system by 2007. All communities 
will have access to clean water and sanitation by 2010. All houses will have 
access to electricity by 2012. 

The ANC is determined to ensure the goal of universal provision of free 
basic services is achieved. Already, around 3.9 million households receive 
free basic water and free basic electricity reaches 2.9 million households. 

Through this plan, the ANC will improve the way government provides housing 
to ensure better quality houses closer to economic opportunities. It will 
combat corruption and inefficiency in the administration of housing waiting 
lists, and improve services at hospitals and clinics, schools, police 
stations and other government centres in our communities. 

These targets may be ambitious, yet they are also realistic. They 
demonstrate both the extent of our achievements to date and the value of the 
experience we have gained. They are an indication that, whatever challenges 
we may continue to face, working together in a people's contract, we can and 
will do more. 

More Information 

Elections 2006 website 
http://www.anc.org.za/elections/2006/index.php 

This issue of ANC Today is available from the ANC web site at: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/2006/at06.htm 

To receive ANC Today free of charge by e-mail each week go to: 
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http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/subscribe.html 

To unsubscribe yourself from the ANC Today mailing list go to: 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 

anctoday mailing list 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 
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LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

The old order changeth, giving place to new 

Three days before this edition of ANC TODAY went to print, the peoples of 
the world celebrated 8 March, International Women's Day. This celebration 
coincided with the high level 49th Session of the UN Commission on the 
Status of Women (CSW), held at the United Nations Headquarters in New York. 

The Political Declaration adopted by the 23rd special session of the UN 
General Assembly held in 2000 had stated that all Member States agreed "to 
assess regularly further implementation of the Beijing Platform for Action 
with a view to bringing together all parties involved in 2005 to assess 
progress and consider new initiatives, as appropriate, ten years after the 
adoption of the Beijing Platform for Action." 

Accordingly, the CSW has been meeting in New York pursuant to this decision 
in an important conference properly and popularly known as Beijing + 10, 
given that it was convened specifically "to identify achievements, gaps and 
challenges in implementing the Beijing Platform for Action and the outcome 
documents." 

The UN further explained that the Commission would consider two themes: 

"Review of the implementation of the Beijing Platform for Action and the 
outcome documents of the twenty-third special session of the General 
Assembly"; and 

"Current challenges and forward-looking strategies for the advancement and 
empowerment of women and girls." 

"The review and appraisal by the Commission will focus on implementation at 
national level and identify achievements, gaps and challenges and provide an 
indication of areas where actions and initiatives, within the framework of 
the Platform for Action and the outcome of the special General Assembly 
session (Beijing+5), are most urgent to further implementation." 

Quite correctly our country has been represented at the CSW Beijing + 10 
conference attended by 6,000 delegates by a sizable high level government 

Page 1 I 

DOCU~;1ENTATION CENTRE 
UNIVERSITY OF KWAZULU-NATAL 

ACCESSION No ... 2.0.:'.?..3. .. . 3. .... 
BRN 

CLASS No 



[_!:.~gavinogarie Reddy~ ANCToday 11 March 2005 
< ,,~, ~ -~~~----~ 

and non-governmental delegation, which sought to make its contribution to 
the continuing global struggle for the emancipation of women. 

On the eve of the 2000 23rd Special Session of the UN General Assembly, 
Monica Aleman and Yifat Susskind wrote an article for the US progressive 
women's organization, MADRE, entitled "Beyond Beijing: Some Priorities for 
the Global Women's Movement". Among other things they said: 

"For the first time in history, the seemingly self-evident assertion that 
women's rights are human rights is backed by the force of an international 
legal instrument. This is perhaps the most essential accomplishment of the 
Beijing Platform for Action (PFA), the document produced at the 1995 UN 
World Conference on Women held in Beijing. In fact, the PFA represents the 
most extensive set of commitments ever made by governments to advance 
women's equality and human rights. 

"Five years later, the 'Beijing+ 5 Review Process', offers us an important 
opportunity to assess governments' progress in fulfilling these commitments. 
For the international women's movement, 'BS', as it has come to be known, is 
also a chance to take stock of our own work, to evaluate past efforts and 
build consensus for moving forward. 

"To many, the hundreds of women's non-governmental organisations (NGOs) that 
met in Huairu, China, an hour's drive from the official UN conference, 
represented the true heart of Beijing. The vitality and efficacy of this NGO 
gathering reflected the emergence of a broader 'global citizens' movement' 
that successfully occupied political space created by the end of the Cold 
War. 

"Since the 1990s, worldwide networks of NGOs, rights groups and civil 
society activists have demonstrated substantial organisational and political 
power in battling sweatshops, debt and environmental destruction, and scored 
important victories embodied in the Landmine Treaty, the Pinochet ruling, 
defeat of the Multilateral Agreement on Investment and the initiative to 
create a permanent International Criminal Court. 

"An integrated analysis of women's lives and struggles argues for locating 
the international women's movement within this broader network. As we move 
forward from Beijing, we need to assess the increasingly global context not 
only of our own work, but also of a range of new initiatives that offer 
opportunities and challenges to a truly international women's movement... 

"A worldwide consensus to activate international instruments to protect 
women's human rights is emerging. The PFA is a critical tool in the process 
of elevating 'women's problems' to mainstream international and national 
policy levels and using international instruments to leverage national laws 
advancing women's equality. 

"These accomplishments are the fruits of decades of work by a range of 
women's groups worldwide, from small community associations to international 
legal consortia. These diverse initiatives have been brought together in a 
global movement thanks to the demand for rights and inclusion by women whose 
historical marginalization within their own societies has been reproduced 
within the women's movement itself. This process of critique and debate has 
yielded a clear recognition in the PFA of power disparities between the 
world's women and governments. 

"But racism, exclusion and fault lines between the global North and South 
continue to undermine the women's movement from within. Meanwhile, 
escalating attacks on the rights and resources of poor and marginalised 
women worldwide undercut the goals of the PFA from without. To strengthen 
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the integrity and efficacy of the global women's movement, we must continue 
to focus on the perspectives and priorities of those women most threatened 
by abusive policies ... 

"Women from the global South have pointed out that the old slogan, 'Think 
Globally, Act Locally', must now be turned on its head. They argue that when 
local conditions are so heavily impacted by global trends, community-based 
activists must be equipped to understand and impact developments in the 
international arena. . .The project of transforming the world requires the 
combined and interactive force of community-based work, national 
mobilisations and international advocacy." 

In addition to what Monica Aleman and Yifat Susskind said with regard to "an 
international legal instrument", referring to the Beijing Paltform for 
Action, we must also draw attention to CEDAW, the Convention on the 
Elimination of all Forms of Discrimination, which entered into force in 
September 1981. Our country acceded to CEDAW in 1995, making the Convention 
part of our national law. Earlier this week our National Assembly approved 
our accession to the CEDAW Optional Protocol, which is intended to 
strengthen CEDAW. 

We have quoted the Aleman/Susskind article at some length because it 
correctly locates the national and international challenge of the 
emancipation of women squarely within the context of the global progressive 
struggle for the creation of the people-centred society which we strive for 
in our own country. 

It emphasises the task we face as a movement to ensure that our country 
continues to make progress towards gender equality and the genuine 
emancipation of the women of our country. Consistent with what Aleman and 
Susskind said, our movement has for a long time defined the challenge of the 
emancipation of women as an integral part of the policies that define us as 
a progressive movement. Put in other words, we could not claim to be a 
progressive movement if we excluded or marginalised the objective of the 
liberation of women. 

Because of our seriousness about this strategic challenge, our National 
General Council (NGC) scheduled to be held at the end of June and the 
beginning of July, will review the progress we have made in our pursuit of 
the goal of the emancipation of women since our last National Conference in 
2002. This will include an assessment of what we have done to implement 
decisions taken by this Conference. The decisions of the NGC will also help 
us to prepare for the 2007 National Conference. 

The preparatory process that will precede the NGC will involve all our 
members, who will consider the Discussion Document on the emancipation of 
women, among others. Our membership will also discuss the outcomes of the 
NGC, which, hopefully will focus on the further strengthening of our work 
towards gender equality. All this emphasises the need for all our members 
fully to understand and internalise the strategic task of the creation of a 
non-sexist society as one of the central pillars of the national democratic 
revolution. 

Among other things, our membership will also consider the proposal that we 
should achieve gender parity with regard to the people we deploy to our 
legislatures, starting with the municipal councils that will be elected 
during the next local government elections. 

In this regard, we must point out that the July 2004 Assembly of Heads of 
State and Government of the African Union resolved that all Member States 
should work to achieve gender parity in all public decision making bodies. 
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Our movement should take the lead in ensuring that our country moves forward 
decisively towards the accomplishment of the goal set by the AU. 

Among other things, the NGC will consider the progress we have made towards 
the socio-economic upliftment of the women of our country. In this regard, 
it will be assisted by the comments made by our government in its 2004 
Report towards a review of our first decade of liberation. 

In that Report, among other things the government said: 

"One of the most significant changes since 1994 is the increased 
participation of women in governance ... The Public Service also demonstrates 
an improvement in the participation of women in management although the 
State has yet to achieve its targets for women and people with 
disabilities ... In the economic theme, it was evident that women were making 
progress in the professional and technical categories but were still lagging 
when it came to senior management... 

"Other evidence from the social theme indicates that health and education 
services are now strongly focused on women and children. Indeed, South 
Africa has already surpassed the Millennium Development Goals for Gender in 
Education ... Progress has been made with regard to the employment of women 
in the Public Service. The most recent reports on the representivity targets 
indicate that the percentage of women in the public service now stands at 
24% ... 

"In terms of employment, women have seen some slight gains although the 
changes have not yet changed the structural gender legacies of Apartheid ... 
In particular, it can be seen that the proportion of women over 60 with no 
income has declined by almost 5% from 20% to 15%, and the proportion of 
women over 65 with no income has declined by almost 4% from 16% to 12% 
largely due to the increased provision of social grants. It is also 
noticeable that this improvement is also more pronounced for African women." 

Of course our movement will have to look at much more than this when it 
considers the progress we have achieved and the tasks we still face. This 
would include an assessment of the impact on women of such interventions as 
the provision of free medical health care, clean water, electricity, 
housing, jobs through our public works and other programmes, the special 
focus on violence against women, and so on. 

All this should help our movement more precisely to respond to our 
continuing challenges with regard to the central task of the emancipation of 
women, defined in our Constitution as the creation of a non-sexist society. 
As we do this, we would also have to take into account our international 
commitments as contained in the African and UN conventions on women, CEDAW 
and the Beijing Platform for Action. 

Critically, we must also ensure that all of us work to strengthen the ANC 
Women's League, and join in the process of strengthening the progressive 
women's movement in our country, including the South African Women in 
Dailogue (SAWID) process. We must also reinforce our involvement in 
strengthening the progressive women's movement on our continent, including 
PAWO, as well as extend our links with the rest of the global movement for 
the emancipation of women. 

Aleman and Susskind said the progressive movement has the task of "elevating 
'women's problems' to mainstream international and national policy levels 
and using international instruments to leverage national laws advancing 
women's equality". We hope that the high level 49th Session of the UN 
Commission on the Status of Women (CSW) will help to lay the basis for 
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further advances towards the achievement of these goals. We are pleased 
that, after much discussion at the CSW, the US withdrew its proposals 
concerning "the right to abortion", 

On the occasion of International Women's Day and the convening of the 
important Beijing + 10 conference, we convey our best wishes to the women of 
our country, Africa and the world. 

Thabo Mbeki 

BEIJING +10 

Ten years of progress, lessons and challenges 

Ten years after the Beijing World Conference on Women, South Africa has made 
important strides in implementing the Beijing Platform for Action. 
Nevertheless many challenges remain, demanding greater effort from all 
stakeholders in society to improve the status and quality of life of women. 

As part of South Africa's input into the UN review, government has prepared 
a progress report on the implementation of the Beijing Platform of Action, 
outlining in detail the areas where progress has been made and where 
challenges still remain. The report places the country's progress in the 
context of the first decade of democracy, and highlights the interdependence 
between the struggle for the emancipation of women and the struggle to build 
a united, non-racial and democratic South Africa. 

Over the last decade, the ANC-led government has worked with all South 
Africans to address the political, economic and social legacy of apartheid -
to build democratic institutions, ensure equal access to human rights, and 
push back the frontiers of poverty. As it has done so, it has worked to 
improve the lives of South Africa's women, most of whom have been subjected 
to triple oppression, by race, class and gender. This work has been 
consistent with efforts to implement the strategic objectives of the Beijing 
Platform for Action. 

Women and Poverty 

One of the central strategic objectives of the Beijing platform is to 
address the needs of women living in poverty. It calls on member countries 
to implement macroeconomic policies and development strategies which address 
poverty and inequality among women, to ensure equal access for women to 
economic rights, and to provide savings and credit to women. 

In its report, government notes that women constitute a priority group in 
all aspects of its poverty alleviation and eradication programme. This 
covers interventions like social grants and public works programmes, as well 
as the provision of education, health care, water and sanitation, 
electrification, housing and land. 

As the number of people accessing social grants has dramatically increased 
over the last ten years, so too as the percentage of grants benefitting 
women. Over 70% of recipients of old-age pensions are women, while women are 
almost always the recipients (as caregivers) of child-care grants, The 
percentage of women receiving disability grants has also increased. Over 
half the people employed in the course of the Expanded Public Works 
Programme between April and September last year were women. 

The Beijing Platform commits countries to ensure equal access to education, 
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eradicate illiteracy among women, and develop non-discriminatory education 
and training. South Africa has achieved a high participation rate of both 
girls and boys in primary and secondary school, with as many girls as boys 
participating in school overall. Adult Basic Education and Training and the 
national literacy initiative have largely been targeted at rural areas, and 
especially on women living in rural areas. The overall rate of literacy in 
South Africa increased from 83% in 1996 to 89% in 2001. 

Yet gender imbalances remain sharp in institutions of higher learning, Women 
make up 41 % of instruction and research staff in higher education 
institutions, but only 17% of professors. Census 2001 found there were about 
twice as many women as men in the social sciences, and about ten times as 
many men as women in the engineering sciences. 

Women's access to health, another of the Beijing objectives, has been 
significantly improved through the extension of basic health care access to 
parts of the country and sections of the population which previously 
struggled to gain access. As a result of government's clinic building and 
upgrading programme, there are now over 4,350 primary health care access 
points across the country, ensuring that all South Africans live within a 5 
km radius of a health facility. 

Since 1994, health care has been free at public facilities for pregnant 
women and children under six years. There has been a marked increase in 
access to antenatal care services and reproductive health care programmes. 

Violence against women 

The struggle to ensure the safety of women in society remains an ongoing 
challenge. While progress has been recorded in achieving the Beijing 
objective of integrated measures to prevent and eliminate violence against 
women, gender-based violence continues to place women at risk. 

The report notes the multi-faceted and integrated approach government has 
taken to raise awareness and improve service delivery to combat violence 
against women. National awareness campaigns, like the 16 days of activism 
against violence against women and children, have received growing support 
from across society. Victim empowerment initiatives and special Sexual 
Offences Courts have improved the response of the criminal justice system to 
such crimes and have decreased the possibility of 'secondary victimisation' 
of survivors of rape and other gender-based violence. The Domestic Violence 
Act, adopted in 1998, broadened the definition of domestic abuse and 
strengthened the legal protection afforded to victims of abuse. The 
challenge is to ensure that in its implementation, this law - like many 
other progressive pieces of legislation - is indeed able to offer sufficient 
protection and contribute to significantly lowering levels of violence 
against women in the domestic environment. 

Women in the economy 

Alongside efforts to address the challenges of women living in poverty, the 
government has pursued the objective of ensuring equal access for women to 
economic opportunities. Measures have included issues such as equal pay for 
equal work, enhancing women's participation in fiscal and economic policy, 
and facilitating women's access to economic resources. 

Laws such as the Employment Equity Act outlaw gender discrimination in the 
workplace, and place a responsibility on employers to work towards achieving 
gender equity in their workforce at all levels. The Broad Based Black 
Economic Empowerment Act includes a focus on ensuring black women benefit 
from the economic empowerment process. Government's code of good practice 
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for black economic empowerment, for example, requires that women benefit 
from at least 40% of empowerment that takes place. Women have also been the 
focus of government assistance to small and medium enterprises and rural 
development initiatives, and through government's procurement and licensing 

processes. 

Nevertheless, women - and particularly black women - remain 
under-represented at all levels of meaningful economic activity. While there 
has been some change, this has not kept pace with changes in the public 
sector, where the representation and role of women has been significantly 
increased. 

In great measure due to the policies and positions of the ANC, women 
constitute a significant proportion of the country's public representatives 
and political leaders. Nearly 43% of national cabinet ministers are women, 
and over 48% of deputy ministers are women. Four out of the nine provincial 
premiers are women, and just under a third of the National Assembly, and 35% 
of the National Council of Provinces are women. The experience of the past 
decade has shown that the increased presence of women in these 
institutions - far from being mere tokenism -has contributed significantly 
to advancing the position of women in society and enhancing government's 
focus on the needs of women across most of its programmes. 

An overview of the achievements of the first decade of democracy and in the 
ten years since the Beijing conference should encourage those who seek 
gender equality in South Africa. But it also provides a sobering insight to 
the challenges that remain. Emboldened by what has been achieved, and 
learning the many lessons of the past ten years, South Africans find 
themselves in a good position to take these advances forward. 

Writing in the foreword to South Africa's report, President Thabo Mbeki 
said: "We are proud of the progress that has been made towards the genuine 
emancipation and empowerment of the women of South Africa. Nevertheless we 
are acutely aware of the fact that so much still remains to be done. In 
everything we do, we will continue to be inspired by the vision that our 
transformation will not be complete until the women of our country are 
empowered and gender equality in our society has been achieved." 

MORE INFORMATION: 

Beijing +10 Review 
http://www.un.org/womenwatch/daw/Review/english/news.htm 

THE SOCIOLOGY OF THE PUBLIC DISCOURSE IN DEMOCRATIC SOUTH AFRICA/ PART IX 

Aluta continua! 

Editor's Note: In our last edition, we indicated that the following article 
would be the last in our series. We sincerely apologise to our readers for 
this error. This occurred because we underestimated the extent of the issues 
we still had to consider. We will definitely conclude this series next week 
in Vol 5 No 11, with the publication of Part X. 

When he explained the core of the ideology of the US nee-conservatives, 
James Piereson said that it sought to "strengthen the system of private 
enterprise and limited government. .. It understood that a defence of 
capitalism required also a defence of the deeper cultural assumptions that 
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gave meaning and order to a commercial civilization. Free markets could not 
be defended without reference to the rule of law, religion, the family and 
the evolution of our political institutions. This task required a full-blown 
engagement with the world of ideas ... " 

Our own rightwing has borrowed and absorbed these ideas about "strengthening 
the system of private enterprise and limited government", lock, stock and 
barrel. Naturally, it presents them within the context of our national 
situation and history. 

It too understands that "a defence of capitalism requires also a defence of 
the deeper cultural assumptions that give meaning and order to a commercial 
civilisation". It therefore accepts that it has to undertake "a full-blown 
engagement with the world of ideas". 

In terms of content, regardless of form, the ideological offensive of the 
rightwing in our country is centred on three areas. These are: 

* the propagation of the neo-conservative/neo-liberal perspective as 
explained by James Piereson; 
* the deligitimisation of the conscious and purposive struggle to eradicate 
the 350-year-old legacy of racism; and, 
* the demonisation of our movement, the principal midwife of our country's 
democratic order, as the greatest threat to, and enemy of, the very 
democracy and freedoms for which our members and supporters sacrificed their 
lives. 

With regard to these elements of its offensive in the battle of ideas, the 
rightwing has been and is both reacting to the ideas and programmes of our 
movement, and proactively promoting positions that constitute the core of 
its identity as our national rightwing. 

We have entitled this article, "A Luta Continua" - The Struggle Continues! 

This struggle must proactively advance the progressive project, as opposed 
to the neo-conservative/neo-liberal programme. It must also advance the 
non-racial project, as opposed to the countervailing rightwing effort to 
surrender the task to build a non-racial South Africa to "market forces". 

It must also respond to and combat the daily interventions of the rightwing 
to win tactical battles in its war to set a national agenda based on 
neo-conservative/neo-liberal precepts and the repudiation of the conscious 
struggle to eradicate the legacy of racism in our country. 

The rightwing understands that "a full-blown engagement with the world of 
ideas" means, among other things, that elements of its overall ideology and 
programme may find resonance and acceptance among social formations and 
individuals who do not necessarily agree with the totality of the ideology 
and programme of the rightwing. 

Because of its single-minded focus on its mission that ltumeleng Mahabane 
wrote about, the rightwing is not shy to welcome any support it may receive 
for any of its individual propositions and programmes. This explains why it 
is quite happy to form even temporary informal alliances with individuals 
and organisations that would normally be seen as part of the broad 
democratic movement. 

In our situation, because it is determined to participate in "a full-blown 
engagement with the world of ideas", the rightwing is permanently on the 
lookout for the loosening of "the cement" among the progressive forces that 
FW de Klerk spoke about, ready to join hands with any person or formation 
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that differs with our movement even on a single issue, whatever this issue 
may be. Of course, this is provided that the ideas that differ with those of 
our movement are consistent with its agenda with regard to the battle of 
ideas. 

In this context and naturally, it becomes very jubilant when individuals and 
formations normally defined as progressive adopt its characterisation of our 
movement, and seek to distance themselves from the ANC and thus divide the 
progressive movement by acting in a manner that makes them handmaidens of 
the rightwing agenda to weaken this movement. Indeed, the rightwing openly 
and repeatedly states its desire to split this movement. 

Regularly it predicts the disintegration of the progressive movement, as FW 
de Klerk did, stating that effective opposition to the ANC will come from 
within the progressive movement. It does not merely stand by patiently 
waiting for this disintegration. In its own interest, it does everything it 
can, to encourage this, without in any way hiding its pursuit of this 
strategic objective. 

The 2 March 2005 edition of the 'Cape Times' reported that COSATU 'shunned 
the support' of "the predominantly white Solidarity trade union" and the DA, 
for its planned demonstrations against the Government of Zimbabwe. It 
reported that, "(COSATU) secretary-general, Zwelinzima Vavi, said the DA and 
Solidarity were 'jumping on the bandwagon'. 

"We went to Zimbabwe and suddenly (DA deputy leader) Joe Seremane led a DA 
delegation knowing he would be sent back. (It's) typical opportunistic 
action ... We can't stop them, but we'll be far more comfortable working with 
Cosatu's traditional allies", (Vavi said). 

The fact of the matter however is that the rightwing in our country is not a 
newcomer to the struggle against the government of Zimbabwe. This rightwing 
opposed the struggle for the liberation of Zimbabwe. Even then, it was 
forthright in its hostility to and its demonisation of President Mugabe. 

It scaled up its long-standing opposition to President Mugabe and the 
Zimbabwe government in response to the forcible process of land 
redistribution in that country. This process sought to redress the colonial 
legacy of land dispossession that had left the most productive land in the 
hands of a tiny white settler colonial population and absentee landowners. 

In this context, our domestic rightwing, which was and is committed to the 
defence of white minority interests in Zimbabwe, in its own interest, took 
advantage of various negative political and economic elements in the actions 
of the government of Zimbabwe to legitimise the struggle it had waged for 
many decades to defeat the Zimbabwe liberation movement. As part of that 
attempted legitimisation, and in the most sickening fashion, it now presents 
itself as the champion of the political and economic rights of the very same 
African masses whose liberation it had opposed. 

Historically, the reality is that when it expressed its support for COSATU's 
opposition to the Zimbabwe Government, the rightwing was not 'jumping on the 
bandwagon'. By the time that COSATU decided that 'Mugabe must go', its view 
coincided with an objective that the rightwing had sought to promote for 
some decades already. 

Understandably, and consistent with their strategy in the battle to set the 
national agenda, it was perfectly natural that the DA and Solidarity should 
express support for the actions of COSATU directed at achieving objectives 
the rightwing had been pursuing for some decades. The DA responded to 
COSATU's rejection of its support for a cause it had espoused for many years 
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by accusing the trade union federation of "political posturing". 

In Part I of this series, (ANC TODAY Vol 5 No 2), we tabulated the specific 
issues that had been raised by Archbishop Tutu in his Mandela Foundation 
Lecture, to which President Mbeki had responded, provoking the considerable 
ire of the rightwing. · 

Without exception, all the remarks the Archbishop made that were critical of 
our movement and government, coincided exactly with the positions taken by 
the rightwing on the specific matters the Archbishop mentioned, as part of 
its engagement of the battle of ideas to ensure that it sets the national 
agenda. 

More recently, the Archbishop is reported to have made remarks about 
transformation in the area of sport, which again seemingly coincided with 
the views of the right wing with regard to this sphere of our national life. 

When ANC MP, Butana Khompela, responded to this by saying that it would be 
treasonable for the ANC to repudiate and oppose the objective stated in our 
Constitution to create a non-racial South Africa, the media deliberately 
reported falsely that Khompela had said the Archbishop's comments were 
"treasonous", which he had not done. 

This false report was communicated to deny the public all knowledge of what 
Khompela had actually said, to discredit him as an elected public 
representative, to present the ANC in the most negative light possible, and 
to define the public discourse, with regard to sport in this case, in favour 
of the agenda of the right wing. This blatantly dishonest behaviour is yet 
another feature of the sociology of the public discourse in our country. 

(In our future editions, we will continue to report, in the column, "What 
the media says", the extent to which the rightwing is prepared to go, 
unashamedly to falsify reality and pervert the truth, to advance its agenda. 
Editor.) 

As has happened with respect to COSATU and its campaign on Zimbabwe, the 
rightwing immediately expressed its support for the Archbishop after the 
Mandela Foundation Lecture, and continues to do so. In this regard, again it 
was not 'jumping on a bandwagon', but was stating its long held positions. 
Understandably, it was very happy that an icon expressed views it had been 
promoting for some time, both about our movement and our policies. 

For its purposes, it was extremely important that these views were now being 
expressed by an icon identified and revered as a fighter against apartheid, 
at the same time as the rightwing was doing its best to position the ANC 
within the public discourse as "having much in common with the Nats", as the 
DA's Helen Zille and the Nat ideologue, Denis Venter, said. 

The happy circumstance for the rightwing was that when the Archbishop 
criticised the ANC in his Lecture, and then said he would pray for the ANC 
as he had prayed for the NP, it could then use all this in the battle of 
ideas. It could say that it now had a black Nobel Peace Prize winner on its 
side, who supported its argument that "the ANC has much in common with the 
Nats". We do not know whether Archbishop Tutu, like Comrade Vavi, shunned 
the support of the rightwing, accusing it of 'jumping on the bandwagon'. 

The point of all this, however, is that the rightwing will continue to be 
greatly delighted to enter into temporary, informal and other alliances with 
those who oppose our movement even on single issues, provided that such 
opposition reinforces its interventions in the battle of ideas. Again as we 
have said before, this is one of the important features of the sociology of 



the public discourse in our country. 

This is the phenomenon to which Mteto Nyati referred when he wrote that the 
issues he identified as constituting the agenda of "the white elite", "are 
not unrelated and neutral events but part of a broader white elite agenda. 
That some progressive forces find themselves white pawns in this game may be 
confusing, but it should never create doubt about the real issues at stake." 

Throughout this series we have not referred to a "white elite", except when 
we quoted Mteto Nyati. Rather we have spoken of an elite that is opposed to 
our movement and its ideas, and which, centrally, pursues a rightwing 
agenda. We accept the ideas expressed in the immediate preceding paragraph, 
without necessarily accepting Nyati's categories of a "white elite" and 
"white pawns". 

Colonialism and apartheid in our country survived for 350 years. 
Necessarily, they did not only define the conditions of existence for the 
majority in our country. They also dictated what the democratic forces of 
liberation had to fight for, and what they had to do once victory was 
achieved. What these forces had to aim for, inevitably, was to do everything 
possible to eradicate the legacy of 350 years of colonialism and apartheid, 
including, and critically, replacing this with a non-racial democracy. 

It is therefore absolutely unavoidable that the public discourse in our 
country must, in part, be characterised by the anti-racist ideas and 
programmes of the forces committed to the eradication of the deeply 
entrenched racist legacy of 350 years of colonialism and apartheid. 

But because of the pervasive impact of this legacy in defining the very 
nature of our society in all its elements, it is also absolutely inevitable 
that any serious effort to create the non-racial and non-sexist society 
dictated by our Constitution must signify the fundamental social 
transformation of our country. 

Necessarily, that social transformation must, consciously and 
systematically, seek to build an egalitarian society, a society that would 
be free of the enormous race and gender imbalances that are a product of 350 
years of colonialism and apartheid. 

However, as it pursues its own goals, the rightwing is determined to ensure 
that such fundamental social transformation does not take place. This is not 
born of perverse ill will on the part of the rightwing. It reflects the 
objective socio-economic and political interests of the white minority it 
strives to represent. 

Its intervention in the battle of ideas pursues the strategic objective to 
block transformation, as the leaders of the DA, Tony Leon and Helen Zille, 
have said in statements we quoted in this series. This is because it views 
such transformation as a threat to the material interests of its 
"constituency". 

Inevitably, therefore, this generalised opposition to transformation forms 
yet another important element of the sociology of the public discourse in 
our country. But because of our history and consequent social reality, the 
intervention of the rightwing must necessarily also address "the race 
question", specifically. 

Obviously the rightwing cannot intervene in the public discourse overtly to 
perpetuate the racist ideas of "the old NP". However, it has also made the 
point very clearly that it is opposed to the particular intervention of the 
progressive movement on "the race question", and "will never buy into the 
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ANC's version of transformation that sows racial division", as Helen Zille 
put it. 

The right wing has therefore decided that the objective it must achieve at 
all costs is to banish "the race question" from the public discourse. It 
must de-legitimise all discussion of "the race question" by presenting the 
discussion of this extremely important issue by our movement as being 
nothing more than an expression of black anti-white racism. 

When he addressed the apartheid court during the Rivonia Trial in 1964, 
Nelson Mandela said that he had opposed white domination and was opposed to 
black domination. He said that this was an ideal he was prepared to die for. 
That anti-racist statement represented a fundamental principle that our 
movement has defended relentlessly over many decades. 

Our unwavering pursuit of this objective evokes great admiration for our 
movement among millions of people in South Africa, Africa and the world. It 
is therefore perfectly natural that as it strives to oppose and 
de-legitimise our movement, the rightwing must do everything it can to 
discredit the claim of the ANC to be genuinely non-racial in its convictions 
and practices. 

In the 2 March 'Cape Argus' letter we cited last week, Helen Zille of the DA 
said: "One of the starkest similarities (between the ANC and 'the old NP'), 
is both parties' obsession with race. Under apartheid, race determined your 
life chances. Although much of apartheid's edifice has been abolished, race 
is again playing an increasingly dominant role in government policy. 'Race 
transformation' trumps all other ANC policy priorities." 

(Not surprisingly, given the ideological toenadering between "the new 
Liberals" and "the old Nats", Leopold Scholtz, deputy editor of 'Die 
Burger', said exactly the same thing in an article in that paper, published 
on 4 March 2005.) 

So determined is the rightwing to banish discussion of "the race question" 
from the public discourse that it is quite happy to insist on the absurd 
assertion that the pursuit of the non-racialism for which many sacrificed 
their lives, and which is prescribed in our Constitution, amounts to the 
same racism against which our movement fought, which characterised 
colonialism and apartheid in our country. 

To be continued ... 
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LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

The revolutionary tasks of the Mandarins 

Recently we participated in the 30th Anniversary and Corporate Gala Dinner 
of the Black Management Forum (BMF). Among other things, the distinguished 
participants at this Dinner convened to celebrate the establishment of the 
BMF 30 years ago, in 1976, the year of the Soweto Uprising. 

This occasion confirmed that the BMF was established as part of the revolt 
of the oppressed masses of our country against apartheid, and remains, to 
this day, an organisation of professionals dedicated to the cause of the 
genuine and all-round emancipation of our people. 

The BMF is therefore faced with the critical challenge to discharge its 
obligations as one of the central architects of the new South Africa that is 
striving to be born. 

And yet ahead of the Gala Dinner, the founding President of the BMF, Eric 
Mafuna, made some critical remarks about the BMF, which all of us must take 
seriously. In particular he said: 

"I look back in disappointment that we have not produced our own black 
managers from this Forum ... Where are the institutions that train young black 
managers? BMF hasn't even produced a single admin clerk, yet we're 30 years 
down the line ... We are reaping the benefits of democracy, but we have 
stopped planting." 

Another founder member of the BMF, Reuel Khoza, said, "I submit that the 
challenge facing BMF, 30 years after its inception, is how to effectively 
combat the forces of institutional entropy that, seemingly inevitably, 
undermine organisational effectiveness and sap institutional vitality. We 
dare not allow BMF to atrophy." 

A newspaper report quoted one of the former Presidents of the BMF, Bheki 
Sibiya, as saying that "there was a need to implement broad-based black 
economic empowerment (BBBEE) properly". He said: "Economic growth is sanity, 
poverty alleviation is reality. For us if BBBEE does not contribute very 
significantly to the reduction of poverty, there are some people who will 
come to our graves and spit at them, however rich we may be ... lt is 
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imperative we partner with people who need 'our hand up' to succeed." 

The celebration of the 30th Anniversary of the establishment of the BMF 
draws sharp focus to the need for the national democratic revolution to pay 
particular attention to an important echelon of our national leadership -the 
Managers, ( elsewhere described after the pre-democratic revolution Chinese 
Confucian professional, and highly educated senior public servants, as "the 
Mandarins"). 

In Chapter 10, our Constitution imposes serious obligations on our "Public 
Administration". These prescriptions emphasise the critical importance of 
'the Mandarins' to the effort to achieve the fundamental social 
transformation of our country. The Constitution says that the principles 
that must inform the functioning of our Public Administration include: 

* a high standard of professional ethics; 
* efficient, economic and effective use of resources; 
* orientation to development; 
* response to the needs of the people; 
* encouragement of public participation in policy-making; 
* development of the potential of all public servants, through good human 
resource management and career development; and, 
* proper accountability of the public servants. 

Our Public Administration consists of more than one-and-a-quarter-million 
people. In terms of responsibility and skill, its members range from our 
Directors General, corporate CEOs and professionals, to 'span' managers and 
unskilled workers. The state entity described as our Public Administration 
is the biggest and most complex multi-task organisation in our country. 

In terms of our Constitution, this Public Administration has the 
responsibility, among other things, to help: 

heal the divisions of the past and establish a society based on democratic 
values, social justice and fundamental human rights; 
improve the quality of life of all citizens and free the potential of each 
person; and, 
build a united and democratic South Africa able to take its rightful place 
as a sovereign state in the family of nations. 
Obviously, an organisation as big, varied and differentiated as our Public 
Administration, and charged with the task to contribute to the fulfilment of 
these fundamentally important tasks, requires a skilled, educated and 
dedicated leadership cadre. 

It needs at its head its own 'Mandarins' - the skilled managerial leadership 
without which it cannot function as one coherent machine, loyal to the 
Public Administration principles specified in our Constitution - as well as 
the overall leadership of the national democratic revolution. 

With regard to what we have just said, there are some who belong within the 
broad democratic movement, who see this as a threat to genuinely progressive 
change. Accordingly, these descry what they describe as "a powerful 
political-technical-managerial centre within the state, focused around the 
presidency with close ties to key departments, notably Treasury and Trade 
and Industry". 

This opinion is further reinforced by the assertion that "(an unacceptably) 
strong presidential centre within the state ... (has as) its leading cadre ... a 
new political elite (state managers and technologically-inclined ministers) 
and (often overlapping with them) a new generation of black private sector 
BEE managers/capitalists." 
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The fact of the matter, however, is that the national democratic revolution 
will not succeed without training, developing and putting in positions of 
authority its own 'Mandarins', properly defined. 

In this regard we must emphasise that none of these Mandarins need be 
members of the ANC. Indeed it is prohibited that anybody should be admitted 
into, or excluded from the ranks of the Public Administration, on the basis 
of their membership of, or attitude towards the ANC. 

However, as part of the public sector "political-technical-managerial 
centre", our 'Mandarins' must necessarily be committed to the objectives 
reflected in our Constitution, to build a united, democratic, non-racial, 
non-sexist and prosperous South Africa, committed to promoting the liberty, 
equality and human dignity of each and everyone of our citizens. 

The leader of the Russian Revolution, Lenin, entitled one of his last 
significant writings, published in 1923, "Better fewer, but better". In this 
treatise, written five years after the victory of the Russian Revolution, he 
addressed the challenges of establishing an efficient and effective 
developmental state machinery, arguing that without this, the revolution 
would fail. Among other things he said: 

"We ought to at once announce a contest in the compilation of two or more 
textbooks on the organisation of labour in general, and on management in 
particular ... 

"We ought to send several qualified and conscientious people to Germany, or 
to Britain, to collect literature and to study this question. I mention 
Britain in case it is found impossible to send people to the USA or 
Canada ... 

"In all spheres of social, economic and political relationships we are 
'frightfully' revolutionary. But as regards precedence, the obseNance of 
the forms and rites of office management, our 'revolutionariness' often 
gives way to the mustiest routine ... 

"In our country these unusually bold theoretical constructions assumed an 
unusually lopsided character. Theoretical audacity in general constructions 
went hand in hand with amazing timidity as regards certain very minor 
reforms in office routine ... " 

We have set ourselves the task to achieve a better life for all. In this 
context, we have resolved that through the Accelerated and Shared Growth 
Initiative (ASGISA), we will achieve an economic growth rate of 6% and more. 
This will require that we continue to restructure, modernise and expand our 
economy, and improve its international competitiveness. 

The democratic state will continue to play an important role with regard to 
the realisation of these objectives, to promote the goals of the reduction 
and eradication of unemployment, poverty and underdevelopment. 

At the same time, within the context of a mixed public and private sector 
economy, the democratic state will continue to do everything possible to 
persuade and influence its social partners, business, labour and civil 
society, practically to engage these challenges. 

In this regard, our government recognises the important reality that 
especially in all its ranks, covering all spheres of government, it needs a 
properly empowered management and professional echelon, truly committed to 
the fundamental social transformation of our country. 
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In this regard, we must agree with Reuel Khoza that an important national 
institution, such as the BMF, must join the struggle "effectively (to) 
combat the forces of institutional entropy that, seemingly inevitably, 
undermine organisational effectiveness and sap institutional vitality. We 
dare not allow BMF to atrophy." 

In this context, we must respond to the challenge placed at our feet by Eric 
Mafuna, when he said: "We are reaping the benefits of democracy, but we have 
stopped planting." 

Our democratic state must continue to pay attention to the challenge to 
develop an effective and relevant Public Administration, led by our own 
special 'Mandarins'. 

Recognising the fact that ours is a mixed economy, our government will also 
continue to engage the "new generation of black private sector BEE 
managers/capitalists", as well as the old generation of managers and 
capitalists, to encourage them to contribute to the central objective of 
providing a better life for all our people. 

In this regard, as practical revolutionaries, we will continue to work hard 
to produce the public and private sector 'Mandarins' we need, who "have (all 
the) elements of knowledge, education and training" that do not signify that 
"they are ridiculously inadequate compared with all other countries", to use 
Lenin's words. 

Our congratulations to the BMF on this 30th Anniversary therefore also 
constitute a call both to the public and the private sectors, that our 
national challenges, based in good measure on building a successful economy, 
capable of addressing the needs of the people, requires that we put in the 
appropriate command positions, properly prepared 'Mandarins'. 

Thabo Mbeki 

LOCAL GOVERNMENT <Viewpoint - Sydney Mufamadi> 

Development is a joint effort 

The meeting of the National Members Assembly of the South African Local 
Government Association (SALGA) in Durban this week took place exactly 
fifty-one years after 3,000 men and women met in Kliptown to give us an 
important landmark in the history of our country. They met as delegates to 
the historic Congress of the People to put forward the alternative 
perspective according to which a normal society needed to be organised. 
Driven by undying loyalty to their country, and abiding love for the people, 
they sought to overthrow the apartheid paradigm whose central purpose was to 
construct the overwhelming majority of our people into inferiority. 

In one voice, they denounced the then organs of state power whose organising 
logic was to manage the exclusion of the majority from mainstream political, 
economic and social opportunities. 

Those of us who cherish the cause of freedom are moved by the exploits of 
the 'Class of 1955', to honour their courage and their determination. We 
know that the road which they traveled was hard and stormy. We know that 
their resilience in the face of adversity has issued into the reality of a 
new South Africa. Theirs is a perspective whose time is upon us, shaping the 
dynamics of the new South Africa. The optimism of their language was 
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prescient. Evidence of this is the fact that SALGA assembly of elected local 
representatives of our people took place in conditions of freedom. The 
existence of this assembly serves to confirm the reality that what the 
freedom fighters of 1955 envisioned then, has indeed come to pass. 

Those assembled in Durban this past week are the second generation of local 
public representatives elected under a truly democratic local government 
dispensation. History has entrusted them with the responsibility to 
negotiate such obstacles as stand in the way of local government attaining 
the purposes of its establishment. Not only do they have the privilege of 
building on the foundations laid in the aftermath of the 1994 democratic 
breakthrough, but also have the benefit of a privilege which is not often 
available to practitioners: the benefit of hindsight. 

The councillor induction training programme, organised jointly by SALGA and 
the Department for Provincial and Local Government (DPLG), aims to 
familiarise councillors with the system within and through which they will 
to discharge their obligations to the country and the people. The idea 
therefore, is to equip both councilors and managers with the ability to 
understand and navigate the governance and developmental landscape. 

Given the point at which they are coming into the system, they will need to 
familiarise themselves with the original conception of the trajectory of 
local government transformation. In the process, they will see the mixed 
results of our efforts: some of our municipalities have done exceedingly 
well, while others have made modest achievements. Yet others have been 
battling in an attempt to carry out their constitutionally-mandated 
responsibilities. Patterns of deviance must be studied and fully understood, 
bearing in mind the fact that success depends on not allowing wrong 
practices (be they practices by councillors or civil servants) to escalate 
out of political control. 

Notwithstanding the many difficulties experienced by local government in the 
last five-and-half years, some of our recent successes have enhanced our 
confidence in our collective ability to meaningfully advance towards our 
goal of bringing about universal access to basic services. For instance, 
between February 2005 and May 2006, we reduced the number of households that 
use buckets for sanitation from 291,888 to 165,962. As of March 2005, 72% of 
households in the country already have access to electricity. 

These and the numerous other positive trends were buttressed by steady, yet 
decisive achievements following the interventions we made and are continuing 
to make in targeted municipalities. For instance the JS Moroka and the 
Matjhabeng municipalities are now firmly set to achieve the levels of 
financial viability which have eluded them for a long time. The Mafikeng 
municipality, after failing to submit financial statements for five years, 
has now, for the first time, submitted financial statements. 

Working together with National Treasury and several national and provincial 
departments, we are succeeding to raise the capacity of municipalities to 
spend their allocations intended for the development of municipal 
infrastructure. As at April 2006, all of the municipal infrastructure grants 
earmarked for the period had been transferred to municipalities and the rate 
of spending stood at 73%. 

The inter-sphere coperation we have been forging around implementation of 
municipal infrastructure targets, and the positive results arising 
therefrom, have served to crystallise the relevance to the mandate of local 
government of what national and provincial government departments do 
day-to-day. It teaches us the salutary lesson that we must visualise 
development as an outcome of a joint effort, a partnership which transcends 
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the 'them' and 'us' distinction. 

These positive trends can only be sustained if SALGA and the DPLG 
principally are fully conscious of their responsibility to and within our 
entire system of government. These two role players have to fortify their 
place at the centre of the intergovernmental process. They must place 
themselves in a position better to coordinate inter sphere planning, 
budgeting and implementation processes. This will enable us to avoid 
duplication and unfocused use of resources. 

Because we are becoming better focused as we continue to look for more 
effective ways of operating in accordance with the letter and spirit of our 
Intergovernmental Relations Framework Act, it is also becoming possible to 
harness an unprecedented number of actual and prospective non-governmental 
partners to the now commonly accepted task of providing hands-on support to 
our municipalities. 

These are responding to our call in part because they can see that we are 
getting organised enough to, in turn, enable them to become informed, 
public-spirited citizens who can usefully dedicate some of their own 
resources to the task of accomplishing the crucially important goal of 
improving the functional status of our municipalities. It is reassuring to 
know that more and more citizens - individual and corporate - are actively 
showing the burning desire to work with us for the achievement of a 
prosperous and better South Africa. 

The cooperation between us and these organisations augurs well for our 
objective of accelerating growth rates and cultivating allocative patterns 
which will increase the share in that growth of those who were consigned to 
a position of marginal existence. The promise to raise growth rates depends 
on an ambitious target, namely, the removal of the binding constraints. 
Growth in our localities will crucially depend on attracting investments to 
these areas. In this context, binding constraints include: 

* poorly managed towns and cities; 
* municipalities with labyrinthine administrations; 
* municipalities with utterly inadequate infrastructure; 
* municipalities which do not come across as being committed to upholding 
the certainty of the rule of law. 

All these 'binding constraints' and others issue into a material environment 
which is inhospitable to growth-inducing investments. 

Among the organisations with whom we are cooperating is the Business Trust. 
This organisation generously acceded to our request to help conduct a 
process of developing economic profiles of municipalities. This economic 
profiling process is meant, among other things, to provide a firm foundation 
for the stakeholder mobilisation towards the convening of economic 
development summits in all our district and metropolitan municipalities. 
These summits have to take place by no later than 1 March 2007. For those 
municipalities which may not have started with the necessary preparations, 
the time to do so is now. As they go about their work, they can count on the 
support which must and will be given to them by their partners within our 
multi-sphered system of government. 

If there is one thing I am certain about, it is the certainty of our 
success. That success is the only monument we can build to the steadfast 
loyalty of the 'Class of 1955', and to the many sacrifices they made make 
this, our country, a worthy place to live in. 

** Sydney Mufamadi is an ANC National Executive Committee member and 
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Minister of Provincial and Local Government. This is an edited version of a 
speech to the South African Local Government Association (SALGA) Members 
Assembly, Durban, 25 June 2006. 

SACP DISCUSSION DOCUMENT 

The Communist Assault on the Year 1996 

As reported in last week's article, 'God save us from the false prophets', 
in its Discussion Document, the Central Committee of the SACP says: 

"The ... dominant state project since around 1996 has been the former - to 
drive a process of restoration of capitalist accumulation. The overriding 
objective has been to create conditions for a sustained 6% 
(capitalist-driven) growth path. The assumption is that only such a growth 
path will provide the resources with which to address the developmental 
challenges we all agree are critical (racialised inequality, unemployment, 
poverty, socio-economic duality, etc.) ... Relative to the pre-1994 reality, 
the restoration project is progressive. 

"But relative to the transformational potential of the 1994 conjuncture, 
this project represents a serious strategic setback for the working class 
(and the national democratic revolution) ... " 

The question therefore arises - what happened in 1996 that distinguishes 
this year as the decisive moment when "the dominant state project. .. 
(translated into a set of measures designed) to drive a process of 
restoration of capitalist accumulation." 

As is obvious from the article on 'False Prophets', capitalist accumulation 
characterised the capitalist system in our country in 1994, as we achieved 
our liberation, as well as in 1996, in the same way that it characterises 
capitalism everywhere else in the world. 

Therefore, the assertion in the Discussion Document concerning "a process of 
restoration of capitalist accumulation", allegedly embarked upon by our 
movement and government from 1996, has absolutely no meaning. Since ours was 
a capitalist economy, capitalist accumulation was an established fact. It 
required no intervention to "restore" it. 

With regard to the "restoration" thesis, once again the problem we face is 
that we are confronted by a supposedly Marxist interpretation of our reality 
by "Marxists" who have not taken the trouble to study and understand 
Marxism. This is what has led to the absurd proposition about the 
'restoration of capitalist accumulation'. 

This absurd assertion, we assume, derives from the continuing opposition of 
the SACP to GEAR (Growth, Employment and Redistribution: A Macroeconomic 
Strategy, 1996). Our adoption of GEAR in 1996 is what gives this year its 
special significance, leading to the claim that this is the decisive moment 
when our movement and government betrayed the revolution. 

GEAR, of course, sought to address the challenge of our macro--economic 
balances. It also argued for the achievement of a 6% economic growth rate, 
or more. It resulted in the implementation of interrelated measures 
essentially targeted at achieving particular interrelated macro-economic 
objectives. 

In its Discussion Document, the CC SACP conveys its conclusion that it was 
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precisely these measures that "drive a process of restoration of capitalist 
accumulation" and "represent a serious strategic setback for the working 
class (and the national democratic revolution) ... " 

Inevitably, we must therefore reflect on what GEAR meant and means, and its 
role and place within the context of the functioning of our essentially 
capitalist economy . 

Among other things, the GEAR document said that to respond to our economic 
challenges, we had to put in place "an Integrated Strategy". It went on to 
say that 

"the core elements of the integrated strategy are: 

* a renewed focus on budget reform to strengthen the redistributive thrust 
of expenditure; 
* a faster fiscal deficit reduction programme to contain debt service 
obligations, counter inflation and free resources for investment; 
* an exchange rate policy to keep the real effective rate stable at a 
competitive level; 
* consistent monetary policy to prevent a resurgence of inflation: 
* a further step in the gradual relaxation of exchange controls; 
* a reduction in tariffs to contain input prices and facilitate industrial 
restructuring, compensating partially for the exchange rate depreciation; 
* tax incentives to stimulate new investment in competitive and labour 
absorbing projects; 
* speeding up the restructuring of state assets to optimise investment 
resources; 
* an expansionary infrastructure programme to address service deficiencies 
and backlogs; 
* an appropriately structured flexibility within the collective bargaining 
system; 
* a strengthened levy system to fund training on a scale commensurate with 
needs; 
* an expansion of trade and investment flows in Southern Africa; and 
* a commitment to the implementation of stable and coordinated policies. 

"It is Government's conviction that we have to mobilise all our energy in a 
new burst of economic activity. This will need to break current constraints 
and catapult the economy to the higher levels of growth, development and 
employment needed to provide a better life for all South Africans. We are 
confident that our social partners will join us in the combined efforts 
needed to achieve this goal." 

In what way do these objectives constitute "a serious strategic setback for 
the working class (and the national democratic revolution)"! 

In this article, we will not discuss all the elements reflected in the 
"integrated plan" contained in GEAR, as reflected above. However, we recall 
that at the height of the "left" challenge to GEAR, the reduction of the 
budget deficit, as indicated in the excerpt above, was one of the issues 
raised as representing a betrayal of the revolution. 

The charge was made that such reduction of the budget deficit, together with 
the other measures, represented the implementation by our movement and 
government of a "neo-liberal" project, informed by ideological adherence to 
the "Washington Consensus". 

For our part, we were convinced that sustained high budget deficits would 
serve as a serious obstacle to the achievement of the goals defined in the 
Reconstruction and Development Programme (RDP). 
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In any event, the RDP, as adopted by the Alliance, had given some specific 
directions that the ANG-led government had to respect. The RDP said: 

"Financing the RDP presents both a challenge and an opportunity to revive 
our economy and set it on a path to sustained reconstruction and 
development. We must finance the RDP in ways that preserve macro-economic 
balances, especially in terms of avoiding undue inflation and 
balance-of-payments difficulties. This requires a strategic approach that 
combines public and private sector funding, taking into account the sequence 
and timing of funding sources and programmes. 

Before this, the document issued in 1992, "Ready to Govern", reflecting 
guidelines adopted at the 1991 ANG National Conference had said: "Emphasis 
will be placed on macroeconomic balance, including price stability and 
balance of payments equilibrium ... The democratic state will exercise fiscal 
discipline in order to avoid inflation." 

Responding to all this, among other things the September 1994 Government RDP 
White Paper said: 

"The Government has already acted decisively to bring about a structured 
change in fiscal policy and this will begin to have the desired 
macro-economic effects. The immediate challenge facing the Government was 
the need to finance and staff the RDP without exacerbating the unacceptably 
high government debt. 

"In particular, consumption expenditure has risen to more than 20 per cent 
of GDP and interest repayment is absorbing more than 17 per cent of the 
Budget. 

"Increasingly, the market evaluation of such a situation was that the 
Government could not curb expenditure, dissaving would continue, the balance 
of payments would be adversely affected and that inflation would rise. As a 
result, interest rates subsequently rose which, in turn, increased the 
government debt burden. In the context of such macro-economic instability, 
other crucial objectives would be undermined." 

Why then does the SACP Discussion Document consider the continuum of 
decisions taken by the 1991 ANG National Conference, the Alliance process 
that produced the RDP, the consequent 1994 Government RDP White Paper, and 
the resultant 1996 GEAR "a serious strategic setback for the working class 
(and the national democratic revolution)"! 

Throughout all these instances, our movement understood and sought to take 
into account a number of related issues. It considered that: 

* unsustainably high budget deficits would divert public resources away from 
meeting the needs of the people, to paying the money lenders, to service the 
national debt; 
* diversion of national wealth to the public sector, especially to finance 
consumption expenditure, would reduce the resources that should be devoted 
to productive investment and the expansion of the economy; 
* public sector dissaving, arising out of unacceptably high budget deficits, 
would push up interest rates, which would increase the public debt and the 
cost of credit needed to finance higher rates of economic growth; 
* the resultant inflation would, among other things, reduce the real 
earnings, and therefore the standard of living, of the working people and 
those living on pensions and other social grants; and, 
* the balance-of-payments would go into unsustainable deficit, precipitating 
a chain of events that would result in job losses and growing 
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impoverishment. 

GEAR was put in place to ensure that we avoid these highly negative 
consequences for our country and working people. At the same time, and 
correctly, it sought to give expression to policy directions that had been 
decided both by the ANG and our Alliance as a whole. 

Yet, our 21st century "Marxists" have made the determination that the 
measures we introduced in 1996 constitute "a serious strategic setback for 
the working class (and the national democratic revolution)"! 

Let us however report what Karl Marx said about the phenomenon of budget 
deficits in a capitalist economy. This will help us to distinguish demagogy 
posing as progressive political economy, resulting in dangerous political 
adventurism, from genuinely progressive political economy, which helps to 
inform correct revolutionary interventions in the economy. 

In his seminal work, "Das Kapital", which is fundamental to the 
understanding of the regularities of the capitalist system, certainly by 
those who claim to be Marxists, Karl Marx discussed the important issues of 
budget deficits, the national debt, fiscal policies and the development of 
capitalism. 

We will now proceed to quote an excerpt from "Das Kapital" at some length, 
to assist us properly to understand the issue of macro-economic balances. 
Marx wrote: 

"The system of public credit, i.e., of national debts, whose origin we 
discover in Genoa and Venice as early as the Middle Ages, took possession of 
Europe generally during the manufacturing period. The colonial system with 
its maritime trade and commercial wars served as a forcing-house for it. 
Thus it first took root in Holland. 

"National debts, i.e., the alienation of the state - whether despotic, 
constitutional or republican -marked with its stamp the capitalistic era. 
The only part of the so-called national wealth that actually enters into the 
collective possession of modern peoples is their national debt. Hence, as a 
necessary consequence, the modem doctrine that a nation becomes the richer 
the more deeply it is in debt. Public credit becomes the credo of capital. 

"And with the rise of national debt-making, want of faith in the national 
debt takes the place of the blasphemy against the Holy Ghost, which may not 
be forgiven. 

"The public debt becomes one of the most powerful levers of primitive 
accumulation. As with the stroke of an enchanter's wand, it endows barren 
money with the power of breeding and thus turns it into capital, without the 
necessity of its exposing itself to the troubles and risks inseparable from 
its employment in industry or even in usury. 

"The state-creditors actually give nothing away, for the sum lent is 
transformed into public bonds, easily negotiable, which go on functioning in 
their hands just as so much hard cash would ... 

"With the national debt arose an international credit system, which often 
conceals one of the sources of primitive accumulation in this or that 
people. Thus the villainies of the Venetian thieving system formed one of 
the secret bases of the capital-wealth of Holland to whom Venice in her 
decadence lent large sums of money. So also was it with Holland and England. 

"By the beginning of the 18th century the Dutch manufactures were far 
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outstripped, Holland had ceased to be the nation preponderant in commerce 
and industry. One of its main lines of business, therefore, from 1701-1776, 
is the lending out of enormous amounts of capital, especially to its great 
rival England. 

"The same thing is going on today between England and the United States, A 
great deal of capital, which appears to-day in the United States without any 
certificate of birth, was yesterday, in England, the capitalised blood of 
children. 

"As the national debt finds its support in the public revenue, which must 
cover the yearly payments for interest, &c., the modern system of taxation 
was the necessary complement of the system of national loans. The loans 
enable the government to meet extraordinary expenses, without the tax-payers 
feeling it immediately, but they necessitate, as a consequence, increased 
taxes. 

"On the other hand, the raising of taxation caused by the accumulation of 
debts contracted one after another, compels the government always to have 
recourse to new loans for new extraordinary expenses. 

"Modern fiscality, whose pivot is formed by taxes on the most necessary 
means of subsistence (thereby increasing their price), thus contains within 
itself the germ of automatic progression. Over-taxation is not an incident, 
but rather a principle. 

"In Holland, therefore, where this system was first inaugurated, the great 
patriot, DeWitt, has in his 'Maxims' extolled it as the best system for 
making the wage-labourer submissive, frugal, industrious, and overburdened 
with labour. 

"The destructive influence that it exercises on the condition of the 
wage-labourer concerns us less however, here, than the forcible 
expropriation, resulting from it, of peasants, artisans, and in a word, all 
elements of the lower middle-class. On this there are not two opinions, even 
among the bourgeois economists. Its expropriating efficacy is still further 
heightened by the system of protection, which forms one of its integral 
parts. 

"The great part that the public debt, and the fiscal system corresponding 
with it, has played in the capitalisation of wealth and the expropriation of 
the masses, has led many writers, like Cobbett, Doubleday and others, to 
seek in this, incorrectly, the fundamental cause of the misery of the modern 
peoples ... " 

From 1996, and even before, our movement and government intervened to stop 
what Karl Marx described as "the alienation of the state", and "the 
expropriation of the masses", which would be brought about by increasing the 
indebtedness of the democratic state to the capitalist money lenders. 

By this means, we sought to protect the working people from the burden of 
paying the national debt, which Marx described as "the only part of the 
so-called national wealth that actually enters into the collective 
possession of modern peoples". 

We sought to avoid the eventuality, recognised even by the early bourgeois 
economists, that the national debt, originating from high budget deficits, 
should serve as "the best system for making the wage-labourer submissive, 
frugal, industrious, and overburdened with labour". 

We did not want that the national debt, deriving from high budget deficits, 
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should, in our country, "become one of the most powerful levers of primitive 
(capitalist) accumulation", "taking the place of the blasphemy against the 
Holy Ghost, which may not be forgiven." 

Strangely, it is the "Marxist" SACP, in its Discussion Document, that has so 
taken to the worship of the national debt, that it came to consider the 
reduction of the budget deficit, among the other measures contained in GEAR, 
as the height of blasphemy! 

On this basis, it has proclaimed as loudly as it can, that the year 1996 
marks the moment when the democratic state embarked on a project that 
constitutes "a serious strategic setback for the working class (and the 
national democratic revolution)"! 

Throughout the period since 1996, and before, when we took firm action to 
bring the national debt under control, our movement and government have 
ensured that under no circumstances would we reduce the public resources 
available to discharge our RDP commitment to "meet the needs of the people". 

Our actions in this regard stood in direct opposition to the normal 
"structural adjustment" prescriptions of the Bretton Woods institutions, as 
well as the related ideological posture represented by the "Washington 
Consensus". 

Beside empty rhetoric, there is no factual information in terms of which, 
since 1996, and therefore the implementation of GEAR, our government has 
reduced the social wage that benefits the poor of our country, or otherwise 
impoverished the masses of our working people. 

There is nothing to substantiate the assertion that 1996 represents the 
great moment of the betrayal of the working people by the ANC and the 
democratic state - the moment the SACP describes as marking the adoption of 
the defining "project" of the "restoration of capitalist accumulation", 
directed against the vital interests of our workers and working people. 

There was nothing wrong with the year 1996. There was everything wrong with 
the assessment of this year by our 21st century "Marxists", who ended up as 
the great defenders of the interests of the money-lending owners of 
financial capital, who are interested to see the democratic state beholden 
to them as a debtor. 

Contrary to the strangely dismissive remarks of our 21st century "Marxists", 
we must do everything to achieve economic growth rates of 6% and more, 
relying on both the public and private sectors, as the RDP document said. 

The achievement of this objective would indeed provide us with the wealth we 
need to confront the serious challenges of unemployment, poverty and 
underdevelopment, which the national democratic revolution is committed to 
reduce and eradicate. 

Perhaps not surprisingly, these 21st century "Marxists" do not even 
understand that Karl Marx's celebration of the revolutionary potential of 
the capitalist mode of production centred on its capacity to develop the 
means of production and organise the productive process to the point where, 
objectively, through high growth rates, it would be possible to generate the 
wealth needed to meet the needs of the people. 

Marx and Engels argued that the only fetter that would deny this possibility 
would be the capitalist relations of production that would have created the 
possibility for, and the reality of, high economic growth rates. 
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In a famous passage in "Das Kapital", Kar1 Marx writes: 

"One capitalist always kills many. Hand in hand with this centralisation, or 
this expropriation of many capitalists by few, develop, on an ever-extending 
scale, the co-operative form of the labour-process, the conscious technical 
application of science, the methodical cultivation of the soil, the 
transformation of the instruments of labour into instruments of labour only 
usable in common, the economising of all means of production by their use as 
means of production of combined, socialised labour, the entanglement of all 
peoples in the net of the world-market, and with this, the international 
character of the capitalist regime. 

"Along with the constantly diminishing number of the magnates of capital, 
who usurp and monopolise all advantages of this process of transformation, 
grows the mass of misery, oppression, slavery, degradation, exploitation; 
but with this too grows the revolt of the working class, a class always 
increasing in numbers, and disciplined, united, organised by the very 
mechanism of the process of capitalist production itself. 

"The monopoly of capital becomes a fetter upon the mode of production, 
which has sprung up and flourished along with, and under it. Centralisation 
of the means of production and socialisation of labour at last reach a point 
where they become incompatible with their capitalist integument. This 
integument is burst asunder. The knell of capitalist private property 
sounds. The expropriators are expropriated." 

The SACP Discussion Document calls on the ANC to undertake a 
"revolutionary/systemic transformation of society that begins to resolve the 
inherent contradiction in favour of the working class and its popular 
allies". 

At the same time, it says nothing about the directly related matter, whether 
"centralisation of the means of production and socialisation of labour 
(have) at last reached a point where they become incompatible with their 
capitalist integument". 

This is the point at which, according to Marx, objective conditions emerge 
for revolutionary socialist change, and therefore the 'resolution of the 
inherent contradiction in favour of the working class', which it calls for. 

In his Budget Speech on 21 February 2001, the year of the 5th anniversary of 
the adoption of GEAR, our Minister of Finance, Trevor Manuel, said: 

"The 2001 Budget brings to this House the fruit of the macroeconomic 
transition we have undergone. Our 1996 strategy was designed to achieve 
stability, fiscal reprioritisation and consolidation to create the basis for 
sustainable growth and development. It focused on reversing the growth of 
debt, unsustainable deficits and the rising burden of interest payments, 
which threatened our young democracy. 

"It was designed to ensure that a greater share of resources went to key 
priority areas such as education, health and social welfare targeted to the 
poor. It aimed to put the economy on a sound footing, improve 
competitiveness and strengthen access to global markets. 

"Today we can say that macroeconomic stability and fiscal consolidation have 
been achieved and we can move to the next phase of economic reforms. 

"It is instructive to reflect on how different things might have been. Debt 
service costs rose during the 1990s from 15 per cent to over 20 per cent of 
the budget in 1998/99, steadily eroding the resources available for delivery 
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of services. 

"If the trend had continued, the headlines for today's Budget would have 
been 'Interest on debt now R10 billion more than spending on education and 
rising'. But we reversed that trend. Next year we will spend R10 billion 
more on education than on debt and by 2003/04, R15 billion more. Interest on 
debt in three years time will have retreated to 16,4 per cent of 
consolidated spending." 

None of the revolutionary-sounding assertions in the SACP Discussion 
Document prove that what Trevor Manuel said in his 2001 Budget Speech was 
untrue! 

So, there was nothing wrong with the year 1996. There is everything wrong 
with the assessment of this year by our 21st century "Marxists". 

We must continue to pursue the goal of a 6% or higher growth rate, precisely 
"to address the developmental challenges we all agree are critical, 
(racialised inequality, unemployment, poverty, socio-economic duality, 
etc.)". 

We must continue to attend to the challenge to maintain the correct 
macro-economic balances. We must continue to mobilise both public and 
private capital to achieve the strategic objective to improve the lives of 
our people and transform our society. 

It is perfectly obvious that we would have been extremely unwise if, in 
1996, we had allowed ourselves to be persuaded to follow the economic advice 
of our 21st century "Marxists". 

True to form, a decade later, our 21st century "Marxists" persist in putting 
forward positions that are not only extremely unwise, but actually suicidal. 
Evidently, they still know very little about what Karl Marx actually said! 

MORE INFORMATION: 

Bua Komanisi, Vol. 5, Issue No. 1, May 2006 
http://www.sacp.org.za 

ANC NWC response to Bua Komanisi, 19 June 2006 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/misc/2006/anc_sacp.html 

'God save us from the false prophets!', ANC Today Vol 6 No 24 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/2006/at24.htm#art1 

This issue of ANC Today is available from the ANC web site at 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/2006/at25. htm 

To receive ANC Today free of charge by e-mail each week go to: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/subscribe.html 

To unsubscribe yourself from the ANC Today mailing list go to: 
http ://lists. anc. org .za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 

anctoday mailing list 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 
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poverty 

LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

The spirit of Solomon Mahlangu must live on! 

On 6 April, the day before the publication of the next edition of ANC TODAY, 
we will commemorate the 27th anniversary of the execution in 1979 of that 
great hero of our people, Solomon Kalushi Mahlangu. This important occasion 
will assume special significance this year given that this is also the year 
of the 30th anniversary of the Soweto Uprising. 

Solomon Mahlangu was a product of that historic uprising, which the 
apartheid regime tried to suppress in the most brutal manner. This led 
Solomon to leave our country in 1976 to join Umkhonto we Sizwe (MK) to 
become an armed combatant for our liberation. 

In its short biography of Solomon, the ANC said: "Thousands left the country 
in the face of this repression. They left to carry on the struggle from 
outside the country. Nineteen year-old Solomon Kalushi Mahlangu was among 
them. He left his home in the night, not telling even his mother where he 
was going or if he would ever return. Determined to fight for change, he 
sought training as a soldier. A year later, he returned home as a cadre of 
the armed wing of the African National Congress, Umkhonto we Sizwe ... " 

Speaking of this mission, one of the then commanders of MK, and later Chief 
of the SA National Defence Force, Siphiwe Nyanda, said that Solomon Mahlangu 
returned to South Africa "to join the thousands of school kids who were 
definitely going to remember the day with protests. This time the leaders 
(of the ANC) decided the youth would be facing the armed (apartheid) police 
and army with their own arms ... (Solomon) knew from the underground work he 
had been trained for, how important discipline was for missions to be 
successful. He was a quiet, unassuming, disciplined young man who would 
today be part of the national defence force, protecting the country." 

Unfortunately, Solomon was captured by the apartheid forces soon after his 
return and therefore could not carry out his mission. As an apartheid court 
sentenced him to death in 1978, he shouted - Amandla! His now famous last 
words before his jailers took him to the gallows on 6 April 1979, then only 
23 years old, were - "My blood will nourish the tree that will bear the 
fruits of freedom. Tell my people that I love them. They must continue the 
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fight." 

Though he did not have the opportunity to ensure that, on the 1st 
anniversary of the Soweto Uprising our youth faced the armed apartheid 
police and army with their own arms, through his courage and willingness to 
sacrifice, Solomon Mahlangu inspired hundreds of thousands of young people 
to emulate his example. Thus did his blood indeed nourish the tree that has 
borne the fruit of our freedom. 

It was therefore most fitting that last year, through our Government, the 
nation conferred on Solomon Mahlangu the highest national award for 
bravery - The Order of Mendi for Bravery (in Gold). This reflected the high 
esteem in which the nation holds this brave young hero, as was indicated in 
1979 by our late President, Oliver Tambe, when he said: 

"In his brief but full life Solomon Mahlangu towered like a colossus, 
unbroken and unbreakable, over the fascist lair. He, on whom our people have 
bestowed accolades worthy of the hero-combatant that he is, has been hanged 
in Pretoria like a common murderer. Alone the hangmen buried Solomon, bound 
by a forbidding oath that his grave shall remain forever a secret, because, 
in his death the spirit of Solomon Mahlangu towers still like a colossus, 
unbroken and unbreakable, over the fascist lair. 

"To malign him, to malign his comrades and his organisations which have yet 
to discharge their historic mission, and which will avenge the assassination 
of this and other prisoners of war, the fascist tyrants put out the story 
that Solomon had ceased to be as we know him, brave, confident and fearless 
of death. But we knew they lied. 

"Now the whole world knows that he approached the gallows as befits a loyal 
and disciplined combatant of Umkhonto we Sizwe, sworn to liberate his people 
whatever the cost, as that Solomon who had volunteered to serve his people 
until victory or death ... 

"Our people inside South Africa have done as we expected them to. 
Unequivocally they stood by Solomon to the last moment because to them he 
was a son, a brother, their product, his cause theirs, his death a challenge 
spurring them to greater efforts to remove the regime which continues to 
display such callous disregard of everything that is moral and just and 
humane. 

"At the end of the day, the fascist regime of Botha and Vorster stood alone 
in front of all humanity, alone in its regard of the pursuit of freedom as a 
crime punishable by death, alone in rejoicing that a life so young and so 
full of promise had so suddenly and so brutally been terminated." 

As we commemorate the 27th anniversary of the execution of Solomon Mahlangu 
and the 30th of the Soweto Uprising, during which many of our youth 
sacrificed their lives, we must once again reflect on the important question 
of the tasks of the youth. Fortunately, in this regard, we have a rich 
history from which to draw. 

In the 1981 January 8th Statement of our movement, which we observed as the 
Year of the Youth, OR Tambe said: 

"History has imposed an obligation on the youth of today to occupy the 
forward trenches in the final assault on the bastions of racism, apartheid 
and colonialism. As the late 'Malome' Moses Kotane said in 1968 in a 
statement to the youth of South Africa: 

"'At this hour of destiny your country and your people need you. The future 
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of South Africa is yours and it will be what you make of it'. On the other 
hand, a people, a country, a Movement that does not value its youth does not 
deserve its future." 

Our people, our country and our movement value our youth. All of us are and 
must be concerned about this youth that will determine the future of our 
country. Among others, that concern must focus on the contemporary tasks of 
the youth and what our society and movement must do to empower the youth to 
carry out those tasks. And as we have said, we must, in this regard, 
continue to draw on our rich experience. 

In March 1944, the founders of the ANC Youth League, organised as its 
Provisional Committee, issued the important founding document of the League, 
the ANC Youth League Manifesto. In this document these founders, who 
included Anton Lembede, Nelson Mandela, Walter Sisulu and others said: 

"In response to the demands of the times African Youth is laying its 
services at the disposal of the national liberation movement, the African 
National Congress, in the firm belief, knowledge and conviction that the 
cause of Africa must and will triumph ... 

"The Congress Youth League must be the brains-trust and power-station of the 
spirit of African nationalism; the spirit of African self-determination; the 
spirit that is so discernible in the thinking of our Youth. It must be an 
organisation where young African men and women will meet and exchange ideas 
in an atmosphere pervaded by a common hatred of oppression. 

"At this power-station the league will be a co-ordinating agency for all 
youthful forces employed in rousing popular political consciousness and 
fighting oppression and reaction. It will educate the people politically by 
concentrating its energies on the African home front to make all sections of 
our people Congress-minded and nation-conscious. 

"But the Congress Youth League must not be allowed to detract the Youth's 
attention from the organisation of Congress. In this regard, it is the first 
step to ensure that African Youth has direct connections with the leadership 
of Congress ... 

"Congress is destined for a great purpose and mission, but short sighted 
policies will cripple it and make it unable to rise to its destiny. To 
prevent this and therefore the setting back of the clock of African 
progress, African Youth must join the League in their numbers to strengthen 
the national movement in view of the fact that divisions just now are being 
sown among the people by sections of the so-called privileged few, while no 
convincing effort is made to narrow down and finally eliminate the gulfs 
that divide our people even by those who clamour loudest for national unity. 
Those who sow these divisions direct their activities against the national 
unity front in order to make the national movement incapable of expressing 
the wishes of the people effectively; they are the enemies of a free Africa. 

"The Congress is the symbol of the African people's common hatred of all 
oppression and of their Will to fight it relentlessly as one compact group. 
Youth recognises the existence of specialised attitudes and, where these 
lead to differences of opinion, that must be strictly a domestic matter 
within the national liberation movement and must in no way be allowed to 
interfere with the national unity front. The ideal of national unity must be 
the guiding ideal of every young African's life!" 

Thirty-seven years after the publication of the Youth League Manifesto, in 
the 1981 January 8th Statement to which we have referred, OR Tambo said that 
in observance that year of the 5th and the 20th anniversaries of the Soweto 
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Uprising and the formation of MK, "we need to accomplish a number of tasks. 
We need to ensure that the millions of our youth inside the 
country -students, working people, the youth in the rural areas, young 
women, young Christians - these millions must be mobilised into the 
appropriate organisational formations for the intensification of the mass 
struggle. The youth must be drawn in even greater numbers into the ANC and 
Umkhonto we Sizwe, inside and outside the country, to become part of the 
disciplined vanguard forces of our revolution ... 

"The youth already in the ranks of the ANC and Umkhonto we Sizwe must use 
the occasion of these two anniversaries to improve their level of competence 
in all fields in which they are involved, whether political, military, 
academic or administrative. They must seek to raise their level of political 
understanding and their discipline, to become better cadres for the victory 
of the people's cause. They must use their enormous talent and creative 
intelligence to formulate and propose new initiatives for the advancement of 
the struggle and actively participate in the solution of all problems facing 
the revolution. 

"The youth at Solomon Mahlangu Freedom College, which must develop into a 
prototype of the new school that we will construct in a liberated South 
Africa, must carry out their responsibilities in a manner befitting the 
pioneering role in which history has thrust them. The children at the 
Charlotte Maxeke Creche must be brought up to play their role as the new men 
and women that a free South Africa will need ... 

"The youth of our country, especially in recent times, have already won 
international recognition as dedicated and gallant fighters in the leading 
ranks of our revolutionary struggle. Their contribution is already manifest 
in the changed and changing fortunes of apartheid rule within South Africa. 
They are already playing their part in giving shape to the South Africa of 
the future." 

The selfless sacrifices made by Solomon Mahlangu and countless young people 
did indeed radically change the fortunes of apartheid rule in our country, 
leading to its defeat. Through that historic contribution, they played a 
central part in giving shape to the South Africa of the future. 

The Revolutionary Youth of 1944 helped to mobilise and unite the youth of 
our country behind the perspective that the goal of national unity must be 
the guiding ideal of every young African's life, and that our youth must 
rally behind the ANC, which was "destined for a great purpose and mission", 
and which was "the symbol of the African people's common hatred of all 
oppression and of their Will to fight it relentlessly as one compact group". 

The Revolutionary Youth of 1976 helped to mobilise and unite the youth of 
our country to become part of the disciplined vanguard forces of our 
revolution, under the leadership of the ANC, serving as dedicated and 
gallant fighters in the forward ranks of our revolutionary struggle, while 
continuously improving their level of competence in all fields in which they 
were involved, whether political, military, academic or administrative. 

Like the Revolutionary Youth of 1944, the central task facing the 
Revolutionary Youth of 2006 is to help mobilise our youth and people to act 
in unity to achieve the goal of the fundamental social transformation of our 
country, understanding, still, that "Congress is destined for a great 
purpose and mission". 

Like the Revolutionary Youth of 1976, the central task facing the 
Revolutionary Youth of 2006 is to help mobilise our youth to improve their 
level of competence in all fields in which they are involved, whether 
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political, military, academic or administrative, to raise their level of 
political understanding and their discipline, and to empower them to become 
better cadres for the victory of the people's cause, focused on achieving a 
better life for all and building a winning nation. 

Truly to demonstrate that they are the authentic successors of Solomon 
Mahlangu, of the martyrs of June 16th, and the pioneers of 1944, the members 
of the ANC Youth League and the rest of the progressive youth of our country 
have a responsibility to carry out these tasks - the specific tasks of the 
contemporary generation of young patriots. 

The gift of freedom bestowed on our people by the sacrifices of the youth of 
1944 and 1976 has placed the additional responsibility on the youth of 2006 
to defend and help entrench the value system that inspired the earlier 
generations of our youth. That value system was based on a set of moral 
injunctions that prescribed that our revolutionary youth must be inspired by 
one objective and one objective only - to serve the people of South Africa, 
with no expectation of reward in terms personal wealth, power, position or 
prestige. 

The ANC Youth League, the rest of the progressive youth and our movement as 
a whole have a revolutionary duty to honour the memory of Solomon Mahlangu, 
the martyrs of June 16th and the pioneers of 1944 by focusing on the 
uncompleted and "great purpose and mission" of the ANC - which is to secure 
the genuine and all-round emancipation of all our people within the context 
of the vision spelt out in the Freedom Charter. 

Those who act in a manner contrary to the noble and heroic example set by 
Solomon Mahlangu, the martyrs of June 16th and the pioneers of 1944, and 
seek to divert us away from the daily struggle to realise the goal of the 
genuine emancipation of our people, necessarily define themselves as being 
outside of and separate from the mass movement for the fundamental social 
transformation of our country. 

That mass movement calls for cadres who are "loyal and disciplined 
combatants" for the people's cause that is "moral and just and humane", who 
are "sworn to liberate our people whatever the cost", who have the humility 
to serve the people as "quiet, unassuming, disciplined" young people, who 
are accepted by the masses as their sons and daughters and brothers and 
sisters, their products, sharing with them a common cause, who are defined 
by their practical deeds, rather than deceitful words, as "unbroken and 
unbreakable" colossi. It calls for such actions by the Revolutionary Youth 
of 2006 as would define them as true representatives of the heroic and 
glorious legacy of Solomon Mahlangu. 

Thabo Mbeki 

GOVERNMENT PROGRAMME UPDATE #5 

Working towards safer communities for all 

Following the state of the nation address in February, cabinet ministers 
addressed a number of briefings on progress in the implementation of 
government's programme of action. This week, in the last of the series, we 
publish edited extracts of the briefing on justice, crime prevention and 
security, and, below, on the social cluster. 

In the past year, significant successes have been scored in the creation of 
a just, safer and more secure environment for all including the reduction of 
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key categories of crimes and the strengthening of the criminal justice 
system. This paves the way towards our ultimate goal -- to create conditions 
for peace and stability in our country. 

We continue to be seized on the three priorities of better crime prevention 
and public safety, the strengthening of the criminal justice system and 
improvement of our national security. 

Crime prevention and public safety 

The past three years saw a marked increase in the number of appointments of 
various members of the peace and security cluster. The Justice, Crime 
Prevention and Security (JCPS) cluster has established a Human Resource 
Study Task Team to investigate the "knock-on effect" on the other 
departments in the cluster given the rise in the numbers of the police who 
join the South African Police Service (SAPS) and the increased rate of 
arrests of criminals. As a consequence of better investigations more cases 
go to our courts and more sentenced offenders go to our correctional 
detention centres. 

To deal with that type of a problem the National Prosecuting Authority (NPA) 
will employ more personnel in addition to the 2,187 prosecutors and 196 
senior public prosecutors that it has who deal with criminal cases in the 
lower courts. The NPA last year handled approximately a million cases. 

The expansion of the work of the NPA presupposes the building of new courts 
by the Department of Justice and the employment of more magistrates and 
administrative support staff. This year 25 district courts will be opened 
and 15 regional court magistrates will be appointed. Over the next three 
years 890 additional prosecutors posts will have to be created which will 
allow for the deployment of at least two prosecutors per court. 

The complements of the departments of correctional services and safety and 
security were also increased last year. Correctional Services recruited an 
additional 3,000 members while the SAPS raised their numbers to 152,236. 

The police have redefined the system of police reservists among other things 
to consolidate SAPS's sector policing programme. The main thrust of the 
revised system is to create a part-time professional police service. The 
police reservists are being recruited from the communities where they live. 
The system also provides for the call-up and payment of reservists, based on 
the identified policing needs at provincial, area or station level. The 
reservists will be paid only when they are called up and according to their 
ranks. 

The search for and confiscation of illegal firearms continues to inform our 
project to reduce by seven and 10% the levels of serious and violent crimes. 
Since July 2004, when the Firearms Control Act was implemented in its 
entirety, we have collected 144,639 firearms, of which 47,550 were illegal. 

The Department of Social Development has completed its task of formulating a 
new National Drug Master Plan, which will be submitted to Cabinet for 
approval soon. The plan will inform government's response to the matter of 
drug and substance abuse, which is one of the biggest generators of social 
crime. 

Security 

The priority concern of the intelligence services is to safeguard our 
constitutional democracy and ensure our sovereignty. Building capacity of 
the intelligence services to play a greater role in supporting law 
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enforcement agencies to combat threats such as corruption, organised crime 
(drugs and vehicle-related crime) and international terrorism are some of 
the ongoing priorities. 

The priority to develop greater capacity is underpinned by a cross-cutting 
programme to inculcate the value of respect for the rule of law and deepen 
the understanding by members of the intelligence community the 
constitutional rights of citizens. 

The Minister of Intelligence recently initiated a review of intelligence 
legislation, internal regulations and operating procedures. Thus far, the 
review committee has identified areas requiring attention with a view to 
tightening the framework within which the intelligence services operate. 

The Department of Home Affairs has noted that the movement of travellers has 
contributed to the increase in congestion at border posts during certain 
periods. Given this reality and the need to continue to provide the 
requisite public service the department has deployed enough immigration 
officials to assist travellers. 

With the recent launch of the National Immigration Branch of Home Affairs, 
government seeks to create a credible immigration regime, which is 
effective, efficient, professional and friendlier in the facilitation of 
movement of goods, services and people into and out of the country. 

One of the main challenges facing the Department of Home Affairs relates to 
the backlog of applications for asylum - presently at around 105,000. The 
existence of such a large backlog has a detrimental effect on those who are 
genuinely in need of protection, as without refugee status and an identity 
document they find local integration difficult. A project designed to 
accurately determine the extent of the backlog and to make a significant 
impact in reducing the backlog will be implemented shortly. The Department 
of Home Affairs has also taken note of the judgments of the Cape Town and 
Pretoria High courts respectively, in which the department has been required 
to make dramatic improvements to ensure that asylum seekers have access to 
the asylum determination process. The backlog project is one of the means by 
which the department intends responding to the concerns raised by the 
courts. 

Fraud and Corruption 

Corruption in all its forms - whether it manifests itself as bribery, 
embezzlement, fraud, extortion, abuse of power, conflict of interest, 
insider trading, abuse of privileged information, favouritism or 
nepotism -tends to undermine sustainable development and leads to a loss of 
confidence in public institutions. 

The Department of Justice and Constitutional Development piloted the 
Prevention and Combating of Corrupt Activities Bill in Parliament last year. 
The Bill became part of our legal instruments towards the end of the year 
and has been used in the fight against corruption. 

Hundreds of officials from all state organs were investigated and the guilty 
arrested or dismissed in accordance with the gravity of the cases they were 
facing and millions of rands were recovered. 

President Thabo Mbeki is currently studying the Report of the Jali 
Commission on fraud and corruption at correctional services facilities. At 
an appropriate time the findings will be made public, including 
implementation strategies in response to the recommendations. 

I 
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Home Affairs last year appointed a Committee of Inquiry to conduct an 
investigation into the circumstances surrounding deaths at the Lindela 
Repatriation Centre. The committee made recommendations to the Minister with 
regard to the implementation of systems and protocols to deal with illegal 
foreigners awaiting deportation. These included matters such as the spread 
of some diseases, overcrowding and deaths. The department has responded 
positively to the recommendations and has started a programme to provide 
adequate infrastructure and human resources at Lindela. Since the 
committee's report and the implementation of its recommendations there has 
been a significant reduction in the numbers of illnesses and fatalities. 

Criminal Justice System 

Some important elements of the Service Charter for Victims of Crime are in 
place and working well. They include toll-free lines installed in all 
provinces; training of victim assistance staff who will assume duty at 
service delivery points by 2007/08; and a set of complaints mechanisms. 

The Criminal Law (Sexual Offences) Bill is before Cabinet and will be 
submitted to Parliament to start the necessary consultation and hearings at 
that level. It is crucial that the Bill be finalised for enactment this year 
as it will be one of the most important pieces in our arsenal against the 
sexual abuse of women and children, especial the girl child. 

In our work to ensure justice services for all, we will finalise the 
re-demarcation process and provision of service points in areas of need by 
2007/08 and finalise the establishment of High Courts for Mpumalanga and 
Limpopo over the next few years 

The management of awaiting trial detainees, including children in conflict 
with the law, will be placed under the spotlight of the cluster with the aim 
of finding sustainable solutions to challenges associated with the 
incarceration of this category of inmates. Following the implementation of a 
special remission of sentence in 2005, numbers of sentenced offenders 
declined to about 110,000, while the number of awaiting trial detainees 
stood at 44,000. 

A cluster task team led by the Department of Correctional Services has been 
assigned to review the management of awaiting trial detainees, who 
constitute over 28% of the current offender population in our centres. The 
team is expected to consider a range of mechanisms of managing the 
incarceration of the alleged offenders, levels of threat against society, 
alternative accommodation and human resources requirements. 

Regarding children awaiting trial in detention centres, the cluster has 
undertaken to intensify the great work done in 2005 of reducing by over 65% 
(from 1,700 to 1,100) the number of children in detention. Developments in 
this regard will be periodically assessed by the JCPS and its partners in 
government, including the Department of Social Development. 

GOVERNMENT PROGRAMME UPDATE #6 

Moving faster to address challenges of poverty 

We begin this year with a clear mandate to move faster to address the 
challenges of poverty, underdevelopment and marginalisation confronting 
those caught within the Second Economy. 

We must sustain and improve the effectiveness of our social security system 
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targeted at providing a cushion of support to those most exposed to the 
threat of abject poverty. Government is committed to respond with all 
necessary seriousness and determination to all these challenges and play its 
role to give new content to our age of hope. 

Health 

While progress is being made to improve primary healthcare and hospital 
infrastructure, we have to continue to pay particular attention to the 
expenditure on capital projects. We need to increase expenditure 
particularly as this relates to the hospital revitalisation conditional 
grant, where we need to ensure that we monitor and assist provinces that are 
struggling to optimally use the allocated resources. 

We are also finalising the Hospital Improvement Plan, which should address 
issues of maintenance of buildings, the provision and maintenance of 
equipment, and historical backlog as a result of neglect in psychiatric 
hospitals. The plan will also deal with issues of governance of hospitals 
and improvement of the quality of care. Working together with the provinces, 
we will determine additional authority that will be delegated to hospital 
management to ensure they are held accountable for the functioning of 
hospitals by September this year. 

The functioning of the health system is dependent on the adequate supply and 
equitable distribution of health workers. On 7 April, which is World Health 
Day, we will be launching the Human Resource Plan for Health. This document 
will illustrate training needs for the country and outline interventions 
that have to be made to improve the supply of health workers in the country. 

We will be reopening some nursing colleges to improve output in this area. 
The challenge we are addressing is the recruitment of tutors who exited the 
public service. We are discussing with the Department of Public Service and 
Administration to ensure that even those who took voluntary severance 
packages can be considered as part of this recruitment drive. 

The process of reviewing remuneration packages for healthcare professionals 
should be completed this year and we hope that it will go a long way in 
improving our ability to attract and retain health professionals in the 
public sectors and rural areas in particular. 

After playing a leading role in World Health Organisation discussions on 
declaring Tuberculosis (TB) a crisis and declaring 2006 as the year of 
accelerated HIV prevention, we are ready to lead by example in implementing 
these resolutions. 

We have developed a TB Crisis Management Plan that identifies at least four 
districts that are facing the most challenges in terms of the prevalence of 
TB and low cure rates. A new communication and social mobilisation campaign 
should focus on improving awareness and TB cure rates and have messages 
targeted at specific groups that still pose a challenge in terms of the 
prevalence of HIV. 

This year, we want to ensure that prevention reassumes its rightful position 
in the response to HIV and AIDS as we observe the year of accelerated HIV 
prevention. Our aim is to increase the number of facilities that provide 
voluntary counselling and testing, prevention of 
mother-to-child-transmission programmes and the management of sexually 
transmitted infections, especially herpes. 

We will continue the care and treatment of those who are infected and 
affected through the Comprehensive Plan for Management, Care and Treatment 
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of HIV and AIDS. At least 374,000 people have benefited from the nutrition 
component of this programme. An accumulative number of people initiated on 
antiretroviral therapy in the 229 accredited sites in the country was more 
than 100,000 by the end of December 2005. Concerted efforts have to be made 
to strengthen our patient information system to ensure we are able to track 
patient compliance and establish the impact of this programme. 

We will make additional resources available for the research and development 
of traditional medicines that have the potential to add much value in the 
management of HIV and AIDS and other diseases. We will continue our efforts 
to make medicine more affordable. The Pricing Committee and the Department 
of Health has consulted extensively with stakeholders on the issue of the 
dispensing fee that can be charged by pharmacists. 

Much work has been done to make South Africans to be more conscious of the 
importance of caring for their health. This has included efforts to promote 
regular physical activity and good nutrition while discouraging risky 
behaviours such as smoking, alcohol abuse and unsafe sexual practices. 
Through the healthy lifestyle awareness campaign, we want to deal with most 
of the main causes of ill-health and death in the country. 

Safe water and sanitation 

Government is committed to ensuring that everyone in South Africa has access 
to functioning basic water supply services and that everyone has access to a 
functioning basic sanitation facility by 2010. Government is also committed 
to the eradication of the bucket system in formal settlements by the end of 
2007. 

In 1994, 15.9 million people out of a population of 39.8 million people did 
not have access to basic water supply. By April 2005 government had provided 
clean safe water to a total of 15 million people, which includes those 
served at higher levels than the basic level of service. Of this, 10 million 
people were served with a basic water supply service to Reconstruction and 
Development Programme (RDP) level. 

The backlog for water supply as at April 2005 was 3. 7 million people who 
have no access to any form of water supply infrastructure plus 5.4 million 
people who have some access but who have to be brought up to a basic level 
of service. The water supply target for 2006/07 is that 1.5 million 
additional people be provided with basic water supply. 

A national survey reflects that 63 % of municipalities could not confirm 
whether they complied with drinking water quality standards. Following the 
outbreak of typhoid in Delmas, the Department of Water Affairs Forestry 
followed this up with a more detailed survey and the development of a 
monthly reporting system. 

In cases where drinking water quality does not meet standards the department 
will provide the necessary support. As the national regulator for water 
services, the department will report on the performance of all 
municipalities through a report to be published in April. 

The Free Basic Water programme is making a huge difference to the poor. Over 
15 million poor people are receiving free basic water via formal 
infrastructure, some with infrastructure slightly below the basic level. A 
further four million have infrastructure and although they do not yet have a 
formalised FBW administrative system in place, are getting their water free. 
In total, 35.3 million people or 73% of the population are receiving free 
basic water. 
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In 1994, 20.4 million people were without adequate sanitation services. By 
April 2005, with an average estimated population growth of 1.98% per annum, 
the backlog is estimated at 16 million people or 3.9 million households. The 
target for 2006/07 is to provide 300,000 toilets serving an estimated 1.2 
million people. 

The sanitation backlog in schools has been reduced from 4,300 in September 
2004 to 2,505 by December 2005. 

Government will continue with its programme of ensuring all South Africans 
have access to basic services including health, water and proper sanitation. 
No group should be excluded. The free basic services programme plays a vital 
role as it ensures that all South Africans have access to basic necessities. 

This issue of ANC Today is available from the ANC web site at: 
http://www.anc.org .za/ancdocs/anctoday/2006/at12. htm 

To receive ANC Today free of charge by e-mail each week go to: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/subscribe.html 

To unsubscribe yourself from the ANC Today mailing list go to: 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 

anctoday mailing list 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 
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LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

The way we debate does matter! 

Archbishop Desmond Tutu delivered the Harold Wolpe Memorial Lecture in Cape 
Town on 23 August 2006. He entitled his Lecture "Real Leadership". (He 
covered some of the issues discussed in the ANC document - "Through the eye 
of a needle?") Explaining his own inherited African outlook, he said: "The 
good leader in our African tradition was the one who listened to various and 
diverse points of view and would them sum up, describing the consensus he 
believed had emerged. Everyone felt they had been listened to, that their 
views had been taken seriously into account and that indeed they mattered in 
the scheme of things. We experienced some of this when we made our 
transition from repression to freedom. The winners were magnanimous in 
victory." 

As he spoke, he reflected on our contemporary reality since our liberation 
and the demands of leadership in this context, and said: 

"Our political atmosphere that has been remarkably stable given our less 
than propitious antecedents, has recently been convulsed by the succession 
crisis in the ANC with cries of plots and conspiracies and all the fallout 
that has resulted in considerable turbulence. I thought it might not be 
entirely inappropriate to talk about leadership - true, real leadership ... 

"The real, the true leader knows the position is to enable the leader to 
serve those she leads. It is not an opportunity for self aggrandisement, but 
for service of the led. And almost always this attribute is demonstrated 
most clearly by the fact that the one who aspires to lead suffers for the 
sake of the cause, for the sake of the people. It is the litmus test of 
their sincerity, the unambiguous stamp of authenticity of her credentials ... 

"We showed the world a thing or two when we made an almost peaceful 
transition. And we are regarded with awe and admiration for showing the 
world that it is possible for those who had been involved in bloody conflict 
to evolve into comrades ... , really to undergo the metamorphosis of the 
repulsive caterpillar into the gorgeous butterfly by opting for the path of 
forgiveness and reconciliation instead of retaliation retribution and 
revenge. Let us become what we are ... the rainbow people of God, proud of 
our diversity, celebrating our differences that make not for separation and 
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' 
alienation but for a gloriously rich unity." 

Five days after Archbishop Tutu made these comments, on 28 August, the 
President of the Congress of South African Students (COSAS), Kenny 
Motshegoa, issued a Press Statement on behalf of COSAS, which, among other 
things, denounced Archbishop Tutu for some of the comments he made in this 
Lecture. 

Specifically, this denunciation related to comments that the Archbishop had 
made with reference to our Deputy President, Jacob Zuma, knowing, I am 
certain, that these comments would be challenged by some people, within the 
context of open and legitimate exchange of views that characterises our 
democracy. Responding to these comments and speaking on behalf of the pupils 
who constitute the membership of COSAS, Kenny Motshegoa said: 

"We condemn the recent attacks on the Deputy President of the ANC by the 
Archbishop Tutu, who claims to be the moral authority of society. We cannot 
allow Tutu to undermine decisions that are taken within constitutional 
structures of the ANC, on the support to be given to Comrade Jacob Zuma. To 
call the support given to Comrade Zuma as one that is not principled is an 
insult by the archbishop. Howling voices like Tutu, which are not founded on 
principles cannot mislead us. 

"Does Tutu think he is higher than the court that cleared Jacob Zuma, or 
does he think he has a better moral base than others? There is intolerance 
to the views of the people in what he is saying, as this questions whether 
society's morals are valueless. His malicious statements to declare that 
Comrade Zuma should withdraw from the race are illusions without 
significance or impact to sober people of South Africa. 

"Empty populists who just utter statements to score minor political points 
not caring whether they are disgracing their respective offices disturb us. 
His public behaviour is reckless; he is a scandalous man who cannot impose 
his moral views. People like Tutu complain about Comrade Jacob Zuma, but 
Tutu should provide us with his sexual history before he speaks as an expert 
on sexual behaviour. His statement that alleges that there is a race within 
the ANC, which the Deputy President of the ANC should withdraw from, are 
uninformed and criminal, full of self-interest that disgraces his office. 

"We declare that we do not need any bishop, businessman or any 
self-proclaimed principal to tell us who the constitutional structures of 
the ANC must elect to the Presidency, as the delegates to national congress 
in 2007 are the deciders of the leadership the ANC needs. We are now not 
sure of his mental status as it leaves much to taste ... 

"The attack on Jacob Zuma is just loose cannons that have been 
'certificated' without formal education on justice by conspirators who have 
degrees in political jealousy and conspiracy like Maduna, Ngcuka and Pikoli. 
Institutions of government have lost their role and direction and have 
reduced themselves to instruments of darkness and have adopted an illegal 
Programme of Action to act as the National Anti Human Rights Agency." 

When he referred to our Deputy President, Jacob Zuma, which provoked this 
extraordinary COSAS response, among other things Archbishop Tutu had said: 

"So far as I can tell no politician campaigned for public office having 
declared in advance a sexual misdemeanour ... Knowledge of such has almost 
always come much later ... I certainly do not think the misdemeanour as such 
should necessarily disqualify a candidate. After all God did not baulk at 
using an adulterer, King David, to be the ancestor par excellence of the 
Messiah. The crucial difference is that there was contrition and an asking 
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for forgiveness in the case of David. I am not aware that Mr Zuma 
apologized, (which in fact he did!), for engaging in what he claims to have 
been consensual sex, a version accepted by the Court which acquitted him. He 
engaged in casual sex with someone young enough to be his daughter at a time 
when he was heading up the Moral Regeneration Movement of the country ... 

"Our constitution, which the country's President promises to guard and 
uphold, guarantees to each of us the right to our point of view. I like 
Jacob Zuma as a warm, very approachable person, but he did nothing to stop 
his supporters (during the rape case). I for one would not be able to hold 
my head high if a person with such supporters were to become my President, 
someone who did not think it necessary to apologise for engaging in casual 
sex without taking proper precautions in a country that is being devastated 
by this horrendous HIV/AIDS pandemic. What sort of example would he be 
setting? 

"I pray that someone will be able to counsel him that the most dignified, 
most selfless thing, the best thing he could do for a land he loves deeply 
is to declare his decision not to take further part in the succession race 
of his party. I appeal to his undoubted patriotism as demonstrated by his 
distinguished role in the struggle. The litmus test as I said at the 
beginning, is the well-being, the good of the people and not 
self-aggrandisement by the leader." 

Given the varied comments reflected in all the foregoing, some of the 
readers of ANC TODAY will legitimately ask the question - who, in any event, 
was Harold Wolpe! In this regard, below we cite excerpts from an Obituary 
written by Colin Bundy, the current Vice Chancellor of the University of 
London School of Oriental and African Studies (SOAS), when he was the Deputy 
Vice Chancellor of our own University of the Western Cape. He said: 

"Harold was awarded his BA (Social Studies) at Wits in 1949, and then 
completed an LLB at the same University. He practised as a barrister and 
then solicitor during the 1950s and early 1960s, representing Mandela, 
Sisulu, Nokwe and many others charged with political offences. A member of 
the ANC and SACP, he was himself detained during the 1960 State of 
Emergency, and in July 1963 was arrested days after the Rivonia Raid. In a 
drama that commanded headlines across the world, Wolpe - together with 
Arthur Goldreich, Abdullah Jassat and Mosie Moolah - escaped from Marshall 
Square police station ... 

"Harold Wolpe was one of those rare academics who give intellectuals a good 
name. It is difficult, reviewing his scholarly output, to draw any sort of 
line between his specific ideas or positions and his commitment to finding 
their purchase towards social change and transformation. It is impossible, 
recalling those twinkling eyes and decisive gestures, to mistake the 
integrity and convictions that drove him." 

Those of us who knew Harold Wolpe would add to this and say that he ended up 
as one of those rare academics who gave both intellectuals and revolutionary 
practitioners, as well as our people in general, a good name. An immensely 
humane and humble South African, he sought not only to understand the world, 
but also to change it. 

Accordingly, regardless of his honest critique of the positions of our 
movement, which was his political home, he remained very firm in his 
conviction that his movement and ours, had to be supported to sustain the 
struggle to achieve the liberation of the oppressed masses in our country, 
and to use that success to address the aspirations of the masses of our 
working people. 
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He was one of those of our compatriots whom Archbishop Tutu described as a 
"real leader". To explain the value system that should inspire such 
individuals, as Harold Wolpe was, the Archbishop referred to a Biblical 
text, which says: "Whoever desires to be great among you must be your 
servant. And whoever wishes to be most important and first in rank among you 
must be slave of all. For even the Son of Man came not to have service 
rendered to Him, but to serve, and to give His life as a ransom for many." 

I am convinced that our movement and our people as a whole should make every 
effort to obtain and study Archbishop Tutu's 2006 Harold Wolpe Memorial 
Lecture, regardless of whether we agree or disagree about his comments about 
Deputy President Zuma and others of our leaders. We must indeed engage the 
views he expressed, and disagree with him if we so wish, in the effort to 
ensure that together we develop some consensus around the challenge of 
leadership in our society. But, most certainly, we must expressly exclude 

. personal insults from this dialogue, which is about a matter of vital 
interest to our future! 

The central and fundamental message this Lecture communicates is of vital 
importance to the future of our country, given the fact that our democracy 
has opened millions of doors for all of us to accede to positions of 
leadership and power in all areas of human activity. Properly to understand 
what the Archbishop said in his Harold Wolpe Memorial Lecture, is to 
understand what it means to be a "real leader" in the new South Africa that 
is being born. 

Of the greatest importance, the message that Archbishop Tutu sought to 
convey needs to be understood especially by our youth, including the very 
young. For us to succeed in the task to create a new South Africa, demands 
that today's older generations must make every effort to insulate the young 
from the kind of experience that, today, produces many of the social evils 
that make it impossible for us to claim that we have built a humane and 
people-centred society. 

The truly distressing personal attack against Archbishop Tutu made by COSAS, 
a critically important component of our country's mass movement for 
progressive change, indicates the urgency and seriousness with which we have 
to approach this task. 

These unacceptable comments make the frank and frightening statement that to 
date, twelve years after the victory of the democratic revolution, for which 
many sacrificed their lives, we have not yet succeeded to mould some of our 
people, especially some of the youth, to become the kind of human being that 
Harold Wolpe was. 

In this context, together we must ask ourselves the question - how is it 
possible that children, such as the members of COSAS, feel empowered to 
demand that their grandfathers should "provide us with (their) sexual 
history before (they) speak as experts on sexual behaviour"! How is it 
possible that these children become so emboldened that they can easily 
dismiss the views of their grandfather by describing him as "a scandalous 
man"! 

What happened that inspired the very young to conclude that our national 
heroes are nothing more "than loose cannons that have been 'certificated' 
without formal education on justice, by conspirators who have degrees in 
political jealousy and conspiracy"! What is it that gives the very young the 
audacity to repudiate what our senior citizens say to all of us as being 
nothing more than the product of "howling voices"! 

How would democratic South Africa contain the anarchy that would result from 

Page_4 j 



[Logavinogarie Reddy - ANC_ Today_ 1 September 2006 _ ·--~ ________ _ 

general acceptance by our youth of the gravely mistaken view stated by the 
President of COSAS, that "institutions of government have lost their role 
and direction and have reduced themselves to instruments of darkness"! 

In the end, we must ask ourselves the question - what have we communicated 
as the ANC, that has given the school children who constitute the membership 
of COSAS, the understanding that they can speak for the ANC, using the 
prestige of our movement to dignify their insulting statement that - "we are 
now not sure of (the Archbishop's) mental status as it leaves much to 
taste"! 

In his Lecture, Archbishop Tutu said that during the apartheid years, "We 
had a noble cause and almost everyone involved was inspired by high and 
noble ideals. When you told even young people that they might be 
tear-gassed ... and even killed, there was a spirit almost of bravado as they 
said, "'So what?' 'don't care what happens to me as long as it advances our 
cause.' They spoke of their blood watering the tree of our freedom. It was 
breathtaking stuff, and yes they really meant it, that the cause was the be 
all and end all and they were ready to sacrifice anything, even pay the 
supreme sacrifice for this noble cause." 

I have no doubt that today's young people are similarly inspired by high and 
noble ideals. I am equally certain that they fully understand the practice 
fundamental to the integrity of any society - respect for the dignity of all 
human beings, including respect by the young for the dignity of the elderly. 

The utterly unacceptable things said by the President of COSAS against the 
person of Archbishop Tutu are totally at variance with the cultural 
standards that inform the behaviour of the overwhelming majority of our 
young people. They have conveyed an image of an uncivilised society that our 
country and people do not deserve. 

Thabo Mbeki 

HIV AND AIDS 

Understanding South Africa's approach to AIDS 

Can Africa follow in the footsteps of the countries of the North in 
addressing the challenge of HIV and AIDS in the region? What lessons can be 
learnt? The challenge of HIV and AIDS in Europe and North America has been 
portrayed as a problem facing marginalised communities - Africans in 
diaspora, immigrants, men who have sex with men, injecting drug users and so 
on. Very few cases of HIV infection are attributed to heterosexual 
relationships. 

These countries have many more resources to support their social security 
system and their populations have access to much more complex health 
systems. With the advent of antiretroviral drugs, many of the people living 
with HIV and AIDS in these countries were put on antiretroviral treatment. 

However, UNAIDS, the joint United Nations programme on HIV and AIDS, has 
reported that new cases of HIV infection and other sexually transmitted 
infections are increasing in these countries. UNAIDS says, the rate of new 
cases of HIV infection in Canada, which hosted the recent International AIDS 
Conference, has increased by 20% over the past five years. 

In an article entitled "The real story of HIV rates in UK", published in 
July 2004, this is how BBC News reported on HIV infection in Britain: 
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"The number of people living in Britain with HIV is increasing every year 
because more people are joining this group than are leaving it. People join 
the group in two ways: people with HIV migrate to Britain from abroad 
(imported infections); and people living in Britain pick up HIV (domestic 
infections). 

"Because HIV is still incurable, people only leave the group by moving away 
from Britain or by dying. The two communities that are bearing the brunt of 
HIV in Britain are the gay community and the African community." 

Despite the difficulties in reducing infection rate, it is necessary to 
discuss whether South Africa and Africa in general would have been able to 
follow the path of the North in responding to HIV and AIDS. Is it feasible 
for Africa to meet expectations that are based on a model from the North? 

In sub-Saharan Africa, HIV and AIDS is a generalised challenge not limited 
to a specific and small section of the population. Most of the cases are 
attributed to heterosexual relationships. 

Our understanding of the difference in the manifestation of this challenge 
in Africa as opposed to the North is that Africa has high levels of poverty 
and underdevelopment affecting the vast majority of its population. There 
are serious health system challenges in our continent, including shortage of 
human resources and inadequate infrastructure. Access to affordable and 
quality medicines and limited social security support for the poor, who 
constitute the majority of our populations, remains a challenge. 

With all these challenges, and the fact that we have significantly higher 
numbers of people estimated to be living with HIV and AIDS than Europe, 
adopting a model which focuses exclusively on antiretroviral (ARV) therapy 
would not solve our problem. 

As we developed the most appropriate response to the epidemic on the 
continent, we had to acknowledge that the high prices of antiretroviral 
drugs as they entered the market meant that we would have had to divert 
resources from other social needs - education, water, housing and so on - to 
provide ARVs. Even if we had done so, the probability of these drugs 
reaching the patients and patients taking them at a required frequency was 
very low. 

What did South Africa do under these circumstances? We said that since there 
is still no cure or effective vaccine for HIV and AIDS, let us focus on 
prevention as the first element of our response. Simply put, our first 
challenge was to make sure the problem did not get any worse than it was. 

Secondly, we encouraged our people to find out their HIV status, and made 
voluntary counselling and testing services available in more than 80% of our 
facilities. 

We then had to look at how to respond to the needs of those already 
infected. We asked ourselves: what can we do to prolong the period between 
HIV infection and development of an AIDS defining condition? What can we do 
to maintain optimal health for people living with HIV and AIDS? 

We introduced the Healthy Lifestyle campaign that promotes regular physical 
activity and encourages people to avoid health risks like smoking, alcohol 
and substance abuse, as well as unprotected sex to deal with the challenge 
of both re-infection and new infections. 

To deal with the broader problem of the poor nutritional status of our 
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population, we introduced interventions that encourage intake of necessary 
micronutrients, like providing appropriate vitamin supplementation to 
pregnant women and children. Vitamins and minerals are now added to staple 
foods like maize meal and wheat flour and communities are encouraged to 
produce and eat fruits and vegetables. 

These interventions are aimed at strengthening the body's ability to fight 
infections and maintain good health for a longer period. When infections 
occur, we provide appropriate treatment as most of the opportunistic 
infections can be treated even in the presence of HIV. 

There is also another element that is peculiar to Africa and that is African 
traditional medicines. The World Health Organisation (WHO) estimates that 
80% of our people use traditional medicine for various conditions including 
HIV and AIDS. So we decided to encourage research and development of these 
medicines and create an appropriate regulatory environment for them. 

Over the past few years, we made progress in reducing the price of 
medicines, increasing social expenditure and, to a certain extent, improving 
our health system. Progress in these three areas created a possibility, by 
the end of 2003, of introducing antiretroviral therapy. Based on WHO 
recommendations, we made antiretroviral therapy an option for HIV positive 
people whose CD4 count had dropped to 200 and less. 

We evaluated facilities that could provide this treatment with a target of 
having at least one service point in every district by the end of the first 
year of implementation and we achieved that. We took this approach because 
we wanted to ensure that people in both rural and urban areas have access to 
more or less the same level of care. We now have 231 health facilities 
providing ARVs free of charge and they are spread across 72% of local 
municipalities. 

Our targets are set in terms of establishing infrastructure and making 
services available to our people. While we make all the efforts to market 
these services, we avoided setting targets based on the number of people 
using the services because there are a number of factors influencing uptake 
and some of these factors are outside the control of the state. 

The WHO, for instance, launched an initiative to put three million people on 
antiretroviral therapy by 2005 popularly known as the '3by5' initiative. At 
the AIDS conference in Toronto, it was reported that about 1,6 million 
people were on ARVs almost 8 months after the '3by5' target was missed. 

In South Africa, the experience in the mining industry has been similar. 
Only a quarter of the HIV-positive workers at AngloGold Ashanti who need 
AIDS drugs had taken up the company's offer of free treatment, a local 
newspaper, Business Day, reported on 22 April 2005. About 2,700 were 
estimated to be requiring treatment but just 730 workers were taking 
antiretroviral medicines after one and half years of providing free drugs. 
This represents 27% of people initially targeted by AngloGold. 

Experts can discuss the AngloGold's experience in detail. But it highlights 
the complexities involved in implementing a programme of this nature. 

We should not mislead the public and claim that there can be easy victories 
in our efforts to curb the spread of HIV infection and reduce the impact of 
AIDS. Our collective duty is to emphasise prevention and ensure 
understanding of all the interventions that government is making available 
at different stages of the progression of this condition. 
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SEPARATION OF POWERS 

Government committed to comply with court decisions 

Editor's Comment: The recent court case around the provision of 
antiretroviral treatment to prisoners at the Durban-Westville prison has 
given rise to various statements relating to the separation of powers among 
the different arms of the state, and specifically the attitude of the 
executive to rulings of the judiciary. In light of this, and for the 
information of our readers, we are publishing below the full text of the 
government statement on 'the powers of the judiciary and the provision of 
antiretrovirals to prisoners at the Durban-Westville correctional centre': 

"Following the decision of the Durban High Court regarding access to 
antiretroviral treatment by prisoners at the Durban-Westville Prison, an 
impression has been created that the government does not respect the 
decisions of the courts. The government wishes to clarify its position in 
this regard. 

"The Government of the Republic fully subscribes to the doctrine of 
separation of powers between the executive, an independent judiciary and the 
legislature (Parliament). The three arms perform different functions as 
prescribed by the Constitution of the land. 

"An independent judiciary is one of the cornerstones of our democracy and 
the executive will ensure that court judgments are complied with by all 
state institutions at all times. When a state institution lodges an appeal 
against the decision of a court, as happens in any democracy, this does not 
amount to defiance of the judiciary. Government would like to state 
categorically that there was never an intention on its part not to comply 
with the decision of the courts. The appeal was done in good faith and it 
was an attempt to alert the court to the administrative burden that would 
arise as a result of the decision of the court. 

"Further, the government never gave an instruction to any of its officials 
not to comply with the Pillay judgement [handed down by Judge Thumba Pillay 
on 22 June]. Therefore, there is no constitutional crisis in this country as 
the executive will never give such an order and will ensure that all state 
institutions abide by the spirit and the letter of the constitution. 

"During the appeal stage, the Department of Correctional Services did not 
stop the programme of providing and expanding access to ARVs to prisoners as 
it fully understood its responsibility in this regard and that it had to 
comply with the Pillay judgment. While the appeal was pending, the following 
concrete steps were taken: 

* ARV therapy and treatment was provided to 116 offenders , 71 of whom were 
on ARV medication. 
* Two full-time counsellors were appointed to provide counselling on site at 
the prison. 
* Three visiting medical doctors were assigned to the facility. 
* An application was lodged to accredit the Durban-Westville correctional 
facility as a site to administer ARV treatment. This accreditation will be 
finalised shortly. 

"These actions demonstrate that there was never an intention to undermine 
the Pillay judgment. This factor was indeed confirmed by Judge Nicholson who 
acknowledges in his judgement that 'although there was no proper compliance 
with Judge Pillay's order, there has been progress'. However, government 
regrets that the department concerned had not met Judge Pillay's order to 
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submit an affidavit which would have explained all these steps that were 
taken regarding expansion of ARV provision to prisoners. 

"Government has and continues to take steps to expand access to ARVs to 
serving prisoners who require this treatment in our prisons across the 
country. This will be expanded largely through the accreditation of prison 
facilities as sites for ARV treatment. This move will reduce the 
administrative burden of having to shuttle prisoners to public health 
facilities, and reduce the possibilities of prisoner escapes during travels 
to and from public health facilities. 

"It must be borne in mind that security considerations are a key factor 
every time a prisoner is taken out of prison to a public health facility to 
receive medical attention as the risk of prisoner escape increases. Public 
health facilities are still developing their capacity to expand access to 
ARV treatment. To date, three centres have already been accredited as sites 
at the following prisons - Grootvlei Free State, Pietermaritzburg and 
Qalakabusha in Kwazulu Natal. Concrete steps will also be taken to ensure 
that at least one Correctional facility is accredited as a site that can 
offer ARVs in each of the regions of the Department of Correctional 
Services. 

"In the interest of progress and the need to ensure that the prisoners who 
are suffering from AIDS receive the treatment and care that they need, 
appeals against court decisions will not be used as a stumbling block to 
frustrate access to ARVs and other forms of treatment . The Department of 
Correctional Services, in partnership with the Department of Health, will 
take all the necessary steps to ensure that those who require treatment and 
care can receive this service from the state. 

"Government wishes to re-assure all South Africans in general, and the 
judiciary in particular, that court judgments are binding on the state and 
that all state institutions will abide by court decisions. This position 
will not change under any circumstances." 

** This statement was issued by the Government Communications and 
Information System (GCIS) on 31 August 2006. 

This issue of ANC Today is available from the ANC web site at: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/2006/at34.htm 

To receive ANC Today free of charge by e-mail each week go to: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/subscribe.html 

To unsubscribe yourself from the ANC Today mailing list go to: 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 
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LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

To cross or not to cross the floor! 

Earlier this month, on 8 May, our Parliament convened in a Joint Sitting to 
celebrate the 10th anniversary of the adoption of our Constitution. Such is 
the importance of our country's basic law, that we should use the next 12 
months to popularise the Constitution among the masses of our people, to 
improve our collective understanding of both the rights and the obligations 
that arise from the Constitution. 

This includes the moral base on which the Constitution rests, which includes 
respect for life, for the dignity and the rights of every citizen, the right 
of the people to govern, and the resolution of differences and 
contradictions among the people by peaceful means. 

This should also provide an opportunity for our Parliament, our political 
parties and our country as a whole to discuss whatever constitutional 
amendments might be deemed necessary, further to deepen our democracy and 
otherwise improve the functioning of the democratic order, consistent with 
the fundamental principles entrenched in our Constitution. 

In this context, for some time now various opposition parties and others in 
our society have been raising objections to the practice of "floor crossing" 
by our elected representatives. Among other things, these argue that this 
practice is undemocratic in that it shows disrespect for the will of the 
people as expressed in our regular democratic elections. 

They also say that it serves to corrupt our political system, in that, 
allegedly, the ANC entices representatives from other parties by bribing 
them with positions in our movement and government. 

In the course of this debate, which is partly informed by the objective to 
broaden general opposition to our movement, some find it easy deliberately 
to misrepresent the positions of our movement, seeking to entrench the view 
that so great is our hunger for power that we are quite ready to weaken or 
compromise our democracy to strengthen our hold on state power. 

These accusers seem to suffer from a degree of amnesia about the origins of 
the legislative interventions that created the possibility to "cross the 
floor'', and the issues that were debated leading to these interventions. In 



particular, we must remind our readers that the push for the adoption of the 
"floor crossing" legislation came from the then Democratic Party (DP) and 
the DA 

In its 2002 Judgement regarding the "floor crossing" legislation, the 
Constitutional Court said, among other things: 

"The legislation was supported by 280 of the 324 members who voted - an 86% 
majority. Those voting in favour included not only members of the ANC and 
the NNP, but also members of the DP ... 

"It also appears from the (parliamentary) report that a number of 
representatives of the political parties, including the DP, the NNP, the PAC 
and the ACDP, argued for an absolute freedom to cross the floor. The ANC and 
the IFP seem to have been the only parties in favour of the restrictions on 
defections imposed by item 23A (of the Constitution)." 

We discussed the "floor crossing" issue in a 'Letter from the President' 
published in ANC TODAY Vol 4 No 38, of the week 24-30 September, 2004. We 
would now like to recall what we said in this Letter. 

"The two-week period allowing local government councillors to "cross the 
floor" to other parties or form new political organisations also fell within 
this same month of September. Many councillors therefore took this 
opportunity to change their various affiliations, joining or forming other 
parties or political organisations. 

"Our Constitution, adopted in 1996, provided for the adoption of legislation 
that would regulate such floor crossing. Those who negotiated our 
Constitution, the Constitutional Assembly itself, as well as the 
Constitutional Court, not only found nothing wrong with the phenomenon of 
"crossing the floor", but also thought it might be necessary. 

"Not too long after the Constitution was adopted, some of the opposition 
parties started agitating for the passage of the floor crossing legislation 
allowed by the Constitution. Recently our Deputy President, Jacob Zuma, told 
the story of how the then Democratic Party (DP) had approached and shown him 
draft legislation it had prepared, to speed up the adoption of the floor 
crossing legislation. 

"The ANC engaged in a protracted internal debate about this matter, seeking 
to arrive at what it would consider to be the best outcome for our democracy 
and country. 

"Then, as now, our electoral system governing the election of the members of 
the national and provincial legislatures is characterised by the two 
features of party lists and proportional representation. 

"Because of this, the number of representatives each party has in these 
legislatures reflects the level of support each of the parties enjoys among 
the people. 

"As the ANC debated the desirability or otherwise of the adoption of the 
floor crossing legislation, the point was made very strongly that such floor 
crossing would undermine the will of the people. It was argued, correctly, 
that our movement had to adhere to the vision contained in the Freedom 
Charter, that "The People Shall Govern". 

"Accordingly the point was made that, at all times, the number of party 
representatives in the legislatures should reflect the strength of the party 
as indicated in democratic elections. Inevitably the floor crossing would 
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therefore breach the principle and practice that the people shall govern, 
resulting in some parties having a disproportionately larger representation, 
or vice versa 

"Contrary to this, the point was equally strongly made that ours was a very 
young democracy. Inevitably there would be a fair degree of volatility and 
dynamism in terms of the social and political consciousness of many of our 
people. The point was made, for instance, that it would take some people 
time before they outgrew the negative and false perceptions of the ANC they 
had been fed by the apartheid regime. 

"Those perceptions had been part of the body of "white fears" which our 
movement deliberately and consciously addressed in the period before and 
after 1994. It was therefore argued that it would take time for these fears 
to disappear, as essentially white South Africa came to understand that it 
had nothing to fear from democracy, non-racism and our liberation movement. 

"Nevertheless, it was clear that these attitudes would necessarily change, 
as those who had fears in the past experienced the security provided by a 
democratic and non-racial South Africa. As a consequence of that experience, 
they might, naturally, change their political affiliation even between the 
set election years. 

"These arguments were advanced to make the point that our political system 
should show sufficient flexibility, taking into account the reality of the 
volatility and dynamism of the evolving situation in our country. It was 
said that it would be incorrect to seek to freeze people's views for whole 
periods of five years, allowing for no political evolution except at 
five-year intervals. 

"In itself, such insistence on a relatively static system might result in a 
system of representation that would not be congruent with evolving popular 
opinion. In this regard, the point was also made that even supporters of the 
ANC, who had come into the movement because of their opposition to 
apartheid, might now want to move to other parties on the basis that these 
provided them with a different ideological home of their choice. 

"Thus ANC members could very well find themselves attracted to Liberal, 
Christian Democratic or other parties, reflecting similar sentiment among 
sections of the masses that had been happy to follow the leadership of the 
ANG during the struggle against apartheid. The argument was presented that 
it would be incorrect to frustrate such natural evolution, on the basis of a 
proposition that the evolving political consciousness should only be allowed 
to manifest itself and make an impact on society once every five years. 

"Nevertheless, despite this argument, it was also felt that the legislation 
we should propose, that would enable such new consciousness to be reflected 
in our legislatures, should be "restrictive" rather than "permissive". Thus, 
while enabling people to "cross the floor", it would set various conditions 
that would make such crossing somewhat difficult rather than easy. 

"This, it was argued, would restrict, limit and contain the possibility to 
ignore the will of the people, and discourage floor crossing that might be 
occasioned more by selfish interests rather than genuine political evolution 
on the part of the representatives. 

"Of course, inherent in all this, was the argument in favour of the exercise 
of the freedoms of thought, expression and association by the 
representatives themselves. Despite the fact of their election on the basis 
of their party political platform, we considered it wrong that these 
representatives should be denied such freedom, such that they would not have 



the possibility to adopt different political positions. 

"In this regard, it was thought important that people should not be obliged 
to stay as members of parties long after they had outgrown the understanding 
that had made them to join these parties. Therefore the fact that they might 
lose their seats in the legislatures would have to be dealt with, so that it 
does not become an obstacle to our country's political evolution. 

"On this basis we decided that such representatives should be allowed to 
cross the floor with their seats. This would free them from having to stay 
in organisations they felt they had outgrown, simply to preserve their 
membership of the legislatures. 

"Perhaps the biggest and most dramatic evidence of the evolution of 
political thought in our country has been demonstrated by the fortunes of 
the former Democratic Party and New National Party (NNP). In the first 
instance this led to them to decide to merge and form the Democratic 
Alliance (DA). This, in reality, is what caused the DP to approach the 
Deputy President as Leader of Government Business, arguing for the floor 
crossing legislation that would enable the DP and the NNP to form the DA. 

"Of course the DA did not last for very long because yet another political 
shift was taking place or was making itself felt. The New National Party, 
the former party of apartheid, found that it could not successfully merge 
with the Democratic Party, because it had come to believe unequivocally in a 
non-racial democracy. On the other hand, the DP, the party of liberal 
democracy, had become the home of the forces and ideas that sought to resist 
the entrenchment of a truly democratic and non-racial society, for whom the 
NP had originally provided a home. 

"The DP was correct to have approached the Deputy President with regard to 
the floor crossing legislation. It would have been incorrect to allow the 
absence of such legislation to distort the natural political evolution in 
our country, which prompted the formation of the DA, by blocking the 
emerging sentiments about party affiliation from finding their 
organisational expression. All this is also fundamental to the exercise of 
the freedoms we have already mentioned." 

With regard to the foregoing, in 1998, a Parliamentary multi-party ad-hoc 
committee established to consider the issue of "floor crossing" said: 

"The basic argument for this approach (in favour of a qualified freedom to 
'cross the floor'), is that during the term of the legislature there can be 
significant shifts in public opinion which do not warrant fresh elections, 
but which have to be represented in the legislature. By allowing groups of 
MPs to 'cross the floor' these shifts of opinion may be reflected in the 
legislature. Also, genuine differences of interpretation on what mandate the 
electorate gave a party, and how to implement it, can lead to splits in the 
party, and this should be allowed expression by way of 'crossing the floor'. 
The ability to cross the floor also curtails the power of the 'party bosses' 
and makes for a more vibrant political atmosphere. In short, greater 
democracy and representivity is made possible through a qualified freedom to 
'cross the floor'." 

As our political parties continue to discuss the issue of "floor crossing" 
in a structured manner, as we have suggested, they will have to take into 
account the observations we have reported above. They will also have to 
consider the comments made by the Constitutional Court when it considered 
the "floor crossing" legislation in 2002. 

The Court said, "The legislation accommodates mid-term shifts in political 



allegiances. Hence the 10% threshold. Bearing in mind that the purpose of 
the legislation is to accommodate mid-term shifts in political allegiances 
and the limited term for which a defecting member will remain a member of 
the legislature it seems to us to be neither irrational nor inconsistent 
with multi-party democracy to provide that the seat should be regarded as 
the seat of the new party for the remainder of that member's term. In the 
result the objection to the four Acts on the grounds that they are 
inconsistent with the founding values (of the Constitution) and the Bill of 
Rights must fail." 

We trust that all our parties and other stakeholders will discuss the issue 
of "floor crossing" with the sense of responsibility with which the ANC 
considered this matter, as reflected in the comments we made in ANC TODAY in 
2004, as reported above. 

Thabo Mbeki 

INTERNATIONAL CRIMINAL COURT <Viewpoint - Kader Asmal> 

No hiding place for international criminals 

One of the most remarkable developments of recent times has been the way the 
international community has tried to deal with persons who have committed 
serious crimes during times of civil war, conflict or by repressive regimes. 

Traditionally, whatever happened within a country was considered to be the 
business of that country and other states could not interfere. We faced this 
excuse of domestic jurisdiction in our struggle against apartheid. The 
apartheid regime was unrelenting in its excuse that neither the United 
Nations nor individual countries could interfere in what was essentially, in 
its view, a matter of domestic jurisdiction. 

But from 1946 onwards, the international community rejected this 
self-serving approach and progressively acted, from passing resolutions to 
imposing sanctions, to providing assistance to the victims of apartheid and 
to support for the armed struggle. Apartheid was considered to be a crime in 
itself and as reflecting the characteristics of a crime against humanity, 
which formed part of the indictment against the Nazi war criminals after 
1945. 

This was an important development. Our negotiated settlement of 1993 meant 
that the apartheid criminals would not all face trial; those guilty of gross 
violations of human rights could seek amnesty. 

However, the basic issue was: who would try those guilty of heinous crimes 
if the country in which these crimes took place was either unwilling or 
incapable of trying these after conditions of normality had returned to that 
country. 

Pressure began to grow to ensure that there should not be impunity for these 
criminals, whether they were heads of state, military personnel or civilians 
involved in acts of barbarism. After the genocide in Rwanda in 1994, the 
United Nations set up a special tribunal in Tanzania, which is still sitting 
to try the genocidists. Also a special court was established in The Hague to 
prosecute war crimes in the former Yugoslavia. These are ad hoc tribunals. 
They are expensive to run and depended on political agreement at the highest 
level for their establishment. 

For some years, discussions took place at the international level to set up 

Pages j 



, r-Logavinogarie Reddy-ANG Today 19 May 2006 ~-· 

a permanent international court. This was a fundamental human rights issue. 
If the international community could not provide for such a mechanism, state 
sovereignty could continue to be used to commit wanton crimes. The vast 
majority of states could no longer countenance this. 

As a result, 120 states took part in a UN conference in Rome in the 1998 to 
establish the International Criminal Court (ICC), where the statute of the 
court was adopted. The court began functioning when 60 states ratified the 
statute by April 2002, which was in itself an important development, as 
states take a long time to adopt new international obligations. South Africa 
is a proud party to the statute and has supplied one of the judges, Judge 
Navanethem Pillay. 

The ICC is therefore the first-ever permanent international criminal court 
established to promote the rule of law between and within states and to 
ensure that the gravest international crimes do not go unpunished. It 
exercises jurisdiction over persons for the most serious crimes of 
international concern. These include crimes against humanity, war crimes and 
the crime of aggression. Added to this list is the post-1948 crime of 
genocide. 

There are conditions laid down for the exercise of the court's jurisdiction. 
Ordinarily, the court can only try a person for a crime after a state 
becomes a party to the court's statute. The conduct in question must have 
occurred in the territory of a signatory state or where the accused is a 
national of the signatory state. 

With respect to who can bring cases to the court, there is a large change 
from the way states dealt with this matter in the past. First, the 
prosecutor may begin an investigation which could result in a prosecution. 
Second, any signatory state may do so and, most unusually, the UN Security 
Council may bring a case to the court, which it has done in relation to a 
number of alleged criminals in the Darfur crisis. 

There is a concession towards national jurisdiction. The court's authority 
is complementary to the courts of a country where the offence may have taken 
place. In the first instance, it is up to the country concerned to try the 
accused. If that country is unwilling or unable to do so, the matter could 
be referred to the court. 

The international Criminal Court is a major development in the protection of 
human rights which are systematically abused. A major problem which has 
arisen is not only refusal of the United States to recognise the 
jurisdiction of the court but its attempts to subvert its work. The US has 
embarked on a campaign to ensure that its nationals in a foreign country 
where they may have committed these four crimes are kept away from the court 
by entering into agreements with nearly 50 states through which these states 
agree to exclude the court's jurisdiction in relation to US nationals. 
United States nationals operating in these countries would therefore enjoy 
impunity. This a serious situation especially since a number of developing 
countries have agreed to US blandishments. 

The ICC is the appropriate venue to prosecute these crimes. Therefore, we 
must all resist recent calls by the big powers for the right of so-called 
humanitarian intervention by military means in situations where there may be 
a gross violation of human rights. Only the UN Security Council should be 
able to do so; otherwise, unilateral recourse to force by the intervening 
powers could be selective and aimed to achieve their own political and 
strategic ends. 

There may be situations where a political solution may be necessary to 



remove a leader who is alleged to have commited such crimes, such as in the 
Charles Taylor case. The question is whether the court should exercise 
jurisdiction subsequently? Will this result in the person holding on to 
power, if they may face a criminal prosecution later? Does the law have to 
give way to the right to peace? There is no easy answer to this. But if the 
ICC is allowed to do its work, there will be no hiding place for 
international criminals. 

** Kader Asmal is a member of the ANC National Executive Committee. 

This issue of ANC Today is available from the ANC web site at: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/2006/at19. htm 
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http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/subscribe.html 
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http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 
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LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

To Kofi Annan - an early valediction! 

Kofi Annan, the second son of Africa to serve as Secretary General of the 
United Nations, after Boutros Boutros Ghali, will end his 10-year tour of 
duty on 31 December this year. Inevitably many in Africa and the rest of the 
world will begin to comment on the "Annan Decade", among others to assess 
whether global human society and its institutions of governance as at 31 
December 2006 will be in better shape than they were on 1 January 1997! 

We too will have to do this, the better to be able correctly to determine 
our principal tasks, as a new Secretary General takes over leadership of the 
UN on 1 January 2007. In the meantime, the recent and current international 
gatherings, the Havana XIV Summit Meeting of the Movement of Non-Aligned 
Countries (NAM), and the 61 st Session of the UN General Assembly (UNGA), 
have given all participants an opportunity to convey warm thanks and a fond 
farewell to Kofi Annan, an outstanding global leader who has done Africa 
proud. 

In this regard, when we addressed the UN General Assembly on behalf both of 
the more than 130 countries organised as the "G77 and China", and our own 
country, we said: 

"The G77 and China as well as my own country, South Africa, sincerely thank 
the Secretary-General for the selfless and dedicated work he carried out 
during one of the most challenging periods of this Organisation. In the 
midst of increasing poverty and underdevelopment during an era of 
unprecedented wealth accumulation and technological advances and, as the 
river that divides the rich and the poor zones of the metaphorical global 
village ever widens, the Secretary-General of the United Nations never lost 
focus on the imperatives of our time. 

"We thank him for never losing sight of the fact that poverty and 
underdevelopment remain the biggest threat to the progress that has been 
achieved, and that equality among the nations, big and small, is central to 
the survival, relevance and credibility of this global organisation." 

The two gatherings to which we have referred also provided the Secretary 
General with an opportunity to say his own farewell and thanks to the 
developing countries and the nations of the world, given that these would be 
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his last addresses to these gatherings as UN SG. 

Speaking at the opening of the UNGA, he said: "This is the last time I shall 
have the honour of presenting my annual report to this Assembly. Let me 
conclude by thanking you all for allowing me to serve as Secretary-General 
during this remarkable decade. Together, we have pushed some big rocks to 
the top of the mountain, even if others have slipped from our grasp and 
rolled back. But this mountain, with its bracing winds and global views, is 
the best place on earth to be." 

At the NAM Summit, he correctly traced his political parentage to the great 
movement for the liberation of Africa and other colonised peoples, which 
resulted in the defeat of colonialism and apartheid, and placed our 
continent at the centre of the emergence and development of the Non-Aligned 
Movement. He said: 

"I stand before you a proud son of one of our founding nations. Half a 
century ago, when Kwame Nkrumah and his peers built the foundations of this 
Movement, they could not have imagined the upheavals and advances that were 
to shape our world - and the crucial role our countries were to play in it." 

As we spoke at the Havana, Cuba NAM Summit on behalf of South Africa, we 
were fully conscious of the challenge posed by Kofi Annan regarding the 
tasks facing the developing countries in terms of shaping the world. In this 
regard, we therefore said: 

"Can we go from here to gather in the meeting halls of the UN knowing that 
we are coherent in our solidarity to confront pressing issues of 
development, security and human rights in the context of the current debate 
on UN reform? Will we say, as we conclude this important Summit that we have 
interrogated all issues and formulated appropriate responses that would help 
us defeat the scourge of unilateralism and the continuing impoverishment and 
marginalisation of billions of our citizens?. 

"Our gathering here as the XIV Summit of our Movement, must carry a unified 
and unequivocal message reaffirming to the world at large that the NAM is 
very much alive, relevant and will continue making the necessary 
interventions so as to ensure that the poor and the marginalised would begin 
to walk tall as equals among the peoples of the world." 

In his own Address to the NAM Summit, Kofi Annan had drawn attention to the 
same challenge - the urgent need for the developing countries to live up to 
the promise of the founding years of the Movement. This was the promise that 
the Non-Aligned Movement would ensure that the potentially powerful voice of 
the poor billions of the South would help to determine the global agenda. He 
said: 

"The sheer size of this Movement does not equal success. A larger voice 
brings with it greater responsibility, both internationally and at home; a 
responsibility to work decisively and constructively to build a multilateral 
system - and a United Nations - capable of responding effectively to today's 
challenges; a responsibility to explore ways of working better together, to 
forge cohesive and flexible positions that will make the South a more 
effective player in the international community." 

The NAM Summit Meeting itself adopted a Document on Methodology and a 
Declaration, which focus precisely on the issue of "making the South a more 
effective player in the international community." The Declaration says: 

"The Non-Aligned Movement, faced with the goals yet to be reached and the 
many new challenges that are arising, is called upon to maintain a prominent 
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and leading role in current international relations in defence of the 
interests and priorities of its Member States. The developing countries will 
be marginalized if they are unable to define their priorities, share their 
concerns and efficiently design their own actions so as to ensure that their 
interests are taken duly into consideration. Thus, it is imperative that the 
Movement continues to be in the frontline in the struggle to change and 
transform the present unjust international order." 

I believe that no honest observer will have failed to sense the mood behind, 
and the meaning in the statements I have cited. Together they communicate a 
sense of impatience among the representatives of the poor, deriving from the 
failure of human society as a whole to transform what the NAM Summit Meeting 
described as "the present unjust international order". This impatience 
emanates from the fact that perhaps too many rocks of strategic interest to 
the developing world "have slipped from our grasp and rolled back", as Kofi 
Annan put it. 

From all this, it seems perfectly obvious that the countries and peoples of 
the South are losing patience with the countries of the North, which, 
despite their rhetoric, continue to act in a manner that seeks to perpetuate 
"the present unjust international order". At the same time, the countries 
and peoples of the South are losing patience even with themselves because, 
despite their own rhetoric, they have failed to use their combined strength 
to achieve the transformation of "the present unjust international order", 
regardless of the resistance and narcissism of the big powers of the North. 

For 10 years, Kofi Annan has stood at the apex of the multilateral system, 
exposed to what he described as "its bracing winds". More than most, he is 
eminently qualified to provide leadership as to what must be done to create 
a just international order. As developing countries we must therefore take 
his advice very seriously, that we must organise ourselves and act in a 
manner that will "make the South a more effective player in the 
international community." 

At the same time, the big powers of the North, in particular, must respond 
seriously to the comments that Kofi Annan made at the NAM Summit Meeting 
concerning the unacceptable global imbalance of power. In this regard he 
said: 

"The Security Council must reform - for the sake of the developing world, 
and for the sake of the United Nations itself. The perception of a narrow 
power-base hanging on five countries is difficult to sustain and it risks 
leading to an erosion of the United Nations authority and legitimacy - even, 
some would argue, its neutrality and independence. I have, in the past, 
described this as a democracy deficit. It must be corrected." 

When Kofi Annan addressed the UNGA earlier this month he said: "When I first 
spoke to you from this podium, in 1997, it seemed to me that humanity faced 
three great challenges. One was to ensure that globalisation would benefit 
the human race as a whole, not only its most fortunate members. 

"Another was to heal the disorder of the post-cold war world, replacing it 
with a genuinely new world order of peace and freedom, as envisaged in our 
Charter. And the third was to protect the rights and dignity of individuals, 
particularly women, which were so widely trampled underfoot." 

The "Annan Decade" has indeed been characterised, among others, by a further 
acceleration of the process of globalisation. Commenting on this matter at 
the UNGA, three months before the end of his tenure, he said: 

"Globalisation is not a tide that lifts all boats. Even (among) those who 
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the statistics tell us are benefiting, many are deeply insecure, and 
strongly resent the apparent complacency of those more fortunate than 
themselves. So, globalisation, which in theory brings us all closer 
together, in practice risks driving us further apart." 

Commenting on all the three global challenges he identified in 1997, Kofi 
Annan told the UNGA: "The events of the last 10 years have not resolved, but 
sharpened, the great challenges I spoke of - an unjust world economy, world 
disorder, and widespread contempt for human rights and the rule of law. 

"As a result, we face a world whose divisions threaten the very notion of an 
international community, upon which this institution stands. And, this is 
happening at the very time when, more than ever before, human beings 
throughout the world form a single society. So many of the challenges we 
face are global. They demand a global response, in which all peoples must 
play their part." 

When he speaks of a threat to "the very notion of an international 
community", Kofi Annan is referring to the danger humanity faces of the 
disintegration of the currently existing agreed system of international 
cooperation, however imperfect, based on principles and processes that have 
been agreed especially in the post-World War II and post-colonial periods, 
including those incorporated in the UN Charter, the Declaration on Human 
Rights, and other documents and resolutions. 

That disintegration would arise essentially from the global power imbalance 
that has provoked the impatience of the developing countries to which we 
have referred, and as a consequence of which, as Kofi Annan said, humanity 
is still confronted by "an unjust world economy, world disorder, and 
widespread contempt for human rights and the rule of law." 

As Kofi Annan has argued, this reality "demands a global response, in which 
all peoples must play their part." Our own movement and country must respond 
to this call, and therefore play our part in helping to create a just 
international order. Among other things, this means that to contribute to 
that "global response", we must start "from below", harnessing our own 
strength, as well as the combined strength of the countries of the South. 

An example of the latter is the formation of IBSA. After their first Summit 
Meeting held in Brazilia on 13 September 2006, the Heads of State and 
Government of India, Brazil and South Africa issued a Joint Declaration 
which, among others, said: 

"Created in 2003, the IBSA Dialogue Forum plays an increasingly important 
role in the foreign policies of India, Brazil and South Africa. It has 
become instrumental for promoting ever closer coordination on global issues 
between three large multicultural and multiracial democracies of Asia, South 
America and Africa, and contributed to enhancing trilateral 
India-Brazil-South Africa cooperation in sectoral areas. 

"The importance of the IBSA Dialogue Forum goes beyond its positive impact 
on India-Brazil-South Africa relations. The Forum, consisting of three large 
developing countries, provides a framework that will give additional impetus 
to further contacts between Asian, South American and African developing 
countries, thus contributing to strengthening South-South cooperation." 

Thus IBSA constitutes an appropriate response to the challenge issued by 
Kofi Annan, to construct relationships in keeping with the fact that "more 
than ever before, human beings throughout the world form a single society". 
Of particular importance in this regard, is the fact that the IBSA 
relationship is not encumbered or compromised by the global power imbalance 
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that Kofi Annan identifies as one of the main challenges of our age. It 
constitutes an important re-assertion of "the very notion (and practice) of 
an international community". 

Again, within the context of Kofi Annan's call for "a global response, in 
which all peoples must play their part", we, as the ANC, the liberation 
movement of the people of South Africa, must both act in a manner that 
reaffirms our tradition of internationalism and human solidarity, and make 
absolutely certain that nothing whatsoever diverts us from the pursuit of 
the objectives of our national democratic revolution. What we do at home, in 
Africa and the rest of the world must continue to contribute to the birth of 
a just international order. 

In his UNGA Address, pointing to the imperatives of a qualitatively 
interdependent global human society, Kofi Annan said: "What matters is that 
the strong, as well as the weak, agree to be bound by the same rules, to 
treat each other with the same respect. What matters is that all peoples 
accept the need to listen; to compromise; to take each other's views into 
account. 

"What matters is that they come together, not at cross purposes but with a 
common purpose - a common purpose to shape their common destiny. And that 
can only happen if peoples are bound together by something more than just a 
global market, or even a set of global rules. 

"Each of us must share the pain of all who suffer, and the joy of all who 
hope, wherever in the world they may live. Each of us must earn the trust of 
his fellow men and women, no matter what their race, colour or creed, and 
learn to trust them in turn. That is what the founders of this Organisation 
believed in. It is what I believe in. It is what the vast majority of people 
in this world want to believe in." 

Our common and urgent challenge is to ensure that this belief that inspires 
billions across the globe, must, sooner rather than later, serve as the 
roadmap that guides the reconstruction and development of the global 
village. Our actions must say that we heard what Kofi Annan said. Our own 
guiding motto, as the wretched of the earth, must be that - the fault is not 
in our stars but in ourselves that we are underlings! 

Thabo Mbeki 

COSATU CONGRESS <Viewpoint - Jacob Zuma> 

Our Alliance is unique in the world 

One of the most remarkable characteristics of the congress movement is the 
deep and unambiguous historical ties that exist among the Alliance partners. 
These ties have been articulated eloquently by our illustrious leaders in 
the past, providing us with the blueprint on which to base our historical, 
present and future relationship. 

As we mark the 21st anniversary of the Congress of South African Trade 
Unions (Cosatu), we recall the words of our former ANC President, the late 
Oliver Tambe. When welcoming the formation of this giant federation, in 
1985, he said: 

"The struggle to form one democratic trade union centre has been hard and 
protracted. Many comrades have spent countless hours working to achieve the 
result that was consummated with the formation of Cosatu. We all acted in 
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this manner convinced of the need for the unity of the working class of our 
country, of the imperative to defend and advance the interests of this class 
and of the necessity for the organised, united and conscious workers to 
remain in the front ranks, and as an integral part of the mass army of 
revolution that is today shaking the apartheid system to its very 
foundations. 

"The formation of Cosatu has therefore added enormously to the strength of 
the democratic movement as a whole and is a victory which this movement must 
defend at all costs." 

The formation of Cosatu and worker unity is a victory that all of us, as 
Alliance partners will continue to celebrate and defend. The 9th national 
congress of Cosatu is important primarily because of the context in which it 
takes place. It gives members the opportunity to reflect on the past 20 
years of Cosatu's existence and the past 12 years of our democracy. It 
provides an occasion to identify existing and new challenges - in the 
workplace and in broader society. This will be done against the background 
of Cosatu's sterling work in the past few years, in building the trade union 
movement, as well as the tireless efforts against the shedding of jobs, and 
to increase employment. 

Beyond the shopfloor, Cosatu has throughout its history, been an integral 
part of the struggle against oppression and exploitation in this country. It 
has stood steadfastly on the side of the liberation movement to ensure that 
the objectives of our National Democratic Revolution are achieved. There are 
a number of issues that we trust this Congress will be dealing with. Among 
these is the changing nature of employment, as well as challenges such as 
the reality of HIV and AIDS. 

Our well thought-out economic policies in the ANC are very clear on the 
direction of our economy. No individual in the ANC develops his or her own 
policies on any issue of national importance. These policies are crafted, 
adopted and implemented collectively by the movement as a whole, in line 
with our history and traditions. We remain committed to the undertakings we 
made in our 2004 Election Manifesto and this year's January 8th statement. 

In the January 8th statement, we said that one of the central tasks of the 
national democratic revolution during our Second Decade of Liberation must 
be the achievement of high rates of economic growth and development to be 
able to reverse the legacy of colonialism. We were responding to the need to 
address the twin evils of poverty and unemployment. In the 2004 Election 
Manifesto, we said that we would, among other things: 

* Strengthen cooperation among economic partners -- government, business, 
trade unions and community organisations - to implement agreements of the 
Growth and Development Summit, which are aimed at creating work and fighting 
poverty. 

* Speed up economic development in rural and urban areas with economic 
potential, improve skills and access to services especially among women and 
youth in all parts of the country, and intensify the rural development and 
urban renewal programmes. 

We identified the key priorities as including the reduction of unemployment 
by half through new jobs, skills development, assistance to small 
businesses, opportunities for self-employment and sustainable community 
livelihoods. All of this is work in progress. Our country has a growing 
economy, which is managed competently by the ANC government. The goals we 
set are therefore achievable. 
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Having said that, we also raised in the manifesto the fact that despite the 
enormous strides we had made in the economy, the dignity of sustainable 
livelihoods still eluded many families. 

When we analysed this challenge in the manifesto we said: " ... The number of 
people seeking work has sharply increased; many workers have lost their 
jobs; and many have been negatively affected by casualisation and 
outsourcing. As a result many, many South Africans do not have jobs or 
decent self-employment; poverty is still a reality for millions as many do 
not have appropriate skills, while many cannot get credit to start or 
improve their own businesses". 

There are people in this country, who have worked for a decade or more as 
casual workers with no job security, dignity or benefits. It is a very 
difficult situation, which requires the undivided attention of labour, 
business and government. As we stated in our 2004 manifesto, as ANC we 
undertook to conduct research into the full impact of casualisation of 
labour and outsourcing, and devise ways of dealing with their negative 
impact on workers and the economy as a whole. Surely, it should be possible 
to find a solution that extends to workers the dignity and rights they 
deserve. 

Another issue that congress needs to discuss vigorously is the health of our 
nation, particularly HIV and AIDS. Very few in this gathering can claim to 
be not affected by the epidemic in one way or another, directly or 
indirectly. Government, on its part, has in place a comprehensive HIV and 
AIDS programme which integrates prevention, treatment, care, support and 
research towards a vaccine, among other interventions. In addition, the 
alleviation and eradication of poverty remains a critical priority. 
Consequently, we need to ensure that our sustainable livelihoods programmes 
reach the poor, thereby guaranteeing food security and good nutrition. 

South Africa has in the past been praised for its excellent HIV and AIDS 
programmes, which are supported by a good budget. Unfortunately, HIV and 
AIDS remains a highly contested terrain in our country. The politicisation 
and bickering clouds any progress made, and impacts negatively on 
partnerships and collaboration. We need to find each other as various 
sectors, and focus on implementing programmes that will bring about relief 
to the infected and affected, and those which prevent the spread of the 
virus. 

We need to remind ourselves that in the final analysis, the HIV and AIDS 
epidemic is about the lives of our people, especially the poorest of the 
poor. It is therefore not a matter we should be seeking to score points on. 

This crucial Congress reminds us that we should go back to basics - reflect, 
and reaffirm the ties that bind us as the Alliance. Recently, the question 
has been raised of whether the Alliance was still a viable vehicle to pursue 
the interests of the national democratic revolution. 

The advantage of the congress movement is that it is guided by its cherished 
history and traditions. We do not have to go to soothsayers or izangoma 
nemihlahlo to establish which direction we need to go. We know where we come 
from, where we are right now, and where we are going. Our history and 
traditions provide the roadmap. 

Borrowing from this rich history, let us recall what President Tambo said 
marking the 60th anniversary of the SACP in London on 30 July 1981, on the 
role of the worker-ANG Alliance. 

He said: "Ours is not merely a paper alliance, created at conference tables 
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and formalised through the signing of documents and representing only an 
agreement of leaders. Our alliance is a living organism that has grown out 
of struggle. We have built it out of our separate and common experiences ... 
It has been strengthened through resistance to the vicious onslaught against 
both the ANC and the SACP by the Pretoria regime; it has been fertilised by 
the blood of the countless heroes; many of them are unnamed and unsung. It 
has been reinforced by a common determination to destroy the enemy and by 
our shared belief in the certainty of victory". 

The relationship between the ANC and the working class, which gave birth to 
this Alliance, did not start with the formation of Cosatu in 1985. It dates 
back to the evolution of trade unionism in our country, for example the 
formation of the Industrial and Commercial Workers Union (ICU) in 1920. The 
ICU was formed with the full blessing and support of the ANC, through the 
struggles waged in the 1930s, which resulted in the loss of lives by worker 
and communist leaders, such as Johannes Nkosi. 

Another milestone was the formation of the African Mine Workers Union in 
1941. The union led mineworkers in one of the major strikes to have taken 
place in our country, in 1946. We can also never forget the role of trade 
unions in reviving our struggle during the 1972-73 Durban strikes. The 
strikes had a major impact in the revival of internal mass resistance to 
apartheid in the 1970s. These strikes were led by among others, cadres who 
carried the political influence, of the revolutionary trade union 
federation, SACTU [South African Congress of Trade Unions]. This indicates 
the correctness of the approach of political revolutionary trade union 
movements, as distinguished from those union movements that concern 
themselves only with factory floor issues. 

The strikes precipitated the formation of the South African Allied Workers 
Union (Saawu) and the Federation of South African Trade Unions (Fosatu), the 
forerunners to Cosatu in the 1970s, and the formation of Cosatu and the 
United Democratic Front in the 1980s. The origin of our relationship proves 
that our unity over the years was not an accident of history. We have a bond 
that has been determined by a common history, in a common struggle. It is 
the strategic unity that Chief Albert Luthuli, the then President of the 
ANC, spoke about, when he said that the ANC is the shield and the 
revolutionary trade union movement, the spear. 

The relationship among the Alliance partners is also fundamentally a 
question of practicality and objective interests. Each of the Alliance 
partners needs the others. For Cosatu to advance in its objectives, it needs 
an ANC government which is user friendly in its approach and policies 
towards worker interests. 

The ANC is the only political organisation in the country that can produce 
policies and a legal environment that addresses the plight of the workers. 
Simply put, for the plight of the workers to be addressed, Cosatu needs the 
ANC to be in government. Cosatu therefore remains in this Alliance, safe in 
the knowledge that the ANC will never turn against worker interests. 

With regards to the SACP, whose objective is socialism, in the history of 
this country there is no other political formation that the party has worked 
with except the ANC. The SACP needs Cosatu as a revolutionary trade union 
movement, and the ANC as a political party that understands the problems of 
the poor. The party therefore needs the ANC for better conditions in which 
it can pursue its own objectives. 

The ANC on the other hand needs both Cosatu and the SACP for it to remain in 
power and its overwhelming majority in order to pursue the objectives of the 
national democratic revolution. The ANC's association with its Alliance 
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partners has defined it as a progressive and revolutionary liberation 
movement, and a true parliament of the people. 

Our Alliance is unique, not only in South Africa but in the world. The 
rationale for this historical relationship is not a theoretical issue; it is 
a very practical issue of interests and objectives. Therefore, the congress 
cannot arrive at a different conclusion about the future of the Alliance. 
History has determined this concrete reality, and so shall it be! 

Any challenges that might exist within the Alliance can and must be resolved 
within the Alliance. We need to be guided by our history and traditions. 

The Alliance provides a conveyor belt, on which the sentiments of the people 
on the ground have a direct link to their political decision-makers. Each of 
the Alliance partners has a right to speak out within the framework of the 
National Democratic Revolution, in furtherance of the interests of each of 
constituencies. This characterises the dynamism in the Alliance. After all, 
it is only in the Alliance where debates about the policies and future of 
this country take place. 

Granted, from time to time, there may appear to be contradictory messages 
emerging from the Alliance partners. Our task then is to ensure that all 
these voices are heard, while simultaneously finding mechanisms through 
Alliance structures, to harmonise these voices into a collective Alliance 
voice. After all, contradictions are not always antagonistic. Some are 
non-antagonistic and need to be resolved non-antagonistically. 

One of the key agenda points in the business of congress is the election of 
new leadership. The decision about the leadership must be guided by the 
interests of the federation as a whole, and not by individual interests. The 
underlying principle must be that of unity. Our choice of leadership 
therefore must reflect the pursuit of this unity. 

The issue of leadership of the entire democratic movement has been taken 
very seriously since the late 1940s and early 1950s. It has always been a 
matter that nobody wanted to take chances on. This Congress has brought us 
all together as comrades in the Alliance. In isiZulu we defined comrades as 
amafelandawonye, people who are prepared to die together in the trenches, if 
need be. This concept of comrade was inherent and it was passed on 
organically through the generations. It characterised us as members of the 
ANC, the SACP and Cosatu and defined our commitment, courage and the nature 
of our struggle. 

Comradeship permeated international boundaries and conquered the brutal 
apartheid machinery. It united us in dark days and bound us together in our 
victory. Let it stay that way. Let the members of the Alliance continue to 
be bound by this undying spirit of comradeship, as they advance the 
objectives of our national democratic revolution, in one united Alliance. 
History has determined this concrete reality, and so shall it be! 

** Jacob Zuma is ANC Deputy President. This is an edited version of his 
address to the 9th Cosatu National Congress, 18 September 2006. 

--------------------------------------------
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LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT 

Tomorrow will be better than today 

Many of the biggest challenges our country faces revolve around the 
performance of our economy and the equitable distribution of the wealth we 
produce. It is therefore vitally necessary that we continue to pay the 
closest uninterrupted attention to these issues. 

Among our critical challenges are the reduction and eradication of poverty, 
unemployment and underdevelopment, addressing race and gender inequality in 
the distribution of opportunity, income and wealth, and creating the caring 
and equitable society that will guarantee the dignity of all our people, 
including children, the youth, women and people with disabilities, within 
the context of a truly democratic, non-racial, non-sexist and prosperous 
society. 

To achieve these goals requires that we have a strong economy that generates 
the resources we need. For this reason, throughout our 12 years of 
democracy, we have paid close attention to the performance of the economy. 

In this regard, among other things, we have sought to ensure that: 

* our economy grows at high and sustainable rates, essentially driven by 
higher investment levels; 
* we raise the level of domestic savings to provide the investment capital 
we need; 
* we manage the public finances in a manner that would ensure that the 
public sector, including the state-owned enterprises, contributes to the 
growth of our economy, while doing everything possible to meet the needs of 
the people, especially the poor; 
* we restructure and modernise our economy to improve its international 
competitiveness, among other things to protect our domestic industry, and 
increase the export earnings we need to finance the intermediate and capital 
goods we require to expand our production capacity; 
* in this regard, we encourage the growth of the manufacturing and service 
sectors, resulting in a relative reduction of our dependence on the 
production and export of raw materials; 
* we increase productivity, relying on better skilled workers and the 
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introduction of modern technology; 
* we transform the "second economy", elevating it to achieve the level of 
development enjoyed by the "first economy"; and, 
* we reduce the levels of poverty and the historic wealth and income 
imbalances in our country, rapidly expanding the domestic market. 

The 86th Ordinary General Meeting of our Reserve Bank was held on 23 August 
2006. Related to this meeting, the Bank, which is independent from 
government, issued its invaluable 2006 Annual Economic Report. Like its 
predecessors, this Report provides extensive 'Information About the 
Performance of our Economy', placing it within the international setting. It 
therefore helps greatly to assist us to assess whether we are succeeding, or 
otherwise, to meet the goals we have set ourselves. 

The 2006 Report communicates the good news that we are indeed doing very 
well in this regard. It says that we are making steady progress towards the 
achievement of our objectives, based on the healthy economic fundamentals 
that we need to enable us to move forward. At the same time, this indicates 
that we have established the very firm foundation we need to enable us to 
perform even better than we have done so far, which we can and must do. 

Below, rather than attempt to provide what might prove to be poor summaries, 
we quote excerpts from the Report. These convey the good news that should 
bring all of us a great sense of satisfaction, as well as give us the 
inspiration and energy we need to accelerate our advance towards the 
achievement of the goals we have set ourselves, revolving around the goal of 
a better life for all. 

The Report says: "South Africa recorded a real growth rate of almost 5 
percent in 2005 - the strongest since 1984. However, whereas the growth 
spurt in 1984 was short lived, being straddled by years of economic 
contraction, the economic expansion in 2005 formed part of a sustained and 
robust upswing which to date has been the longest in the South African 
business cycle history ... What is remarkable about the current upward 
phase ... is that growth has been sustained for 27 quarters ... 

"The South African economy became less dependent on commodities over the 
past quarter of a century as the services sector expanded in importance. 
Nevertheless, the recent buoyancy of commodity prices supported income, 
bolstered share prices and raised business and consumer confidence ... 

"The real output of the sub-sector that manufactures motor vehicle and 
transport equipmentincreased from 2004 to 2005, gaining further momentum 
from the second half of 2005 to the first half of 2006. Output in this 
sector benefited not only from the solid demand for new cars in the domestic 
market but also from rising exports ... ln addition, domestic demand for steel 
in the construction industry also strengthened. 

"Real value added by the construction sector rose at an average annualised 
rate of 8 percent during the current upward phase of the business cycle, 
significantly stronger than the average rate of 2.5 percent recorded in the 
previous upward phase of 1993-1996. Following brisk growth rates of 
10.75.and 10 percent recorded in 2004 and 2005, respectively, growth in the 
real value added by the construction sector accelerated to an annualised 
rate of 13.5.percent in the first half of 2006. This was mainly driven by 
robust activity in the construction of residential and non-residential 
buildings ... 

"The expansion of capital formation in the manufacturing sector during the 
first half of 2006 reflected the high rates of capacity utilisation in the 
sector and the confidence of manufacturers in the prospects for the industry 
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in the medium term. The planned expansion of capacity in some sub-sectors 
such as cement manufacturing, aimed to relieve the backlog in construction 
supplies and prepare capacity ahead of government's infrastructure drive. In 
the trade sector the expansion in retail space continued as developers, 
mindful of the continued buoyancy of domestic demand, added to shopping 
malls ... 

"A gratifying trend over the past eighteen months was that growth in real 
fixed capital formation generally outpaced the other final expenditure 
components. This strong growth was widely dispersed, with both the public 
corporations and private business enterprises raising their capital 
expenditure across a range of sectors and activities, from electricity and 
communication to manufacturing and construction ... 

"Growth in real gross fixed capitital formation accelerated from an 
annualised rate of 7. 75 percent in the second half of 2005 to 10.25 percent 
in the first half of 2006. All three institutional sectors, i.e. private 
business enterprises, public corporations as well as general government, 
stepped up real outlays on capital goods. On an annual basis, growth in real 
gross fixed capital formation ranged between 8 and 9.75.percent in each of 
the past three calendar years. 

"This strong performance lifted the ratio of gross fixed capital formation 
to gross domestic product from 15. 75 percent in 2003 to 17 .25 percent in 
2005 ... (During 2005), the upward trend in fixed capital formation pushed up 
the value of imported marchinery and electrical equipment by 15 percent. 
These trends were sustained in the first half of 2006 when the import bill 
was raised further on account of the higher value of imported crude oil as 
domestic oil inventories were replenished ... 

"All the components of domestic final demand recorded vigorous increases 
over the past year-and-a-half. Real Disposable Income of the household 
sector maintained a robust rate of increase, buoyed by rising employment and 
wage levels, higher transfers from government to households in support of 
the poor, and some tax relief to individuals ... 

"Real final consumption expenditure by households ... accelerated from an 
annualised rate of growth of 6.5 percent in 2004 to 7 percent in 2005 and 
7.25 percent in the first half of 2006. The strong performance in household 
consumption expenditure can be attributed to real outlays on durable and 
semi-durable goods, both of which continued to increase at double-digit 
rates from around 2004. 

"The buoyancy in real final consumption expenditure by households was 
anchored by relatively strong real outlays on durable and semi-durable 
goods. During the past eighteen months, expenditure benefited from high 
consumer confidence; a lower interest rate environment; and stable prices of 
most goods, with price reductions in categories with high import content, 
which benefited from the strong Rand ... Expenditure on new cars accounted 
for about 43 percent of durable goods purchases over the past eighteen 
months ... (NB: more equitable wealth distribution, a fundamental condition 
for the creation of a non-racial and non-sexist society, which has benefited 
Africans in particular, has clearly increased domestic demand for houses, 
cars and consumer durables). 

"Increases in salaries and wages , which exceeded inflation, and the 
employment of more workers, underpinned growth in real disposable income of 
households. In addition, personal tax relief measures as well as increases 
in the threshold for tax exemption were introduced in the 2006/07 Budget. 
government transfers to the household sector, such as child grants and 
pension and disability grants, also continued increasing in real terms ... 
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"The deficit on the current account of the balance payments widened from 4 
percent of gross domestic product in the first half of 2005 to more than 6 
percent in the first half of 2006 ... (But) more than a quarter of the 
advanced economies of the world, and a third of the other emerging-market 
and developing countries recorded current-account deficits exceeding 6 
percent of gross domestic product in 2005, and many of them have been doing 
so for a number of years. (NB: intermediate and capital goods, which will 
improve our productive capacity, accounted for the larger part of the import 
bill.) 

(NB: By the middle of 2006, with reference to the emerging markets 
experiencing current account deficits, the currencies of Turkey, New 
Zealand, Hungary and South Africa had depreciated to virtually the same 
position relative to the US$. The Australian Dollar (AUD) was next best, 
recording less depreciation than these, with the Brazilian Real showing even 
more resilience compared to the AUD and the rest.) 

"(However), in addition, South Africa maintained a low ratio of foreign 
debts to exports , was in a position to secure long-term foreign finance for 
much of its capital goods imports, and attracted sufficient foreign investor 
interest not only to finance the current account deficit in the first half 
of 2006, but also to add to its reserves of gold and foreign exchange ... 

"financing from abroad came in various forms. Foreign direct investment 
activity continued ... ln 2005 portfolio capital flowed into South Africa in 
the form of equity investment ... The inflow of share capital gained further 
momentum in the first 4.5 months of 2006 as the prices of commodities and 
shares soared. However, in May 2006 international investor sentiment turned 
away from emerging-market securities and currencies ... But by July 2006, when 
local bond yields had risen significantly, (foreign investors) developed a 
strong appetite for South African bonds ... 

"The overall balance of payments remained in surplus during the past year, 
allowing the South African Reserve Bank (Bank) to raise its gold and foreign 
exchange reserves from US$18.7 billion in June 2005 to US$24 billion in June 
2006. During most of this period the exchange value of the Rand moved 
broadly sideways but, as already indicated, it then depreciated 
significantly from the second week in May 2006 ... 

"While EMPLOYMENT trended higher during the period under review, average 
wage settlements remained moderate, amounting to around 6.25 percent in both 
2005 and the first half of 2006. This, together with the firm exchange rate 
during most of this period, contributed to benign inflation ... 

"Despite extraordinary increases in energy prices and commodity prices in 
general, inflation in South Africa remained benign over the past year. CPIX 
inflation ... declined from 9.3 percent in 2002 to 3.9 percent in 2005. By 
June 2006, twelve-month CPIX inflation had been maintained inside the target 
range of 3 to 6 percent for 34 consecutive months. The consistent 
application of disciplined monetary and fiscal policies, as well as waning 
inflation expectations, contributed to the reduction in inflationary 
pressures ... 

"Year-on-year growth in compensation of employees remained around 9 percent 
for most of 2005 and the first half of 2006. On a net basis, a considerable 
number of JOBS were created in the economy during this period, alongside 
increases in wage rates and salaries paid to workers ... With the exception of 
2002, (wage) settlement rates have consistently exceeded overall consumer 
price inflation during the past decade, contributing to a rise in workers' 
real take-home pay. 
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"Overall employment growth gained momentum from 2004 ... The Labour Force 
Survey indicates that well over a million additional jobs were created over 
the four-year period to September 2005, with as many as 660,000 jobs in the 
year to September 2005 alone ... Narrower indicators of employment also point 
to the creation of more jobs in the recent past. .. The level of 
enterprise-surveyed employment in the formal non-agricultural sector rose by 
4,5 percent, or approximately 316,000 jobs, over the twelve months to March 
2006 ... 

"According to the Investec Purchasing Managers Index (PMI) employment 
sub-index in July 2006, accelerating new sales orders and strong growth in 
output in the manufacturing sector had also translated into expectations of 
employment gains going forward. The strength and duration of the expansion 
in economic activity were reflected in the development of capacity 
constraints in various sectors of the economy, accentuating the deficiency 
of appropriate skills in the economy ... 

"In an environment of positive economic sentiment characterised by robust 
real economic activity, lower inflation, a relativity low level of interest 
rates and soaring prices of financial assets and real estate, growth in the 
broadly defined money supply (M3) strengthened substantially during 2005 and 
in the first half of 2006. 

"Positive wealth effects and buoyant transactions needs bolstered growth in 
money supply, and were reinforced by increased monetisation as employment 
rose and access to banking services improved ... Over the twelve months to 
June 2006, household M3 deposits expanded by a solid 12.1 percent, 
reflecting factors such as rising real disposable income, in turn influenced 
by rising employment levels and sizeable increases in salaries and wages ... 

"government finances continued to be characterised by strong growth in tax 
revenue, consistent with the robust performance of the economy and the 
continuous pursuit of greater efficiency in the collection of taxes. In 
fiscal 2005/06 the national government deficit amounted to less than 0.5 
percent of gross domestic product, while for the public sector as a whole a 
financial surplus was registered for the first time on record. The budgeted 
projections provide for an easier fiscal stance in 2006/07 as expenditure on 
infrastructure and service delivery is raised, while remaining within the 
boundaries of sustainability ... 

"In real terms, the increase in national government expenditure in fiscal 
2005/06 amounted to 8,9 percent, demonstrating government's commitment to 
higher economic growth through increased public spending on economic 
infrastructure as well as social and economic services. Real growth in 
targeted areas of expenditure, together with declining interest costs, 
contributed strongly towards improved growth in fiscal 2005/06. Government's 
non-interest spending during the same period was also closely aligned with 
original budget expectations. 

"The marginally lower-than-budgeted expenditure in fiscal 2005/06 can partly 
be attributed to lower interest payments on national government debt. 
Prudent debt management, lower borrowing requirements, lower global interest 
rates and the appreciation of the Rand, all contributed towards the lower 
payments. Interest payments increased by 4.5 percent in fiscal 2005/06, just 
over half of the originally budgeted increase of 8.9 percent. This released 
additional resources for further economic development and poverty relief 
initiatives ... 

"spending on community and social services remains the most important and 
largest functional category of government spending and is projected to 
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amount to 53.2 percent of the projected expenditure by consolidated national 
and provincial governments and social security funds in fiscal 2008/09. 

"Spending on these services is the foundation for future growth through 
human capital development, alongside the provision of direct support to the 
poor. This type of spending is expected to increase at an average annual 
rate of 11.6 percent over the medium term, with housing and community 
services clearly deemed to be a priority area. .. 

"Over the medium term - i.e. 2006/07 to 2008/09 - spending on infrastructure 
by the public sector is expected to accelerate strongly to a cumulative 
amount of R372 billion. Several investment programmes, industrial policy 
initiatives and regulatory reforms aim to ensure that both infrastructure 
capacity and improved economic performance support accelerated economic 
growth and higher living standards. The accelerated spending on 
infrastructure and other capital goods by the public sector will be partly 
financed through greater recourse to the capital market. .. 

"During the past year, the improvement in the performance and resilience of 
the South African economy was recognised by two credit-rating agencies, that 
upgraded the country's sovereign debt rating from BBB to BBB+ ... " 

In his Address to the 86th Ordinary General Meeting of shareholders of our 
Reserve Bank, on 23 August 2006, Bank Governor Tito Mboweni said: "We live 
in an ever-changing global environment, an environment that is characterised 
by opportunities and hope, but also fraught with risks. In this environment 
the South African Reserve Bank must implement its mandate and manage the 
associated risks to ensure that South Africans benefit from opportunities 
emanating from a changing world. Today, I am pleased to report on another 
successful year in the eighty-five-year history of the Bank." 

The 2006 Annual Economic Report of the Reserve Bank tells an inspiring story 
of yet another successful year in the twelve-year history of democratic 
South Africa, which continues to advance towards the realisation of the goal 
of a better life for all, within a global environment that is characterised 
by opportunities and hope, but also fraught with risks. 

This Report must give us the energy and impetus to accelerate our 
reconstruction and development process - achieving higher and sustained 
investment-driven economic growth rates, restructuring and modernising our 
economy, especially manufacturing, increasing the skills and incomes of our 
working people, and sharing our national wealth equitably, and thus further 
expand our domestic market. 

What is contained in the 2006 Annual Economic Report of the Reserve Bank 
says that what we have accomplished in the last 12 years confirms that we 
can achieve these objectives, giving real meaning to the conviction among 
our people that we have entered our Age of Hope. 

Thabo Mbeki 

NUCLEAR ENERGY AND IRAN 

Balancing nuclear rights and obligations 

In the week that Iran responded to a proposal from the five permanent 
members of the Security Council and Germany regarding its nuclear programme, 
the 9th Joint Bilateral Commission between South Africa and Iran reiterated 
the inalienable right of all signatories to the Nuclear Non-Proliferation 
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Treaty (NPT) to use nuclear energy for peaceful purposes. 

In a joint communique released after the meeting of the bilateral commission 
on 22-23 August, South African Foreign Affairs minister Nkosazana 
Dlamini-Zuma and her Iranian counterpart, Manouchehr Mottaki, reiterated the 
basic and inalienable right of all NPT states to develop research, 
production and use of nuclear energy for peaceful purposes without 
discrimination. 

According to the communique: "They reaffirmed that nothing in the Treaty 
should be interpreted in a way that inhibits or restricts the right of all 
parties to the Treaty to develop nuclear energy for peaceful purposes. It 
was also reiterated that States' choices and decisions in the field of 
peaceful uses of nuclear energy and their fuel cycle policies should be 
respected." 

"Both sides underlined that all issues on safeguards and verification, 
including those of Iran, should be resolved within the framework of the IAEA 
[International Atomic Energy Agency], and should be based on technical and 
legal grounds. South Africa emphasised the importance for the IAEA to 
continue its work in resolving the Iranian nuclear issue and in this context 
encouraged the Islamic Republic of Iran to continue to cooperate closely 
with the Agency. 

"Both sides strongly emphasised that diplomacy and dialogue through peaceful 
means must continue with a view to finding a long-term solution to the 
problem with due consideration to the rights, obligations, needs and 
aspirations of all the parties concerned. Both sides reiterated their 
commitment to the non-proliferation of all weapons of mass destruction and 
to their complete elimination." 

While the focus is currently on the situation in Iran, and the response 
particularly of the members of UN Security Council, the issue has broader 
ramifications for the international management of nuclear energy, weapons 
and material. 

This matter is covered extensively in the latest edition of the ANC's 
political discussion journal, Umrabulo 26, in an article by ANC National 
Executive Committee member and Deputy Minister of Foreign Affairs Aziz 
Pahad. 

In an article entitled 'A balance of rights and obligations', Pahad says 
"the current impasse over the Iranian nuclear programme has brought to the 
fore a significant dilemma for the non-proliferation regime in general, but 
even more so for the Nuclear Non-Proliferation Treaty (NPT), which remains 
the foundation of the regime. This dilemma has been brought about primarily 
due to the unequal implementation of the delicately balanced rights and 
obligations contained in the NPT itself." 

Iran is one of the original signatories and became a state party to the NPT 
in 1970. South Africa became a state party to the NPT in 1991. 

Says Pahad: "Any consideration of the current debate surrounding Iran's 
nuclear programme needs to take into account the international legal regime 
established under the provisions of the NPT and trends that have emerged 
during the past few years that threaten the continued credibility of one of 
the world's most widely-recognised multilateral instruments. The NPT 
contains a number of carefully-balanced, inter-linked, legally-binding 
rights and obligations." 

The treaty has three main pillars: 
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* Nuclear non-proliferation: The treaty seeks to prevent the proliferation 
of nuclear weapons. It requires each nuclear-weapon state (NWS) party to the 
treaty not to transfer any nuclear weapons. It requires each 
non-nuclear-weapon state (NNWS) party to the treaty not to receive or 
manufacture nuclear weapons. It requires all non-nuclear-weapon states to 
accept safeguards by concluding with the International Atomic Energy Agency 
(IAEA) an agreement to prevent the diversion of nuclear energy from peaceful 
uses to nuclear weapons. 
* Peaceful uses of nuclear energy: Nothing in the treaty shall be 
interpreted as affecting the 'inalienable right of all the Parties to the 
treaty to develop research, production and use of nuclear energy for 
peaceful purposes without discrimination'. The parties also undertake to 
facilitate, and have the right to participate in the fullest possible 
exchange of equipment, materials and scientific and technological 
information for the peaceful uses of nuclear energy 
* Nuclear disarmament: Parties to the treaty also undertake to pursue 
negotiations in good faith on effective measures relating to the cessation 
of the nuclear arms race at an early date and to nuclear disarmament, and on 
a treaty on general and complete disarmament under strict and effective 
international control. 

Thus, a fundamental bargain contained in the treaty relates to the rights 
and obligations of the non-nuclear weapon states, namely that these states 
forfeit the right to develop nuclear weapons in return for the 'inalienable 
right' to develop research, production and use of nuclear energy for 
peaceful purposes. The other part of the bargain is the explicit undertaking 
by the nuclear weapon states towards nuclear disarmament and the elimination 
of all nuclear weapons. 

As a non-nuclear weapon state party to the NPT, Iran has undertaken not to 
develop nuclear weapons. But in return, the treaty provides an 'inalienable' 
right to Iran to develop and use nuclear energy for peaceful purposes. This 
right includes the right to develop domestic nuclear fuel cycle capabilities 
for exclusively peaceful purposes. 

Since 1974, the International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA) has been 
implementing NPT safeguards in Iran. However, in March 2003, the agency 
reported that Iran had failed in a number of instances over a period of 18 
years to meet its obligations with respect to the reporting of nuclear 
material, its processing and use, as well as the declaration of facilities 
where such material had been processed and stored. 

Since the initial report to the IAEA Board of Governors on this matter, the 
IAEA Director General, Mohamed EIBaradei, has submitted various written 
reports on developments related to the implementation of safeguards in Iran. 
In these reports, the agency confirmed that Iran had taken a number of 
corrective actions. As a result of these corrective actions and other 
activities, the agency was able, by November 2004, to confirm certain 
aspects of Iran's declarations related to conversion activities and laser 
enrichment. 

However, the situation has deteriorated since then to a point where the UN 
Security Council has threatened Iran with sanctions if it does not freeze 
its uranium enrichment programme by the end of August. This stance does not 
only affect Iran. It also has serious implications for the NPT. South Africa 
has long been cautioning against taking positions that undermine the basis 
of the legally-binding international framework on nuclear non-proliferation. 

"South Africa has consistently called on Iran to clarify all outstanding 
safeguards issues and questions raised by the IAEA in the various reports of 
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the Director General. South Africa believes that the Iranian nuclear issue 
can only be resolved peacefully and in a sustainable way within the 
framework of the IAEA, that remains the only internationally-recognised 
credible authority responsible for the implementation and verification of 
safeguards agreements," Pahad says. 

He continues: "South Africa has consistently reiterated the basic and 
inalienable right of all states to develop atomic energy for peaceful 
purposes in conformity with Articles I and II of the NPT. South Africa 
cannot support any restrictions on the inalienable right of states that 
fully comply with their obligations under the NPT. While we respect the 
sovereign right of any state that may decide not to exercise its rights, the 
right to the peaceful application of the atom remains an inalienable one. 
This right includes the development of a domestic nuclear fuel cycle under 
the requisite safeguards as required under the NPT to provide assurances 
regarding the exclusive peaceful nature of such programmes. 

"Although South Africa recognises the importance of confidence-building 
measures, South Africa has, together with members of the Non-Aligned 
Movement, as well as other board members, including Russia and China, 
continually emphasised the importance of distinguishing between the legal 
obligations of Iran (the implementation of its safeguards agreement with the 
agency) and the voluntary confidence-building measures that Iran has adopted 
to demonstrate its good faith ... 

"At the same time, South Africa has consistently reiterated its deep concern 
over the slow pace of progress towards nuclear disarmament. South Africa 
remains steadfast in its opposition to the development or continued 
retention of nuclear weapons by some states contrary to their nuclear 
disarmament obligations under the NPT. Likewise, South Africa remains 
concerned about the continued operation of unsafeguarded nuclear facilities 
for which no assurances can be given in terms of the non-diversion to 
non-peaceful purposes, including by those states that have chosen to remain 
outside the NPT. 

"Despite recent developments pertaining to the Iranian nuclear programme and 
the crisis and confrontation that has arisen, it is important for all 
parties to continue to exercise the maximum restraint and to work for a 
sustainable and peaceful resolution to this matter through dialogue and 
negotiations. 

"Any sustainable solution to this issue should, by necessity, encompass a 
comprehensive recognition of the rights, obligations and aspirations, 
including the need for security, stability and the economic development of 
all the parties concerned." 

MORE INFORMATION: 

Umrabulo 26, August 2006 
http://www.anc.org .za/ancdocs/pubs/umrabulo/umrabulo26/art14. html 

Communique of the 9th Iran-SA Bilateral Commission 
http://www.dfa.gov.za/docs/2006/iran0823a.htm 

HIV AND AIDS 

Confrontation won't help common struggle against AIDS 

The increasing resort to confrontation by some organisations and political 

Page 9 j 



[ Logavinogarie Reddy-ANC Today 25 August 2006 

parties over South Africa's response to the AIDS epidemic is not only 
unjustified; it also threatens to undermine the progress made in 
implementing a comprehensive response to one of the greatest challenges our 
society has faced. 

Whatever criticisms anyone may have of South Africa's policies on HIV and 
AIDS, whether valid or not, the current climate of heightened discord does 
not serve the interests of the common struggle against the epidemic. 

This climate is fuelled by a sustained effort to misrepresent the positions 
and programmes of government and to vilify the Minister of Health, Manto 
Tshabalala-Msimang, for implementing what are the collective decisions of 
cabinet. This effort has been joined through the opportunistic intervention 
of political forces seeking to gain whatever advantage they can from the 
suffering of the South African people. 

Both government and the ANC have a responsibility to engage with all 
stakeholders and give proper consideration to all honest criticism. This 
does not mean that the full implementation of democratically-mandated 
policies should be derailed by a climate of conflict and acrimony. 

As the leading force for social and economic transformation, the democratic 
movement has a responsibility to work for the creation of an environment in 
which all South Africans, and all stakeholders, can work together in 
partnership to tackle not only AIDS, but also the other urgent challenges 
facing our people. 

It was in this spirit that the ANC last week criticised comments by members 
of the Treatment Action Campaign (TAC) and the UN Special Envoy on AIDS in 
Africa, Stephen Lewis, attacking Tshabalala-Msimang. The ANC said that 
whatever criticisms they may have of government policies, they had "no right 
to personalise these policies". 

"In implementing South Africa's comprehensive programme to combat HIV and 
AIDS, Tshabalala-Msimang is implementing the decisions of the South African 
government. These decisions are based on the policy positions of the African 
National Congress, overwhelmingly endorsed by the people of South Africa in 
successive national elections," it said. 

It similarly condemned the destructive behaviour and abusive utterance of 
TAC members at the South African government's exhibition at the 16th 
International AIDS Conference in Toronto, Canada. Officials were allegedly 
threatened and property damaged. 

It said that while such confrontational posturing may be necessary for the 
maintenance of the T AC's international profile, it does nothing to 
strengthen the country's comprehensive response to HIV and AIDS. 

"The ANC reaffirms its support for government's Comprehensive Plan for 
Management, Care and Treatment of HIV and AIDS, and for an approach that 
aims to combat HIV and AIDS in an all-embracing and integrated manner. 

"The ANC calls on all South Africans to work together to confront the AIDS 
epidemic by working to strengthen the implementation of this plan, 
concentrating on prevention efforts, and ensuring that all South Africans 
who need it have access to adequate treatment and care." 

As a nation, we need to actively address the prevailing climate of 
confrontation and misrepresentation in public discourse around HIV and AIDS, 
so that we can work together in partnership to address the serious 
challenges we face in a spirit of cooperation and sincere engagement. 
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ACHIEVEMENT AWARDS 

Search on for the best-performing ANC structures 

The search is on to find the best-performing ANG, Women's League and Youth 
League branches and group of local councillors as part of the annual ANG 
Achievement Awards. 

All ANG branches, local councillors and league branches have been invited to 
submit nominations for consideration by 31 October 2006. This annual 
competition was established in 2000 to promote a greater focus on the 
organisational task of building branches, strengthening local government and 
building the leagues. The awards aim to highlight the features of strong 
branches and councils and to reward best practice within the movement. 

The following awards will be made: 

* Sol Plaatje Award for the best performing ANG branch, 
* Charlotte Maxeke Award for the best ANG Women's League branch, 
* Anton Lembede Award for the best ANG Youth League branch, 
* ZK Matthews Award for the best performing group of ANG councillors. 

The awards are named after outstanding cadres of the ANG, whose individual 
qualities of commitment and selflessness are an example to every ANG member. 
During their lives, each of these people made an immeasurable contribution 
to the struggle for freedom and a better life. 

MORE INFORMATION: 

ANG Annual Achievement Awards 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/awards/ 

This issue of ANG Today is available from the ANG web site at: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/2006/at33.htm 

To receive ANG Today free of charge by e-mail each week go to: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/subscribe.html 

To unsubscribe yourself from the ANG Today mailing list go to: 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 

anctoday mailing list 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 
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ELECTIONS 2006 

Towards the next five years of democratic local government 

Although it is among the youngest systems of democratic local government in 
the world, South Africa's municipal councils have made impressive progress 
in the first five years of their existence in improving the living 
conditions of communities. 

The present system came into being in December 2000, when the country held 
its first election for properly democratic and non-racial local government. 
These newly-elected councils faced the challenge not only of integrating 
structures that had been previously been racially segregated, but in many 
instances of starti,1g up new councils from scratch. 

The newly-elected councils had, according to Provincial and Local Government 
Minister Sydney Mufamadi, to work with a reality of historical neglect: "In 
some areas of our country there was no local government structure to speak 
of; in others, such as the rural areas and black residential areas in the 
peripheries of urban centres, what local government structure existed was 
there for purposes of managing the political and socio-economic exclusion of 
the majority." 

These councils had to contend with the geography of apartheid, with 
well-resourced, predominantly-white suburbs located close to economic 
activity, on the one hand, and poorly-resourced black townships on the 
periphery of towns and cities, on the other. Some councils had to contend 
with the legacy of the bantustan system, where whole communities were dumped 
in remote areas, far from infrastructure and economic opportunity, with 
settlement patterns determined solely by the racial logic of apartheid. 

The local government system introduced in 2000 was intended to create 
municipalities that could achieve 'economies of scale', as opposed to the 
previous system of many small municipalities with no revenue base. 

Despite the best efforts of structures like the Municipal Demarcation Board 
to ensure integrated and viable local councils, the geographic realities of 
South Africa meant that some councils did not have a resource base capable 
of responding to even the most basic needs of their residents. This 
continues to pose a significant challenge to development particularly in the 
rural parts of the country. 
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Urban areas, particularly the larger cities, have experienced additional 
challenges. There has been massive urbanisation, which has resulted in the 
growth of informal settlements, despite the government's progress in 
building houses. This situation has been further worsened by a decrease in 
the average size of households in the country. Therefore, there are fewer 
people living in each household, with the result that more houses are 
needed. According to the 2001 census, there are over a million households 
located in informal settlements, around 16% of all households in the 
country. 

Yet despite the massive task of establishing new structures, institutions 
and systems, these councils have achieved a great deal over the course of 
five years. Some have been more successful than others. But then some have 
been better positioned than others to take advantage of the resources and 
existing infrastructure available to them. Consequently, change has come 
faster to some areas than others. 

Tackling backlogs 

Over the course of the first five years of democratic local government, 
roads have been tarred and streets lit for the first time. Across the 
country, even in previously informal settlements, street lights can be seen 
where just a few years ago there was nothing. 

Service delivery backlogs have been tackled in earnest in many areas. Water 
and electricity has been extended to more households than ever before in 
South Africa. Over 10 million additional people now have access to clean 
water. There have been more than four million new electricity connections. 
New houses have been built. Local services, like waste removal, have been 
improved. 

At the same time, municipalities have undertaken ambitious programmes to 
provide a minimum basic amount of water and electricity free to households. 
This programme, initiated by the ANC in 2000, addresses the stark reality of 
poverty experienced by many households, and is intended to ensure that every 
home can at least access a basic amount of these essential services. Many 
councils have also implemented indigent policies for the poorest residents. 
Over 90 percent of municipalities in the country have implemented the free 
basic water programme, reaching around 67 percent of the population. Because 
of the complexities of electricity provision, the programme to provide a 
basic amount of electricity free to all poor households has been slower to 
implement. Around 64 percent of councils provide free basic electricity, 
reaching about half the population. 

Community facilities have been built in areas where before there were none. 
These include sporting and recreation facilities, community halls, taxi 
ranks and retail precints for small businesses. Local government offices 
have become more effective in meeting the needs of the people. 

Learning lessons 

While there have been many achievements, the experience of the first five 
years of democratic local government has provided many lessons. During the 
2004 elections and in community meetings across the country since then, the 
ANC has heard the views of the people on the task of implementing programmes 
for change. It these lessons and views that have informed the ANC's plan, 
outlined in its 2006 election manifesto, to make local government work 
better for all South Africans. 

One of the key lessons learnt is the need to ensure that all councils have 
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the necessary skills, systems and resources to respond effectively to people's 
needs. This task cannot only fall to local government; it is also a task 
that national and provincial government must be prepared to undertake. In 
response to this challenge, the ANC-led national and provincial governments 
have already identified those municipalities that "operate sub-optimally" 
with respect to such performance indicators as achieving universal access to 
basic services, providing social and economic infrastructure, and creating 
the conditions for local economic development. 

Intensive, hands-on assistance is being provided to these municipalities in 
the form of Project Consolidate. High-calibre teams are being deployed to 
municipalities to assist with areas like public participation, capacity 
building, human resource development, improved organisational culture, 
billing systems, local economic development, and performance monitoring and 
evaluation. 

Another challenge of this period has been to get resources to where they are 
most needed, and to build social and economic infrastructure in areas that 
have long suffered neglect. Because of the poor resource base in many areas, 
national and provincial governments have had to assist, providing resources 
that can specifically be used for infrastructure investment. Through the 
Consolidated Municipal Infrastructure Programme (CMIP) and the Municipal 
Infrastructure Grant (MIG) over R10,3 billion has been invested in municpal 
infrastructure since 2000. By the end of the 2004/5 financial year over 
2,500 projects had been supported benefitting over three million households. 
Around 2,700 small, medium and micro enterprises were used to roll-out these 
projects, providing valuable skills training and job creation opportunities. 

The ANC aims to significantly increase this investment over the next five 
years as part of a massive programme of public investment in infrastructure 
development. 

Integrated development 

Another of the key lessons of the first five years of democratic local 
government is that successful development depends on a high degree of 
coordination and integration among the three spheres of government and 
across the different departments. Development needs to be an integrated 
process - provision of housing, for example, needs to be accompanied by 
provision of infrastructure for transport, water, sanitation, electricity, 
education, health services, recreation and economic activity. 

It was with this challenge in mind that in 2001 the ANC-led government 
introduced the Integrated Sustainable Rural Development Programme (ISRDP) 
and the Urban Renewal Programme (URP) in 21 urban and rural 'nodal' areas. 
These areas were identified to develop a model of integrated development 
that would inform an overall strategy of government working in a new 
integrated way to produce results in those areas most in need of social and 
economic development. This approach is necessary, according to Mufamadi, 
because "[t]he capacity of the state to deliver in a cost effective, 
efficient and seamless manner is very critical if we are to enhance our 
efforts in making a dent on poverty". 

The ISRDP and URP programmes have a ten-year lifespan. During the first 
three years, the programmes focused mainly on structural and institutional 
arrangements. From 2005 to 2011, the focus is on accelerated implementation, 
bringing visible local development and transformation. 

In acknowledging the need to integrate the work of all three spheres of 
government more effectively, the ANC's 2006 local government election 
manifesto emphasises the important role of national and provincial 
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government in supporting and capacitating local government, and the critical 
role of local government in implementing the national action plan to create 
work and fight poverty. During the next five years of democratic local 
governmet the ANC will work to ensure that all three spheres of government 
work more closely and dynamically, in a relationship of cooperation, to meet 
the needs of the South African people. 

STATE OF THE NATION 

It is up to all of us to build a winning nation 

Due to the State of the Nation address at the Opening of Parliament today, 
there is no 'Letter from the President' this week. We encourage all our 
readers to read this important statement on the progress made and the 
challenges and tasks we face as a nation. 

Addressing a Joint Sitting of the National Assembly and the National Council 
of Provinces today, President Thabo Mbeki said: "Clearly the masses of our 
people are convinced that our country has entered into its Age of Hope. They 
believe that the country they love, their only homeland, will not disappoint 
their expectation of an accelerated advance towards the day when they will 
be liberated from the suffocating tentacles of the legacy of colonialism and 
apartheid." 

Read the State of the Nation Address 
http://www.info.gov.za/speeches/2006/06020310531001. htm 

This issue of ANC Today is available from the ANC web site at: 
http://www.anc.org .za/ancdocs/anctoday/2006/at04. htm 

To receive ANC Today free of charge by e-mail each week go to: 
http://www.anc.org.za/ancdocs/anctoday/subscribe.html 

To unsubscribe yourself from the ANC Today mailing list go to: 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 

anctoday mailing list 
http://lists.anc.org.za/mailman/listinfo/anctoday 
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